



AFRICAN JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND EXPERIMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY (AJCEM)

https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem and https://www.afrjcem.org

Editorial Board

Chairman/Executive Editor

Prof. Rasheed A. Bakare Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Medicine, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria

Editor-in-Chief

Prof. Samuel S. Taiwo Department of Medical Microbiology, Ladoke Akintola University of Technology (LAUTECH) Teaching Hospital, Ogbomoso, Nigeria

Editorial Board Members

Prof. Daniel Z. Egah Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Medicine, University of Jos

Prof. Orikomaba K. Obunge Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Health Sciences, University of PortHarcourt, Nigeria

Dr. Kenneth C. Iregbu Department of Medical Microbiology, National Hospital, Abuja, Nigeria Prof. Uchenna C. Ozumba Department of Medical Microbiology, University of Nigeria Teaching Hospital, Enugu, Nigeria

Prof. Adebola T. Olayinka Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Health Sciences, Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria, Nigeria

Prof. Galadima B. Gadzama Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Health Sciences, University of Maiduguri, Maiduguri, Nigeria

Foreign Editorial Advisers

Dr. Tolu Musa-Booth University of Maryland, Baltimore 21206, United States of America

Prof. Adriano Duse Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases unit, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, South Africa Dr. Cecilia Bentsi (rtd) Ministry of Health, Accra, Ghana

Dr. Dickson Shey Nsagha Department of Public Health and Hygiene, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Buea, Box 63, Buea, Cameroon

All correspondence to Editor-in-Chief Department of Medical Microbiology, LAUTECH Teaching Hospital, PMB 4007, Ogbomoso, Nigeria Email: <u>africem@gmail.com</u> and <u>aicem2019@gmail.com</u> Mobile: +234 (0) 8033436344 OR Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Health Sciences, LAUTECH, PMB 4400, Osogbo, Nigeria E-mail: <u>sstaiwo@lautech.edu.ng</u>

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology is the official publication of the African Society for Clinical Microbiology. The findings, conclusions and opinions expressed by authors in this Journal do not necessarily reflect the official position of the Journal or the Society.



AFRICAN JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND EXPERIMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY (AJCEM)

https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem and https://www.afrjcem.org

October 2020; Volume 21: Number 4: Pages 256 - 362

TABLE OF CONTENTS

VIEW POINT
A call: COVID-19 research funding in Africa E. K. Oladipo., A. F. Ajayi., A. A. Oladipo., O. E. Ariyo., B. B. Oladipo., L. O. Ajayi., J. K. Oloke
REVIEW ARTICLES
Coronaviruses: a review of their properties and diversity A. A. Joseph., A. H. Fagbami
Salmonella Kentucky: prevalence and challenges in Nigeria and the Africa continent E. E. Igomu
ORIGINAL ARTICLES
Co-infections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses in Saudi Arabia K. Al-Quthami., W. S. Al-Waneen., B. O. Al Johnyi
Infections of implantable cardiac devices by biofilm forming bacteria in western Algeria hospitals Z. Meziani., H. Hassaine., F. Belhachemi
Effects of certain disinfectants and antibiotics on biofilm formation by <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> isolated from medical devices at the University Hospital Center of Sidi Bel Abbes, Algeria I. Kara Terki., H. Hassaine., A. Kara Terki., B. Nadira., N. Kara Terki., S. Bellifa., I. Mhamedi., M. lachachi
Nasal carriage of methicillin resistant <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> among medical students of a private institution in Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria T. A. Ajani., C. J. Elikwu., V. Nwadike., T. Babatunde., C. J. Anaedobe., O. Shonekan., C. C. Okangba., A. Omeonu., B. Faluyi., T. E. Thompson., E. Ebeigbe., B. G. Eze., M. A. Ajani., K. Perelade., M. Amoran., P. Okisor., T. Worancha., J. Ayoade., E. Agbeniga., C. Emmanuel., C. A. Coker
Effects of highly active antiretroviral treatment on liver and renal functions of HIV-infected patients attending the day care clinic of the Bamenda Regional Hospital, Cameroon M. Samje., E. K. J. Youego., T. W. Kefeyin., H. Lukong
<i>In vitro</i> assessment of the potency of some Newcastle disease vaccine brands in Ibadan, Nigeria A. A. Okanlawon., S. A. Ameen., R. A. Kadir., H. M. Ambali., Y. A. Baba., O. M. Azeez., A. A. Owoade
In vivo anti-malarial activity of propranolol against experimental Plasmodium berghei ANKA infection in mice 0. I. Adeveni, 0. 0. Ige, M. A. Akanmu, 0. E. Ukponmwan,
Prevalence and factors associated with dengue fever among febrile patients attending secondary health facilities in Kano metropolis, Nigeria M. M. Abdulaziz., A. Ibrahim., M. Ado., C. Ameh., C. Umeokonkwo., M. B. Sufyan., M. S. Balogun., S. A. Ahmed
SHORT COMMUNICATIONS
Gastrointestinal parasites among swine bred in Edo State, Nigeria Z. Omoruyi., I. Agbinone
Comparative distribution of bacterial contaminants of packaged and unpackaged polyherbal products sold in Nnewi, Nigeria
CASE REPORT

Oladipo et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 256 - 257

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2040. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.1

View Point



Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

A call: COVID-19 research funding in Africa

^{*1,8}Oladipo, E. K., ²Ajayi, A. F., ³Oladipo, A. A., ⁴Ariyo, O. E., ⁵Oladipo, B. B., ⁶Ajayi, L. O., and ⁷Oloke, J. K.

 ¹Department of Microbiology, Laboratory of Molecular Biology, Bioinformatics and Immunology, Adeleke University, Ede, Osun State, Nigeria
²Department of Physiology, Ladoke Akintola University of Technology, Ogbomoso, Oyo State, Nigeria
³Department of Haematology and Blood Grouping Serology, Obafemi Awolowo University Teaching Hospital Complex, Ile Ife Wesley Guild Hospital Wing, Osun State, Nigeria
⁴Department of Medicine, Infectious Diseases and Tropical Medicine Unit, Federal Teaching Hospital, Ido-Ekiti, Ekiti State, Nigeria
⁵Department of Clinical Nursing, Bowen University Teaching Hospital, Ogbomoso, Oyo State, Nigeria
⁶Department of Biochemistry, Adeleke University, Ede, Osun State, Nigeria
⁷Department of Natural Science, Precious Cornerstone University, Ibadan, Oyo State, Nigeria
⁸Genomics Unit, Helix Biogen Consult, Ogbomoso, Oyo State, Nigeria

Received May 12, 2020; Revised May 17, 2020; Accepted May 18, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Un appel: le financement de la recherche COVID-19 en Afrique

*^{1,8}Oladipo, E. K., ²Ajayi, A. F., ³Oladipo, A. A., ⁴Ariyo, O. E., ⁵Oladipo, B. B.,
⁶Ajayi, L. O., et ⁷Oloke, J. K.

¹Département de microbiologie, Laboratoire de biologie moléculaire, bioinformatique et immunologie, Université d'Adeleke, Ede, État d'Osun, Nigéria

²Département de physiologie, Université technologique de Ladoke Akintola, Ogbomoso, État d'Oyo, Nigéria ³Département d'hématologie et de sérologie sanguine, complexe hospitalier universitaire

Obafemi Awolowo, aile de l'hôpital Ile Ife Wesley Guild, État d'Osun, Nigéria

⁴Département de médecine, unité des maladies infectieuses et tropicales, hôpital universitaire fédéral, Ido-Ekiti, État d'Ekiti, Nigéria

⁵Département des soins infirmiers cliniques, Hôpital universitaire de Bowen, Ogbomoso, État d'Oyo, Nigéria

⁶Département de biochimie, Université d'Adeleke, Ede, État d'Osun, Nigéria

⁷Département des sciences naturelles, Precious Cornerstone University, Ibadan, État d'Oyo, Nigéria

⁸Genomics Unit, Helix Biogen Consult, Ogbomoso, État d'Oyo, Nigéria

*Correspondance à: <u>koladipo2k3@yahoo.co.uk</u>

The World Health Organization (WHO) has made the general public to understand the transmission pattern of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), which is responsible for COVID-19, across different countries of the world (1). There have been reports showing increase in confirmed COVID-19 cases in low-and-middle–income countries (LMICs) such as Bangladesh, Cameroon, the Democratic Republic of Congo, India, Indonesia,

Nigeria, Mali, Gambia, Senegal, Ghana, Sudan, Tunisia and other countries of Africa. However, the scientific communities have starred up various researches on COVID-19, in several areas including virus genomics and proteomics, epidemiology, pathogenesis, diagnostics, vaccines, drug discovery and therapy (including clinical trials) as well as preventive approaches to combat the pandemic. The scale and speed at which these COVID-19 researches are being conducted in other countries is unprecedented whereas this is very low in African countries when compared to these other countries in terms of funding.

There is the urgent need for various international organizations, African health institutions, governments of African countries, private co-operations, and African philanthropists to come up with specific road maps for provision of funds for African scientists to conduct research on COVID-19 in such areas as basic research on SARS-CoV evolution and history, pathogenesis, transmission characteristics and disease modelling in the population, diagnostics, outbreak response and prevention, drug and vaccine development and clinical trials in different populations because of the heterogeneity of the African population.

According to the Frontiers Coronavirus Funding Monitor, there were little or no calls for COVID-19 research funding for African scientists either by the African governments or private institutions and organizations (2). There were calls for or from Finland, India, Belgium, Austria, Germany, USA, Denmark, Canada and Global. Still African scientists will have to compete with scientists from these developed countries, which will significantly reduce their chances of obtaining these funds.

As a result of the increasing spread of the virus and severity of the disease, COVID-19 pandemic is a serious public health emergency, and urgent steps should be taken in answering questions associated with the virus pandemic in Africa. Because of the weak economy, inadequate health infrastructures and ineffective policies of most African countries, it is imperative to strengthen the Africa research capacity by coordinated and collaborative efforts within and outside the continent, to effectively combat emerging and re-emerging virus infections. This is the basis for the clarion call for funding of African scientists to meet the peculiar need of the continent with respect to the COVID-19 pandemic.

In many ways, COVID-19 research funding requires multilateral collaborations and approaches to scale up the win to develop the vaccines and drugs that will have more comprehensive coverage considering the science of human genetics. The GDP of African countries is projected to fall by 5-8% due to this pandemic with prediction of 90-200 billion dollars loss (3), which is going to make funding of research difficult for governments of African countries. Therefore, multinational bodies such as Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, National Institute of Health (NIH), Medical Research Council (MRC) UK, Wellcome Trust, Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) and other public or philanthropic funders of health research as highlighted by Viergever and Hendriks (4) should come to the aid of African scientists in fighting this global pandemic through provision of grants that will help in funding of COVID-19 research enumerated above as well as in human capacity building. Africa must not be left behind in proffering solutions to the challenges of COVID-19 and to other potential pandemic infectious diseases peculiar to the continent.

References:

- Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Report-68.<u>https://www.who.int/docs/default-</u> source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200328sitrep-68-covid-19.pdf?sfvrsn=384bc74c_2,(accessed April 27, 2020)
- 2. Frontiers Coronavirus Funding Monitor. https://coronavirus.frontiersin.org/covid-19-researchfunding-monitor (accessed April 27, 2020)
- Ackah, D. The Financial Implication on the Global COVID 19 Pandemic on African Countries. Finance and Management Engineering Journal of Africa. 2020; 2 (4): 05-17
- Viergever, R. F., and Hendriks, T. C. C. The 10 largest public and philanthropic funders of health research in the world: what they fund and how they distribute their funds. Health Res Policy Sys. 2016; 14: 12.<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12961-015-0074-z</u>

Joseph and Fagbami. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 258 - 271

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2038. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.2

Review Article



Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4

Open Access



Coronaviruses: a review of their properties and diversity

Joseph, A. A., and *Fagbami, A. H.

Department of Microbial Pathology, Faculty of Basic Clinical Sciences, University of Medical Sciences, Ondo, Nigeria *Correspondence to: <u>hfagbami@gmail.com</u>

Abstract:

Human coronaviruses, which hitherto were causative agents of mild respiratory diseases of man, have recently become one of the most important groups of pathogens of humans the world over. In less than two decades, three members of the group, severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) coronavirus (CoV), Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS)-CoV, and SARS-COV-2, have emerged causing disease outbreaks that affected millions and claimed the lives of thousands of people. In 2017, another coronavirus, the swine acute diarrhea syndrome (SADS) coronavirus (SADS-CoV) emerged in animals killing over 24,000 piglets in China. Because of the medical and veterinary importance of coronaviruses, we carried out a review of available literature and summarized the current information on their properties and diversity. Coronaviruses are single-stranded RNA viruses with some unique characteristics such as the possession of a very large nucleic acid, high infidelity of the RNA-dependent polymerase, and high rate of mutation and recombination in the genome. They are susceptible to a number of physical agents and several chemical agents used for disinfection procedures in hospitals and laboratories. They exhibit considerable posts including humans. The high prevalence of coronaviruses in domestic and wild animals, especially bats and birds, and the propensity for their genomes to undergo mutation and recombination may lead to emergence of new coronaviruses that could pose a serious threat to human and animal health.

Keywords: coronaviruses; SARS-CoV; MERS-CoV; SARS-Cov-2; properties; diversity; review

Received May 5, 2020; Revised May 12, 2020; Accepted May 15, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Coronavirus: revue de leurs propriétés et de leur diversité

Joseph, A. A., et *Fagbami, A. H.

Département de pathologie microbienne, Faculté des sciences cliniques fondamentales, Université des sciences médicales, Ondo, Nigéria *Correspondance à: <u>hfagbami@gmail.com</u>

Abstrait:

Les coronavirus humains, qui étaient jusqu'à présent des agents responsables de maladies respiratoires bénignes de l'homme, sont récemment devenus l'un des groupes les plus importants d'agents pathogènes humains dans le monde entier. En moins de deux décennies, trois membres du groupe, le coronavirus (CoV) du syndrome respiratoire aigu sévère (SRAS), le syndrome respiratoire du Moyen-Orient (MERS)-CoV et le SRAS-COV-2, sont apparus, provoquant des épidémies qui ont touché des millions et des personnes. a coûté la vie à des milliers de personnes. En 2017, un autre coronavirus, le coronavirus du syndrome de la diarrhée aiguë du porc (SADS) (SADS-CoV) est apparu chez des animaux tuant plus de 24000 porcelets en Chine. En raison de l'importance médicale et vétérinaire des coronavirus, nous avons effectué une revue de la littérature disponible et résumé les informations actuelles sur leurs propriétés et leur diversité. Les coronavirus sont des virus à ARN simple brin avec certaines caractéristiques uniques telles que la possession d'un très grand acide nucléique, une infidélité élevée de la polymérase dépendante de l'ARN, et un taux élevé de mutation et de recombinaison dans le génome. Ils sont sensibles à un certain nombre d'agents physiques et à plusieurs agents chimiques utilisés pour les procédures de désinfection dans les hôpitaux et les laboratoires. Ils présentent une diversité génétique et hôte considérable, provoquant des maladies du système gastro-intestinal et respiratoire dans un large éventail d'hôtes vertébrés, y compris les humains. La forte prévalence des coronavirus chez les animaux domestiques et sauvages, en particulier les chauves-souris et les oiseaux, et la propension de leurs génomes à subir des mutations et des recombinaisons peuvent conduire à l'émergence de nouveaux coronavirus qui pourraient constituer une menace sérieuse pour la santé humaine et animale.

Mots-clés: coronavirus; SARS-CoV; MERS-CoV; SRAS-CoV-2; Propriétés; la diversité; la revue

Introduction:

Prior to the emergence of the severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus (SARS-CoV) in humans in 2002-2003, coronaviruses were not regarded as important infectious agents of humans because they generally caused mild disease in healthy and immunocompetent individuals. Human coronaviruses (HCoV)-229E and OC43 were first identified in the 1960s as causative agents of mild upper respiratory illness. About four decades later, two other human coronaviruses, HCoV-HUK1 and HCoV-NL63 were isolated from cases of bronchiolitis and pneumonia, respectively (1,2,3). Between 2002 and 2019, three coronaviruses; SARS-CoV, Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), SARS-CoV-2, and one animal coronavirus; swine acute diarrhea syndrome (SADS) coronavirus, have emerged with severe consequences (4,5,6,7).

SARS-CoV was first reported from China as the aetiological agent of a respiratory disease that affected 1755 people, out of which 774 died (4), and in 2012 MERS-CoV emerged in Saudi Arabia also causing a disease of the respiratory tract characterized by high morbidity and high mortality. In all, MERS-CoV affected over 8,000 people in 27 countries with 803 deaths (5). In, 2019, a new coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2 emerged in China initiating a pandemic that has so far sickened over three million people with more than two hundred thousand deaths in more than 190 countries (6). Although SARS-CoV disappeared after two years, sporadic cases of MERS continue to occur in some countries, and SARS-COV-2 continues to spread worldwide (8).

New emerging coronaviruses are viruses that are haboured by wild animals, or those that arose as a result of mutation and genetic recombination. Transmission to humans may occur as a result of encroachment on the habitats of wild animals through recreational activities such as hunting, hiking and mountaineering. Furthermore, projects that include deforestation for urban development and agriculture, the use of wildlife species as companion animals, and activities around live wild animal markets may expose humans to zoonotic corona viruses. In recent years, many researchers have been engaged in virus surveillance in wild animals leading to the discovery of many novel coronaviruses. The identification of these new viruses has been facilitated by the development and availability of new diagnostic tests such as the polymerase chain reaction and viral genome sequencing.

The emergence of SARS-CoV-2, the causative agent of the current pandemic, has stimulated the interest and desire of the general public, scientists and healthcare givers to understand the biology of coronaviruses. The purpose of this review is to provide information on the properties of coronaviruses including their diversity, pathogenicity, and susceptibility to physical and chemical agents. Such information will lead to a better understanding of how new coronaviruses emerge, their zoonotic potential, the diseases they cause, and which types of infection control measures should be put in place to prevent their spread.

Methodology:

This is a review of published articles and textbooks, printed and online, accessed through matched search using Google and Bing search engines to peruse articles indexed in Google Scholar, PubMed, Scopus, Index Medicus and AJOL. The keywords used for the online search included 'coronaviruses', 'properties', 'SARS CoV', 'MERS', 'SARS CoV2' singly and combined. The review of relevant materials was done over a period of 8 weeks between February and April 2020. Documents and materials were reviewed and those that met the criteria in quality and relevance to the topic were selected while others were excluded. In total, four (4) print textbooks, seventy-seven (77) original articles and one (1) committee report were utilized for the review.

Classification of coronaviruses

Coronaviruses belong to the family coronaviridae which is divided into two subfamilies; orthocoronavirinae and torovirinae. Based on phylogenetic analysis and serological properties, the orthocoronavirinae is divided into four genera; genus *alphacoronavirus*, genus *betacoronavirus*, genus *deltacoronavirus*, and genus *gammacoronavirus*. The first two genera contain only mammalian coronaviruses while all avian coronaviruses are in the last two genera (9). A few animal coronaviruses have been placed along with the avian species in the genus *deltacoronavirus*.

Major properties of coronaviruses

Coronaviruses are spherical in shape with a diameter of 80-160 nm and an envelope that is covered by widely spaced club or petalshaped projections, 20 nm in diameter (Fig 1).



Fig 1: schematic diagram of electron microscopic structure of coronavirus Source: Peiris, Joseph S. 2005⁸¹

The arrangement of the projections gives the envelope the characteristic crown-like appearance from which the family name 'corona' was derived (10). They have a single-stranded, non-segmented RNA with positive sense, 27-32 kb in size, and of all RNA genomes, the coronavirus genome is the largest.



Fig 2: Genomic Organization of SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 (2019-nCoV)

yellow box = open reading frame (orf) 1ab; blue box = spike protein (S); purple boxes = open reading frame (orf) 3, 6, 7a, 7b, 8 and 9b (accessory proteins); orange box = envelop (E) protein; red box = membrane (M) protein; cyan box = nucleocapsid (N) protein. Source: Chan JF et al. 2020⁸².

The RNA is infectious, capped, and polyadenylated (Fig 2), and can serve as mRNA. It encodes four structural proteins, membrane (M) protein, spike protein (S), envelope protein (E), and viral nucleoprotein (N). Some betacoronaviruses have a fifth structural glycoprotein, the haemagglutinin-esterase (HE), on the surface of the virion that is genetically related to a similar protein, the haemagglutininesterase fusion protein of influenza C virus (11). The S protein interacts with specific receptors on the host cell to facilitate attachment, viral entry, and induction of immune response. The genome also encodes nonstructural proteins which include two replicase polyproteins, ORF1a and ORF1b, and between one or more accessory proteins that perform important functions in coronavirus replication and in vivo pathogenesis

Replication of coronavirus

The replication of coronaviruses is complex and has been previously reviewed by several authors (12,13). To initiate replication, coronavirus attaches to a receptor on the host cell with the aid of the glycoprotein S on the viral envelope, and HE in some betacoronaviruses. The receptor for the human coronavirus HCoV-229 E is aminopeptidase N (APN), whereas, it is angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE-2) for SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2, and dipeptyl peptidase 4 (DPP4) for MERS-CoV. Viral entry is facilitated by the fusion of the S protein with the cell membrane, following which the viral genome RNA is uncoated.

The genomic RNA is used as template to translate a polyprotein that is employed to generate an RNA-dependent RNA polymerase, with which a full-length negative strand template is synthesized. Subsequently, the negative strand template is used to generate a nested set of 5-7 subgenomic mRNAs by a discontinuous transcription mechanism (13), and a full-length genomic RNA. These subgenomic mRNA possess common 5' leader and 3' terminal sequences. Only the unique sequences at the 5' end of the mRNAs are translated to form non-structural proteins and structural proteins including M, E, S and N proteins, and in some viruses, the HE protein. Newly synthesized genomic RNA molecules and the nucleoprotein assemble in the cytoplasm to form the helical nucleocapsids, which bud through the membranes of the endoplasmic reticulum at the area that contains viral glycoproteins. Mature virions may be transported in vesicles, and released by fusion of the vesicles with plasma membrane (12,13).

Effects of physical and chemical agents on coronaviruses

Endemic human coronaviruses (HCoV-229E, HCoV-OC43, HCoV-NL63 and HCoV-HKU1) as well as SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV are susceptible to a number of physical agents including pH, temperature, and relative humidity. They are rapidly inactivated by very acidic and alkaline pH, but are more stable at pH 6-6.5 (14,15). Exposure of SARS-CoV to temperature of 56°C for 30 minutes inactivates it, however,

in the presence of protein, a higher temperature is required to achieve virus inactivation. Dried virus on smooth surfaces remains infectious for over 5 days at temperatures of 22°C-25°C and relative humidity of 40-50%, but virus infectivity was rapidly lost at higher temperatures of up to 38°C and relative humidity of >95% (15). Chan et al., (15) therefore suggested that the stability of SARS-CoV at temperatures similar to airconditioned room temperatures and low humidity may facilitate cross contamination and virus transmission at home, workplace and public institutions. They further suggested that corona viruses may be inactivated quickly in tropical areas with high ambient temperatures and relative humidity, thereby reducing virus transmission and spread in communities.

Coronaviruses are also susceptible to treatment with several chemical agents and disinfectants as well as antiseptics. As enveloped viruses, they are readily inactivated by ether and chloroform, as well as other chemical agents such as ethanol, propanol, glutaraldehyde, and formaldehyde. According to Kampf (16), human coronaviruses such as SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV and endemic human coronaviruses can persist on inanimate objects like metal, glass, or plastic for up to 9 days, but can be inactivated easily by surface disinfection procedures with 62-71% ethanol, 0.5% hydrogen peroxide, or 0.1% hypochlorite within one minute. In another study, it was found that ethanol and isopropanol as well as WHO recommended handrub formulations efficiently inactivated SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 (17). Sattar et al., (18) assessed the virucidal efficacy of several antiseptics and found that hexamidine, chlorhexidine and cetrimide were ineffective against HCoV 229E, but if alcohol was added, both chlorhexidine and cetrimide acquired virucidal properties.

Growth of coronaviruses in tissue culture

The identification of SARS CoV, SARS-CoV-2, and MERS-CoV, and the need to characterize and develop vaccines against them demand that they be adapted to cell cultures so that adequate quantities of infective virus could be available for further studies. Coronaviruses are difficult to propagate in cell cultures and human coronaviruses have traditionally been grown in human organ and cell cultures (12). HCoV-229E grows readily in primary or secondary human embryonic cultures and human fibroblast cell lines, much better than HCoV-OC43. The most sensitive cell line for the isolation of these viruses from clinical specimens seems to be the diploid intestinal cell line, MA-177 (19).

Studies on the newer coronaviruses showed that clinical isolates of SARS-CoV replicated efficiently in a variety of cell cultures such as VeroE6 and LLC-MK2 (monkey kidney), HEK-293T (human kidney), RK-13 (rabbit kidney), Huh (human hepatocellular carcinoma), and human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) (20,21). Similarly, MERS-CoV grew in monkey kidney cell cultures and Huh cell line, but did not grow in a variety of other cell lines (22). Recent studies have shown that SARS-CoV-2 can be propagated in the same cell cultures that are useful for cultivating SARS-CoV, and that the primary human airway epithelial cell culture is the most sensitive for growing the virus (23).

Susceptibility of laboratory animals to coronavirus infection

Laboratory animal models are often used for experimentation towards vaccine or drug development. Such animal models should be susceptible to infection and produce the type of clinical manifestations observed in humans (24). Efforts were made by researchers to develop animal models for SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV, and similar efforts are currently in progress for SARS-CoV-2. In experimental transmission studies, SARS-CoV produced clinical disease in mice, hamsters, ferrets, and subhuman primates, and except for old mice, none developed severe disease (24,25). Similar studies carried out with MERS-CoV have largely been unsuccessful, but subhuman primates and transgenic mice were susceptible to infection (25). Shi et al., in their own studies showed that although SARS-CoV-2 replicated poorly in dogs, pigs, chicken and ducks, the virus grew well in ferrets and cats (26). Other studies have documented severe disease in hamsters infected with SARS-CoV-2 that is similar to the upper and lower respiratory tract disease in humans, and mild disease and asymptomatic infection in rhesus monkeys and mice, respectively (27,28).

Genetics of coronavirus

Two phenomena, mutation and recombination, account for genetic diversity among viruses. By definition, mutation is a change in the viral genome which can occur by substitution, insertion, and deletion of bases, as a result of the high error rates and lack of an effective proof-reading mechanism in the viral polymerase (12). Coronaviruses exhibit a high frequency of mutation during each replication cycle, occurring along the whole length of the genome, and affecting the *S*, *M*, *E*, and the *N* genes, which may have little or no effect on the virus, or in some cases, cause major changes in viral characteristics. These changes can be demonstrated not only experimentally, but also in natural infections. Zhao et al., (29) experimentally showed that accumulations of mutations in the *S* gene and the accessory gene *5a* accounts for loss of pathogenicity of the infectious bronchitis virus (IBV), a coronavirus of chicken.

The porcine respiratory coronavirus, the causative agent of a mild respiratory disease in pigs evolved naturally as an S gene deletion mutant of the transmissible gastroenteritis virus (TGEV) of pigs. The mutation changed the tissue tropism of the virus for the gastrointestinal tract to the respiratory tract (30). Another coronavirus that emerged naturally as a result of mutation is the feline infectious peritonitis virus (FIPV), a mutant of feline enteritis coronavirus (FECV), which unlike its parent coronavirus, FECV, that causes benign enteritis, is very virulent, causing a severe and fatal disease in cats (31). As coronavirus infects new hosts and spreads from person to person, it mutates; and such mutations can be used to determine the source of the virus and monitor its spread. Ruan et al., (32) studied 14 isolates of SARS-CoV and showed that common mutations are associated with geographical origins of infection. Such mutations are now being used by scientists to monitor the trajectory of the current SARS-CoV-2 pandemic as it spreads globally.

Recombination occurs often in coronaviruses and is an important mechanism by which viruses generate genetic diversity (33,34), contributing to the emergence and evolution of different coronavirus genotypes and species. Recombination is the exchange of nucleic acid fragments or segments between two different, but closely related viruses, resulting in the production of certain progeny viruses with genes from both parental viruses. It often leads to increase or decrease in virulence, altered host range, and appearance of new viral antigens. Unlike the other non-segmented RNA viruses which exhibit lower recombination rates, the frequency of recombination in coronaviruses is high, and is probably due to the unique mechanism of replication which involves discontinuous transcription and polymerase jumping (33,34).

The biological significance of recombination was recently demonstrated when Jackwood et al., (35) provided an evidence that recombination can directly lead to the emergence of new coronaviruses. He and his coworkers showed that the turkey coronavirus

(TCoV) emerged from a recombination event that replaced the S gene of IBV with an S gene from unidentified source, accompanied by a change in tissue tropism. The recombinant virus acquired enteropathogenic property causing diarrhea in turkeys, whereas, IBV, one of the parent viruses, was pneumotropic. Similarly, Boniotti et al., (36) described the identification of swine enteric coronavirus (SeCoV) which emerged as result of a recombination between TGE and porcine epidemic diarrhea (PED) viruses, and whose pathogenicity for pigs is much less than that of the parental viruses. Recombination is guite common among coronaviruses of wild animals. Lau et al., (37) showed that each of the three deltacoronaviruses isolated in the UAE; falcon coronavirus HKU 27, houbara bustard coronavirus HKU28, and pigeon coronavirus HKU29, originated from recombination between two avian coronaviruses.

Diversity of coronaviruses

Coronaviruses infect a diverse range of vertebrate hosts including humans, animals, and birds causing diseases of gastrointestinal and respiratory system or both, and some may affect other organ systems including the central nervous system and the renal system, or cause subclinical infection. Within each host specie, many genetically diverse coronaviruses have been identified, mostly among bats and birds.

Human coronaviruses

The coronaviruses of medical importance are shown in Table 1. They include four human coronaviruses; HCoV [HCoV-229E, HCoV-OC43, HCoV-Hong Kong University (HKU) 1 and HCoV-NL63], SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-COV-2. Human coronavirus 229E and OC43 were first isolated in the 1960s from adult patients with common colds (38,39), and in 2004, HCoV-NL63, also known as New Haven coronavirus, was identified in an infant with bronchiolitis in the Netherlands (40). The HCoV-HKU 1 was discovered in 2005 in an elderly man, a Hong Kong resident, who developed pneumonia following a visit to China (41). In general, all these HCOVs, except HKU1, produced mild respiratory disease in infected patients.

SARS-CoV, the causative agent of an atypical pneumonia characterized by a high morbidity and high mortality, was first described in 2002 in China (4). It has been reported in several Asian countries, Europe, and North America, but most cases have occurred in China, Taiwan, Hong Kong, and Canada. The virus has the properties of other coronaviruses; however, its genomic sequence is different from that of the HCoVs, although it enters the host cell through ACE-2, like the HCoV NL63 and SARS-CoV-2 (30). In 2012, MERS coronavirus, the causative agent of a severe respiratory illness characterized by fever, shortness of breath, pneumonia, and high mortality, was first identified in Saudi Arabia (5). Seven years later in December 2019, a novel coronavirus, the SARS-CoV-2 was identified in patients with pneumonia in Wuhan, Hubei Province, China. The disease caused by this virus, named CoVID19, has affected over 80,000 people with more than 3,000 deaths in China, and over three million cases and 200,000 deaths worldwide (6), SARS-CoV 2 shares about 70% to 80% of its genome with SARS-CoV, but it is most genetically related (96% similarity) to a horse shoe bat coronavirus. It uses the same ACE-2 receptor to enter the host cells like SARS-CoV, but has a longer S protein and a different binding region (42,43,44).

All the seven coronaviruses that have caused disease in humans are believed to have

a zoonotic origin, transmitted to man from bats or other animals through intermediate hosts that include domestic and wild animals (44-51) (Table 2). Corman et al., (48) proposed the bat origin of HCoV-229E when they detected a bat coronavirus in Ghanaian Hipposideros caffer ruber bats which shared 92% nucleotide sequence identity with HCoV-229E. Similarly, Donald son et al., (49) and Tao et al., (50) isolated bat coronaviruses that have a close relationship with HCoV-NL63, also supporting the theory of bat origin of HCoV-NL63. Although the probable intermediate host between the bat NL63-related coronavirus and HCoV-NL63 is not known, Crossley et al., (51) identified the alpaca as the probable intermediate host between the bat HCoV-229E-related virus and HCoV-229E. But unlike HCoV-229E and HCoV-NL63 which have ancestral bat origin, HCoV-OC43 is believed to have evolved from ancestral BCoV strains that crossed the interspecies barrier from cattle and established infection in humans (52,53).

Table 1: Coronaviruses affecting humans and their classification

Coronavirus	Genus	Year of Original Isolation	Disease
Human coronavirus 229 E	Alpha	1960s	Mild respiratory disease
Human coronavirus NL63	Alpha	2005	Mild respiratory disease
Human coronavirus OC43	Beta	1960s	Mild respiratory disease
Human coronavirus HKU 1	Beta	2004	Pneumonia
Severe acute respiratory syndrome CoV	Beta	2002	Severe acute respiratory disease
Middle East respiratory syndrome CoV	Beta	2012	Severe acute respiratory disease
Severe acute respiratory syndrome CoV-2	Beta	2019	Severe acute respiratory disease

Table 2: Ancestral and intermediate hosts of coronaviruses pathogenic to humans

Host	Coronavirus	Ancestral/Reservoir	Probable
		Host	Intermediate Host
Humans	Human coronavirus NL63	Bat (Perimyotis subflavus, Triaenops afer)	?
	Human coronavirus 229 E	Bat (Hipposideros caffer ruber)	Alpaca
	Human coronavirus OC43	Mouse	Cattle
	Human coronavirus HKU 1	Mouse	?
	Severe acute respiratory syndrome-CoV	Bat (Rhinolophus spp)	Palm civet cat Raccoon
	Middle East Acute respiratory syndrome-CoV	Bat (Taphozous perforatus, Rhinopoma hardwickii and Pipistrellus kuhlii)	Dromedary camel
	Severe Acute respiratory syndrome- CoV-2	Bat (Horseshoe bat)	? Mink ? Pangolin

Following the emergence of SARS-CoV in 2002, SARS-related viruses in Rhinolophus horseshoe bats and palm civet cats were discovered by scientists. Based on these discoveries, the scientists concluded that SARS-CoV originated from bats and that palm civet cats were the intermediate hosts from which humans acquired infection (46,54). MERS-CoV also emerged in 2012 and subsequent studies led to the isolation of MERS-related CoVs from several species of bats as well as dromedary camels (45,54). Scientists therefore suggested that the natural hosts of MERS-CoV were bats and the intermediate hosts were camels (45,46,54). Similarly, SARS-CoV-2 emerged following virus transmission between a horseshoe bat and an intermediate host which is probably a mink or pangolin or other yet to be identified animals (44, 47).

Coronaviruses of domestic animals and birds

Coronaviruses of domestic animals and birds are found in the four genera of the subfamily coronavirinae; alphacoronavirus, betacoronavirus, deltacoronavirus and gammacoronavirus. All mammalian coronaviruses except porcine deltacoronavirus, are found in the genus alphacoronavirus and betacoronavirus, whereas, all avian coronaviruses are in the delta and gammacoronavirus. Animal and avian coronaviruses predominantly cause enteric and pulmonary, as well as hepatic, renal and neurological syndromes (55), affecting swine more than any other domestic animal species. In all, there are fourteen coronaviruses of veterinary importance including seven porcine, two each of feline and avian, and one each of bovine, canine, and equine coronaviruses (Table 3).

Porcine coronaviruses include the transmissible gastroenteritis virus (TGEV), porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis (PHE), porcine epidemic diarrhea virus (PEDV), porcine respiratory coronavirus (PRCoV), porcine delta coronavirus (PDCoV), swine acute diarrhea syndrome coronavirus (SADS-CoV), and swine enteric coronavirus (SeCoV). All are primarily enteropathogenic, except the PRCoV which is a respiratory pathogen, and all have only one serotype.

Coronaviruses	Genus	Host	Disease
Transmissible gastroenteritis virus	Alpha	Swine	Gastroenteritis
Porcine epidemic diarrhea CoV	Alpha	Swine	Gastroenteritis
Porcine respiratory CoV	Alpha	Swine	Respiratory disease
Swine acute diarrhea syndrome CoV	Alpha	Swine	Diarrhoea
Swine enteric coronavirus	Alpha	Swine	Diarrhoea
Feline enteritis coronavirus	Alpha	Cats	Enteritis
Feline infective peritonitis virus	Alpha	Cats	Peritonitis, pneumonia, meningoencephalitis, wasting syndrome
Canine coronavirus	Alpha	Dogs	Enteritis
Canine respiratory CoV	Alpha	Dogs	Respiratory disease
Bovine coronavirus	Beta	Cattle	Diarrhoea
Equine coronavirus	Beta	Horse	Colic and diarrhoea
Porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis virus	Beta	Swine	Vomiting, wasting, and encephalomyelitis
Porcine deltacoronavirus	Delta	Swine	Diarrhoea
Infectious bronchitis virus	Gamma	Chicken	Tracheobronchitis, nephritis
Turkey coronavirus	Gamma	Turkey	Bluecomb, Enteritis

Table 3: Important coronaviruses of domestic animals and birds

Transmissible gastroenteritis virus (TGEV) was identified in 1946 in the United States (56) as the causative agent of a disease of pigs characterized by vomiting, profuse diarrhea, weight loss, and dehydration, and 100% mortality among newborn pigs. Several years after the identification of TGE, another disease of pigs, the porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis (PHE) was reported in Canada, but its viral aetiological agent was not isolated until 1962 (57). Recent genetic studies have shown PHE virus to be closely related to HCoV-OC43 and BCoV (53, 58). Porcine epidemic diarrhea virus (PEDV), a coronavirus that was first described in England in 1971, is similar to TGEV, causing watery diarrhea and vomiting in piglets which often leads to dehydration and death (58,59). The virus was genetically divided into 2 groups: GI and GII, both of which can be further subdivided into subgroups Ia and Ib, and subgroups IIa and IIb, respectively. Members of the subgroups exhibit marked differences in virulence, and sequence analysis of the nucleocapsid protein gene has shown that PEDV is genetically related to HCoV-229E and TGEV (60, 61).

In 2009, PDCoV was first reported in China, but its aetiologic role was not determined until 2014, when it caused diarrhea in pigs in the USA (62). The mechanism of the evolution of the virus is not well understood, but based on the widespread prevalence in song birds and data from genomic studies, it probably originated from an ancestral avian PDCoV (62). The virus utilizes a conserved region of the APN gene to infect cells derived from humans and other species (63). Whether or not it will be able to replicate in human cells and cause disease, is yet to be determined. The detection of PDCoV RNA in fecal samples of wild birds, Chinese ferret badgers and leopard cats, and the susceptibility of other animal species to experimental infection, coupled with the presence of APN receptor in many animal species including humans suggest that PDCoV has a broad host range and may have a zoonotic potential (62, 63, 64).

Swine acute diarrhea syndrome (SADS) CoV is the causative agent of a fatal swine acute diarrhea, a disease that primarily affects newborn pigs, characterized by severe watery diarrhea, dehydration and death. The virus is a HKU2-like coronavirus isolated in 2016 in China from horseshoe bats, Rhinolophus spp, (7). Recently, Boniotti et al., (36), also reported the identification of another coronavirus, the swine enteric coronavirus (SeCoV), a TGEV/PEDV recombinant virus, the causative agent of watery diarrhea in piglets. It is noteworthy that this recombinant virus is less virulent than TGEV and PEDV, its parental viruses, producing a much lower mortality rate in piglets (65). Before the appearance of PDCoV and SADS-CoV, the porcine respiratory coronavirus (PRCoV) emerged in Belgium in 1984 as a deletion mutant of TGEV and a causative agent of a mild respiratory disease of piglets (30). The rapid spread of PRCoV to many pig farms in many countries led to widespread immunity to the virus as well as TGEV among pigs, thus reducing the veterinary importance of TGEV worldwide (65,66).

Several coronaviruses cause diseases in companion animals, cats and dogs. Feline coronavirus is a common enteric pathogen of cats existing as two biotypes: feline enteritis coronavirus (FECV) and the feline infectious peritonitis virus (FIPV) (66,67). FECV infection is generally asymptomatic, but in young kittens, mild transient diarrhea occurs, which may sometimes be accompanied by vomiting. FIPV, an FECV mutant, is the aetiological agent of an immune-mediated, progressive, and fatal disease occurring often in cats less than two years of age. It may present as the effusive, also known as the 'wet' form in immunocompromised cats with defective cell mediated immunity, or as the non-effusive, otherwise called the 'dry' form in cats with partial cell mediated immunity. The effusive form is characterized by leakage of protein-rich fluid from the blood vessels into the abdominal cavity producing abdominal distension. Cats with the non-effusive form develop pyogranulomatous or granulomatous lesions in several tissues (66).

Canine coronavirus (CCoV) was first identified in 1971 as a causative agent of mild diarrhea in dogs. The disease often occurs in association with canine parvovirus. It is closely related to TGEV, ferret CoV and feline CoV. Several strains of the virus now exist as a result of mutations in the viral genome (66,67). There are two serotypes of the virus with different biological properties. Serotype I canine coronaviruses grow poorly in tissue culture and have an ill-defined receptor, whereas, serotype II canine coronaviruses grow well in culture, using the APN receptor (67,68). Another coronavirus of dogs is the canine respiratory coronavirus (CRCoV) which was first identified in 2003 as the causative agent of canine infectious respiratory disease of dogs, also known as 'kernel cough' (66,69). The virus is genetically different from the enteric canine coronavirus and belongs to the genus betacoronavirus, unlike the enteric CCoV which is an alphacoronavirus. It is however, genetically similar to the bovine coronavirus (BCoV) and the HCoV-OC43; and possesses a haemagglutinin-esterase (HE) gene which is absent from enteric CCoV (69,). Clinically, the virus infection often presents as a respiratory disease characterized by respiratory distress, pneumonia, anorexia and sometimes, death (66).

Bovine coronavirus (BCoV) causes diseases of respiratory tract in cattle, and produces gastroenteritis or winter dysentery in lactating cows, and shipping fever pneumonia in feedlot cattle (66). The virus was first described as a cause of diarrhea in calves in the USA in 1973, but has now been documented worldwide. Phylogenetic analysis of BCoV has shown that it is closely related to HCoV-OC43, and coronaviruses identified in dogs with respiratory disease, other ruminants with enteric and/or respiratory disease including water buffalo, sheep, goats, camels, Ilama and alpaca, and wild ruminants such as deer, wild cattle, antelopes, giraffe and wild goats (70). Following biological, antigenic and genetic analyses, it was proposed that these bovine-like CoVs be regarded as host range variants of BCoV rather than distinct virus species (70).

Equine coronavirus is a betacoronavirus causing a disease of horses characterized by fever, anorexia, colic and occasional diarrhea after an incubation period of 2-4 days (66). The disease usually affects horses over two years of age with a morbidity that ranges from 10% to 83%, and no mortality in most cases. The virus was first isolated from the faeces of a diarrheic foal in 1999 in the USA (71), and was found to be very closely related phylogenetically to BCoV, HCoV-OC43, and PHEV (72). Two avian coronaviruses exist; infectious bronchitis virus (IBV) and turkey coronavirus (TCoV). IBV causes a highly infectious upper respiratory tract disease in commercial poultry. Infected chicken presents with watery eyes, mucus in the nares and trachea, gasping breath, cough and tracheal rales. Among layers, there can be a decrease in egg production and egg quality (55,66). Some strains can cause interstitial nephritis, pneumonia due to secondary bacterial infection, air saculitis, and peritonitis. Morbidity is almost 100%, but mortality is low and variable, but could range from 14% to 82% depending on age of the birds, virus strain and whether the birds are coinfected or superinfected by other pathogens (66).

Antigenically distinct serotypes of IBV appear from time to time as a result of mutation and recombination (55). IBV and IB-like coronaviruses have been found in other domestic or captive birds including pigeons, ducks, pheasants, guinea fowls and geese that were reared in the vicinity of chickens (55,66,74). Turkey coronavirus was first identified in the United States in 1973 as the causative agent of bluecomb, a disease of turkeys that was first described in 1951 (73). The virus emerged from a recombination event that replaced the *S* gene of IBV with an *S* gene from unidentified source (55).

Coronaviruses of laboratory animals

Four coronaviruses have been identified in laboratory animals; mouse hepatitis virus (MHV), rat coronavirus (also known as sialodacryoadenitis coronavirus), guinea pig coronavirus (causing diarrhea and enteritis), and rabbit coronaviruses (66). Mouse hepatitis virus has two strains; enterotropic and polytropic strains; the former is very common in mouse colonies. Enterotropic strains of MHV are highly contagious, and often cause severe disease in mouse colonies with mortality rate that may be about 100% among infant mice. Polytropic strains of MHV are less contagious and general cause inapparent infections, although they may occasionally produce neurological disease.

Rat coronavirus (RCoV), a virus that is closely related to MHV, is the causative agent of epizootics of respiratory disease in laboratory rat colonies. There are two prototype strains of the virus; sialodacryoadenitis virus (SADV) and Parker's rabbit coronavirus (RCoV-P) (75,76,77). Both strains infect the respiratory tract but in addition, SDAV can also infect the eye, salivary glands and lacrimal glands. The disease occurs in rats of all ages, but young rats are the most susceptible, developing lower respiratory tract infection which often leads to interstitial pneumonia. Clinical disease in older rats is characterized by nasal and ocular discharge, cervical swelling, photophobia, keratitis, and dyspnea (66,77). Rabbit coronaviruses have not been properly characterized, but have been associated with enteric disease that is characterized by malabsorption and diarrhea.

Coronaviruses of wild animals

Many coronaviruses of wild mammals and birds have been identified and are found in all the four genera of the family coronaviridae. However, some of these are presumptive new coronaviruses, yet to be approved by the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses (ICTV) (78). Of all species of wildlife, the vast majority of coronaviruses found to date were detected in bats and those approved by the ICTV have been placed in two genera; genus alphacoronavirus and betacoronavirus (Table 4). Bat coronaviruses genetically related to coronaviruses of medical importance include the NL-63-related bat CoV, HCoV-229E-related bat

Genus	Virus	Human/ Animal virus relative
Alphacoronavirus	Bat coronavirus HKU10	
	Bat coronavirus CDPHE15	
	Rhinolophus ferrumequinum alpha- coronavirus HuB-2013	
	Myotis ricketti alpha CoV Sax 2011	
	Nyctalus relutinus alphaCoV SC-2013	
	NL-63-related bat coronavirus strain	Human CoV NL 63
	HCoV-229E bat coronavirus	Human CoV 229E
	Miniopterus bat coronavirus 1	
	Miniopterus bat coronavirus HKU 8	
	Rhinolophus bat coronavirus HKU 2	Swine acute diarrhea syndrome virus (SADSV)
	Scotophilus bat coronavirus 512	Porcine epidemic diarrhea virus (PEDV)
Betacoronavirus	Pipistrellus bat coronavirus HKU 5	MERS-CoV
	Rousettus bat coronavirus HKU 9	
	SARS-related rhinolophus bat CoV	SARS-CoV
	Tylonycteris bat CoV	MERS-CoV

Table 4: Bat coronaviruses

CoV, SARS-related CoV, and MERS-like bat CoV. Others (Table 4) are genetically related to causative agents of diseases of domestic animals such as the Rhinolophus bat coronavirus HKU 2 which is similar to the aetiological agent of SADS (7), and the Scotophilus bat coronavirus 512 that was found to be very closely related to the PEDV.

Alphacoronaviruses also cause disease in other wild animals such as ferrets, mink, foxes and wild dogs (Table 5). First isolated in 1993, ferret coronavirus, is the causative agent of catarrhal enteritis of ferrets, as well as a systemic disease that resembles the dry form of feline infective peritonitis (66,67,79). Similar coronaviruses have been found in wild canines including foxes, raccoon dogs, wild dogs and mink (66,80). Betacoronaviruses also exist in wild mammals (Table 5), but unlike the alphacoronaviruses, they do not cause disease in their hosts, except the bovine-like coronaviruses that produce gastrointestinal disease in their definitive hosts that include deer, water bucks, giraffe, antelopes and others (66,70).

Many deltacoronaviruses have also been isolated from wildlife in different geographical regions of the world; those approved by the ICTV belong to seven avian coronavirus species and one porcine coronavirus specie (Table 5). However, other deltacoronaviruses have been identified in wild birds by Hong Kong University (HKU) including sparrow coronavirus HKU 19, falcon coronavirus HKU27, Houbara bustard coronavirus HKU 28, pigeon coronavirus HKU29 and quail coronavirus HKU30 (37). These viruses probably cause subclinical disease in their definitive hosts as only the bulbul coronavirus has been associated with respiratory disease. The gammacoronaviruses of wild animals are infectious bronchitis (IB)-like coronaviruses and Beluga whale coronavirus (Table 5).

IB-like coronaviruses detected in birds include coronaviruses of pheasants, gulls, partridges, quails, and peafowls, however, they differ in the clinical manifestations of infection in their definitive hosts. For example, while pheasants develop serious disease characterized by enteritis with renal involvement, other birds such as parrots and partridges develop asymptomatic infection (55,81). Gammacoronaviruses can be transmitted from wild birds to poultry and from poultry to wild birds, and because of their ability to fly long distances they are capable of disseminating coronaviruses from one continent to another (55,81).

Coronavirus	Genus	Host	Disease
Ferret coronavirus	Alpha	Ferret	Enteritis, systemic disease
Mink coronavirus 1	Alpha	Mink	Enteritis
Canine-like coronavirus	Alpha	Wild dogs, raccoon dog, foxes	Enteritis
Hedgehog coronavirus HKU 31	Beta	Hedgehog	
Murine coronavirus	Beta	Rodent	
SARS-related palm civet cat CoV	Beta	Civet cat	
SARS-related raccoon dog CoV	Beta	Raccoon dog	
Bovine coronavirus-like viruses	Beta	Deer, giraffe, antelopes, wild dogs Asian leopard cat	Enteritis
Asian leopard cat coronavirus	Beta		
Chinese ferret badger coronavirus	Beta	Chinese ferret badger	
Bulbul coronavirus HKU 11	Delta	Bird	Respiratory disease
Coronavirus HKU 15	Delta	Pig	
Munia coronavirus HKU 13	Delta	Bird	
Night heron coronavirus HKU 19	Delta	Bird	
Thrush coronavirus HKU 12	Delta	Bird	
White-eye coronavirus HKU 16	Delta	Bird	
Magpie robin Co HKU 18	Delta	Bird	
Wigeon coronavirus HKU 20	Delta	Bird	
Common moorhen Co HKU 21	Delta	Bird	
Avian coronaviruses	Gamma	Bird (pheasant, peafowl, partridges quail and parrots)	Respiratory disease, nephritis in pheasants, enteritis in quail
Beluga whale coronavirus SW1	Gamma	Whale	Respiratory disease

Table 5: Major coronaviruses of non-bat wild mammals and birds

Conclusions:

Coronaviruses have caused three major epidemics in the human population that affected more than three million people with several thousand deaths worldwide, thus making them one the most dangerous groups of human pathogens ever known. As respiratory viruses that remain viable in the environment for several days at temperatures similar to room temperature (22°C - 25°C) and relative humidity of 40-50%, they are readily transmissible from person to person via contaminated humans and inanimate objects such as door handles, elevator buttons, and surfaces. However, most coronaviruses including SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 are susceptible to several common disinfectants that can be used to disinfect homes, workplace, laboratories, and

hospitals, and prevent virus transmission. Coronaviruses are difficult to propagate *in vitro*, but progress has been made in growing SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 in tissue culture as well as in laboratory animals. The successful adaptation of SARS-CoV-2 to several cell cultures and the susceptibility of laboratory animals to its experimental infection will promote further *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies on the virus that could facilitate vaccine, drug, and diagnostic assay development.

Several coronaviruses are circulating in the human population, and a very large number of them exist in domestic and wild animals. Although many domestic animal coronaviruses exist, none of them has so far posed a threat to human health. In contrast, wild animals harbour a variety of coronaviruses, some of which have been associated with important human and animal diseases. Given the presence of a large number of coronaviruses in wild animals, the possibility of coinfection of these animals by more than one coronavirus permitting interaction between their genomes, their propensity to undergo mutation and recombination, and their ability to jump interspecies barrier, it is likely that more new coronaviruses will emerge in future that will pose a major threat to human and domestic animal health. As long as humans continue to interface with wild animals in their natural habitats, zoos, and markets or use them as pets, more zoonotic transmissions of animal coronaviruses are likely to occur which could lead to future epidemics, or even pandemics.

References:

- Woo, P. C., Lau, S. K., Chu, C. M., et al. Characterization and genome sequence of a novel coronavirus, coronavirus-HKU1 from pneumonia patients. J Virol. 2005; 79: 884-895
- Esper, F., Weibel, C., Ferguson, D., Landry, M.L., and Kahn, J. S. Evidence of a novel human coronavirus that is associated with respiratory tract disease in infants and young children. J Infect Dis. 2005;191:492-498.doi:10.1086/428138
- Fouchier, R. A., Hartwig, N. G., Bestebroer, T. M., et al. A previously undescribed coronavirus associated with respiratory disease in humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2004; 101: 6212
- Drosten, C., Gunther, S., Preiser, W., et al. Identification of a novel coronavirus in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(20):1967-1976. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa030747
- Zaki, A. M., van Boheemen, S., Bestebroer, T. M., et al. Isolation of a novel coronavirus from a man with pneumonia in Saudi Arabia. N Engl J Med. 2012; 367 (19): 1814-1820
- Zhu, N., Zhang, D., Wang, W., et al. A novel coronavirus from patients with pneumonia in China, 2019. N Engl J Med. 2020; 382: 727-733. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001017
- Zhou, P., Fan, H., Lan, T., et al. Fatal swine acute diarrhea syndrome caused by an HKU2-related coronavirus of bat origin. Nature. 2018; 556: 255-258
- Hakawi, A., Rose, E., Biggs, H. M., et al. Middle East respiratory syndrome, Saudi Arabia, 2017-2018. Emerg Infect Dis. 2019; 25 (11): 2149-2151 <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.3201/eid2511.190726</u>
- De Groot, R. J., Baker, S. C., Baric, R., et al. Family Coronaviridae. In: King A. M. Q., Adams, M. J., Carstens, E. B., Lefkowitz, E. J. (Eds). Virus Taxonomy, 2012, Elsevier, Amsterdam: 806-828
 McIntosh, K. Coronaviruses: A comparative review.
- Curr Top Microb Immunol. 1974; 63: 85-129
- 11. Bosch, B. J., van der Zee, R., de Haan, C. A., and Rottier, P. J. The coronavirus spike protein is a class 1 virus fusion protein: structural and functional characterization of the fusion core complex. J Virol. 2003; 77: 8801-8811
- Holmes, K. V., and Lai, M. M. Coronaviridae: The viruses and their replication. In: Fields, B. N., Knipe, D. M., Howley, P. M. et al. (eds). Field's Virology (3rd edn.) Lippincott-Ravens Press, Philadelphia, 1996: 1075-1094.
- 13. Coronaviridae. In: White, D. O., and Fenner, F. J.

(eds). Medical Virology (4th edn,), Academic Press, San Diego, New York, Boston, London, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto: 451-455.

- Geller, C., Varbanov, M., and Duval, R. E. Human Coronaviruses: Insights into environmental resistance and its influence on the development of new antiseptics. Viruses. 2012; 4: 3044-3068
- Chan, K. H., Malik Peiris, J. S., Lam, S. Y., et al. The effects of temperature and relative humidity on the viability of SARS coronavirus. Adv Virol. 2011; 20: 734690-7.
- Kampf, G., Todt, D., Pfaender, S., and Steinmann, E. Persistence of coronaviruses on inanimate surfaces and their inactivation with biocidal agents. J Hosp Infect. 2020; 104 (3): 246 - 251 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhin.2020.01.022
- Kratzel, A., Todt, D., Vkovski, D., et al. Efficient inactivation of SARS-CoV-2 by the World Health Organization (WHO) recommended handrub formulations and alcohols, 2020. https://doi.org/10.110/2020.03.10.986711
- Sattar, S. A., Springthorpe, V. S., Karim, Y., and Loro, P. Chemical disinfection of non-porous inanimate surfaces experimentally contaminated with four human pathogenic viruses. Epidemiol Infect. 1989. 198 (102): 493-505
- Kapikian, A. Z., James, H. D Jr., Kelly, S. J., et al. Isolation from man of 'avian infectious bronchitis virus-like' viruses (coronavirus) similar to 229E virus with some epidemiological observations. J Infect Dis. 1969; 119: 282-290
- Gillim-Ross, L., Taylor, J., Scholl, D. R., et al. Discovery of novel human and animal cells infected by SARS-CoV by replication-specific multiplex reverse transcription PCR. J Clin Microbiol. 2004; 42 (7): 3196-3206. doi: 10.1128/JCM42.7.3196-3206.2004
- 21. Kaye, M., Druce, J., Tran, T., et al. SARS-associated coronavirus replication in cell lines. Emerg Infect Dis. 2006; 12 (1): 128-133 doi: 10.3201/eid1201.05049
- de Wilde, A. H., Raj, V. S., Oudshoom, D., et al. MERS-coronavirus replication induces in vitro cytopathology and is strongly inhibited by cyclosporine A or interferon alpha treatment. J Gen Virol. 2013; 94 (pt 8): 1749-1760. doi: 10.1099/vir.0.052910-0
- Perlman, S. Another decade, another coronavirus. N Engl J Med. 2020; 382: 760-762. doi: 10.1056/NEJMe2001126.
- 24. Sutton, T., and Subbarao, K. Development of animal models against emerging coronaviruses: From SARS to MERS coronavirus. Virology. 2015; 479 (480): 247–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2015.02.030
- Roberts, A., Lamirande, E. W., Vogel, L., et al. Animal models and vaccines against SARS-CoV. Virus Res. 2008; 133 (1): 20-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2007.03,025
- Shi, J., Wen, Z., Zhong, G., et al. Susceptibility of ferrets, cats, dogs and other domesticated animals to SARS coronavirus-2. Science. 2020. doi:10.1126/science.abb7015
- Bao, L., Deng, W., Gao, H., et al. Reinfection could not occur in SARS CoV-2 infected rhesus macaques. bioRxiv(preprint)

https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.03.13.990226

- Cohen, J. Mice, hamsters, ferrets, monkeys. Which lab animals can help defeat the new coronavirus? www.scienceMag.org, 2020
- Zhao, Y., Cheng, J-L., Liu, X-Y., et al. Safety and efficacy of an attenuated Chinese QX-like infectious bronchitis virus strain as a candidate vaccine. Vet Microbiol. 2015; 180 (1-2): 49 - 58 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vetmic.2015.07.036
- Pensaert, M., Callebaut, P., and Vergote, J. Isolation of a porcine respiratory non enteric coronavirus

related to TGE. Vet Q. 1986; 8 (3): 257-261.

- Sharif, S., Arshad, S. S., Hair-Bejo, M., et al. Descriptive distribution and phylogenetic analysis of feline infectious peritonitis virus isolates of Malaysia. Acta Vet Scand. 2010; 52 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1751-0147-52-1</u>
- 32. Ruan, Y., Wei, C. L., Ee, L. A., et al. Comparative full-length genome sequence analysis of 14 SARS coronavirus isolates and common mutations associated with putative origins of infection. The Lancet.2003.

https://image.thelancet.com/extras/03art4454web.pdf

- Baric, R. S., Fu, K., Schaad, M. C., and Stohlman, S. A. Establishing a genetic recombination map for murine coronavirus strains A59 complementation groups. Virology. 1990; 177: 646-656
- 34. Lai, M. M. Genetic recombination in RNA viruses. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. 1992; 176: 21-32
- Jackwood, M. W., Hall, D., and Handel, A. Molecular evolution and emergence of avian gammacoronaviruses. Infect Genet Evol. 2012; 12: 1305-1311. doi: 1016/j.meegid.2012.05.003
- Boniotti, M. B., Papetti, A., Lavazza, A., et al. Porcine epidemic diarrhoeal virus and discovery of a recombinant swine enteric coronavirus, Italy. Emerg Infect Dis. 2016; 22: 83: 87
 Lau, S. K., Wong, E. Y. M., Tsang, C-C., et al.
- Lau, S. K., Wong, E. Y. M., Tsang, C-C., et al. Discovery and sequence analysis of four deltacoronaviruses from birds in the Middle East suggest interspecies jumping and recombination as a potential mechanism of avian to avian and avian to mammalian transmission. J Virol. 2018; 92 (15). doi:10.1128/JV100265-18
- Tyrell, D. A. J., and Bynoe, M. L. Cultivation of a novel type of common cold virus in organ cultures Br Med J. 1965; 1: 1467-1470
- Hamre, D., and Procknow, J. J. A new virus isolated from the human respiratory tract. 1966; 121: 190-193
- van der Hoek, L, Pyrc, K., Jebbink, M., et al. Identification of a new coronavirus. Nat Med. 2004; 10: 368-373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1024</u>
- 41. Kahn, J. S., and McIntosh, K. History and recent advances in coronavirus discovery. Paed Infect Dis J. 2005; 24 (11): S223 - S227. doi:10.1097/01.in.0000188166,17324.60.
- Perlman, S. Another decade, another coronavirus. N Engl J Med. 2020; 382: 760-762. doi: 10.1056/NEJMe2001126
- Cecarrelli, M., Berretta, M., Rullo, E. V., et al. Differences and similarities between severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) coronavirus (CoV) and SARS-CoV-2. Would a rose by another name smell as sweet? Eur Rev Med Pharm Sci. 2020; 24: 2781-2783
- Wu, D., Wu, T., Liu, Q., and Yang, Z. The SARS-CoV-2 Outbreak: What we know. Int J Infect Dis. 2020; 92: 44-48. https://doi.org/j.ijid.2020.03.004
- Haagmans, B. L., Dhahiry, S. H., Reusken, C. B., et al. Middle East Respiratory syndrome coronavirus in dromedary camels: An outbreak investigation. Lancet Infect Dis. 2014; 14 (2): 140-145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(13)70690-X</u>.
- Song, H. D., Tu, C. C., Zhang, G. W., et al. Crossevolution of SARS-CoV in palm civet and humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA.2006. 102: 2430-2435
- Zhou, P., Yang, X-L., Wang, X-G., et al. Discovery of a novel coronavirus with recent pneumonia outbreak in humans and its potential bat origin. BioRxiv 2020 –biorxiv.org Nature. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2012-7
- Corman, V. M., Baldwin, H. J., Tateno, A. F., et al. Evidence for ancestral association of human coronavirus 229E with bats. J Virol. 2015;89: 1185 1187. doi: 10.1128/JVI.01755-15
- 49. Donaldson, E. F., Haskew, A. N., Gates, J. E., et al.

Metagenomic analysis of the viromes of three North American bat species: Viral diversity among different bat species that share a common habitat. J Virol. 2010; 84 (24): 13004 - 13018 doi:10.1128/JVI.01255-10

- 50. Tao, Y., Shi, M., Chommanard, C., et al. Surveillance for bat coronavirus in Kenya identifies relatives of human coronavirus NL63 and 229E and their recombination history. J Virol. 2017; 91 (5): e01953-16. doi: 10.1128/JVI.01953-16
- Crossley, B. M., Mock, R. E., Callison, S. A., and Hietala, S. K. Identification and characterization of a novel alpaca respiratory coronavirus most closely related to the human coronavirus 229E. Viruses. 2012; 4: 3689-3700.
- Vijgen, L., Keyaerts, E., Moes, E., et al. Complete genomic sequences of human coronavirus OC43: a molecular clock analysis suggests a relatively recent zoonotic transmission event. J Virol. 2005; 79: 1595-1604
- Vijgen, L., Keyaerts, E., Maes, P., et al. Evolutionary history of the closely related group 2 coronaviruses: porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis virus, bovine coronavirus and human coronavirus OC43. J Virol. 2006; 80: 7270-7274.
- 54. Cavanagh, D. Coronaviruses in poultry and other birds. J Avian Pathol. 2005; 34 (6): 439 448
- 55. Doyle, L. P., and Hutchings, L. M. A transmissible gastroenteritis in pigs. J Am Vet Ass. 1946; 108: 257
- Greig, A. S., Mitchell, D., Corner, A. H., et al. A haemagglutinating virus producing encephalomyelitis in baby pigs. Can J Comp Med Vet Sci. 1962; 26 (3): 49-56
- 57. Dong, B., Lu, H., Zhao, K., et al. Identification and genetic characterization of porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis virus from domestic piglets in China. Arch Virol. 2014; 159: 2329-2337. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00705-014-2070-y
- Song D, Moon H, Kang B. Porcine epidemic diarrhea: a review of current epidemiology and available vaccines. Clin Exp Vaccine Res. 2015; 4 (2): 166-176. doi: 10.7774/cevr.2015.4.2.166.
- 59. Lee, C., Porcine epidemic diarrhea virus: An emerging and re-emerging epizootic swine virus. Virol J. 2015; 12: 193. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12985-015-0421-2
- Kocherhans, R., Bridgen, A., Ackermann, M., et al. Completion of porcine epidemic diarrhea coronavirus (PEDV) genome sequence. Virus Genes 2001;23:137-144 https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1011831902219
- Woo, P. C. Y., Lau, S. K. P., Lam, C. S. F., et al. Discovery of seven novel mammalian and avian coronaviruses in the genus deltacoronavirus supports bat coronaviruses as the gene source of alphacoronavirus and betacoronavirus and avian coronaviruses as the gene source of gammacoronavirus and deltacororonavirus. J Virol. 2012; 86 (7): 3995-4008 doi: 10.1128/JVI.06540-11
- Boley, P. A., Alhamo, M. A., Lossie, G., et al. Deltacoronavirus infection and transmission in poultry, United States. Emerg Infect Dis. 2020; 26 (2):255-265.

https://dx.doi.org/10.3201/eid2602.190346

- Li, W., Hulswit, R. J. G., Kenny, S. P., et al. Broad receptor engagement of an emerging global coronavirus may potentiate its diverse cross species transmissibility. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2018; 115 (22):E5135-E5143 https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1802879115
- Wang, Q., Vlasova, A. N., Kennedy, S. P., and Saif, L. Emerging and re-emerging coronaviruses in pigs. Curr Opin Virol. 2019; 34: 39-49 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coviro.2018.12.001
- 65. Coronaviridae: In Fenner's Veterinary Virology, 5th

ed. 2017: 435-461

- Le Poder, S. Feline and canine coronaviruses: Common genetic and pathobiological features Adv Virol. 2011; 2011: 609465. doi: 10.1155/2011/609465
- 67. Decaro, N., and Buonavoglia, C. An update on canine coronavirus: viral evolution and pathobiology. Vet Microbiol. 2008; 132 (3-4): 221-234
- Enles, K., Shiu, K-B., and Brownlie, J. Isolation and sequence analysis of canine respiratory coronavirus. Virus Res. 2007; 124: 78-87
- 69. Amer, H. M. Bovine-like coronaviruses in domestic and wild ruminants. Anim Hlth Res Rev. 2018; 19 (2): 113-124
- 70. Guy, J. S., Brestin, J. J., Breuhaus, B., et al. Characterization of a coronavirus isolated from a diarrheic foal. J Clin Microbiol. 2000; 38 (12): 4523-4526
- 71. Zhang, J., Guy, J. S., Snijder, E. J., et al. Genomic characterization of equine coronavirus. Virology. 2007; 369: 92-104
- Ritchie, A. E., Desmukh, D. R., Larsen, C. T., and Pomeroy, B. S. Electron microscopy of coronaviruslike particles characteristic of turkey bluecomb disease. Avian Dis. 1973; 17: 546-558
- Canavagh, D., Madwditt, K., Welchman, D., et al Coronaviruses from pheasants (Phasianus colchicus) are genetically related coronaviruses of domestic fowl (infectious bronchitis virus) and turkeys. Avian Pathol. 2002; 31: 81-93. doi: 10.1080/03079450120106651
- 74. Bhatt, P. N., Percy, D. H., and Jonas, A. M. Characterization of the virus of sialodacryoadenitis of rats: a member of the Coronavirus group. J Infect Dis. 1972; 126 (2): 123 - 130 doi:10.1093/infdis/126.2.123

- 75. Parker, J. C., Cross, S. S., and Rowe, W. P. Rat coronavirus (RCV): a prevalent naturally occurring pneumotropic virus of rats. Arch Gesamte Virusforsch. 1970; 31 (3): 293-302
- Wojcinski, Z. W., and Percy, D. H. Sialodacryoadenitis virus-associated lesions in the lower respiratory tract of rats. Vet Pathol. 1986; 23 (3); 278-286
- 77. King, A., Adams, M. J., Carstens, E. B., and Lefkowitz, E. Virus Taxonomy 1st Edition, Ninth Report of the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses. London; Waltham: Academic Press, 2012.
- 78. Murray, J., Kiupel, M., and Maes, R. Ferret coronavirus-associated diseases. Vet Clin North Am Exot Anim Pract. 2020; 13 (3): 543-560. doi: 10.1016/j.cvex.2010.05.010
- Have, P., Moving, V., Svansson, V., et al. Coronavirus infection in mink (Mustella vision): Serological evidence of infection with a coronavirus related to TGEV and porcine epidemic diarrhea virus. Vet Microbiol. 1992; 31(1): 1-10.
- Milek, J., and Blicharz-Domanska, K. Coronaviruses in avian species-Review with focus on epidemiology and diagnosis in wild birds. J Vet Res. 2018; 62 (3): 249-255.doi:10.2478/vetres-2018-0035.81.
- Peiris, J. S., Guan, Y., and ky, Y. Severe acute respiratory syndrome. Nature Medicine. 2005; 10: S88-597. doi:10.1038/nm1143.
- Chan, J. F., Kok, K. H., Zhu, Z., Chu, H., To, K. K., Yuan, S, and Yuen, K. Y. Genomic characterization of the 2019 novel human-pathogenic coronavirus isolated from a patient with atypical pneumonia after visiting Wuhan. Emerg Microb Infect. 2020; 9 (1): 221-236

Igomu. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 272 - 283

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2036. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.3

Review Article



Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4

Open Access



Salmonella Kentucky: prevalence and challenges in Nigeria and the Africa continent

Igomu, E. E.

Bacterial Vaccine Production Division, National Veterinary Research Institute, P. M. B. 01 Vom, Nigeria Correspondence to: <u>elayonigomu@gmail.com</u>; +2348032786224

Abstract:

Salmonella Kentucky is ubiquitous in most African countries and the multidrug resistant (MDR) strains remain underreported across the continent. In Nigeria, poverty, inter country livestock trades, nomadic system of cattle production, indiscriminate use of antibiotics and prevalent immuno-compromising diseases such as human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immune deficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) and tuberculosis are factors that have enabled ease of transmission and complications of S. Kentucky infections. In the present decade, S. Kentucky is reported to be the most prevalent serovar associated with poultry in Nigeria, but very few reports underline the risk associated with consumption of poultry and acquisition of MDR S. Kentucky strains. The Nigerian poultry is one of the most commercialized subsectors of Nigerian agriculture, therefore, the presence of S. Kentucky especially strains carrying broad spectrum antimicrobial resistance pose a great risk to public health. The lack of proper monitoring, surveillance, isolation and control of the multidrug resistant S. Kentucky will remain a challenge to the export potential of the Nigerian poultry subsector and livestock in general. As a nation, modalities and actions against the smuggling of poultry products, indiscriminate use of antibiotics and nomadic system for the production of dairy and beef that promotes spread of virulent strains of Salmonellae must change. The impact of non-typhoidal salmonellosis in humans in Nigeria also remains under studied and under reported, especially those caused by S. Kentucky ST198. Compounding these concerns is the lack of commercial veterinary or human vaccines against S. Kentucky or where vaccines against the broad serogroup C non-typhoidal Salmonella (NTS) are available, they are rarely supplied, with no evidence they could be cross-protective. This review emphasizes the emergence and widespread occurrence of MDR S. Kentucky strains on the African continent, and discussed risk factors contributing to its spread in Nigeria and the potential public health challenge especially to high-risk immunocompromised individuals.

Keywords: Salmonella Kentucky, ST198 strain, multidrug resistant, tuberculosis, HIV/AIDS, Nigeria, Africa

Received April 30, 2020; Revised May 8, 2020; Accepted May 10, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Salmonella Kentucky: prévalence et défis au Nigeria et sur le continent africain

Igomu, E. E.

Division de la production de vaccins bactériens, Institut national de recherche vétérinaire, P. M. B. 01 Vom, Nigéria Correspondance à: <u>elayonigomu@qmail.com</u>; +2348032786224

Abstrait:

Salmonella Kentucky est omniprésente dans la plupart des pays africains et les souches multirésistantes (MDR) restent sous-déclarées à travers le continent. Au Nigéria, la pauvreté, les échanges de bétail entre pays, le système d'élevage nomade, l'utilisation aveugle d'antibiotiques et les maladies immunodéprimantes prévalentes telles que le virus de l'immunodéficience humaine/le syndrome d'immunodéficience acquise (VIH/SIDA) et la

tuberculose sont des facteurs qui ont facilité la transmission et complications des infections à S. Kentucky. Au cours de la présente décennie, S. Kentucky serait le sérotype le plus répandu associé à la volaille au Nigéria, mais très peu de rapports soulignent le risque associé à la consommation de volaille et à l'acquisition de souches MDR S. Kentucky. La volaille nigériane est l'un des sous-secteurs les plus commercialisés de l'agriculture nigériane, par conséquent, la présence de S. Kentucky, en particulier les souches présentant une résistance antimicrobienne à large spectre, pose un grand risque pour la santé publique. L'absence de suivi, de surveillance, d'isolement et de contrôle adéquats du S. Kentucky multirésistant résistera toujours au défi du potentiel d'exportation du soussecteur de la volaille nigérian et du bétail en général. En tant que nation, les modalités et les actions contre la contrebande de produits de volaille, l'utilisation aveugle d'antibiotiques et le système nomade pour la production de produits laitiers et de boeuf qui favorisent la propagation de souches virulentes de salmonelles doivent changer. L'impact de la salmonellose non typhoïde chez l'homme au Nigeria reste également sous-étudié et sous-signalé, en particulier ceux causés par S. Kentucky ST198. À ces inquiétudes s'ajoute le manque de vaccins commerciaux vétérinaires ou humains contre S. Kentucky ou là où des vaccins contre les Salmonella non typhoïde du sérogroupe C sont disponibles, ils sont rarement fournis, sans aucune preuve qu'ils pourraient être de protection croisée. Cette revue met l'accent sur l'émergence et la présence généralisée de souches MDR S. Kentucky sur le continent africain, et a discuté des facteurs de risque contribuant à sa propagation au Nigéria et du défi potentiel de santé publique en particulier pour les personnes immunodéprimées à haut risque.

Mots-clés: Salmonella Kentucky, souche ST198, multirésistante, tuberculose, VIH/SIDA, Nigéria, Afrique

Introduction:

Salmonella is a Gram negative, nonlactose fermenting and non-sporing facultative anaerobic rod-shaped bacteria belonging to the family Enterobacteriaceae (1). There are over 2,600 different serovars and more than 50 serogroups in the genus Salmonella as described in the Kauffman White scheme, and majority of the recognized serovars cause infections in human and animals worldwide (2,3). Salmonella can be subdivided into two broad groups with respect to pathogenesis of the bacteria. The first group of serovars is host specific and typically produces systemic disease but in the absence of disease, these strains poorly colonize the intestine of their host and are rarely involved in human food-poisoning (4). Serovars in this group include Salmonella Gallinarum and Pullorum in poultry, Salmonella Dublin in cattle, and Salmonella Typhi and Salmonella Paratyphi A, B and C in man (5).

In human, Salmonella Typhi and Salmonella Paratyphi A are collectively referred to as typhoidal salmonellosis (also called enteric fevers) causing fatal disease of human called typhoid fever and paratyphoid fever respectively (5). The second group of serovars is known as the non-typhoidal Salmonella (NTS). These serovars typically produces food poisoning in man and only cause systemic disease under certain conditions, such as during parturition, in infants and young children, elderly, and immunocompromised persons (6). In animals, they are usually asymptomatic, but systemic diseases have been reported in birds in-lay, very young or old animals, or after some viral infections, and in experimental animals challenged with high bacterial colony forming units (4,7).

In 2010, the global incidence of human NTS gastroenteritis was estimated to be 93 million cases, of which 80.3 million were via food-borne transmission, with over 155,000 deaths reported (8,9). In the same year, a separate report on NTS gastroenteritis put the estimate at approximately 3.4 million invasive infections with 681,000 deaths; 57 % of these illnesses and deaths were reported to have occurred in Africa (10). These NTS strains can infect and colonize a broad range of vertebrate animals and most of these lineages are adapted to humans or may be adapted or restricted to particular non-human animal species (5,11).

There are diversities in the epidemiology and host range for NTS serovars and their propensity to cause bloodstream infection and severe human disease varies (6,12). Invasive NTS is associated with several forms of immunocompromised states unlike in typhoidal salmonellosis, for which there are no clear clinical associations with classic immunocompromising conditions (13). These immunocompromising states include; disorders of oxidative cellular killing such as chronic granulomatous disease, in which NTS is described as the commonest cause of bloodstream infection and the third leading cause of infections (14), in children who are homozygous for sickle cell disease (15), and in people with HIV-AIDS, which is worsened in Africa where this disease is driven in part by co-infection with malaria (10).

This review attempts to provide an update information on the epidemiology of *S*. Kentucky in Africa and Nigeria with associated risk factors that may promote the acquisition and propagation of antimicrobial resistant determinants within the serovar in Nigeria and

the impact such widespread strains may have on public health and the Nigerian livestock subsector.

Methodology:

An online search of relevant published materials and bibliographic citations including review articles, original articles, books and conference papers through the period 1990 to 2019 was done on Google, Google scholar, PubMed and African Journals Online (AJOL). The keywords utilized for the search were 'salmonellosis', 'Salmonella Kentucky ST198', 'multidrug resistant S. Kentucky', 'prevalent Salmonella serovar in Nigeria', 'nontyphoidal salmonellosis in Nigeria', 'epidemiology of nontyphoidal salmonellosis in Africa', 'antimicrobial Salmonella pathogen', 'nontyphoidal salmonellosis and HIV infection in Nigeria', 'salmonellosis and tuberculosis infection in Nigeria', 'and Salmonella Kentucky in the Nigerian cattle and poultry subsector'. Reference materials totaling 186 were identified, and following screening of all the materials, 79 reference materials were selected for the review.

Characteristic features of *S.* Kentucky:

Salmonella enterica subsp. enterica serovar Kentucky (antigenic formula 8, 20: i: z6) is a serovar of the O: 8 (C2-C3) serogroup (16,17). Salmonella serogroup C consists of highly diverse serovars among which 37 are reported to account for the majority of human Salmonella infection as compared to 17 and 11 serovars for serogroups B and D, respectively (6). Currently, four out of the ten most lethal serovars of Salmonella in the United States are from serogroup C and strains within this serogroup are multidrug resistant (9). Salmonella Kentucky on several occasions has been isolated from healthy poultry, dairy cows and occasionally from people with clinical disease (16,17). S. Kentucky was less often identified in human salmonellosis averaging 62 cases per annum in the United States between 1996 to 2004, but rose to 123 cases in 2006; accordingly, the prevalence in chickens rose from 25% in 1997 to approximately 50% in 2007 (18-20).

While the virulence and colonization mechanism of *S*. Enteritidis (serogroup D), and *S*. Typhimurium (serogroup B) have been extensively studied, studies on *S*. Kentucky are few (21). If left unattended to, *S*. Kentucky exhibits the potential to emerge as the most prevalent NTS serovar in human disease as it has acquired virulent chromosomal and plasmid

factors that gives it superior colonization capabilities of its host and environment (22-24). Johnson et al., (22) reported that S. Kentucky harbors a ColV virulence plasmid gene which significantly increased its ability to colonize chicken caecum and cause extraintestinal disease through competitive exclusion. Turki et al., (23) identified the presence of virulence *invA/spvC* genes and quorum sensing sdiA gene and elucidated the ability of S. Kentucky to form biofilms, which is a microbially derived sessile community characterized by cells that are irreversibly attached to a substratum or interface or to each other, and are embedded in a matrix of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) that they have produced, and which exhibit altered phenotype with respect to growth rate and gene transcription (25,26).

Interestingly, it has been observed that the resistance of biofilm cells to antimicrobials is significantly increased compared with what is normally seen with the same cells being planktonic (27,28). Thus, it is believed that biofilm formation enhances the capacity of pathogenic Salmonella bacteria to survive stresses that are commonly encountered both within food processing, as well as during host infection (29). These virulence factors confer on S. Kentucky a superior capacity to persist longer in the environment and explains its ability to acquire virulence plasmid genes from avian pathogenic Escherichia coli (APEC) and other non-generic bacteria through horizontal gene transfer (22,23).

Salmonella Kentucky ST198 is an emerging risk for foodborne illness across the globe (30). Whole genome sequencing of isolates obtained from five continents (Africa, Europe, Middle East, Asia and North America) showed that multidrug-resistant (MDR) S. Kentucky isolates belonged to a single lineage, which was estimated to emerged circa 1989 following the acquisition of the AMR-associated Salmonella genomic island (SGI) 1 (variant SGI1-K), which confers resistance to ampicillin, streptomycin, gentamicin, sulfamethoxazole and tetracycline (31). The MDR clone has undergone substitution mutations in the guinolone-resistance-determining regions (QRDRs) of DNA gyase (gyrA) and topoisomerase IV (parC) genes, such that most strains carry three QRDR mutations which together confer resistance to ciprofloxacin. Remarkably, each genome of the MDR clone carried a different SGI1-K derivative structure; this variation could be attributed to IS26n mediated insertions and deletions (31). The genome sequence of S. enterica serotype Kentucky ST198 isolate 201001922 has been

deposited in GenBank under the accession number CP028357 (31).

Epidemiology of *S.* Kentucky infection in African countries

In time past, the most widely reported serovars associated with invasive non-typhoidal salmonellosis across Africa were *S*. Typhimurium (serogroup B) and *S*. Enteritidis (serogroup D) (14,32). But recent studies are now showing a significant shift in the predominant *Salmonella* serovar associated with poultry and human infections (18, 24, 33). *Salmonella* Kentucky is reported to be the most widely spread serovar on the African continent where virulent strains of this bacteria is reported to have originated, and this is now of global public health concern (6,24).

A multiple-antibiotic resistant strain of S. Kentucky with multilocus sequence type (MLST) 198 was reported to have originated from Egypt. Isolates of this strain of S. Kentucky manifested high degree of broad range antibiotic resistance especially toward ciprofloxacin which is considered the mainstay drug of choice for Salmonella treatment (24,34). Subsequently this clone has been identified in a number of other African countries (24). This strain was originally considered to be travel related but has now been identified in poultry, various food materials and environments. This emerging strain has acquired chromosomal and plasmid factors over time that give it a superior colonization capacity in host animals (22). In Tunisia, 57 strains of S. Kentucky were isolated from different sources between 2005 and 2008 and were characterized by their antimicrobial and mercury resistance profiles and other virulent factors (23). A total of 10.6% of these isolates demonstrated multidrug-resistance against 3 to 13 antibiotics with ciprofloxacin resistance occurring in 33% of the human isolates (23).

Salmonella is considered in Morocco as the major cause of food poisoning in the country, although Salmonella cases remains underreported. Salmonella Kentucky resistant to ciprofloxacin was first identified in an eightmonth old child who was admitted at the paediatric department of University Hospital Centre Ibn-Rochd in Casablanca, Morocco, with an acute febrile diarrheal illness (35,36). In a study of the prevalence of drug susceptibility and molecular characteristics of NTS isolated from laying hens in three Moroccan regions; Rabat-Salé-Zemmour-Zaër, Souss-Massa-Drâa and the grand Casablanca, seven Salmonella enterica serovars were identified; S. Enteritidis (37.5%), *S.* Kentucky (31.2%), *S.* Infantis (10. .9%), *S.* Typhimurium (6.2%), *S.* Thompson (6.2%), *S.* Agona (4.6%), and *S.* Amsterdam (3.1%). Amongst these serovars, *S.* Kentucky showed the highest level of resistance (25%) to the different drugs tested (37).

In a separate study undertaken by Allaoui et al., (38) in 2017 on the prevalence, sensitivity to antibiotics and distribution of Salmonella spp. serotypes in broiler turkey in the north-west of Morocco, twenty farms were inspected three times for the purpose of the study. S. Kentucky was the most prevalent serovar (33.8%) isolated, followed by S. Parkroyal (16.3%) and S. Agona (11.3%), and the results of the Salmonellae antimicrobial resistance showed that multi-drug resistant strains (resistant to three or more antibiotics) accounted for 80.6% of the strains isolated; 4.8% were resistant to ceftazidime, ceftriaxone and cefotaxime (38) with S. Kentucky and S. Agona showing the highest resistance rates to the tested drugs. The risk factors associated with contamination were linked to; the cleanout period, antibiotic treatment, infection of turkey poults at placement, manure storage, keeping sick turkeys in the turkey house, season and age of turkeys at the time of sampling (38). The findings of a widespread antibiotic resistant strains and high prevalence of S. Kentucky reported by Allaoui et al., (38), was in accordance with other studies undertaken in other parts of Morocco (37,39-42). These studies established the threat posed by laying hens and turkey to the effective control of human NTS foodborne diseases in Morocco.

In Uganda, Afema et al., (43) reported a high prevalence of S. Kentucky in poultry and significantly high isolation rates in humans. Livestock (poultry, ruminant and swine), environmental and human samples were taken from 14 sites in Kampala, the largest city of Uganda. Thirty-two serovars of Salmonella were isolated from these sources amongst which were S. Enteritidis, S. Kentucky, S. Newport and S. Typhimurium. Interestingly, S. Enteritidis was not detected in human wastewater samples and S. Typhimurium was poorly isolated from this sample (43). Sensitivity and resistance profile to 15 antimicrobials (amikacin, amoxicillin-clavulanic acid, ampicillin, cefotaxime, cefoxitin, ceftiofur, chloramphenicol, ciprofloxacin, gentamicin, kanamycin, nalidixic acid, streptomycin, sulfisoxazole, tetracycline, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole) showed that S. Kentucky exhibited extensive multi-drug resistance pattern and had diverse resistance profile from human, environmental and poultry sources (43), for

instance, the *SSuTCipNa* resistance profile was shared by *S.* Kentucky from human, environmental and poultry sources. A deca-resistant profile, *ACKSSuSxTAmcCipNa* was unique to poultry, and *S.* Kentucky isolated from poultry were multi-drug resistant, while other serovars found in poultry were pan-susceptible or had low resistance profile (43). Also, shared genotypes and antimicrobial resistance phenotypes were found in NTS from human, livestock and environmental sources, suggesting the occurrence of zoonotic and environmental transmissions (43).

In West Africa, reports from Ghana indicated that the prevalence and antimicrobial resistance pattern for Salmonellae was higher in S. Kentucky. In two regions of Ghana, fecal, dust, feed and drinking water samples were collected from 75 commercial egg-laying and broiler farms while skin neck samples were collected from broilers representing different flocks at a local slaughterhouse. Of the 200 samples collected, Salmonella was detected in 94 of them representing 47% with an overall flock prevalence of 44.0%. Sixteen serovars of Salmonella were identified with S. Kentucky the most prevalent (18.1%) followed by S. Nima (12.8%), S. Muenster (10.6%), S. Enteritidis (10.6%) and S. Virchow (9.6%). All the strains of S. Kentucky were reported to show multidrug resistance (two or more antimicrobials) including ciprofloxacin, nalidixic acid and tetracycline (44).

In Senegal, recent reports on the prevalence and presence of S. Kentucky are sparse but earlier findings showed fluctuations in their isolation rates. A total of 1623 clinical isolates of Salmonella belonging to 229 serotypes were received by the Senegalese Reference Center for Enterobacteria from January 1999 to December 2009 (45). The most common serotypes isolated were S. Enteritidis (19%), S. Typhi (8%), S. Typhimurium (7%) and S. Kentucky (4%). There were noticeable significant increases in the prevalence of resistance to amoxicillin (0.9% in 1999 to 11.1% in 2009) and nalidixic acid (0.9% in 1999 to 26.7% in 2009) in NTS serotypes (45). The constant threats that arise from sudden increase in emergence and prevalence of new serovars of Salmonellae are often due to unknown or unclear reasons (46).

Epidemiology of *S.* Kentucky infection in Nigeria and the concern

Nigeria is reported to have widespread presence of *S*. Kentucky serovar, and the multidrug resistant strain ST198 that is now of

global concern has been isolated (24,33,47). Useh et al., in 2016 (48) reported the findings of a study undertaken in southwest and north central Nigeria where epidemiological samples were collected, with *S*. Kentucky the most common serotype isolated from poultry in these regions, followed by *S*. Zega and *S*. Hertston, which have previously been isolated from diarrheal cases among children in Niger State. *Salmonella* Enteritidis, which was thought to be the most common serotype associated with poultry worldwide, was absent in the study.

Another extensive and elaborate study cutting across all the six geopolitical zones in Nigeria was undertaken (49) with representative samples of five different types (litter, dust, faeces, feed and water) collected from commercial chicken layer farms in selected States in these regions. In this survey, S. Kentucky was the most widely spread serovar with prevalence of 16.2% and highest isolation from faeces (23%) and feeds (22.7%), followed by S. Poona (5.6%) and S. Elisabethville. Also, S. Kentucky was distributed across the country, whereas the other less frequent serovars had a more circumscribed diffusion (49). The usual high presence in faeces also indicated high environmental contamination that allowed the pathogen to persist within the poultry flock.

In a separate study involving three southwestern States (Lagos, Ogun and Oyo), Mshelbwala et al., in 2017 (50) reported that S. Kentucky was the second most prevalent serovar with prevalence rate of 24.3%. The study reported further that although this serovar was less often associated with mortality in birds, the finding seems to contradict this norm (50) as sampled and challenged birds showed classical lesions consistent with that exhibited by the host specific serotypes. The findings of Fagbamila et al., (49) and Mshelbwala et al., (50) are amongst the most recent reports regarding S. Kentucky in the Nigerian poultry subsector. The risk factors reported in these studies that allowed for widespread presence of this serovar included poor biosecurity, poor sanitation measures, and lack of adequate monitoring and surveillance in the farms.

Earlier reports by Raufu et al., (47, 51) identified the presence of the highly pathogenic *S.* Kentucky ST198 strain that encode genes resistant to multiple antimicrobials. In the study, *S.* Kentucky isolates from chicken and farm environmental sources (litter, faeces, water) in Ibadan (southwestern) and Maiduguri (northeastern) Nigeria were screened to establish for the presence of ciprofloxacin resistant genes (*S.* Kentucky *CIPR* strain) using pulse field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) and minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) in 2007, 2010 and 2011. Six percent of the samples were positive for *S.* Kentucky and all resistant to nalidixic acid and ciprofloxacin (47). The isolates showed genotypic relatedness to *S.* Kentucky *CIPR* strain based on *XbaI* PFGE fingerprinting, indicating the presence of widespread *S.* Kentucky *CIPR* clone within poultry and farm environment in these regions (47).

Nigeria is the most populous and one of the largest countries on the African continent, with a total geographical area of 923,768 square kilometers (52). The estimated population of the country in 2013 was 174.5 million people with a population growth rate of 3% per annum and the National Population Commission (NPC) put the estimate at over 193 million in 2016 (53,54). The Nigerian economic statistics reveal an economic growth rate that averaged over 7% per annum in recent decades, making Nigeria one of the fastest growing economies on the continent (55). Nonetheless, this growth has neither reduced poverty nor created a stable environment for jobs thus; unemployment is still very high, and more than 60% of the population lives below the poverty line (56).

Poultry and cattle production play significant roles in the epidemiology of Salmonellae in Nigeria, because they act as reservoirs, and excrete the organism in their faeces, and their products are easily contaminated by infected animals (49,57,58). The Nigerian poultry industry has expanded rapidly in recent years despite encountering several shortcomings like the global financial crisis, inadequate credit facilities, a weak level of biosecurity and a relatively low level of production (59). The Nigerian poultry industry rose from approximately 150,700 million chickens in 2005 to 192,313 million in 2010 (60), thus it is one of the most commercialized and growing subsectors of Nigerian agriculture (53,61); and also accounts for about 25% of the country local meat production.

The advantages of poultry production other livestock production can be over explained by the fact that poultry birds are good converters of feed into useable protein in meat and eggs, production costs per unit remain relatively low, and return on investment is high. Therefore, subsistence farmers need a relatively small amount of capital to start a poultry farm. Also, poultry meat is tender acceptable and to consumers, regardless of their religious backgrounds.

Furthermore, the production cycle is quite short, so capital is not tied up for too long, and eggs, which is a major products of poultry farming, are more affordable for the common people than other sources of animal protein (62,63). This makes the poultry subsector an essential part of the Nigerian economy and a good source of high-quality protein for the teeming population.

In food-producing animals, especially poultry, infection with Salmonella has a direct impact on the global marketing of the respective livestock animals and livestockderived food products (64). The high rate of production of poultry in Nigeria signifies a high rate consumption of its products; however, this also means a concomitant increase in the cases of Salmonella-associated gastroenteritis (65) and thus makes S. Kentucky ST198 an imminent threat to the poultry subsector and a limiting factor to its export potential. Thus, prevention of Salmonella infections is important for the profitable expansion of the poultry industry. Despite this assertion, an effective prevention and control measure cannot be undertaken unless the status of the disease and epidemiology are well elucidated (62). There are very few African countries that report surveillance data on Salmonella and as such, very limited information is available on Salmonella isolation for the Africa continent (58, 66).

One of the factors that may contribute to the proliferation of bacteria strains resistant to multiple antimicrobials in Nigeria would be the indiscriminate use of antimicrobials in the poultry subsector. Indiscriminate use of antimicrobials in any environment creates selection pressures that favours the survival of antibiotic-resistant strains (67) and in Nigeria, the practice of routinely giving antimicrobials to domestic livestock for growth promotion and prophylaxis is an important factor in the emergence of antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the food chain (65,68). The occurrence of ciprofloxacin resistant serovar is of economic importance since fluoroguinolone resistance has implications for both veterinary and human therapy ciprofloxacin is a mainstay drug in the treatment of salmonellosis thus; the abuse of these medications in poultry could result in the emergence of resistant zoonotic bacteria (62).

Risk factors for S. Kentucky infection

Nomadic system of cattle rearing

Food animals such as cattle play significant roles in the epidemiology of *Salmonella*, because they act as reservoirs and

excrete Salmonellae in their faeces (57), therefore, meat and meat products that are contaminated during slaughter and processing, pose severe health risks, and infections can also result from cattle contact (69,70). Beef from cattle is considered an important source of salmonellae in Nigeria as they are widely consumed, and reports have shown that they are source for transmission of zoonotic *Salmonella* serovar including *S*. Kentucky to man. The potential for zoonotic transmission is further increased given limited capacity for sanitation, nomadic system of cattle production and co-mingling of this livestock with human population (71).

In 2017, Fashae et al., (71) compared phenotypic and genotypic characteristics of Salmonellae isolated from cattle and humans in a study of faecal samples from diarrhoeic patients, healthy population, cattle beef at slaughter, farms, and markets. The *Salmonella* isolates were serotyped and their antimicrobial susceptibility pattern determined (71) while whole genome sequencing (WGS) of selected isolates and bioinformatics analysis were used to identify the multilocus sequence type (MLST), plasmid replicons, antimicrobial resistance genes, and genetic relatedness by single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP).

The MLST sequence types (ST) include ST 584, ST 198, ST 562 and ST 512 for S. Colindale, S. Kentucky S. Rubislaw and S. Urbana respectively. The findings in this study showed multiple antibiotic resistant serovar exhibited by S. Kentucky and S. Typhimurium. In the cattle market, both *S*. Kentucky and *S*. Ealing co-predominated (40% each) (71). There was an overlapping of Salmonella serovars between humans and cattle and also between the diarrhoeic patients and healthy women, and such serovars included S. Colindale, S. Give, S. Corvallis, S. Oranienburg and S. Kentucky. Majority (83.3%) of the resistant isolates obtained from the healthy women comprised six serovars including S. Kentucky, while all the three resistant isolates from cattle were S. Kentucky (71), and all the ciprofloxacin resistant isolates belonged to S. Kentucky. Furthermore, majority (57.1%) of the multidrug resistant (resistance to ≥ 3 antimicrobials) isolates were S. Kentucky (71). The findings of this study buttressed the fact that in Nigeria, cattle are important reservoir of diverse serovars of Salmonellae including the highly virulent multiple antimicrobial resistant S. Kentucky strains.

Inter country livestock trade

Trading of livestock between African

countries is an important means for the transmission of zoonotic pathogens between nations. Despite the huge potentials of the Nigerian poultry subsector, the 330 billion Naira chicken meat segment of the industry, is still struggling to grow because of the smuggling of large volumes of imported chicken products into her markets (72). The poultry industry estimates that about 1.2 million metric tons of poultry products are smuggled into Nigeria annually, primarily from Brazil and Asia, and although the government of Nigeria has placed a ban on the importation of poultry products, implementation has not been effective (72).

The Western and Central African countries are reported to import large quantities of frozen poultry products from the European Union (EU). Between 1996 and 2003, chicken imports from the EU to ECOWAS countries increased from 125,000 to 860,000 metric tons. Benin was the major importer, followed by Ghana, Nigeria, Senegal, Togo, and Côte d'Ivoire. Yet about 90 percent of Benin's poultry imports are informally reexported to Nigeria as reported by the World Bank. The illegal importation of these poultry products, porosity and poor manning of the Nigeria border and inadequate surveillance policy on Salmonella spp. play important role in the acquisition and transmission of the S. Kentucky serovar to the country.

Indiscriminate use of antimicrobials

The use antimicrobials cannot be overlooked by their proven importance for a sustainable livestock production especially in the control and treatment of livestock infections and their use as growth promoters (73). The use of antimicrobials in any environment creates selection pressures that favors the survival of antibiotic-resistant strains (67), and in Nigeria, the practice of routinely administering antimicrobials in the livestock industry as growth promoters and prophylaxis is an important factor that promotes the emergence of antibiotic-resistant bacteria in the food chain with concomitant socioeconomic and public health risk (65,68,73). Furthermore, the abusive use of antimicrobials in many parts of the world is recognized as key drivers for the emergence and spread of antimicrobial resistance (74-77).

In a study conducted by multi-stage sampling technique of 454 farmers in 11 communities within 11 Local Government Areas (LGAs) of Kaduna and Oyo States in northern and southern Nigeria respectively to ascertain antimicrobials usage and practices by livestock farmers in these regions of the country (73). Antimicrobial usages were collected through interviews, questionnaire and focus group discussions. The study revealed that antimicrobials were widely distributed, easily accessible and commonly used in livestock production, and antimicrobials that are crucial in human therapy including flouroquinolones were widely used in animals as prophylactics. Also, potentially harmful antimicrobials including furazolidones and chloramphenicol which have been banned for use in humans and animals were freely marketed and used in livestock production (73). Most of the respondents in the study acknowledged that it was standard practice for drugs and antimicrobials to be prescribed and administered to animals, but on the farm, they buy and administer antimicrobials without professional consultation (73).

In another study, Ogunleye et al., (78) in 2010 reported the widespread occurrence of multidrug resistant Salmonella serovars from poultry disease outbreaks in two southwestern Nigerian states (Oyo and Ogun) where a total of 73.3% of Salmonella isolates tested were multi-drug resistant (resistance to four or eight antibiotics) which included resistance to ciprofloxacin, nalidixic acid, chloramphenicol, streptomycin, kanamycin, ampicillin, neomycin, and tetracycline, and specifically, 63.4% were ciprofloxacin resistant (78). The practice of avoiding veterinary personnel and laboratory investigations in the diagnosis of disease prior to institution of antimicrobial therapy could lead to improper usage that promotes the development of antimicrobial resistance in bacterial strains (73).

Use of antimicrobial residue in animal feed

The indiscriminate use of therapeutic and prophylactic antimicrobials administered in feedstuffs in the Nigerian livestock industry is a managerial practice that gives opportunity for antimicrobials to enter the human food chain (through eggs, milk, meat, etc.) especially when drug withdrawal periods are not adhered to (79). Medicated feedstuffs are primarily a mixture of animal feed and veterinary medicinal products, which are usually authorized for the animal species for which the feed is intended and contains high antimicrobial concentrations depending on its aim, physiological status and state of health of the animal.

The use of these feedstuffs accompanied by the tendencies for human error in compounding and contamination of the antibiotic negative feed with antimicrobials, improper production, poor handling and storage practices, little proportions of medicated feedstuff being left in production line or storage tanks leading to the cross-contamination of next batches of antimicrobial negative feed, pose severe risks and safety concerns to both animals and man (79), and promote the spread of antibiotic resistant pathogens such as *S.* Kentucky ST198.

Potential challenges of *S*. Kentucky NTS to HIV/AIDS patients

Data from the United Nations Programme on human immunodeficiency virus and the acquired immune deficiency syndrome (UNAIDS) put the estimate number of people in Nigeria living with HIV in 2018 at 1.9 million (80) which makes the nation the second largest HIV epidemic in the world and approximately 160,000 people died from AIDS related illnesses in Nigeria in 2017 (81). Although new survey indicates that Nigeria has HIV prevalence among adults (aged 15 - 49 years) at 1.5%, this was previously estimated at 2.8% (82), and the recent drops in prevalence estimates for Nigeria were attributed to better surveillance (83). Six States in Nigeria that account for 41% of people living with HIV are Kaduna, Akwa Ibom, Benue, Lagos, Oyo, and Kano (84) but the prevalence of HIV is highest in Nigeria southern states (known as the south-south zone) at 5.5% and lowest in the southeast zone with a prevalence of 1.8%. Previous reports showed that there are higher rates of HIV in rural areas (4%) than in urban ones (3%) (85).

Reports have indicated that the use of antimicrobials for growth-promotion, prophylaxis, and treatment of food animals increases the prevalence of resistance in human pathogens, particularly NTS in people living with HIV/AIDS. Researches to ascertain the prevalence of NTS amongst people living with HIV/AIDS has been undertaken in the country. In Ekiti State, a study was undertaken to evaluate the relationship between consumption of poultry products and prevalence of HIV /AIDS, with collection of 100 stool and 50 blood samples from a total of 150 HIV/AIDS patients attending Federal Medical Centre, Ido-Ekiti, and 50 faecal samples from broiler chickens for culture and identification of NTS as well as their antimicrobial susceptibilities and similarities (86). Eighteen NTS isolates were identified from the human with a prevalence of 12% while four NTS isolates were identified from poultry broiler-chicken with prevalence of 8%. Isolates from broiler chickens had a higher average resistance to

seven commonly prescribed antibiotics including ciprofloxacin (78.6%) when compared to the human isolate (53.9%). Furthermore, most of the isolates from human and broiler chicken showed resistance to more than one antibiotic expressing the concern that antimicrobial resistance is wide spread in both poultry and persons living with HIV/AIDS (86).

Potential challenges of *S*. Kentucky NTS to tuberculosis patients

The lack of epidemiological data on the impact of NTS on tuberculosis (TB) or records implicating opportunistic infections caused by antimicrobial resistant *Salmonellae* on TB patients is rare. In 1995, a 33 years old woman with recurrent *Salmonella* Enteritis infection was found to have underlying hepatic tuberculosis (87). Ciprofloxacin, ceftriaxone, penicillin and chloramphenicol were among the antimicrobials administered that failed to eradicate the recurrent nontyphoidal salmonellosis. Over the past decades, *S.* Kentucky has been identified as most prevalent multidrug resistant *Salmonella* serovar in human salmonellosis infection (22, 24).

The World Health organization priorifluoroquinolone resistant Salmonellae tizes amongst the high-risk pathogens to human health (31) and because mycobacterium, causative agent for TB, are fairly susceptible to quinolones, repeated ciprofloxacin therapy which is the main stay drug for treatment of Salmonellosis can mask early and proper diagnosis of TB (87). Since antimicrobial resistance, HIV and poverty are the backbone for the spread of tuberculosis globally (88), and with these conditions endemic in Africa and Nigeria, it becomes pertinent for the Nigerian government and health organizations to draft up policies as they design national TB control programme that will prevent possible complications caused by this pathogen.

It should be noted that Nigeria is ranked among the 30 high TB burden countries of the world and one of the top three of ten countries that accounted for 80% of the total gap between TB incidence and reported cases in 2017 (89,90). Studies from settings outside Nigeria reveal poor governance practices as responsible for the increased scourge in the country. The lack of specific TB legislation, inconsistencies in the enforcement of policies on isolation of TB patients in health facilities (91,92), Low government funding (93,94), inadequate trained personnel and lack of public awareness (95), poor integration into the general health system, weak programme implementation, sub-optimal quality of care in the private sector, and insufficient advocacy around TB (88) limited the strategic vision and responsiveness of TB control programmes. Multidrug resistant (MDR) TB cases have made this menace terrifying for patients. Taking cognizance of the high incidence and epidemiologic significance of occurrence of MDR-TB strains, it is imperative that determination of MDR-TB burden and complications that may be due to *S.* Kentucky ST198 in acquisition of MDR-TB strains in patients be elucidated to inform proper case management and overall planning of TB control activities.

Conclusion:

The World health organization prioritizes fluoroquinolone resistant Salmonellae amongst the high-risk pathogens to human health and S. Kentucky ST198 wears this cap. The genomic/genetic efficiency of this strain has put it in the frontline as an emerging threat to public health and the commercial livestock subsector. The lack of epidemiological data, proper monitoring and surveillance systems, and indiscriminate use of antimicrobials in Nigeria and the African continent has enabled the widespread propagation of this serovar. On a continent where poverty and immuno-compromising diseases such as HIV/ AIDS and tuberculosis are endemic, S. Kentucky ST198 has shown explicit potential as an ideal opportunistic non-typhoidal Salmonella serovar that could compound these conditions.

The private sectors, government agencies and international organizations on the African continent are key players that can be involved in forestalling the propagation of this strain in the environment. Strategic policies can be made and informed decisions taken to curtail the spread of *S*. Kentucky ST198, for example, there should be regulations and restrictions on the use and over-the-counter sale of veterinary antimicrobials, provision of biosecurity facilities and trained personnel at inter country livestock markets and meat slaughtering/processing plants, adequate surveillance, monitoring and data recording practices are measures that can limit its spread.

References:

- 1. Cheesbrough, M. District laboratory practice in tropical countries E.C.B.S. Cambridge University press. 2000; 2: 256-267.
- Scallan, E., Hoekstra, R. M., Angulo, F. J., Tauxe, R. V., Widdowson, M. A., and Roy, S. L. Food borne illness acquired in the United States-major pathogens. Emerg Infect Dis. 2011; 17 (1): 7-15.

- Issenhuth-Jeanjean, S., Roggentin, P., Mikoleit, M., Guibourdenches, M., Pinna, E, Nair, S., Fields, P. I., and Weill, F. X. Supplement 2008-2010 (no. 48) to the White-Kauffmann-Le Minor scheme. Res Microbiol. 2014; 165: 526-530.
- Barrow P. A. Salmonella infections: immune and non-immune protection with vaccines. Avian Pathol. 2007; 36: 1-13.
- Sanderson, K. E., Liu, S., and Johnston, R. N. Salmonella Typhi and Salmonella Paratyphi A. Mol Med Microbiol. 2015; 2 (71): 1275 – 1306.
- Parry, C. M., Thomas, S., Aspinall, E. J., Cooke, R. P., Rogerson, S. J., Harries, A. D. and Beeching, N. J. A retrospective study of secondary bacteremia in hospitalized adults with community acquired non typhoidal *Salmonella* gastroenteritis. BMC Infect Dis. 2013; 13: 107 - 110.
- Revolledo, L. Avian Salmonellosis, vaccines and immune mechanisms of protection: present and future perspectives. Poult Hlth Biosecur. 2012; 24: 5-9.
- Majowicz, S. E., Musto, J., and Scallan, E. The global burden of nontyphoidal *Salmonella* gastroenteritis. Clin Infect Dis. 2010; 50: 882-889.
- Fuche, F. J., Sow, O., Simon, R. and Tennant, S. M. *Salmonella* Serogroup C: Current Status of Vaccines and Why They Are Needed. Clin Vacc and Immunol. 2016; 23 (9): 737-745.
- Ao, T. T., Feasey, N. A., Gordon, M. A., Keddy, K. H., Angulo, F. J., and Crump, J. A. Global burden of invasive nontyphoidal *Salmonella* disease. Emerg Infect Dis. 2015; 21: 941- 945.
- Feasey, N. A., Archer, B. N., Heyderman, R. S., Sooka, A., Dennis, B., and Gordon, M. A. Typhoid fever and invasive non typhoidal salmonellosis, Malawi and South Africa. Emerg Infect Dis. 2010; 16: 1448 – 1451.
- Jones, T. F., Ingram, L. A., Cieslak, P. R., et al., Salmonellosis outcomes differ substantially by serotype. J Infect Dis. 2008; 198: 109-114.
- Gordon, M. A., Graham, S. M., Walsh, A. L., et al., Epidemics of invasive Salmonella enterica serovar Enteritidis and S. enterica serovar Typhimurium infection associated with multidrug resistance among adults and children in Malawi. Clin Infect Dis. 2008; 46: 963 – 969.
- Crump, J. A., Sjolund-Karlsson, M., Gordon, M. A., and Parrye, M. C. Epidemiology, Clinical presentation, laboratory diagnosis, antimicrobial resistance and antimicrobial management of invasive Salmonella infections. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2015; 28 (4): 901 – 936.
- Sommet, J., Missud, F., Holvoet. L., Ithier, G., Lorrot, M., Benkerrou, M., and Faye, A. Morbidity among child travellers with sickle cell disease visiting tropical areas: an observational study in a French tertiary care center. Arch Dis Children. 2013; 98: 533 – 536.
- Haley, B. J., Kim, S. W., Pettengill, J., Luo, Y., Karns, J. S., and Van Kessel, J. A. S. Genomic and Evolutionary Analysis of Two Salmonella enterica Serovar Kentucky Sequence Types Isolated from Bovine and Poultry Sources in North America. PLoS One. 2016; 11 (10): e0161225. doi:10.1371.
- Switt, M. I. A. Salmonella Kentucky. In: Weller, L. D. (ed). Salmonella enterica serovar Kentucky strain SRC73. Food Safety. 2017:1 – 3.
- Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Salmonella surveillance: Annual summary, 2006. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, CDC, Atlanta, GA. 2008
- Fricke, W. F., McDermott, P. F., Mammel, M. K., Zhao, S., and Johnson, T. J. Antimicrobial resistance-conferring plasmids with

similarity to virulence plasmids from avian pathogenic *Escherichia coli* strains in *Salmonella enterica* serovar Kentucky isolates from poultry. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2009; 75: 5963–5971.

- Food and Drug Administration. (FDA). National Antimicrobial Resistance Monitoring System enteric bacteria (NARMS): 2007 executive report. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, FDA, Rockville, MD. 2010
- Foley, L. S., Rajesh N., Irene, B. H., Timothy J. J., Jing H., and Steven C. R. Population Dynamics of *Salmonella enterica* Serotypes in Commercial Egg and Poultry Production. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2011; 77: 4273-4279.
- Johnson, T. J., Thorsness, J. L., Anderson, C. P., Lynne, A. M., and Foley, S. L. Horizontal Gene Transfer of a ColV Plasmid Has Resulted in a Dominant Avian Clonal Type of Salmonella enterica Serovar Kentucky. PLoS One 2010; 5 (12): 1 - 10.
- Turki, Y., Ouzari, H., Mehri, I., Ben Aissa, R., and Hassen, A. Biofilm formation, virulence gene and multidrug resistance in Salmonella Kentucky isolated in Tunisia. Food Res Int. 2012; 45: 940 – 946.
- Le Hello, S., Bekhit A., Granier, S. A., et al., The global establishment of a highly flouroquinolone resistant *Salmonella enterica* serotype Kentucky ST198 strain. Front Microbiol. 2013; 4: 395 – 399.
- 25. Lazazzera, B.A., Lessons from DNA microarray analysis: the gene expression profile of biofilms. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2005; 8: 222-227
- Shemesh, M., Tam, A., and Steinberg, D. Differential gene expression profiling of Streptococcus mutants cultured under biofilm and planktonic conditions. Microbiol. 2007; 153: 1307-1317
- Mah, T. F. C., and O'Toole, G. A. Mechanisms of biofilm resistance to antimicrobial agents. Trends Microbiol. 2001; pp. 34-39
- Gilbert, P., Allison, D. G., and McBain, A. J. Biofilms *in vitro* and *in vivo*: Do singular mechanisms imply cross-resistance. J Appl Microbiol. 2002; 92:98 - 110.
- 29. Efstathios, G., Nikos, C., Panagiotis, S., and George, J. N. Attachment and Biofilm Formation by *Salmonella* in food processing Environments. *Salmonella* a Dangerous Foodborne Pathogen 2012; 8:157 – 180.
- Salehi, S., Howe, K., Lawrence, M. L., Brooks, J. P., Bailey, R. H., and Karsi, A. Salmonella enterica serovar Kentucky flagella are required for broiler skin adhesion and Caco-2 cell invasion. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2017; 83: 2115 - 2116. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02115-16.
- Hawkey, J., Le Hello, S., Doublet, B., et al., Global phylogenomics of multidrug-resistant Salmonella enterica serotype Kentucky ST198. Microbial genomics 2019; 5: 1-12. doi:10.1099/mgen.0.000269
- Gordon, M. A., Kankwatira, A. M. K., and Mwafulirwa, G. Invasive nontyphoidal Salmonella establish systemic intracellular infection in HIV infected adults: an emerging disease pathogenesis. Clin Infect Dis. 2010; 50: 953–962.
- Le Hello, S., Hendriksen, R. S., Doublet, B., et al., International Spread of an Epidemic; Population of Salmonella enterica serotype Kentucky ST198 Resistant to Ciprofloxacin. J Infect Dis. 2011; 204: 675- 684.
- Nourhan N. M., Sadek, M. A. and Wafaa, R. A. Studies on pathogenicity of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Kentucky in chicken. Egypt J Com Pathol Clin Pathol. 2014; 27 (1): 18-25.
- Bouchrif, B., Karraouan, B., Ennaji, M. M. and Timinouni, M. Quinolones-resistant Salmonella

spp. in Casablanca - Morocco. Casablanca Maroc Med Mal Infect. 2008; 38: 615-616.

- 36. Rouahi, N., Zouhdi, M., Benabderrazek, F., et al., Analyse des données des trios dernières années sur les salmonelloses au maroc (1995-1997). Biologie Infect Tome. 1998; 5: 3 - 10
- 37. Ziyate, N., Karraouan, B., Kadiri, A., Darkaoui, S., Soulaymani, A., and Bouchrif, B. Prevalence and antimicrobial resistance of Salmonella isolates in Moroccan laying hens farms was undertaken. J Appl Poult Res. 2016; 25 (4): 539-546.
- 38. Allaoui, A. E., Rhazi Filali, F., Ameur, N., and Bouchrif, B. Contamination of broiler turkey farms by Salmonella spp. in Morocco: prevalence, antimicrobial resistance and associated risk factors. Sci Tech Rev. 2017; 36 (3): 1 - 30.
- 39. Cohen, N., Ennaji, H., Bouchrif, B., Hassar, M., and Karib, H. Comparative study of microbiological quality of raw poultry meat at various seasons and for different slaughtering processes in Casablanca (Morocco). J Appl Poult Res. 2007; 16 (4): 502 -508.
- 40. Ammari, S., Laglaoui, A., En-nanei, L., Bertrand, S., Wildemauwe, C., Barrijal, S., and Abid, M. Characterization of Salmonella Enteritidis isolated from foods and patients in Northern Morocco. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2009; 3: 695 - 703.
- 41. Bouchrif, B., Paglietti, B., Murgia, M., Piana, A., Cohen, N., Ennaji, M. M., Rubino, S., and Timinouni, M. Prevalence and Antibiotic-resistance of Salmonella isolated from food in Morocco. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2009; 3 (1): 35 - 40.
- Karraouan, B., Ziyate, N., Ed-Dra, A., Amajoud, N., Boutaib, R., Akil, A., and Bouchrif, B. Salmonella Kentucky: Antimicrobial resistance and 42. molecular analysis of clinical animal and environment isolates Morocco. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2017; 11 (4): 368-370.
- 43. Afema, J., A., Byarugaba, D. K., Shah, D., H., Atukwase, E., Nambi, M., and Sischo, W., M. Potential Sources and Transmission of Salmonella and Antimicrobial Resistance in Kampala, Uganda. PLoS One. 2016; 11 (3): 1 - 21.
- 44. Andoh, L. A., Dalsgaard, A., Obiri-Danso, K., Newman, M. J., Barco, L., and Olsen J. E. Prevalence and antimicrobial resistance of Salmonella serovars isolated from poultry in Ghana. Epid Infect. 2016; 144 (15): 3288-3299. 45. Harrois, D., Breurec, S., Seck, A., et al.,
- Prevalence and characterization of extendedspectrum b-lactamase-producing clinical Salmonella enterica isolates in Dakar, Senegal, from 1999 to 2009. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2013; 20: 109-116.
- 46. Van Immerseel, F. Immunity conferred by live Salmonella vaccine strains in chickens and their mode of action. Salmonella 360° Bulletin, Review. 2016: 1-3.
- 47. Raufu, I. A., Fashae, K., Ameh, J. A., Ambali, A., Ogunsola, F. T., Coker, A. O., and Hendriksen, R. S. Persistence of fluoroquinolone-resistant Salmonella enterica serovar Kentucky from poultry and poultry sources in Nigeria. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2014; 8 (3): 384-388.
- 48. Useh, N. M., Ngbede, E. O., Akange, N., et al., Draft Genome Sequences of 37 Salmonella enterica Strains Isolated from Poultry Sources in Nigeria. Genome Announcement. 2016; 4 (3): 315-316.
- 49. Fagbamila, I. O., Barco, L., Mancin, M., et al., Salmonella serovars and their distribution in Nigerian commercial chicken layer farms. PLoS One. 2017; 12 (3): 1-15.
- 50. Mshelbwala, F. M., Ibrahim, N. D., Saidu, S. N., et al., Motile Salmonella serotypes causing high mortality in poultry farms in the three South-

Western States of Nigeria. Vet Rec Open. 2017; 4: e000247. doi:10.1136/vetreco-2017-000247.

- 51. Raufu, I., Bortolaia, V., Svendsen, C. A., Ameh, J. A., Ambali, A. G., Aarestrup, F. M., and Hendriksen, R. S. The first attempt of an active integrated laboratory-based Salmonella surveillance programme in the north-eastern region of Nigeria. J Appl Microbiol. 2013; 115, 1059-1067.
- 52. Manyong, V. M., Ikpi, A., Olayemi, J. K., Yusuf, S. A., Omonona, B. T., Okoruwa, V., and Idachaba, F. S. Agriculture in Nigeria: Identifvina opportunities for increased commercialization and investment. IITA, Ibadan, Nigeria. 2005; 22: 190
- 53. United State Department of Agriculture (USDA). USDA International Egg and Poultry: Nigeria. The Poultry site. 2013
- 54. National Bureau of Statistics. Demographic Statistics Bulletin, May 2018: 12-13.
- 55. Byerlee, D., Andres, G. F., Giertz, A., and Palmade, V. Growing Africa: Unlocking the potential of Agribusiness. AFTFP/AFTAI. The World Bank. http://documents. worldbank.org. 2013.
- 56. African Economic Outlook. Nigeria 2012. http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org. 2012.
- 57. Rodriguez-Rivera, L. D., Wright, E. M., Siler, J. D., Elton, M., Cummings, K. J., Warnick, L. D., and Wiedmann, M. Subtype analysis of Salmonella isolated from sub-clinically infected dairy cattle and dairy farm environments reveals the presence of both human- and bovine- associated subtypes. Vet Microbiol. 2014; 170 (3-4): 307-316.
- 58. Muhammad, M., Muhammad, L. U., Ambali, A. G., Mani, A. U., Azard, S., and Barco, L. Prevalence of Salmonella associated with chick mortality at hatching and their susceptibility to antimicrobial agents. Vet Microbiol. 2010; 140: 131-135.
- 59. Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO). Assessment of the Nigerian poultry market chain to improve biosecurity. 2008 http://www.fao.org/3/a-ak778e.pdf
- 60. Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO). Data Source 2015: FAOSTAT | FAO Statistics Division 2015: December 2015
- 61. Adene, D. F., and Oguntade, A. E. The structure and importance of the commercial and villagebased poultry industry in Nigeria. FAO Consultancy Report.

http://www.fao.org/docs/eims/upload//214281/po ultrysector. 2006.

- 62. Agbaje, M., Davies, R., Oyekunle, M. A., Ojo, O. E., Fasina, F. O., and Akinduti, P. A. Observation on the occurrence and transmission pattern of Salmonella Gallinarum in commercial poultry farms in Ogun State, South Western Nigeria. Afr J Microbiol Res. 2010; 4 (9): 796-800.
- 63. Aboki, E., Jongur, A. A. U., and Onu, J. I. Productivity and Technical Efficiency of Family Poultry Production in Kurmi Local Government Area of Taraba State, Nigeria. J Agric Sustainab. 2013; 4 (1): 52 - 66.
- 64. Magwedere, K., Rauff, D., De Klerk, G., Keddy, K. H., and Dziva, F. Incidence of nontyphoidal Salmonella in food producing animals, animal feed, and associated environment in South Africa, 2012-2014. Clin Infect Dis. 2015; 61: 283-289.
- 65. Fasure, A. K., Deji-Agboola, A. M., and Akinyemi, K. O. Antimicrobial resistance patterns and emerging fluoroquinolone resistant Salmonella isolates from poultry and asymptomatic poultry workers. Afr J Microbiol Res. 2012; 6: 2610-2615.
- Barbiour, E. K., Ayyash, D. B., Alturkistni, W., et al., Impact of sporadic reporting of poultry Salmonella serovars from selected developing countries. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2015; 9: 1-7.

- 67. Adeleke, M. A., Akatah, H. A., Hassan, A. O., and Adebimpe, W. O. Microbial Load and Multiple Drug Resistance of Pathogenic Bacteria Isolated from Faeces and Body Surfaces of Cockroaches in an Urban Area of Southwestern Nigeria. J Microbiol Biotech Food Sci. 2012; 1: 1448-1461.
- Shah, A. H., and Korejo, N. A. Antimicrobial Resistance Profile of *Salmonella* Serovars Isolated from Chicken Meat. J Vet Animal Sci. 2012; 2: 40 – 46.
- Cummings, K. J., Warnick, L. D., Davis, M. A., Eckmann, K., Gröhn, Y. T., Hoelzer, K., and Besser, T. E. Farm animal contact as risk factor for transmission of bovine-associated *Salmonella* subtypes. Emerg Infect Dis. 2012; 18 (12): 1929– 1936.
- Leekitcharoenphon, P., Raufu, I., Nielsen, M. T., et al., Investigating *Salmonella* Eko from various sources in Nigeria by whole genome sequencing to identify the source of human infections. PLoS One. 2016; 11 (5): e0156212.
- https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0156212 71. Fashae, K., Leekitcharoenphon, P.,
- Fashae, K., Leekitcharoenphon, P., and Hendriksen, R. S. Phenotypic and Genotypic Comparison of *Salmonellae* from Diarrhoeic and Healthy Humans and Cattle, Nigeria. Wiley Zoonos Pub Hlth. 2017; 65: 185–195.
- 72. Okojie, J. Nigerian Poultry Farmers say imports threaten 330 billion Naira Market. Businessday Nigeria.Bissinessday.ng/exclusives/article/Nigerian Poultry Farmers say imports threaten 330 billion Naira Market, 2017.
- Ojo, O. E., Fabusoro, E., Majasan, A. A., and Dipeolu, M. A. Antimicrobials in animal production: usage and practices among livestock farmers in Oyo and Kaduna States of Nigeria. Trop Animal Hlth Prod. 2016; 48 (1):189-197.
- 74. Aminov, R. I., and Mackie, R. I. Evolution and ecology of antibiotic resistance genes. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 2007; 271: 147-61.
- 75. APUA. AMROAR Scientific Meeting Report on Commensals as Reservoirs of Antibiotic Resistance. In: ROAR (ed.). Boston: APUA 2008.
- Aarestrup, F. M., Wegener, H. C., and Collignon, P. Resistance of Bacteria of the Food Chain: Epidemiology and Control Strategies. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther. 2008; 6: 733-750.
- 77. Acar, J. F., and Moulin, G. Antimicrobial resistance at farm level. Rev Sci Tech. 2006; 25: 775-792.
- Ogunleye, A. O., Ajuwape, A. T. P., and Adetosoye, A. I. Fluoroquinolone resistant Salmonella enterica of poultry origin from southwestern states of Nigeria'. Bulletin Animal Hlth Prod Afr. 2010; 58 (3): 216–221.
- Federal Ministries of Agriculture, Environment and Health (FMAEH). Antimicrobial Residue in Animal feed; Situation Analysis and Recommendations. 2017
- UNAIDS Data. Nigeria country data. 2019: 128-129

- The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV and AIDS (UNAIDS) Report. 2010. <u>http://data.unaids.org/pub/report/2010/nigeria_2</u>
- 010 country progress report en.pdf. 2017 82. Nigeria AIDS Indicator and Impact Survey (NAIIS)
- HIV/AIDS in Nigeria- pushing for the last mile. Press release, March 14, 2018
- PEPFAR 'Large National Survey Shows Smaller HIV Epidemic in Nigeria Than Once Thought and Highlights Key Gaps Toward Reaching HIV Epidemic Control'. PEPFAR release; US Department of State, March 14, 2019
- 84. National Agency for the control of AIDS (NACA) 'National Strategic Framework on HIV and AIDS: 2017 -2021', 2017
- National Agency for the control of AIDS (NACA), 2015. 'Nigeria GARPR 2015'[pdf]
- Oluyege, A., O., and Ojo-Bola, O. Prevalence of Non-Typhoidal Salmonella among HIV/AIDS Patients and Poultry Chicken in Ekiti State. Br Microbiol Res J. 2015; 6 (2): 113-118.
- Trauner, M., Grasmug, E., Stauber, R. E., et al., Recurrent Salmonella Enteritidis sepsis and hepatic tuberculosis. Gut. 1995; 37: 136 – 139.
- Ogbuabor, D. C., and Onwujekwe, O. E. Governance of tuberculosis control programme in Nigeria. Infect Dis Poverty 2019; 8 (45): 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40249-019-0556-2
- 89. World Health Organization (WHO). Global Tuberculosis report, 2018. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Global Tuberculosis report. Country Profiles for 30 High TB Burden Countries. 2019; 214 – 215.
- Slagle, T., Youssef, M. B., Calonge, G., and Amor, Y.B. Lessons from Africa: developing a global human rights framework for tuberculosis control and prevention. BMC Int Health Hum Rights. 2014; 14(1):34.
- Verani, A. R., Emerson, C. N, Lederer, P., et al., The role of the law in reducing tuberculosis transmission in Botswana, South Africa and Zambia. Bull World Hlth Organ. 2016; 94(6):415.
- 93. Khan, W. M., Smith, H., Qadeer, E., and Hassounah, S. Knowledge and perceptions of national and provincial tuberculosis control programme managers in Pakistan about the WHO STOP tuberculosis strategy: a qualitative study. JRSM Open. 2016; 8(1):2054270416675084.
- Pai, M., Daftary, A., and Satyanarayana, S. Tuberculosis control: challenges and opportunities for India. Trans Roy Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2016; 110 (3): 158–160.
- Rahman, N. H. A., and Mokhtar, K. S. Challenges of national Tuberculosis control program implementation: the Malaysian experience. P-Soc Behav Sci. 2015; 172: 578–584.

Al-Quthami et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 284 - 289

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2025. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.4

Original Article

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4

Open Access



Co-infections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses in Saudi Arabia

*¹Al-Quthami, K., ²Al-Waneen, W. S., and ³Al Johnyi, B. O.

¹Regional Laboratory, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

²National Centre of Agricultural Technology, King Abdulaziz City for Science and Technology, Saudi Arabia ³King Abdulaziz University, Saudi Arabia

*Correspondence to: <u>khmrqu@hotmail.com</u>

Abstract:

Background: The Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) is a viral respiratory disease caused by a member of the coronaviruses called Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus (MERS-CoV). The co-infections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses have been documented in rare cases in the scientific literature. This study was carried out to determine whether confection of MERS-CoV occurs with other respiratory viruses in Saudi Arabia. **Methods:** Nasopharyngeal swabs samples of 57 MERS-CoV positive outpatients were collected using flocked swabs. Nucleic acid was extracted from each sample using commercial NucliSens easyMAG system. Amplification was performed by multiplex RT-PCR using Fast Track Diagnostics Respiratory Pathogen 33. Data were analyzed with SPSS software version 19 and comparison of variables was done with Fisher Exact test, with p value <0.05 considered significant.

Results: Six of the total 57 MERS-COV patients (35 males, 22 females) were positive for co-infection of MERS CoV with other respiratory viruses, giving a prevalence rate of 10.5%, with 14.5% (5/35) in males and 4.5% (1/22) in females (OR=3.500, 95% CI=0.3806-32.188, p=0.3889). The prevalence of co-infections was significantly higher among non-Saudis (23.8%, 5/21) than Saudis (2.8%, 1/36) (OR=0.09143, 95% CI=0.009855-0.8485, p=0.0217), and among the age group 18-34 years (25%, 3/12) than other age groups (X²=3.649, p=0.1613). Human rhinovirus (HRV) was found in 2 of the 6 (33.3%) patients with co-infection while the other viruses were found in each of the remaining 4 patients.

Conclusion: Our study confirms that MERS-CoV co-infects with other respiratory viruses in Saudi Arabia.

Keywords: MERS-CoV; URTI; Co-infection; Coronavirus

Received April 6, 2020; Revised May 30, 2020; Accepted May 31, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Co-infections de MERS-CoV avec d'autres virus respiratoires en Arabie saoudite

*¹Al-Quthami, K., ²Al-Waneen, W. S., et ³Al Johnyi, B. O.

¹Laboratoire régional, La Mecque, Arabie saoudite

²Centre national de technologie agricole, ville du roi Abdulaziz pour la science et la technologie, Arabie saoudite ³King Abdulaziz University, Arabie saoudite

*Correspondance à: <u>khmrqu@hotmail.com</u>

Abstrait:

Contexte: Le syndrome respiratoire du Moyen-Orient (MERS) est une maladie respiratoire virale causée par un membre des coronavirus appelé coronavirus du syndrome respiratoire du Moyen-Orient (MERS-CoV). Les co-infections de MERS-CoV avec d'autres virus respiratoires ont été documentées dans de rares cas dans la littérature scientifique. Cette étude a été réalisée pour déterminer si la confection du MERS-CoV se produit avec d'autres virus respiratoires en Arabie saoudite.

Méthodes: Des écouvillons nasopharyngés de 57 patients ambulatoires positifs au MERS-CoV ont été prélevés à

l'aide d'écouvillons floqués. L'acide nucléique a été extrait de chaque échantillon en utilisant le système NucliSens easyMAG commercial. L'amplification a été réalisée par RT-PCR multiplex en utilisant Fast Track Diagnostics Respiratory Pathogen 33. Les données ont été analysées avec le logiciel SPSS version 19 et la comparaison des variables a été effectuée avec le test Fisher Exact, avec une valeur p < 0,05 considérée comme significative.

Résultats: Six des 57 patients MERS-COV (35 hommes, 22 femmes) étaient positifs pour la co-infection de MERS CoV avec d'autres virus respiratoires, donnant un taux de prévalence de 10,5%, avec 14,5% (5/35) chez les hommes et 4,5% (1/22) chez les femelles (OR 3.500, 95% CI 0.3806-32.188, p=0.3889). La prévalence des co-infections était plus élevée chez les non-saoudiens (23.8%, 5/21) que chez les saoudiens (2.8%, 1/36) (OR=0.09143, 95% CI=0.009855-0.8485, p=0.0217) et parmi le groupe d'âge de 18 à 34 ans (25%, 3/12) que dans les autres groupes d'âge (X²=3.649, p=0.1613). Le rhinovirus humain (VRC) a été trouvé chez 2 des 6 (33,3%) patients co-infectés tandis que les autres virus ont été trouvés chez chacun des 4 patients restants.

Conclusion: Notre étude confirme que le MERS-CoV co-infecte avec d'autres virus respiratoires en Arabie Saoudite.

Mots-clés: MERS-CoV; URTI; Co-infection; Coronavirus

Introduction:

The Middle East Respiratory Syndrome is a viral respiratory disease caused by member of a coronavirus called Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus (MERS-CoV). The virus was first discovered in Saudi Arabia in September 2012. The health officials carried out a retrospective investigation later and identified that the first known cases of MERS occurred in Jordan in April 2012 (1). After its first identification in Saudi Arabia, MERS rapidly spread to other countries, resulting in health crises at the international level. As of June 2015, MERS-CoV had spread to more than 20 countries (2,3). The morbidity and mortality caused by MERS-CoV were particularly alarming, with mortality rate approaching 60% (4). By June 19, 2015, a total of 1035 confirmed cases of MERS-CoV were reported by the Ministry of Health in Saudi Arabia with 458 deaths (case fatality rate of 44%).

The clinical spectrum of MERS-CoV disease ranges from asymptomatic or mild respiratory symptoms to severe acute respiratory disease and ultimately death. The typical symptoms of MERS include cough, shortness of breath and fever (5). Pneumonia is a common finding but is not always present. Others such as gastrointestinal symptoms like diarrhea have also been reported. About three to four out of every ten patients or rather 36% of patients reported with MERS have succumbed to the illness (6). In its severe form, MERS can cause respiratory failure that will warrant mechanical ventilation support in an intensive care unit. Severe disease occurs in older populations, immunosuppressed, and those with underlying chronic diseases such as diabetes, chronic lung disease and cancer (2).

The MERS-CoV virus is a zoonotic type transmitted from animals to humans. The studies on the origins of the virus are still inconclusive, but according to an analysis of the different genomes of the virus, it is believed that the virus originated in bats and was later

transmitted to camels in the distant past (7). The zoonotic transmission is still not fully understood, however, studies on the disease point towards camels as the major reservoir host for the virus and thus the source of infection in humans. Various strains of the virus, which are identical to the human strains, have been isolated from camels in most countries, such as Oman, Qatar, Egypt, and Saudi Arabia.

There is yet no vaccine or specific treatment available at the moment for the disease. Treatment is basically supportive and entirely dependent on the patient's clinical condition at the time of presentation. Standard precautions should be observed by people visiting farms, barns or other places where contact with camels is highly probable. These precautions include regular hand washing before and after touching animals and importantly, avoiding contacts with sick animals (8). Consumption of raw or undercooked meat and milk is a risk factor for zoonotic transmission, therefore, animal products should be processed appropriately through cooking or pasteurization and handled with care to avoid cross-contamination with uncooked food items. Although, camel products have proven to be nutritious, they should only be consumed after cooking or heat treatment or pasteurization (9). Persons who are immunocompromised or have renal failure, diabetes and chronic lung disease are considered to be at high-risk for severe MERS-CoV infection. These groups of individuals should hence avoid contact with camels or consumption of raw camel products (2).

Co-infections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses have been documented in rare cases in the scientific literature (11,12), however, co-infection of other respiratory viruses within themselves is common and has been well documented (13). Also, some studies have reported that co-infection of different variants of MERS-CoV does occur (14), but there is very little data available to date to confirm coinfections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses. This study was therefore conducted to investigate whether coinfection of MERS-CoV virus occurs with other respiratory viruses, the objective of which is to determine the prevalence rate of co-infections of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses in Saudi Arabia.

Materials and method:

Study setting and design

The study was a descriptive crosssectional design conducted in Microbiology Department, King Abdulaziz University, Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, from the period of December 2015 to May 2016.

Subjects and sample collection

A total of 57 subjects (35 males and 22 females) of all age groups positive for MERS COV infection in the outpatient department of five regional laboratories (that perform diagnostic tests only), distributed in different regions of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, were enrolled for the study. Ethical approval was obtained from the Scientific Research Ethics Committee of the King Abdulaziz University, Saudi Arabia. Informed consent of each adult subject and assent of children were also obtained.

Nasopharyngeal swab was collected from each subject with flocked swab, which was inserted into the nostril towards the pharynx until resistance was felt. Swab was then rotated three times to obtain samples containing epithelial cells. All swabs were put in virus transport media (VTM) and transported at -80°C to the main Scientific Research Laboratory of King Abdulaziz University, Saudi Arabia, for processing.

Data collection

All the clinical and laboratory data of subjects were collected via the Health Electronic Surveillance Network (HESN), the national surveillance network for reporting infectious diseases and outbreaks in Saudi Arabia.

Nucleic acid extraction

Nucleic acid was extracted from 200 µl of the nasopharyngeal sample using NucliSens easyMAG system (BioMérieux, USA) following the manufacturer's instructions. The extracted nucleic acid was either amplified immediately or stored at -80°C until needed.

Multiplex RT-PCR with Fast Track Diagnostics Respiratory Pathogen 33

The extracted nucleic acid was amplified by a one-step multiplex real time PCR using the FTD Respiratory Pathogens (FTD-RP33) assay version 3 which consists of eight-tube multiplex for the detection of respiratory pathogens genes (viruses and bacteria) by TaqMan® technology.

Tube 1 multiplex assay was for influenza A (FluA), influenza B (FluB), influenza A (H1N1) swine lineage, and rhinovirus; tube 2 assay was for coronavirus NL63, coronavirus 229E, coronavirus OC43, and coronavirus HKU1; tube 3 assay was for parainfluenza 2, parainfluenza 3, parainfluenza 4, and internal control; tube 4 assay was for parainfluenza 1, human metapneumovirus A/B, bocavirus, and Mycoplasma pneumoniae; tube 5 assay was for respiratory syncytial viruses A/B, adenovirus, enterovirus, and parechovirus; tube 6 assay was for Chlamydia pneumoniae, Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae type B, and Staphylococcus aureus; tube 7 assay was for Klebsiella pneumoniae, Legionella pneumophila/Legionella longbeachae, Salmonella spp, and Pneumocystis jirovecii; while tube 8 assay was for Moraxella catarrhalis, Bordetella spp (except Bordetella parapertussis), Haemophilus influenzae, and influenza C (FluC).

Five microliters of the template were used for each of the eight multiplex PCR assays. An internal control (BMV), which was included in the FTD kit, was run along each patient sample in the PCR assay. The thermocycling conditions were as follows; 95° C for 10 min and 50° C for 15 min, followed by 40 cycles of 95° C for 8 s and 60° C for 34 s.

Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed using SPSS software version 19 (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA) and the openly available statistical software environment R version 2.10.1. Comparison of data was done using Fisher Exact test, and p value < 0.05 was considered significant.

Results:

Epidemiological statistics

Of the 57 patients tested (35 males, 22 females), 6 were confirmed positive for one or more respiratory viruses, given a co-infection prevalence rate of 10.5%. The prevalence rate of 14.5% (5/35) in the males was higher (though not significantly) than the rate of 4.5% (1/22) in the females (OR=3.500, 95%CI= 0.3806-32.188, *p*=0.3889). The co-infection rate of 23.8% (5/21) among non-Saudis was significantly higher than 2.8% rate (1/36)among Saudis (OR=0.09143, 95%CI=0.009855 -0.8485, p=0.0217). Co-infection of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses progressively decreased with age, with prevalence higher in patients below 50 years (14.7%, 5/34) than patients above 50 years (4.3%, 1/23) (OR=3.79 95% CI=0.4928-34.853, p=0.3846), with rate being 25% (3/12) in people aged 18-34 years

Demographic characteristics	No of patients with MERS-CoV (n=57)	No of patients with co-infection (%) (n=6)	X ²	OR	95% CI	p value
Gender						
Male	35	5 (14.3)	-	3.500	0.3806 -32.188	0.3889
Female	22	1 (4.5)				
Age group (years)						
18 - 34	12	3 (25.0)	3.649	-	-	0.1613
35 – 49	22	2 (9.1)				
≥ 50	23	1 (4.3)				
Age group (years)						
< 50	34	5 (14.7)	-	3.793	0.4928 - 34.803	0.3846
≥ 50	23	1 (4.3)				
Nationality						
Saudis	36	1 (2.8)	-	0.09143	0.009855 - 0.8482	0.0217*
Non-Saudis	21	5 (23.8)				

Table 1: Demographic characteristics of MERS-COV patients with co-infection of respiratory viruses

X²=Chi square; OR=Odds Ratio; CI=Confidence Interval; MERS-CoV=Middle East Respiratory Syndrome-Coronavirus; *=statistically significant

Table 2: Respirator	y viruses	identified in	patients	positive for	or MERS-COV
---------------------	-----------	---------------	----------	--------------	-------------

Patient code	Virus detected	
3015201185	HBoV	
3015201197	Cor43	
3015212494	HRV, Cor229, FluA, H1N1	
3015215102	HRV	
3015215107	RSV	
3015215113	НМРУ	

Cor43 =Coronavirus OC43; Cor229 = Coronavirus 229E; FluA = Influenza A; H1N1 = Influenza A swine lineage; RSV = Respiratory Syncytial Virus A/B; HMPV = Human Metapneumovirus A/B; HRV = Human rhinovirus; HBoV = Human bocavirus.

Viruses	Number of patients	Age group (years) (number and %)			Gender (number and %)		
Total number	·	18-34	35-49	over 50	Male	Female	
RSV	1	0	0	1 (100)	0	1 (100)	
HRV	2	1 (50)	1 (50)	0	1 (100)	0	
HBoV	1	1 (100)	0	0	1 (100)	0	
HMPV	1	1 (100)	0	0	1	0	
Cor229	1	1 (100)	0	0	1 (100)	0	
Cor43	1	0	1 (100)	0	1 (100)	0	
FluA	1	1 (100)	0	0	1 (100)	0	
H1N1	1	1 (100)	0	0	1 (100)	0	

Table 3: Demographic statistics of patients co-infected with other viruses indicating each virus

Cor43 =Coronavirus OC43; Cor229 = Coronavirus 229E; FluA = Influenza A; H1N1 = Influenza A swine lineage; RSV = Respiratory Syncytial Virus A/B; HMPV = Human Metapneumovirus A/B; HRV = Human rhinovirus; HBoV = Human bocavirus.

followed by those patients aged between 35-49 years (9.1%, 2/22) and patients above 50 years (4.3%, 1/23) (X^2 =3.649, p=0.1613) (Table 1). Two of the six patients with co-infection were admitted on suspicion of MERS CoV, based on symptoms while and two were due to contact

with the camel. Of those admitted, two died, another one was isolated while the two patients admitted due to contact with camel recovered and were discharged. Of the 6 patients, 4 are from Riyadh city, and 1 each from Jeddah and Kharj.

Viral prevalence and clinical profiles of patients

RT-PCR was utilized in the initial test for MERS-CoV in the entire sample collected. Consistent with the existing circulation pattern and prevalence of MER-CoV in Saudi, 6 samples tested positive for co-infection with other respiratory viruses indicating few nasal carriages of viruses. As illustrated in Table 2, 5 patients were co-infected with a single respiratory virus while 1 patient was co-infected with four respiratory viruses. Human rhinovirus (HRV) was the most prevalent, infecting two of the six patients, while the other viruses infected single patient. In the patient with MERS-CoV, there was co-infection with HRV, Cor229, FluA, and H1N1 (Table 2). The only virus found in a female patient was RSV while the rest were found in the males. The coinfection was more frequent in age group 18-34 years followed by 35-49 years (Table 3).

Discussion:

In the current study of 57 MERS-CoV positive outpatients in these regional laboratories in Saudi Arabia, co-infection prevalence rate of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses was 10.5%. This finding is consistent with those of previous studies indicating that co-infection of MERS-CoV with other respiratory viruses has been documented to be low (11, 12). Also, some studies have reported that co-infection of different variants of MERS-CoV do occur (14), however no virus co-infection was detected in individuals below 24 years, showing that prevalence of co-infection of MER-CoV with other viruses is rare in children.

In this study, the frequency of coinfection was higher (though not statistically significant) in the males (14.5%) than the females (4.5%). The higher prevalence in the male could be explained by the lifestyle risk factors such as smoking which could expose them to upper respiratory tract infections. Coinfection was significantly higher (p=0.0217) among the non-Saudis (23.8%) than the Saudis (2.8%), and our data showed that most of the co-infections were among immigrants from Yemen. Most of the cases (4/6, 66.7%) of co-infections were observed in patients from Riyadh city while one co-infected patient each was from Jeddah and Kharj. This occurrence of MERS-CoV co-infection in Riyadh is higher than a previous study conducted in Riyadh (13), which is not unexpected because, in the earlier Riyadh study, the researchers focused on children less than five years who were inpatient. In contrast, our study focused on outpatients in healthcare centers and of all age groups.

MERS-CoV co-infection occurred more frequently in patients below 50 years (14.7%) which is consistent with reduced detection of co-infection with increasing age. The MERS-CoV co-infection rate was 25% in patients aged 18-34 years, followed by those aged 35-49 years (9.1%), indicating that increased coinfection of MER-CoV with other viruses was higher among middle-aged people in comparison to children and elderly. It is noteworthy that 33% of the co-infected patients died, which indicates that co-infection with other viruses is a risk factor for death. This high mortality agrees with the previous report by the Saudi Ministry of Health in 2015 of 458 deaths from a total of 1035 confirmed cases of MERS-CoV with a case fatality rate of 44%.

About 83% of the co-infected patients were infected with a single respiratory virus while 1 patient (16.7%) was co-infected with four respiratory viruses. Of all the viruses, HRV was most frequent co-infector (25%) affecting 2 of the 6 patients, while all the other viruses had equal frequency of co-infection. One patient was co-infected by four viruses (HRV, Cor22S, FluA and H1N1). The data show the tendency of HRV to co-infect with MER-CoV but also with other viruses. This observation is not easily explained hence there is need for more research on co-infection of HRV with other respiratory viruses. The only virus found in a female patient was RSV but our data indicates that HRV is the most common virus that that co-infect with MER-CoV. The prevalence of co-infection in this study supports previous research of co-infection of MER-CoV with other respiratory viruses.

A major concern of virus co-infection is the tendency for genetic exchange between different viruses through the process of genetic recombination that may result in emergence of more virulent strains of viruses that have increased pathogenicity and enhanced capacity for transmission (15). However, our study was limited by the rather too few numbers of coinfection which is inadequate to support any hypothesis. Nevertheless, our use of advanced molecular diagnostic technique such as the multiplex array aided characterization of the coinfecting respiratory viruses.

Acknowledgments:

The authors are grateful to Prof. Dr. Aljuhani of the King Abdulaziz University, Saudi Arabia, for his kind supervision, assistance, guidance and encouragement.
Conflict of interest:

Authors declared no conflict of interest

References:

- Guery, B., Poissy, J., el Mansouf, L., et al and the MERS-CoV study group. Clinical features and viral diagnosis of two cases of infection with Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus: a report of nosocomial transmission. Lancet. 2013: 381: 2265–2272.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus (MERS-CoV). World Health Organization, 2016.
- Hijawi, B., Abdallat, M., Sayaydeh, A., Alqasrawi, S., Haddadin, A., and Jaarour, N. Novel coronavirus infections in Jordan, April 2012: epidemiological findings from a retrospective investigation. EMHJ. 2013; 19 (suppl 1): S12–S18.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus (MERS-CoV), 2015.
- Thabet, F., Chehab, M., Bafaqih, H., and Al, M. S. Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus in children. Saudi Med J. 2015; 36: 484–486.
- Zumla, D. S., Hui, S., and Perlman, S. Middle East Respiratory Syndrome. The Lancet. 2015; 386 (9997): 995–1007.
- Muller, M. A., Meyer, B., Corman, V. M., et al. Presence of Middle East Respiratory Syndrome coronavirus antibodies in Saudi Arabia: a nationwide, cross-sectional, serological study.

Lancet Infect Dis. 2015; 15: 559-564

- Milne-Price, S., Miazgowicz, K. L., and Munster, V. J. The emergence of the Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus. Pathog Dis. 2014; 71: 121–136.
- Sullivan, K. E., Bassiri, H., Bousfiha, A. A. et al. Emerging Infections and Pertinent Infections Related to Travel for Patients with Primary Immunodeficiencies. J Clin Immunol. 2017; 37: 650–692.
- Cunha, C. B., and Opal, S. M. Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS), a new zoonotic viral pneumonia. Virulence. 2014; 5: 650–654.
- 11. Falzarano, D., de Wit, E., Feldmann, F., et al. Infection with MERS-CoV causes lethal pneumonia in the common marmoset. PLoS Pathog. 2014; 10: e1004250.
- Arabi, Y. M., Arifi, A. A., Balkhy, H. H., et al. Clinical course and outcomes of critically ill patients with Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus infection. Ann Intern Med. 2014; 160: 389-397.
- Abdulhaq, A. A., Basode, V. K., Hashem, A. M., et al. Patterns of human respiratory viruses and lack of MERS-coronavirus in patients with acute upper respiratory tract infections in Southwestern province of Saudi Arabia. Adv Virol. 2017; 2017: 1– 7.
- Lu, R., Wang, Y., Wang, W., et al. Complete genome sequence of Middle East Respiratory Syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV) from the first imported MERS-CoV case in china. Genome Announc 2015;3 (pii): e00818-15.
- 15. Lai, M. M. Genetic recombination in RNA viruses. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. 1992; 176: 21-32

Meziani et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 290 - 303

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2021. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.5

Original Article

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

Infections of implantable cardiac devices by biofilm forming bacteria in western Algeria hospitals

¹Meziani, Z., ¹Hassaine, H., and ²Belhachemi, F.

¹Laboratory of Applied Microbiology in Food, Biomedical and Environment (LAMAABE), University of Tlemcen, Algeria ²Department of Cardiology, Hospital of Tlemcen, Algeria *Correspondence to: zahera_fd@yahoo.fr; 00213553406801

Abstract:

Background: The significant increase in the use of implantable cardiac devices (ICDs) has been accompanied by biofilm formation and increase rate of infection on the devices. The purpose of our study is to describe the clinical and microbiological findings of infection of ICDs in the cardiology units of western Algeria hospitals. **Methodology:** All patients with clinical diagnosis of ICD infections or infective endocarditis upon removal of their ICDs from December 2012 to August 2014 in cardiology units of 4 Algerian hospitals were included in the study. Each element of the ICD pocket and lead was separately sonicated in sterile saline, inoculated onto Chapman and MacConkey agar plates and incubated aerobically at 37°C for colony count after 24 hours. Biochemical identification of the bacteria isolates was made by API 20E, API 20 NE and API Staph, and confirmed by Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics WalkAway® 96 Plus System. Antibiotic susceptibility testing on each isolate was performed by the disk diffusion method on Mueller Hinton agar. Biofilm formation was detected by Congo Red Agar (CRA) and Tissue Culture Plate (TCP) methods, and hydrophobicity of the bacterial cell was determined by the MATH protocol.

Results: Over a period of twenty-one months, 17 ICDs were removed from patients with post-operative infections; 6 (35.3%) had early infection of ICD and 11 (64.7%) had late ICD infection. Fifty-four bacterial strains were isolated and identified, with coagulase-negative staphylococci being the predominant bacteria with 46.3% (25/54). There was no significant association between hydrophobicity and antimicrobial resistance in the 54 isolates but there is positive correlation between biofilm production and antimicrobial resistance, with the strongest biofilm producers resistant to more than one antibiotic. Four independent predictors of infection of resynchronization devices were reported; reoperation, multi-morbidity, long procedure, and ICD implantation. **Conclusion:** Our study is the first in Algeria to describe microbiological characteristics of ICD infection. The bacteria in the biofilm were protected, more resistant and tolerated high concentrations of antibiotics and thus played a major role in the development of ICD infections. Despite the improvements in ICD design and implantation techniques, ICD infection remains a serious challenge.

Keywords: implantable cardiac devices, staphylococci, resistance, biofilm, hydrophobicity

Received January 28, 2020; Revised May 4, 2020; Accepted May 6, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Infections des dispositifs cardiaques implantables par des bactéries formant un biofilm dans les hôpitaux de l'ouest Algérien

¹Meziani, Z., ¹Hassaine, H., et ²Belhachemi, F.

¹Laboratoire de microbiologie appliquée à l'alimentation, la biomédecine et l'environnement (LAMAABE), Université de Tlemcen, Algérie ²Département de cardiologie, Hôpital de Tlemcen, Algérie *Correspondance avec: zahera_fd@yahoo.fr; 00213553406801

Résumé:

Contexte: L'augmentation significative de l'utilisation des dispositifs cardiaques implantables est un risque majeur d'augmentation du taux d'infection et donc du risque de formation d'un biofilm sur ce genre de dispositifs. L'objectif de notre étude est de décrire les résultats cliniques et microbiologiques de l'infection sur les dispositifs cardiaques implantables (DCI) dans les unités de cardiologie des hôpitaux de l'ouest Algérien. **Méthodologie:** Tous les patients cliniquement diagnostiqués avec une infection sur DCI, ou une endocardite infectieuse et ayant subit un retrait de leur dispositif cardiaque sont inclus dans cette étude et cela sur une période entre décembre 2012 et aout 2014 dans 4 unités de cardiologie. Chaque élément du DCI (boitier et sonde) est trempé séparément dans une solution saline stérile, ensemencé sur deux milieux de culture, un milieu de Chapman et un milieu MacConkey et incubé en aérobiose à 37°C pour la numération des colonies après 24 heures. L'identification biochimique des isolats de bactéries est effectuée par le API 20E, API 20 NE et API Staph, et confirmée par le système WalkAway® 96 Plus de Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics. Les tests de Mueller Hinton. La formation d'un biofilm est détectée par les méthodes de la gélose rouge du Congo (CRA) et de la plaque de culture tissulaire (TCP), et l'hydrophobicité de la cellule bactérienne est déterminée par le protocole MATH.

Résultats: Sur une période de 21 mois, 17 DCI sont retirés de patients atteints d'infections postopératoires; 6 patients (35,3%) sont identifiés comme ayant une infection précoce sur leurs DCI et 11 patients (64,7%) ayant une infection tardive. Cinquante-quatre souches bactériennes sont isolées et identifiées, les staphylocoques à coagulase négative étant les bactéries prédominantes avec 46,3% (25/54). Il n'y a pas d'association significative entre l'hydrophobicité et la résistance aux antimicrobiens dans les 54 isolats, mais il existe une corrélation positive entre la production de biofilm et la résistance aux antimicrobiens, les plus puissants en biofilm sont résistant à plus d'un antibiotique. Quatre facteurs prédictifs indépendants d'infection des dispositifs cardiaques implantable sont retrouvés dans ce travail: ré-intervention, longue procédure, sujets multi-tarés, et implantation d'un DCI

Conclusion: Notre étude est la première en Algérie à décrire les caractéristiques microbiologiques de l'infection des DCI. Les bactéries présentes dans le biofilm sont protégées, plus résistantes et tolèrent de fortes concentrations d'antibiotiques et jouent ainsi un rôle majeur dans le développement des infections par DCI. Malgré des améliorations dans les techniques de conception et d'implantation de DCI, l'infection des dispositifs cardiaques implantables reste un problème grave et très couteux.

Mots-clés: dispositifs cardiaques implantables; staphylocoque; résistance; biofilm; hydrophobicité

Introduction:

The permanent implantable cardiac device (ICD) is one of the most widely used cardiac rhythm control devices. Since their introduction in the early 1980s, ICD have become a life-saving therapeutic tool for patients with ventricular arrhythmia. Virtually all the countries surveyed showed significant rise in the use of ICD, the largest implanter being the USA with 434 new implants per million populations (1). Despite improvements in cardiac device design, application of timely infection control practices, and administration of antibiotic prophylaxis at the time of device placement, infections continue to be observed. The infection rate is highly variable, ranging from 0.5 to 12% (2,3). Infection of implantable cardiac

device (ICD) may be local, limited to the pulse generator pocket and/or the subcutaneous portion of the leads, or systemic, involving the transvenous intravascular electrode (4). Several factors have been reported to be associated with a greater risk of ICD infections and these include; immunosuppression (e.g. renal dysfunction and corticosteroid use); oral anticoagulation use; coexisting illnesses; periprocedural factors including failure to administer perioperative antimicrobial prophylaxis; device revision/replacement; and operators' experience (5).

Because of the invasiveness, these devices have multiple comorbidities in ICD recipients, the benefits of which can be overshadowed by infectious complications. Infection of ICD is usually a serious and fearsome complication requiring both complete removal of the infected device and svstemic antimicrobial treatment (5,6). Although the implantation of pacemakers is a procedure characterized by low rate of complication, infections, mainly of the pacemaker generator pocket, is one of the most common complications with incidence ranging from 1 to 5%. Despite the low incidence, such infections have a worrying development, mostly because it is associated with high morbidity and potential fatality (7).

Microbiological diagnosis of ICD infection is of great importance for appropriate treatment. Staphylococcal species including *Staphylococcus aureus* and coagulase negative staphylococci (CoNS) represent the majority of bacterial agents of ICD infection (8,9). However, some unusual microorganisms such as *Propionibacterium* spp., *Corynebacterium* spp., *Acinetobacter baumannii*, and *Haemophilus influenzae* may also be involved and antibiotic resistance is often detected in them (10,11). Furthermore, one major concern among professionals and bacteriologists is the risk of biofilm formation on the ICDs which consequently favors infection. In recent decades, biofilm formations have been widely reported to be responsible for nosocomial infections especially of prosthetic implants, tubes, leads and catheters (12,13).

It is speculated that the presence of an ICD is conducive for microbial colonization contributing greatly to the development of biofilms, which in turn, explains the occurrence of endocarditis (14,15). It is interesting to note that biofilm consists of a structured medium of microbial cells that adhere to a solid surface and is surrounded by a matrix of extracellular polymeric substances. This microbial combination is a form of protection encouraging symbiotic relationships, tolerance, as well as antimicrobial resistance (16).

The goal of this study is to first describe the bacteriological characteristics of ICD infections over a period of 2 years in four cardiology units of one private and three university hospital centers in western Algeria, and secondly to determine whether the isolated bacteria have the ability to form biofilms that may be responsible for triggering infection, especially in late stage endocarditis.

Materials and method:

Study setting:

This study is carried out at the Laboratory of Microbiology Applied to Food, Biomedical and Environment (LAMAABE) of the University Abou-Bekr Bekaid-Tlemcen, Algeria.

Subjects

All the patients with clinical diagnosis of ICD infection or infective endocarditis upon removal of their cardiac devices from December 2012 to August 2014 in four cardiology units of three hospitals in Algeria were included in this study. The clinical diagnosis of ICD infection was made by the clinician based on local signs of inflammation such as erythema, heat, redness or purulent drainage, outward displacement of the pocket, septicemia or infectious endocarditis of the heart. The time of infection was recorded and ICD infection was categorized as; 'very early' if infection occurs 1 month after the latest ICD procedure; 'early' if infection occur between 2 and 12 months of the latest procedure, and 'late' if infection occurs 12 months after the latest procedure.

Ethical approval

Ethical clearance was obtained from the Institutional Review Board at the Faculty of Health Science of the University of Algeria. The administrative authorizations were obtained from the Delegation of Public Health of the Regional Hospitals of Western Algeria. Moreover, written informed consent was obtained from all study patients prior to interview and DCI collection

Collection of demographic and clinical data Demographic and clinical data collected from each patient by direct interview included age, gender, existence of an underlying anterior cardiopathy or a history of infective endocarditis, existence of diabetes, immunosuppression, primary implantation or change of pocket, antibiotic therapy and possible infection or surgery programmed during the last five years.

Microbiological culture of the ICDs

After removal by the surgeons, the implantable cardiac devices (ICDs) were placed in sterile boxes and transported to the microbiology laboratory within 30 minutes. Each element of the ICD pocket and lead was soaked separately in sterile saline solution and sonicated for 5 minutes at a frequency of 20Khz, and vortexed for 30sec to detach and detect sessile bacteria hanging on to these devices (17,18). After sonication, 100µL of the soaking liquid was inoculated onto Chapman agar and MacConkey agar plates. The number of CFU/mL was counted after 24 hours aerobic incubation. The minimum detection threshold was 2 CFU/mL (19).

Biochemical identification and susceptibility testing of bacteria isolates

The biochemical identification of the bacteria isolates was done using the API 20E and API 20NE Staph API (BioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France), and confirmed by the Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics WalkAway® 96 Plus System. The antibiotic susceptibility and resistance phenotypes were determined by the disk diffusion method on Mueller-Hinton agar (Biorad, Marnes-la-Coquette, France) according to the recommendations of the antibiogram committee of the French Society of Microbiology (20). The antibiotic disks used were penicillin (10iu), oxacillin (5µg), cefoxitin (30µg), gentamicin (10µg),

tobramycin (10µg), amikacin (30µg), vancomycin (30µg), rifampin (30µg), fosfomycin (50µg), fusidic acid (10µg), clindamycin (2 µg), pristinamycin (15µg), erythromycin (15 µg), ofloxacin (5µg), tetracycline (30µg), chloramphenicol (30µg), imipenem (10µg), and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole (25µg), cefotaxime (5µg), ceftriaxone (30µg), nalidixic acid (30µg), ciprofloxacin (5µg), amoxicillin (20µg), and clavulanic acid (10µg).

Detection of biofilm by Tissue Culture Plate (TCP) method

Quantitative measurement of biofilm production in the isolates was done using a microtiter assay. In brief, cells were grown overnight in Brain Heart Infusion Broth (BHIB). The broth was then diluted 1:100 and inoculated into microtiter plates. After 24 hours incubation at 37°C, the plates were washed, stained with crystal violet, and the optical density measured at 570 nm (20). Each test was performed in triplicate. As a negative control, the uninoculated medium was used to determine the initial OD. Mean OD values were calculated for all tested strains and the negative control.

The threshold value (ODc) was established as three standard deviations (SD) above the mean OD of the negative control i. e. ODc=mean OD of the negative control + (3×SD of negative control). The ODc value was calculated separately for each microtiter plate. When a negative value was obtained, it was presented as zero, while any positive value indicated the production of biofilms. For the interpretation of the results, the classification of the obtained results was based on the control OD. The strains are classified as follows: OD≤DOt (control) is non-biofilm forming; $DOt \times 2 \le OD \le DOt \times 4$ is moderate biofilm-forming, and DOt×4≤OD is highly (strong) biofilm-forming (21).

Detection of biofilm by Congo Red Agar (CRA) method

The Congo Red Agar method was used for detecting the ability of isolate to produce slime. The CRA medium was prepared with 37 g/L BHI broth, 50 g/L sucrose, 10 g/L agar, and 0.8 g/L Congo Red. The Congo Red stain was prepared as a concentrated aqueous solution and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 min separately from other medium constituents, and was then added when the agar had cooled to 55°C. The plates were inoculated with bacterial isolate and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. A positive result was indicated by black colonies while non-producing strains developed red colonies (22). For the evaluation of colonies colors, a four-color reference scale was used according to Satorres and Alcaráz (23). Black and almost black burgundy were classified as biofilm producers, while burgundy and red as non-biofilm producing strains. This test was performed in triplicate

Hydrophobicity assays

The hydrophobicity of the bacterial wall was evaluated with the MATH protocol (24) using hexadecane as a solvent. The bacteria strains were first grown in 50 mL of Luria Bertani (LB) and incubated for 18 hours at 37°C. The cells were recuperated by centrifugation at 5000 rpm for 15 min. The pellet obtained was then washed after two successive centrifugations with PBS (Phosphate Buffered Saline pH 7.1) and suspended in the same buffer at an initial optical density (ODi) between 0.8 and 1 at 600nm. A volume of 0.3ml of each solvent was added to 1.8ml of bacterial suspension and the mixture was vortexed for 2 min. After a 20 min settling, the optical density (ODf) of the aqueous phase was measured at 600nm and the percentage of adhesion to solvent was then calculated using the following equation; CSH %=[(ODi-ODf)/ODi]×100 (25). A CSH of 0-20% is defined as weak, 21-50% as moderate and > 40% as strong hydrophobicity.

Results:

From December 2012 to August 2014, a total of 315 implantable cardiac devices (ICDs) were implanted by the cardiology units of the four hospitals, out of which ICD was removed in 17 patients, all of whom developed infection on the ICDs, giving an infection rate of 5.4%. All 17 patients underwent only one surgical procedure except for one patient who had two surgical procedures within three months due to repeated infections of his ICD. The age range of the patients was 60 to 75 years; 13 (76.4%) were male and 5 (29.4%) were diabetic.

All the patients were on antibiotic therapy on the day of cardiac device insertion. Four independent predictive factors of ICD infection identified were; reintervention, long procedure, multi-morbidity, and ICD implantation procedure. Six patients (35.3%) had early infection of ICD while 11 patients (64.7%) had late infection. There were 9 patients with associated primary ICD implantation infections while there were 8 with change of pocket ICD infection (Table 1).

Pacemaker	r Isolated strains		Hospital	Gender (M/F)	Duration of the intervention	Primo or change of	Endocarditis	
	Pocket	Lead		1		pocket (P/C)		
P1	Negative	S1: Moraxella	CHU Tlemcen	F	50min	Ρ		
		S'1: Staphylococcus xylosus						
P2	P'2: Staphylococcus xylosus	Negative	CHU Tlemcen	м	1h 20 min	С		
P3 (DAI)	P3: Pseudomonas aeruginosa	S3: Enterobacter cloacae	EH Ain Temouchent	м	7h	Ρ		
		S3p: Pseudomonas aeruginosa						
P4	P'4: Staphylococcus épidermidis	S'4: Staphylococcus épidermidis	EH Ain Temouchent	м	4hs	Ρ		
P5	P'5: Staphylococcus sciuri	S5: Proteus pennerl	CHU Tlemcen	м	1H30 min	Р		
P6	P6: Pseudomonas aeruginosa	S6: Vibrio fluviatis	CHU Tlemcen	F	1h 10 min	С	Positive	
	P'6: Staphylococcus sciuri	S'6: Staphylococcus capitis						
P7	P'7: Staphylococcus sciuri	S'7: Staphylococcus sciuri	CHU Tlemcen	м	25 min	С		
	P8: Vibrio fluviatis	S8: Vibrio vulgaris	CHU Tlemcen	м	1h 15 min	Р		
P8	P'8: Staphylococcus sciuri	S'8: Staphylococcus épidermidis						
P9	P9: Pseudomonas horyzihabitans	S9: Pseudomonas aeruginosa	EH Ain Temouchent	м	20 min	Р		
	P'9: Staphylococcus simulans	S'9: Staphylococcus haemolyticus						
	P10: Proteus penneri	S10: Proteus penneri	CHU Tlemcen	F	1h 10 min	C		
P10	P″10: Chrysobacterium Indolegenes	S'10: Staphylococcus warneri						
	P'10: Staphylococcus hominis							
P11	P11 : Pasteurella pneumotropica	S11: Ochrabactrum antropi	CHU Tlemcen	м	1h 15min	C		
	P'11: Staphylococcus lugdunensis	S'11: Staphylococcus épidermidis						
P12	P12: Ewingella americana	S12: Ewingella americana	CHU Tlemcen	м	lh	Р		
	P'12: Staphylococcus epidermidis	S'12: Staphylococcus epidermidis						
P13	P13: Pseudomonas aeruginosa	S13: Vibrio fluviatis	CHU Tiemcen	м	20 min	С	Positive	
	P'13: Staphylococcus hominis							
P14	P14: Photobacterium damselae	S14: Photobacterium damselae	CHU Tlemcen	м	25min	с		
P15	P15: Serratia liquefaciens	S15: Enterobacter aerogenes	Kara Clinic	м	1h	С	Positive	
		S'15: Staphylococcus épidermidis						
P16	P16: Serratia plymuthyca	S16: Photobacterium damselae	CHU Tlemcen	F	55min	Р	Positive	
	P"16: Pasteurella pneumotropica	S'16: Staphylococcus hominis						
	P'16: Staphylococcus hominis							
P17	P17: Photobaterium damselae	S17: Moraxella	CHU Tlemcen	н	1h 15min	Ρ		
	P'17: Staphylococcus épidermidis	S'17: Staphylococcus épidermidis						

Table 1: Distribution of bacteria strains according to the implantable cardiac device (ICD)

CHU: University Hospital Centre

EH: Hospital / Health Institution Kara clinic: Private Clinic

All 17 ICDs (pockets and leads) were positive for bacteria on culture plates, and 54 bacteria (26 Gram positives and 26 Gramnegatives) were isolated and identified, with the most frequent being coagulase-negative staphylococci (CoNS) representing 46.3% (25 /54) of the total isolates (Table 2 and 3). A total of 27 bacterial isolates were recovered from the ICD pockets and 27 from the ICD leads. The most frequently isolated enteric bacteria were *Pseudomonas* spp, *Klebsiella* spp, *Proteus* spp., *Serratia* spp, and *Entero*-

bacter spp identified in 9 ICDs comprising 29 out of the 54 (53.7%) strains.

Other infrequently isolated bacteria from some ICDs included *Ochrabactrum antropi*, *Ewingella americana*, and *Photobacterium damselae* which were not associated with infectious endocarditis in the patients. Polymicrobial infection was recorded in 15 of the 17 patients (88.2%) with varying combinations of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Staphylococcus sciuri, Vibrio fluviatis* and *Staphylococcus capitis* while the infection was monomicrobial in a patient (P_4) where the ICD pocket and the lead were colonized by the same *Staphylococcus epidermidis* strain and another patient (P_2) where only the pocket was colonized by *Staphylococcus xylosus* (Table 1).

		10	49 65	61 02
Strains	Production of slime	Tissue culture plate	MATH	Antibiotype
S1 Moraxella	Non- Producer	Strong		na ^g amp ^g , amc ^g cro ^g ctx ^g kf ^g
P3 Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Non- Producer	Strong	Strong	$caz^{R} ctx^{R}$, $tcc^{R} cn^{1}$
S3 Enterobacter cloacae	Producer	Strong	Strong	$cn^{R}c^{R}ak^{i}ff^{i}cro^{R}te^{R}amc^{R}tob^{R}fa^{R}ctx^{R}amp^{R}$
S3p Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Producer	Strong	Strong	$tob^rna^{p_r}cn^{p_r}te^{a}amc^{p_r}cro^{p_r}kf^{p_r}amp^{p_r}ctx^{p_r}caz^{p_r}$
S5 Proteus penneri	Producer	Strong		$amc^{R}\;amp^{R}\;kf^{R}\;ipm^{R}\;ctx^{R}\;cro^{R}\;ofx^{R}\;cip^{R}\;na^{R}\;cn^{R}\;tob^{R}\;te^{R}$
P6 Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Producer	Strong	Weak	tob^R ak^1 na^R cn^R te^R amc^R cro^R kf^R amp^R ctx^R caz^R
56 Vibrio fluviatis	Producer	Strong		$na^{R}\;te^{l}\;amc^{R}\;cro^{l}\;kf^{R}\;amp^{R}\;ctx^{R}$
P8 Vibrio fluviatis	Producer	Strong		na^{R} amc ^R kf ^R amp ^R ctx ^R
S8 Vibrio vulgaris	Producer	Strong		ak^R na^R cn^R te^R amc^R cro^R kf^R amp^R ctx^R caz^R
P9 Pseudomonas horyzihabitans	Producer	Strong	Weak	tob ^g ak ^a na ^a cn ^a te ^g amc ^a cro ^a kf ^a amp ^a ctx ^a
59 Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Producer	Strong	Moderate	cip^r of x^R to b^R as k^R and cn^R te R amc R cro R is the set of t
P10 Proteus penneri	Producer	Strong		cip ^R ofx ^R na ^R ctx ¹
P"10 Chrysobacterium indolegenes	Producer	Strong		cip^{R} of x^{R} to b^{1} na $^{R}cn^{1}$ te $^{R}amc^{1}$ k f^{R} ct x^{R}
S10 Proteus penneri	Producer	Strong		na^{i} amc ^R cro^{R} kf^{R} amp^{R} ctx^{R}
P11 Pasteurella pneumotropica	Producer	Strong		$na^{R} amc^{R} kf^{R} amp^{R} ctx^{R} cro^{R}$
S11 Ochrabactrum antropi	Producer	Strong	Weak	$na^{R} \mbox{ amc}^{R} kf^{R} amp^{R} ctx^{R} ipm^{R}$
P12 Ewingella americana	Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^R cro^R amp^R fa^I amc^R tob^R$
S12 Ewingella Americana	Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^{R} cro^{R} amp^{R} fa^{t} amc^{R} tob^{R}$
P13 Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^{R}cro^{R}amp^{R}c^{R}fa^{R}caz^{R}ff^{I}te^{R}amc^{R},tob^{I}$
S13 Vibrio fluviatis	Non- Producer	Strong		$ctx^{R}cro^{R}amp^{R}fa^{i}cip^{i}ff^{R}ofx^{i}te^{R}amc^{R}tob^{R}ipm^{R}$
P14 Photobacterium damselae	Producer	Strong	Weak	ctx ^R cro ^R amp ^R te ^R amc ^R
S14 Photobacterium damselae	Producer	Strong	Weak	ctx^{R} cro^{R} amp^{R} te^{R} amc^{R}
P15 Serratia liquefaciens	Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^{R}\ cro^{R}\ amp^{R}\ fa^{R}\ ff^{I}\ te^{R}\ amc^{R}\ tob^{R}$
S15 Enterobacter aerogenes	Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^R\ cro^R\ amp^R\ cn^R\ kf^R\ ta^R\ amc^R\ tob^R\ caz^R$
P16 Serratia plymuthyca	Non- Producer	Strong	Strong	$amc^{I}\ cro^{R}\ kf^{R}\ amp^{R}\ ctx^{R}$
S16 Photobacterium damselae	Producer	Strong	Weak	$cn^i \ tob^i \ amc^\kappa \ cro^\kappa \ amp^\kappa \ ctx^\kappa$
P17 Photobaterium damselae	Producer	Strong	Weak	tob ^r cro ^r
S17 Moraxella	Non- Producer	Strong	Strong	$ctx^{R} \: cro^{R} \: amp^{R} \: te^{I} \: amc^{R}$
P''16 Pasteurella pneumotropica	Non- Producer	Weak		cn ¹ tob ¹ amc ^R cro ^R kf ^R amp ^R ctx ^R

Table 2: Distribution of Gram-negative bacteria strains according to the implantable cardiac device (ICD)

na=nalidixic acid; amp=ampicillin; amc=amoxicillin; cro=ceftriaxone; ctx=cefotaxime; caz=ceftazidime; te=tetracycline; tob=tobramycin; fa=fusidic acid; ff=fosfomycin; ipm=imipenem; cip=ciprofloxacin; ofx=ofloxacin; cn=chloramphenicol

Strains	Production of slime	Tissue culture plate	Math	Antibiotype
P'2 Staphylococcus xylosus	Non- Producer	Strong		na ^r k ^a va ^r
P'9 Staphylococcus simulans	Producer	Strong	Strong	na ^R va ^I te ^R
P"10 Chrysobacterium indolegenes	Producer	Strong		$cip^R ofx^R tob^\mathbb{I} na^R cn^\mathbb{I} te^R amc^\mathbb{I} kf^R ctx^R$
S'1 Staphylococcus xylosus	Producer	Moderate	Weak	na ¹ k ⁸ va ¹
P'4 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Non- Producer	Moderate	Strong	$ox^{R} tob^{R} cn^{R} va^{I} ox^{R}$
S'4 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Non- Producer	Moderate		ox^{R} ras tob^{R} cn^{R} val ox^{R}
P'5 Staphylococcus sciuri	Producer	Moderate	Strong; Hydrophobe	na ^R amc ^R cro ^I amp ^R ctx ^R kf ^R va ^I
S'6 Staphylococcus capitis	Producer	Moderate	Moderate	na ^R amc ^R cro ^I amp ^R ctx ^R kf ^R va ^I
P'7 Staphylococcus sciuri	Producer	Moderate	Weak	na ¹ c ¹ va ¹ te ^R
S'7 Staphylococcus sciuri	Producer	Moderate	Weak	na ¹ c ¹ va ¹ te ^R
S'8 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Producer	Moderate	Weak	ox ¹ na ^R c ^R va ¹ te ^R tob ¹
P'10 Staphylococcus hominis	Producer	Moderate	Strong; Hydrophobe	cro ¹ kf ¹ ctx ^R
S'10 Staphylococcus warneri	Producer	Moderate	Weak	na ^t amc [®] cro ^t kf [®] amp [®] ctx [®] ff ^t
P'11 Staphylococcus lugdunensis	Producer	Moderate	Weak	$na^{I}kf^{I}amp^{I}ctx^{R}$
S'11 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Producer	Moderate	Strong	$na^{I}amc^{R}cro^{R}kf^{R}amp^{R}ctx^{R}$
P'12 Staphylococcus epidermidis	Producer	Moderate	Weak	$ox^R na^R n^I va^I te^R tob^R$
P'13 Staphylococcus hominis	Non- Producer	Moderate	Weak	va ¹ te ^R
S'15 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Producer	Moderate	Weak	ox ^R na ^S pnv ^R n ^S c ^S k ^S cip ^S pef ^S va ^L te ^R ra ^R tob ^R
P'16 Staphylococcus hominis	Producer	Moderate	Weak	na ^r va ¹
S'16 Staphylococcus hominis	Producer	Moderate		$ox^1 na^R n^1 va^1 te^R$
P'17 Staphylococcus warneri	Producer	Moderate	Strong	na ¹ va ¹
P'6 Staphylococcus sciuri	Producer	Weak	Weak	na ^R va ^I
P'8 Staphylococcus sciuri	Producer	Weak	Weak	tob ¹ ak ¹ na ^R cn ^R te ^R amc ^R cro ^R kf ^R amp ^R ctx ^R
S'9 Staphylococcus haemolyticus	Producer	Weak	Strong; Hydrophobe	$na^{R} amc^{R} cro^{R} kf^{R} amp^{R} ctx^{R}$
S'12 Staphylococcus chromogenes	Producer	Weak	Weak	na' k ^e va' te' tob ^e
S'17 Staphylococcus épidermidis	Producer	Weak	Weak	na ^r k ^R va ¹ tob ^R

Table 3: Distribution of Gram-positive bacteria strains according to the implantable cardiac device (ICD)

na=nalidixic acid; tob=tobramycin; va=vancomycin; cn=chloramphenicol; te=tetracycline; cro=ceftriaxone; ctx=cefotaxime; amp=ampicillin; amc=amoxicillin; ox=oxacillin; ff=fosfomycin; cip=ciprofloxacin; pnv=pristinamycin; pef=pefloxacin

This study of antibiotic susceptibility of the isolated strains in the four hospital centers showed resistance at a significant level against several antibiotics (Fig 1 and Fig 2). Fig 1 is a histogram illustrating the resis tant pattern of the Gram-negative bacterial isolates showing high resistance rate (>90%) to amoxicillin, clavulanic acid, cefotaxime, and gentamycin, with 3 isolates resistant to imipenem. None of the staphylococcal strains was resistant to vancomycin. Fig 2 is a histogram illustrating the resistance pattern of the Gram-positive isolates.



Fig 1: (Histogram A1): Resistance rate of Gram-negative bacteria isolates



Fig 2: (Histogram A₂): Resistance rate of Gram-positive bacteria isolates



Fig 3: Slime production in the strains isolated on Congo red medium A: slime generating, B: non-slime generating

Results of biofilm detection

The results of the biofilm production by the bacterial isolates with the qualitative CRA and the quantitative TCP methods are presented in Table 2. Out of the 54 bacteria isolates, 44 (81.5%) were slime producers by the CRA method and 24 of them were strong (very good) biofilm producers using the TCP method, with OD 570 > 0.240. The TCP method detected biofilms in 48 (88.9%) of 54 isolates with different intensities; 30 (55%) isolates were strong producers, 18 (33.3%) isolates were moderate, 6 (11.1%) isolates were low biofilm producers, while 10 (18.5%) were non-producers of biofilms. Thirty-seven (68.5%) of the 54 isolates were positive by both TCP and RCA methods. Fig 3 is a photograph of CRA plate showing slime production by a positive isolate (A) and non-slime production by a negative isolate (B).

Result of hydrophobicity

The results of the microbial adhesion to the solvent (hydrophobicity) are summarized in Figs 4 and 5. A total of 14 Gram positive and 7 Gram negative bacteria isolates had affinity to hexadecane (apolar solvent) suggesting a weak hydrophilic character. On the other hand, 17 (41.5%) isolates were relatively hydrophobic between 1% and 96%, and 2 (5%) strains were moderately hydrophobic. Fig 4 is a histogram of the cell surface hydrophobicity of the Gram-negative bacteria isolates and Fig 5 is a histogram of the cell surface hydrophobicity of Gram-positive bacteria isolates.



Fig 4: (Histogram B1): Cell surface hydrophobicity of Gram-negative bacteria isolates



Fig 5: (Histogram B₂): Cell surface hydrophobicity of Gram-positive bacteria isolates

Discussion:

ICDs have become increasingly of great importance in the management of heart disease in many countries around the world with a great impact on the quality of life of patients (10). The advances in the development of permanent pacemakers and the technologies of implantable cardiac defibrillators have helped this process. Nevertheless, with the increase in ICD implantations, infections on these devices have correspondingly increased. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first and only study on the microbiological characteristics of ICD infections in Algeria. Although our data reflect the epidemiology of ICD infections in the region, they could be of great interest and provide useful information for ICD infections management in other regions.

In recent decades, the rate of these ICD infections has increased worldwide from 0.13% to 19.9% with an average rate of 10% (15,26). The overall incidence of infection on ICD implantable cardiac devices is estimated at 1.9 per thousand per year (27). According to an estimate by Camus et al., there are more than three million patients on pacemaker (PM) worldwide and 180,000 carriers of implantable defibrillator (ID) (28). Among the complications occurring after the implantation of an ICD, infection is certainly the most serious (29). In this retrospective study of 21 months, of a total of 315 ICD implantations in 4 hospitals, 17 patients presented with infection of their ICDs, giving an incidence rate of 5.4%. All the infections were diagnosed and confirmed by specialist cardiologists with clinical presentations that

included erythema, heat, redness with or without purulent drainage, sepsis and infectious endocarditis. This rate is guite high when compared to other studies such as the French study by Klug and his team (30) in 2000 where the incidence of infectious complications was only 0.68%. In 2010, Baddour et al., (31) and Voigt et al., (32) estimated the incidence to be between 0.13% and 20%, which was related to the increase in the implantation rate of ICDs in the world in general. Of the 17 infected patients, 16 had infection of their pacemakers (PM), giving an incidence rate of 5.1% in the study. In the literature, the incidence of pacemaker infections is known to vary between 0.13% and 19.9% occurring mostly at the site of implantation of the generator, and in 10% of cases, it is the cause of infectious endocarditis (33). Only one patient had an infection after defibrillator implantation (DI) representing an incidence of 0.3%, which is known to vary between 0.7% and 1.2% (34).

The infection of an ICD pocket is a rare but much feared early complication, which is defined as an infection occurring the six months following within the procedures (35) and often accompanied by fever and local signs that require urgent antibiotic therapy and immediate removal of the device (36). In our study, 6 of the 17 (35.3%) infected patients had early infection of ICD. According to the study by Ben Abid et al., (37), 25% of ICD infections are early and 42% are late, with no significant difference reported with respect to the type of infectious organisms. Nine of the 17 (52.9%) infected patients had an outward displacement of the pocket, a rate that is considerably higher

compared to the study of Klug et al., (38) where 29.5% of the patients presented with an outward displacement of the pocket in a study of 105 patients.

There are various factors predisposing to ICD infection that have been reported including advanced age, diabetes, cancer and immunosuppression, anticoagulation, presence of a temporary stimulation lead, duration of intervention, and the surgeon's experience (39). Indeed, diabetes mellitus and age are predisposing factors in most of our patients. The highest rate of infection was observed in the age group 60 to 75 years who were mainly male patients among whom 29.4% were diabetic. A total of 15 patients had positive cultures on the lead and the pocket of their ICDs, 8 of whom were infected by the same bacterium. Victor et al., (40) reported that the infection of the lead is associated with that of the pocket in every two cases. This infection can occur in isolation and in one fourth of cases a few weeks after implantation (40). The culture of the removed devices allows the possibility of an etiological diagnosis of ICD infection in the vast majority of cases. This means that microbiological analysis is mandatory in the case of suspicion of an ICD infection.

A total of 54 bacteria were isolated and identified from the ICDs; 46.3% Gram positive bacteria were isolated, which were mostly CoNS with predominance of S. epidermidis. These findings closely agree with to those reported by Gill et al., (41) who estimated that about 41.2% of ICD infections were caused by CoNS. The dominant role of staphylococci is consistent with what has been previously reported where staphylococcal species accounted for 60 to 80% of the cases in most of the reported studies (36,42,44-44). In several studies, S. epidermidis was the most frequently isolated CoNS species and constitutes a significant part of the normal bacterial flora of human skin and mucous membranes from where it is easily introduced as a contaminant during surgical implantation of the polymer device (45).

Gram-negative bacteria constituted 53.7% of the isolated bacteria, with high frequency of enteric bacteria such as *Proteus* spp, *Serratia* spp, *Enterobacter* spp and *Pseudomonas* spp. These bacteria which are involved contamination and care-related infections were recovered twice in the space of a few weeks in two different hospitals. This implies either contamination or poor technique during the surgical procedure. We noted the exceptional recovery of three uncommon bacteria species; *Ewingella ameri*- cana, Ochrabactrum antropi, and Photobacterium damselae from the ICDs in our study, which have been reported only by a few authors such as Pien et al., (46), Mahmood et al., (47), and Austin et al., (48). Nevertheless, the important causative microorganisms of ICD infections are CoNS followed by Gram-negative bacilli, fungi, nontuberculous mycobacteria and Bulkholderia *cepacia*. The bacterial complex is a rare cause of ICD infection with only a few cases of ICD pocket infection reported in the literature (41,49,50-51). ICD infections are mainly caused by the contamination of the local bacterial flora during implantation. Skin micro-organisms migrate from the insertion site along surface of the lead, colonize the intravascular distal portion, and finally infect the blood (52).

Nearly all of the isolated Gramnegative bacteria in this study were resistant to ampicillin, amoxicillin, cefotaxime, and ceftriaxone. Although imipenem was highly active on the tested strains, three isolates were resistant to this antibiotic. These strains were also resistant to quinolones with rates ranging from 11.1% for ciprofloxacin to 54.5% for nalidixic acid. Resistance rates of isolates to tetracycline and tobramycin were 55.5% and 44.4% respectively. Unlike Gramnegative bacteria, CoNS isolates displayed a higher level of sensitivity but with some were resistant to nalidixic acid and tetracycline. According to 2008 Camus study (28), majority of staphylococci are multi-sensitive with especial sensitivity to aminoglycosides, but the isolates in our study were resistant to kanamycin (28.5%) and tobramycin (18.5%).

The development and persistence of bacterial infections are often associated with the foreign equipment and materials used in the devices and the ability of these bacteria to adhere to them. The bacterial strains implanted on the surface of a device are inserted and protected by a dense polysaccharide extracellular matrix and are more resistant to antibiotics, constituting the biofilm that can be detected by quantitative and qualitative techniques (1). Adherence and persistence of CoNS infection are often associated with foreign materials. Adhesion is primarily related to non-specific physicochemical forces, and then to specific interaction of the bacterial surface adhesins (not directly with the device) with host proteins coating the device (53). CoNS may adhere directly to the device plastic polymers via fimbria-like surface protein structures or via a capsular polysaccharidic adhesin (54). Bacteria may also adhere to host matrix proteins such as fibrinogen, fibronectin, and

collagen that coat the surface of an implanted device (55). The layers of bacteria on the surface of an implanted device are encased in an extracellular slime made of a polysaccharide intercellular adhesion and constitute the biofilm (56,57). Microbes in a biofilm are protected by this dense extracellular matrix and are more resistant to antibiotics and host defenses. Biofilm forming bacteria are therefore a public health challenge for those requiring indwelling medical devices (56).

In our study, the presence of infection was influenced by the ability of 48 out of 54 strains to form a biofilm, whatever the support (pocket and leads), and thus representing a significant risk factor. The TCP technique, which is the most widely used method, is considered the 'gold standard' test for sensitive, accurate and reproducible screening method for the detection of biofilm production in clinical isolates (58). The adherence capacity of clinical isolates to host cells depends on bacterial surface properties such as hydrophobicity. In a recent study, it was reported that there is a significant difference in cell surface load between group B streptococci treated with antibiotics and those untreated (59). The determination of the acid-base properties (acceptor electron, donor electron) may be of great importance in many research areas of phagocytosis and microbial adhesion (60).

Our data indicated that affinity to hexadecane (apolar solvent) suggests low hydrophilicity for the majority of the bacteria isolated from surfaces of hydrophobic medical device. This contradicts several studies which reported that hydrophobic cells tend to adhere to hydrophobic substrates, while hydrophilic cells tend to adhere to hydrophilic substrates (61,62). It has also been suggested that there is a positive correlation between the degree of bacterial hydrophobicity and adhesion to abiotic surfaces (63). Our finding can be explained by the fact that these bacteria adhere to host proteins such as fibrinogen, fibronectin, and collagen which cover the surface of the implanted device, making it hydrophobic (55). The comparison between the biofilm formation (by RCA and TCP), hydrophobicity and antimicrobial resistance of the 54 bacteria isolates revealed that there is no significant association in terms of isolates but that there is correlation between biofilm formation and resistance to antibiotics, with the strong biofilm producers resistant to more than one antibiotic.

Conclusion:

This study is the first in Algeria to describe microbiological characteristics of ICD infections. CoNS were the most frequent cause of ICD infections in our study but *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Serratia* spp were also significant cause of bacteremia in patients with ICD, with comparable rate to the CoNS. This situation may imply bacteria contamination or poor technique during surgical procedure for implantation of the ICDs.

The bacteria in the biofilm were protected, more resistant and tolerated high concentrations of antibiotics, and thus played a major role in the development of ICD infections. Despite the improvements in ICD design and implantation techniques, ICD infection remains a serious challenge. It is therefore essential that proper infection prevention and control practices be put in place as well as strict indications for antibiotic prophylaxis during implantation of ICDs.

Conflict of interest statement:

No conflict of interest is declared.

Acknowledgements:

The authors acknowledge with special thanks, the medical and paramedical staff of CHU Tlemcen Algeria and Dr Benahmed Khaled, cardiologist of the EH ain Temouchent Algeria, for his collaboration.

References:

- Bongiorni, M. G., Tascini, C., Tagliaferri, E., et al. Microbiology of cardiac implantable electronic device infections, Europace. 2012; 14: 1334 – 1339. doi:10.1093/europace/eus044.
- Bluhm, G. L. Pacemaker infections. A 2-year follow-up of antibiotic prophylaxis., Scand J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1985; 19: 231– 235.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/4081673
- Kearney, R. A., Eisen, H.J., and Wolf, J. E. Nonvalvular infections of the cardiovascular system. Ann Intern Med. 1994; 121 (3): 219-230.doi:10.7326/0003-4819-121-3-199408010-00010.
- Tascini, C., Bongiorni, M. G., Gemignani, G., et al. Management of Cardiac Device Infections: A Retrospective Survey of a Non-Surgical Approach Combining Antibiotic Therapy with Transvenous Removal. J Chemother. 2006; 18 (2): 157-163. doi:10.1179/joc.2006.18.2.157.
- Baddour, L. M., Epstein, A. E., Erickson, C. C., et al. Update on cardiovascular implantable electronic device infections and their management: a scientific statement from the

American Heart Association, Circulation. 2010; 121(3):458-477.doi:10.1161/circulationaha.109.192665.

- Dababneh, A. S., and Sohail, M. R. Cardiovascular implantable electronic device infection A stepwise approach to diagnosis and management. Clevel Clin J Med. 2011; 78 (8): 529-537. doi:10.3949/ccjm.78a.10169.
- Santos, A. P. A., Watanabe, E. and de Andrade, D. Biofilm on artificial pacemaker: fiction or reality?, Arq Bras Cardiol. 2011; 97: e113-120. doi:10.1590/S0066-782X2011001400018.
- Sohail, M. R., Hussain, S., Le, K. Y., et al. Risk factors associated with early- versus late-onset implantable cardioverter-defibrillator infections., J Interv Card Electrophysiol. 2011; 31(2): 171-183. doi:10.1007/s10840-010-9537-x.
- Nagpal, A., Baddour, L. M. and Sohail, M. R. Microbiology and pathogenesis of cardiovascular implantable electronic device infections. Circ Arrhythmia Electrophysiol. 2012; 5: 433–441. doi:10.1161/CIRCEP.111.962753.
- Anselmino, M., Vinci, M. Comoglio, C., et al. Bacteriology of infected extracted pacemaker and ICD leads. J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown). 2009;10:693–698. doi:10.2459/JCM.0b013e32832b3585.
- Viola, G. M. Awan, L. L., and Darouiche, R.O. Nonstaphylococcal infections of cardiac implantable electronic devices. Circulation. 2010;121(19):2085-2091.

doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.936708.

- Agostinho, A., James, G., Wazni, O., Citron, M., and Wilkoff, B. D. Inhibition of Staphylococcus aureus biofilms by a novel antibacterial envelope for use with implantable cardiac devices. Clin Transl Sci. 2009; 2(3): 193-198.
- Stoodley, P., Sauer, K., Davies, D. G., and Costerton, J. W. Biofilms as Complex Differentiated Communities. Annu Rev Microbiol. 2002;56:187–209.

doi:10.1146/annurev.micro.56.012302.160705.

- Khardori, N., and Yassien, M. Biofilms in devicerelated infections. J Ind Microbiol. 1995; 15: 141-147. doi:10.1007/BF01569817.
- Ruttmann, E., Hangler, H. B., Kilo, J., et al. Transvenous pacemaker lead removal is safe and effective even in large vegetations: an analysis of 53 cases of pacemaker lead endocarditis. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2006; 29: 231–236.
- doi:10.1111/j.15408159.2006.00328.x.
 16. Costerton, J. W., Lewandowski, Z., Caldwell, D. E., Korber, D. R., and Lappin-Scott, H. M. Microbial biofilms. Annu Rev Microbiol. 1995;49:711–745.
- doi:10.1146/annurev.mi.49.100195.003431.
- Bonkat, G., Rieken, M., Rentsch, C. A., et al. Improved detection of microbial ureteral stent colonisation by sonication. World J Urol. 2011; 29: 133–138. doi:10.1007/s00345-010-0535-5.
- Sampedro, M. F. Huddleston, P. M., Piper, K. E., et al. A biofilm approach to detect bacteria on removed spinal implants., Spine (Phila. Pa. 1976).2010;35:1218–1224. doi:10.1097/BRS.0b013e3181c3b2f3.
- Kara Terki, I., Hassaine, H. Bellifa, S., et al. Evaluation of biofilm formation of *Klebsiella* pneumoniae isolated from medical devices at the University Hospital of Tlemcen, Algeria. Afr J Microbiol Res. 2013; 7: 5558 – 5564. doi:10.5897/AJMR12.2331.
- CASFM. 2010; Antibiogram Committee of the French Society of Microbiology.
 Christensen, G. D. Simpson, W. A., Younger, J.
- Christensen, G. D. Simpson, W. A., Younger, J. J., et al. Adherence of coagulase-negative staphylococci to plastic tissue culture plates: a quantitative model for the adherence of staphylococci to medical devices. J Clin

Microbiol.1985;22:996-1006.

- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3905855.
 Terki, I. K., Hassaine, H., and Bellifa, S. Biofilm production and antibiotic susceptibility profiles of staphylococcus strains isolates from urinary catheter at the university hospital center of Tlemcen (Algeria). IJSRST. 2015; 1 (6): 77-85.
- Satorres, S. E., and Alcaraz, L. E. Prevalence of icaA and icaD genes in Staphylococcus aureus and Staphylococcus epidermidis strains isolated from patients and hospital staff. Centr Eur J Publ Hlth. 2007; 15 (2): 87-90.
- 24. Rosenberg, M. Bacterial adherence to polystyrene: a replica method of screening for bacterial hydrophobicity. Appl Environ Microbiol. 1984; 42: 375-377.
- Imane, M., Hafida, H., Samia, B., Meriem, L., Ibtissem, K. T., and Ryad, D. Biofilm formation by *Acinetobacter baumannii* isolated from medical devices at the intensive care unit of the University Hospital of Tlemcen (Algeria). Afr J Microbiol Res. 2014; 8: 270–276. doi:10.5897/AJMR2013.6288.
- Hall-Stoodley, L. Costerton, J. W., and Stoodley, P. Bacterial biofilms: from the natural environment to infectious diseases. Nat Rev Microbiol.2004;2:95–108.doi:10.1038/nrmicro821.
- 27. Habib, G. Hoen, B. Tornos, P., et al. Guidelines on the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of infective endocarditis (new version 2009): the Task Force on the Prevention, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Infective Endocarditis of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Endorsed by the European Society of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases (ESCMID) and the International Society of Chemotherapy (ISC) for Infection and Cancer. Eur Heart J 2009; 30: 2369–2413. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehp285.
- Camus, C. Infections graves liées aux stimulateurs cardiaques et défibrillateurs implantables. Reanimation. 2008; 17: 225 - 232 doi:10.1016/j.reaurg.2008.01.004.
- Touboul, P. Indications du défibrillateur automatique implantable ventriculaire, 2007. https://sfcardio.fr/sites/default/files/pdf/reco0010.pdf
- D. Klug, D., M. Balde, M., and D. Pavin, D., et al. PEOPLE Study Group, Risk factors related to infections of implanted pacemakers and cardioverter-defibrillators: results of a large prospective study. Circulation. 2007; 116: 1349–1355.

doi:10.1161/Circulationaha.106.678664.

- Baddour, L.M., Epstein, A.E., and Erickson, C.C., et al. A summary of the update on cardiovascular implantable electronic device infections and their management: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. J Am Dent Assoc 2011; 142 (2): 159-165.doi: 10.14219/jada.archive.2011.0058.
- Voigt, A., Shalaby, A., and Saba, S. Continued rise in rates of cardiovascular implantable electronic device infections in the United States: temporal trends and causative insights. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2010; 33: 414–419. doi:10.1111/j.1540-8159.2009.02569.x.
- Conklin, E. F. Giannelli, S., and Nealon, T. F. Four hundred consecutive patients with permanent transvenous pacemakers. J Thorac Cardiovascular Surg. 1975; 69: 1-7 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1110570
- Moss, A. J., Daubert, J., and Zareba, W. MADIT-II: clinical implications. Card Electrophysiol Rev. 2002;6:463–465.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12438829
 Sandoe, J. A. T., Barlow, G. Chambers, J. B., et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis, prevention and management of implantable cardiac electronic device infection. Report of a joint Working Party project on behalf of the British Society for

Antimicrobial Chemotherapy (BSAC, host organization), British Heart Rhythm Society (BHRS), British Cardiovascular Society (BCS), British Heart Valve Society (BHVS) and British Society for Echocardiography (BSE). J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015; 70: 325 – 359. doi:10.1093/jac/dku383.

- del Río, A. Anguera, I., Miró, J. M., et al. Hospital Clínic Endocarditis Study Group, Surgical treatment of pacemaker and defibrillator lead endocarditis: the impact of electrode lead extraction on outcome., Chest. 2003; 124: 1451–1459.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14555579
 37. Ben Abid, F., Al-Saoub, H., Howadi, F., AlBishawi, A. and Thapur, M. Delayed Pacemaker Generator Pocket and Lead Primary Infection Due to *Burkholderia cepacia*. Am J Case Rep. 2017;18:855–858.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28769025
 38. Klug, D., Wallet, F., Lacroix, D., et al. Local symptoms at the site of pacemaker implantation indicate latent systemic infection., Heart. 2004; 90:882–886.doi:10.1136/hrt.2003.010595.
- Villamil Cajoto, I., Rodríguez Framil, M., Van den Eynde Collado, A., José Villacián Vicedo, M. and Canedo Romero, C. Permanent transvenous pacemaker infections: an analysis of 59 cases. Eur J Intern Med. 2007; 18:484-488.
- 40. Victor, F., De Place, C., Camus, C., et al. Pacemaker lead infection: echocardiographic features, management, and outcome., Heart. 1999;81:82–87.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10220550
 Gill, J. S., Singh, N., and Khanna, S. P. Risk of cardiac pacemaker pocket infection in a tertiary care hospital. Indian J Pathol Microbiol. 2017; 60: 185–188. doi:10.4103/IJPM.IJPM_190_16.
- Camus, C., Leport, C., Raffi, F., Michelet, C., Cartier, F., and Vilde, J. L. Sustained bacteremia in 26 patients with a permanent endocardial pacemaker: assessment of wire removal. Clin Infect Dis. 1993; 17: 46 - 55 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8353245
- Sohail, M. R., Uslan, D. Z., Khan, A. H., et al. Management and outcome of permanent pacemaker and implantable cardioverterdefibrillator infections. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007; 49:1851–1859.doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2007.01.072.
- Klug, D., Lacroix, D., Savoye, C., et al. Systemic infection related to endocarditis on pacemaker leads: clinical presentation and management. Circulation. 1997; 95: 2098 – 2107. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9133520
- Otto, M. Staphylococcal biofilms. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. 2008; 322: 207–228. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18453278
- Pien, F. D., and Bruce, A. E. Nosocomial *Ewingella americana* bacteremia in an intensive care unit. Arch Intern Med. 1986; 146: 111-112 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3942442
- Mahmood, M. S., Sarwari, A. R., Khan, M. A., Sophie, Z., Khan, E., and Sami, S. Infective endocarditis and septic embolization with Ochrobactrum anthropi: case report and review of literature. J Infect 2000; 40: 287–290. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10908026
- 48. Austin, B., and Austin, D. A. Bacterial fish pathogens: Disease of farmed and wild fish, sixth edition, 2016. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-32674-0.
- S.T. Chacko, S. T., S.T. Chandy, S. T., O.C. Abraham, O. C., et al. Pacemaker endocarditis caused by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* treated successfully. J Assoc Physicians India. 2003; 51: 1021–1022. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14719599
- 50. Maskarinec, S. A., Thaden, J. T., Cyr, D. D., Ruffin, F., M. Souli, M., and Fowler, V.G. The

Risk of Cardiac Device-Related Infection in Bacteremic Patients Is Species Specific: Results of a 12-Year Prospective Cohort. Open Forum Infect Dis. 2017; 4: 132 doi:10.1093/ofid/ofx132.

- 51. Oliva, A., Nguyen, B. L., Mascellino, M. T., et al. Sonication of explanted cardiac implants improves microbial detection in cardiac device infections. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51(2):496-502 doi:10.1128/JCM.02230-12.
- 52. Da Costa, A., Kirkorian, G., Isaaz, K., and Touboul, P. [Secondary infections after pacemaker implantation]., La Rev Med Interne. 2000;21:256–265.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10763187
 53. Mack, D., Rohde, H., Harris, L. G., Davies, A. P., Horstkotte, M. A., and Knobloch, J. K. Biofilm formation in medical device-related infection. Int J Artif Organs. 2006; 29 (4): 343-359.
- Veenstra, G. J., Cremers, F. F., van Dijk, H., and Fleer, A. Ultrastructural organization and regulation of a biomaterial adhesin of *Staphylococcus epidermidis*. J Bacteriol. 1996;178:537–541.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8550477

- 55. Vijaranakul, U., Nadakavukaren, M. J., Bayles, D. O., Wilkinson, B. J., and Jayaswal, R. K. Characterization of an NaCl-sensitive Staphylococcus aureus mutant and rescue of the NaCl-sensitive phenotype by glycine betaine but not by other compatible solutes. Appl Environ Microbiol.1997;63:1889–1897.
 - http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9143120
- 56. Vuong, C., and Otto, M. *Staphylococcus* epidermidis infections. Microbes Infect. 2002; 4: 481–489.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11932199 57. Heilmann, C., Schweitzer, O., Gerke, C., Vanittanakom, N., Mack, D., and Götz, F.
- Molecular basis of intercellular adhesion in the biofilm-forming *Staphylococcus epidermidis*. Mol Microbiol.1996;20(5):1083–1091. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8809760
- 58. Oli, M. W., Otoo, H. N., Crowley, P. J., et al.
- Functional amyloid formation by Streptococcus mutans, Microbiol. (United Kingdom). 2012; 158: 2903–2916. doi:10.1099/mic.0.060855-0.
- Araújo, A. M. M., de Oliveira, I. C. M., de Mattos, M. C., and Benchetrit, L. C. Cell surface hydrophobicity and adherence of a strain of group B streptococci during the post-antibiotic effect of penicillin. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo.2008;50(4):203–207.
- http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18813757
 60. Hamadi, F., and Latrache, H. Comparison of contact angle measurement and microbial adhesion to solvents for assaying electron donor-electron acceptor (acid-base) properties of bacterial surface. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces.2008;65:134–139. doi:10.1016/j.colsurfb.2008.03.010.
- de M. Costa, G. F., Tognim, M. C. B., Cardoso, C. L., Carrara-Marrone, F. E., and Garcia, L. B. Preliminary evaluation of adherence on abiotic and cellular surfaces of *Acinetobacter baumannii* strains isolated from catheter tips. Braz J Infect Dis. 2006; 10: 346 – 351. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17293924
- Djeribi, R., Boucherit, Z., Bouchloukh, W., et al. A study of pH effects on the bacterial surface physicochemical properties of *Acinetobacter baumannii*. Colloids Surf B. Biointerfaces. 2013; 102:540–545.doi:10.1016/j.colsurfb.2012.08.047.
- Pour, N. K. Dusane, D. H., Dhakephalkar, P. K., Zamin, F. R., Zinjarde, S. S., and Chopade, B. A. Biofilm formation by *Acinetobacter baumannii* strains isolated from urinary tract infection and urinary catheters. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol. 2011;62: 328–338.

Kara Terki et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 304 - 310

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/1980. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.6

Original Article

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

Effects of certain disinfectants and antibiotics on biofilm formation by *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from medical devices at the University Hospital Center of Sidi Bel Abbes, Algeria

^{*1,2}Kara Terki, I., ¹Hassaine, H., ³Kara Terki, A., ⁴Nadira, B., ⁵Kara Terki, N., ¹Bellifa, S., ¹Mhamedi, I., and ^{1,5}lachachi, M.

> ¹Laboratory of Food, Biomedical and Environnemental Microbiology (LAMAABE) ²University of Djilali Iyabes, Sidi Bel Abbes, Algeria ³University Abou Bekr Belkaid, Tlemcen, Algeria ⁴Ecole Supérieure de Management, Tlemcen, Algeria ⁵University Belhadj Chouaib Ain Temouchent, Algeria *Correspondence to: <u>ibti.kara@gmail.com</u>

Abstract:

Background: *Staphylococcus aureus* is one of the species of bacteria most frequently isolated from medical devices. The ability to produce biofilm is an important step in the pathogenesis of these staphylococci infection, and biofilm formation is strongly dependent on environmental conditions as well as antibiotics and disinfectants used in the treatment and prevention of infections.

Methodology: In this study, 28 *S. aureus* isolated from medical devices at the University Hospital Center of Sidi Bel Abbes in Northwestern Algeria were tested for biofilm formation by culture on Red Congo Agar (RCA). The tube method (TM) and tissue culture plate (TCP) techniques were also used to investigate the effect of penicillin, ethanol and betadine on pre-formed biofilm.

Results: Nineteen *S. aureus* isolates produced biofilm on the RCA and 7 produced biofilms by the tube method, 2 of which were high producer. In addition, 9 *S. aureus* isolates produced biofilm on polystyrene micro-plates, and in the presence of penicillin and ethanol, this number increased to 19 and 11 biofilm producing *S. aureus* isolates respectively. On the other hand, no biofilm was formed in the presence of betadine.

Conclusion: It is important to test for biofilm formation following an imposed external constraint such as disinfectants and antibiotics in order to develop new strategies to combat bacterial biofilms but also to better control their formation.

Keywords : Staphylococcus aureus, biofilm, medical device, disinfectant, antibiotic

Received August 17, 2019; Revised April 15, 2020; Accepted April 16, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Effets de certains désinfectants et antibiotiques sur la formation de biofilms par *Staphylococcus aureus* isolé à partir de dispositifs médicaux au Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sidi Bel Abbès, Algérie

^{*1,2}Kara Terki, I., ¹Hassaine, H., ³Kara Terki, A., ⁴Nadira, B., ⁵Kara Terki, N., ¹Bellifa, S., ¹Mhamedi, I., et ⁵lachachi, M.

> ¹Laboratoire de microbiologie alimentaire, biomédicale et environnementale (LAMAABE) ²Université de Djilali Iyabes, Sidi Bel Abbès, Algérie ³Université Abou Bekr Belkaid, Tlemcen, Algérie ⁴Ecole Supérieure de Management, Tlemcen, Algérie ⁵Université Belhadj Chouaib Ain Temouchent, Algérie *Correspondance à: <u>ibti.kara@gmail.com</u>

Abstrait:

Contexte: *Staphylococcus aureus* est l'une des espèces de bactéries les plus fréquemment isolées des dispositifs médicaux. La capacité de produire du biofilm est une étape importante dans la pathogenèse de ces infections à staphylocoques, et la formation de biofilm dépend fortement des conditions environnementales ainsi que des antibiotiques et des désinfectants utilisés dans le traitement et la prévention des infections. **Méthodologie:** Dans cette étude, 28 *S. aureus* isolés à partir de dispositifs médicaux au Centre hospitalier universitaire de Sidi Bel Abbès dans le nord-ouest de l'Algérie ont été testés pour la formation de biofilm par culture sur gélose rouge du Congo (RCA). La méthode des tubes (TM) et les techniques de plaques de culture tissulaire (TCP) ont également été utilisées pour étudier l'effet de la pénicilline, de l'éthanol et de la bétadine sur le biofilm préformé.

Résultats: Dix-neuf isolats de *S. aureus* ont produit un biofilm sur le RCA et 7 ont produit des biofilms par la méthode des tubes, dont 2 étaient très productifs. De plus, 9 isolats de *S. aureus* ont produit du biofilm sur des microplaques en polystyrène, et en présence de pénicilline et d'éthanol, ce nombre est passé à 19 et 11 isolats de *S. aureus* producteurs de biofilm respectivement. En revanche, aucun biofilm ne s'est formé en présence de bétadine.

Conclusion: Il est important de tester la formation de biofilm suite à une contrainte externe imposée comme les désinfectants et les antibiotiques afin de développer de nouvelles stratégies pour lutter contre les biofilms bactériens mais aussi pour mieux contrôler leur formation.

Mots-clés: Staphylococcus aureus, biofilm, dispositif médical, désinfectant, antibiotique

Introduction:

Staphylococcus aureus is a major cause of nosocomial and community-acquired infections. This organism is responsible for acute and chronic infections, most of which are due to the ability of the organism to adhere to medical implants and form biofilm (1). Biofilm is recognized as the most predominant form of bacteria development in nature, and is made of complex communities of microorganisms embedded in a selfsecreted matrix of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) (2).

Biofilms form on the surface of most materials either biological or non-biological. According to the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 65% of bacterial infections are due to the presence of biofilms. addition, infections associated In with biofilms constitute a major clinical problem and are the cause of increased mortality, and generally associated with higher costs of medical treatment (3-5). The development of biofilms depends strongly on the environmental conditions in which they are formed, and the different parameters these biofilms are subjected to. Any change in these parameters is usually perceived as stress and can trigger a particular response within the biofilm (6).

It is therefore essential to study the response of biofilms to an imposed external constraint such as disinfectants and antibiotics, in order to develop adequate strategies to combat biofilms and also control and eventually limit their formation. The objectives of this study are to evaluate the capacity of *S. aureus* isolated from medical devices at the University Hospital of Side Bel Abbes, Algeria to adhere to surfaces and form biofilm, and to investigate the influence of

some disinfectants and antibiotics on the formation of biofilms.

Materials and methods:

Study setting and bacterial isolates

The *S. aureus* strains used in this study were isolated from medical devices at the Departments of Reanimation, Urology and Internal Medicine of the University Hospital Center (CHU), Sidi Bel Abbes, a city located in northwestern Algeria.

Isolation/identification of *S. aureus* isolates

After ablation of the medical devices, the microbiological analysis was carried out using the "Brun-Buisson" technique (7) which consists of rinsing the catheter lumen with saline solution and vortexing this content out through its intravascular end for culture on Chapman agar medium for selective growth isolation of staphylococci. Identification of *S. aureus* was done by conventional methods including colony morphology, Gram stain reaction, catalase production, and coagulase assay, and by the API STAPH system (Bio Mérieux®, France).

Detection of biofilm formation by Red Congo Agar (RCA) method

The Congo Red test was performed as previously described by Freeman et al., (8), which is based on the ability of the Congo Red dye to directly interacts with certain polysaccharides, forming colored complexes (9). The medium consisted of Brain Heart infusion broth (BHIB, 37g/L), sucrose (50g/L), agar no. 1 (10g/L) and Congo Red stain (0.8g/L). The freshly prepared Congo Red agar plates were inoculated and incubated aerobically for 24 to 48 h at 37°C. Biofilm producers form black colonies on CRA, while non-producers formed red colonies.

Detection of biofilm formation by tube method

This technique, developed in 1982 by Christensen et al., (11) provides a qualitative assessment of the biofilm formation. From a young culture of 24h, a colony is grown in 10mL brain heart infusion broth (BHIB) supplemented with 2% sucrose. After incubation at 37°C for 24hours, the tubes were washed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at pH7.3, and then dried. Each tube was then stained with crystal violet (0.1%)for 5 minutes. Once the dye is removed, the tubes were washed with distilled water and allowed to dry. Biofilm is considered formed when a visible film doubles the wall of the tube as well as its bottom. The formation of a ring at the liquid interface is not indicative of biofilm formation (11).

Detection of biofilm formation by Tissue Culture Plate (TCP) method

Quantitative determination of biofilm formation in 96-well microplates was performed according to Christensen et al., (10) with slight modification by extending the incubation time to 48 hours. After culturing the bacterial strains in the BHIB medium and incubating for 18h at 37°C, the mixture was diluted 1/100 in fresh BHIB medium. The wells of a 96 microtiter plates were then filled with 0.2ml of this dilution and incubated at 37°C. The microplate wells were washed 3 times with distilled water, dried in an inverted position, and stained with 0.5% (p:v) crystal violet solution. The adherent cells were resuspended in 95% ethanol solution and the absorbance measured at 540nm using an ELISA autoreader (Model 680, Biorad, UK). The isolates were then classified into three categories as: (a) non adhering, with an optical density less than 0.120; (b) weakly adhering, with an optical density greater than 0.120 but less than or equal to 0.240 and (c) strongly adhering, with an optical density greater than 0.240.

Effects of antiseptics and antibiotics on biofilm formation using the TCP technique

The antiseptics tested in this study were the main ones used at the Hospital University Center of Sidi Bel Abbes, which are polyvidone iodine (PVPI), marketed as 10% Betadine® (Laprophan Laboratory) and 70% ethyl alcohol prepared at the laboratory of the hospital pharmacy of the University Hospital. The antibiotic tested was penicillin G (1 million unit) which is marketed by SAIDAL laboratories.

After forming a 48-hour young biofilm by the TCP technique (as previously described), the 96-well microplate was rinsed 3 times with distilled water and dried. Then, Penicillin G (1 million unit), betadine 10% (an iodinated derivative) and 70% ethyl alcohol were added to the biofilm. The microplate was incubated for 24 hours. After incubation, the wells of the microplate were carefully rinsed, dried and stained with crystal violet according to the standard technique. The optical density (OD) was measured at 490 nm by the ELISA autoreader.

Results:

Biofilm formation by the different methods

A total of 28 S. aureus isolates were identified by conventional biochemical test and the API 20 Staph identification. Nineteen of the 28 S. aureus isolates produced biofilm (slime) by the CRA method, showing black colonies with dry crystalline consistency from production of exopolysaccharide that reacted with the Congo Red dye. By the tube method, only 7 S. aureus isolates produced biofilm, of which 2 were high producers (Table 1). The quantitative determination of biofilm formation by the TCP using the BHIB growth medium (Fig 1) shows that only 9 S. aureus isolates produced biofilm, with 7 of them were low producers and 2 high producers (Table 1).

Effects of antiseptics and antibiotic on biofilm formation by TCP method

Eleven *S. aureus* isolates produced biofilm in the presence of ethanol (70% ethyl alcohol) with 3 high and 8 moderate biofilm producers while 19 *S. aureus* isolates produced biofilm in the presence of penicillin (1mu) with 8 high and 11 moderate biofilm producers (Table 1 and Fig 1). On the other hand, no *S. aureus* isolate formed biofilm in the presence of betadine.

Discussion:

Staphylococcus aureus is one of the most common microorganisms responsible for infections of foreign body such as central venous catheters, mechanical heart valves and urinary catheters. Their major virulence factors are the ability to produce an extracellular matrix and form biofilm, which makes clinical treatment extremely difficult (12). Early detection of staphylococcal biofilms may be one of the essential steps for the prevention and treatment of infections of medical devices (13).

The finding of this study revealed that 19 of the 28 (67.9%) *S. aureus* isolates produce biofilm (slime) by culture on Congo Red agar, which agrees with 60.8% reported by Arciola et al., (14). Biofilm (slime) production give the appearance of black colo-

Isolate	Unit Medical <u>TCP</u>					TM	Production	
		device	BHIB	Ethanol	Penicillin	Betadine	•	of biofilm
S1	Urology	U.C	-	++	++	-	-	+
S2	Urology	U.C	-	-	++	-	-	+
S3	Urology	U.C	-	-	++	-	-	+
S4	Urology	U.C	+	+	++	-	+	+
S5	Urology	U.C	-	-	+	-	+	+
S6	Urology	U.C	-	-	-	-	-	+
S7	Urology	U.C	-	-	+	-	-	+
S8	Urology	U.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S9	Urology	U.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S10	Urology	U.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S11	Urology	U.C	-	-	+	-	-	-
S12	Urology	U.C	+	+	++	-	+	+
S13	Urology	U.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S14	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	-	+	-	-	-
S15	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S16	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	-	-	-	-	-
S17	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	-	+	-	-	+
S18	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	+	++	-	+	+
S19	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	+	++	-	+	+
S20	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	-	-	-	-	+
S21	Intensive care	C.V.C	-	+	+	-	-	+
S22	Intensive care	C.V.C	++	++	+	-	++	+
S23	Internal	U.C	+	+	+	-	-	+
	Medicine							
S24	Internal	U.C	+	+	++	-	-	+
	Medicine							
S25	Internal	U.C	+	+	+	-	-	+
	Medicine							
S26	Internal	C.V.C	-	-	-	-	-	+
	Medicine							
S27	Internal	C.V.C	-	-	+	-	-	+
	Medicine							
S28	Internal	C.V.C	++	++	+	-	++	+
	Medicine							

Table 1: Results of biofilm formation by Staphylococcus aureus isolated from medical devices.

C.V.C: central venous catheters, U.C: urinary catheters, (++): biofilm formation good, (+): biofilm formation average; (-): non biofilm formation



Fig 1: Biofilm formation of *Staphylococcus aureus* strains on BHIB, ethanol 70%, Penicillin and betadine 10%. Adherent bacterial biofilms were stained with Crystal violet as described in Materials and methods. A strain was considered biofilm-positive, if its OD was higher or equal to 0.120; *p*< 0:05 (t-test). Data are representative of 3 replicate experiments.

nies on Congo Red agar and is mainly due to the production of polysaccharide intercellular adhesin (PIA) that reacts with the culture medium. Described for the first time in *Staphylococcus epidermidis* by Mack et al., (15), the PIA-encoded by *ica* locus, is

generally located on the surface of the cell, and plays an important role in intercellular adhesion. PIA has been recognized as a crucial factor in the colonization of medical equipment by staphylococci (12, 13, 16).

The result obtained by the TCP technique revealed that only 9 of the 28 (32.1%) S. aureus isolates produced biofilm in the BHIB medium. These results are in agreement with the observations of other authors who have shown that few strains are biofilm-forming in a growth medium without supplement such as (sugar, antibiotics or NaCl (11,17,18). In this study, 7 of the 28 (25%) S. aureus isolates produced biofilm by the tube method (TM) and a good correlation was noted between the TCP and TM for high biofilm producing isolates. However, there was a wide variability in biofilm classification by the TM method and difficulty in differentiating between low biofilm producing and non-producing isolates. Therefore, the present study agrees with the findings of other authors including Mathur et al., (11), TM method for routine detection of biofilm is not recommended. Consequently, the TCP technique is considered the 'gold standard' test for the detection of biofilm formation, and has been recognized as the most sensitive, accurate and reproducible method for detection of staphylococcal biofilm formation. It also allows for quantitative assessment in order to compare the adhesion of different strains and to examine large number of isolates simultaneously (19), as well as allows for the identification of optimal culture factors and conditions for biofilm formation (20).

Biofilm formation is a complex phenomenon, which can be affected by many factors, particularly the surrounding environment (21). In order to study the influence of certain factors in the surrounding environment at the Hospital University Center of Sidi Bel Abbes on biofilm formation in S. aureus, the TCP technique was selected for testing the effects of two commonly used antiseptics (ethanol and betadine) and penicillin G. We observed that after addition of penicillin and ethanol, the number of biofilm-forming S. aureus isolates increased to 19 and 11 respectively. These observations are consistent with those from other studies (11,22), which suggest a strong dependence between growth conditions and biofilm formation in staphylococci. Luther et al., (23) and Redelman et al., (24) observed in their studies that ethanol encouraged biofilm formation in all strains studied. Similarly, El-Banna et al., (25) observed that antibiotics promote biofilm formation in staphylococci isolated from medical devices at University Hospital Center of Alexandria City in Egypt. Based on our 2013 results (2) and

those of others in the literature, it has been found that the expression of ica operon depends on environmental conditions such as growth media composition, temperature, osmolarity, the presence of oxygen and subinhibitory concentrations of antibiotics. High concentrations of NaCl also increase biofilm formation by strongly inducing ica operon expression in staphylococci. The presence of divalent cations such as calcium and magnesium, increases the production of polysaccharides, which leads to amplification of biofilm formation. In staphylococci, the expression of the ica ADBC genes can also be influenced by other environmental conditions such as oleic acid and iron limitation (12,26,27).

On the other hand, the resistance of biofilm-forming bacteria to antibiotics and disinfectants is well acknowledged. According to some authors, resistance is attributed to factors such as bacteria physiology, power of matrices, and other factors (28). Repeated exposure to disinfectants and antibiotics can generate some physiological adaptations that further delay the subsequent tolerance of the biofilm. When a community of adherent bacterial cells was subjected to antibiotics and disinfectants, only a few were able to resist them (33). On the other hand, in the presence of betadine (polyvidone iodine), the optical density decreases in all the isolates and none of them was able to form a biofilm.

The results of Essayagh et al., (34) agrees with ours that polyvidone iodine (PVPI) is the best of antiseptics studied. In fact, only 6 (4.6%) out of the 130 strains tested in their study could resist PVPI that was available at the pharmacy while 40 (30.7%) were resistant to iodinated alcohol and 20 (15.4%) to 70% alcohol. Chemical analysis has previously confirmed this finding (35). Indeed, PVPI is a stable molecule consisting of an iodine complex and a watersoluble organic agent that slowly transports and releases iodine. This structure makes the PVPI less irritating and allergenic, and more stable over time while iodized alcohol and 70% ethyl alcohol are stable only over fifteen days and one month respectively after the date of their preparations (35, 36).

Conclusion:

S. aureus isolates exposed to clinically relevant concentrations of ethanol increase biofilm formation, however, no strain formed biofilm in the presence of betadine. Future research should determine the impact of our findings on various alcohol preparations used in the management and prevention of clinical infections caused by biofilm forming staphylococci.

References:

6.

- 1. Verma, P., and Singh, S. Clinical distribution of biofilm forming Staphylococcus aureus and its sensitivity against some antibiotics. World
- Pharm Pharmaceut Sci. 2015; 4 (4): 942-952 Kara Terki, I., Hassaine, H., Oufrid, S., Bellifa, S. 2. Mhamedi, I., Lachachi, M., and Timinouni, M. Detection of *icaA* and *icaD* genes and biofilm formation in Staphylococcus spp. isolated from urinary catheters at the University Hospital of Tlemcen (Algeria). Afr J Microbiol Res. 2013 ; 7 (47): 5350-5357. doi:10.5897/AJMR2013.5873
- Bellifa, S., Hassaine, H., Kara Terki, I., et al. 3. Study of Biofilm Production and Antimicrobial Resistance Pattern of Klebsiella pneumoniae Isolated from Urinary Catheter at the University Hospital of Tlemcen. Am J Microbiol Biotechnol. 2016 ;3 (2): 13-17 http://www.aascit.org/journal/ajmb
- Chessa, D., Ganau, G., Spiga, L., Bulla, A., Mazzarello, V., Campus, G. V., and Rubino, S. *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Staphylococcus epidermidis* Virulence Strains as Causative 4. Agents of Persistent Infections in Breast Implants. PLoS One. 2016; 26 : 11 (1): e0146668.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0146668
- 5. Badran, H., Salah, M., Fawzy, M., Sayed, A., and Ghaith, D. Detection of Bacterial Biofilms in Chronic Pharyngitis Resistant to Medical Treatment. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2015; 124 (7): 567-571. doi: 10.1177/0003489415570934.
 - Ouchar Mahamat, O., Tidjani, A., Savadogo, A.,
- Abakabir Mahamat, A., Somda, M. K., and Traore, A. S. Isolement et caracterisation des bacteries productrices des biofilms issues des produits alimentaires. Rev Microbiol Ind San et Environ. 2013; 7 (2): 187 - 210.
- 7. Brun-Buisson, C. Analyse critique des méthodes diagnostiques d'infection liée au cathéter sur matériel enlevé. Réan Urg. 1994; 3: 343-346.
- 8. Freeman, D. J., Falkner, F. R., and Keane, C. T. New method for detecting slime production by coagulase-negative staphylococci. J Clin Pathol. 1989;42:872-874
- http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jcp.42.8.872 Jain, A., and Agarwal, A. Biofilm production, a 9. marker of pathogenic potential of colonizing and commensal staphylococci. J Microbiol Methods. 2009; 76: 88-92. doi: 10.1016/j.mimet.2008.09.017
- 10. Christensen, G. D., Simpson, W. A., and Yonger, J. J., Adherence of coagulase - negative staphylococci to plastic tissue culture plates: a quantitative model for the adherence of staphylococci to medical devices. J Clin Microbiol. 1985; 22: 996-1006.
- Mathur, T., Singhal, S., Khan, S., Upadhyay, D. J., Fatma, T., and Rattan, A. Detection of biofilm 11. formation among the clinical isolates of staphylococci: an evaluation of three different screening methods. Indian J Med Microbiol. 2006; 24 (1): 25-29. doi: 10.4103/0255-0857.19890
- Derek, E., Moormeier, K., and Bayles, W. *Staphylococcus aureus* biofilm: a complex 12. Mol Microbiol. developmental organism. 2017;104(3):365-376. doi:10.1111/mmi.13634
- Martín-López, J. V., Pérez-Roth, E., Díez Gil, F. 13. C. M. O., Batista, N., Morales, M., and Méndez-Álvarez, S. Detection of Staphylococcus aureus clinical isolates harboring the ica gene cluster needed for biofilm establishment. J Clin Microbiol.2002;40(4):1569-1570 doi:10.1128/JCM.40.4.1569-1570.2002
- 14. Arciola, C. R., Baldassarri, L., and Montanaro, L. Presence of icaA and icaD genes and slime production in a collection of staphylococcal strains from catheter-associated infections. J

Clin Microbiol. 2001; 39: 2151 - 2156. doi:10.1128/JCM.39.6.2151-2156.2001

- 15. Mack, D., Siemssen, N., and Laufs, R. Parallel induction by glucose of adherence and a polysaccharide antigen specific for plasticadherent Staphylococcus epidermidis: evidence for functional relation to intercellular adhesion. Infect Immunol. 1992; 60: 2048-2057.
- Cramton, S. E., Ulrich, M., and Gotz, F. Anaerobic conditions induce expression of 16. of polysaccharide intercellular adhesin Staphylococcus aureus and Staphylococcus epidermidis. Infect Immunol. 2001; 69: 4079-10.1128/IAI.69.6.4079-4085.2001
- 4085. doi: 10.1128/IAI.69.6.4079-4085.2001 Cho, S., Naber, K., Hacker, J., and Ziebuhr, W. 17. Detection of the *ica* ADBC gene cluster and biofilm formation in *Staphylococcus epidermidis* isolates from catheter-related urinary tract infections. Int Antimicrob. Agent. 2002; 19: 570 -575. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-8579 (02)00101-2
- Johannes, K. M., Knobloch, M. A., Horstkotte, H., and Dietrich, M. Evaluation of different detection 18. methods of biofilm formation in Staphylococcus aureus. Med Microbiol Immunol. 2002: 191: 101-106.doi :10.1016/j.mimet.2008.09.017
- 19. Racha, A. N., Abu Shady, H. M., and Hussein, H. S. Biofilm formation and presence of *icaAD* gene in clinical isolates of staphylococci. Egyptian Journal of Médical Human and Genetics. 2012; 13:269-274.
 - http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmhg.2012.04.007 Castro Melo, P., Ferreira, L. M., Filho, A. N.,
- 20. Zafalon, L. F., Godoy Vicente, H. I., and de Souza, V. Comparison of methods for the detection of biofilm formation by Staphylococcus aureus isolated from bovine sub-clinical mastitis. Braz Microbiol. 2013; 44 (1): 1517 - 1522.
- http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S1517-83822013005000031 Branger, A., Richer, M. M., and Roustel, S. 21. Quelque système microbien: les biofilms. Dans: Microbiochimie et alimentation. édition, Dijon. 2007: 131-164. Educagri
- Kevin, D., Mlynek, A., and Mary, T., Effects of 22. Low-Dose Amoxicillin on Staphylococcus aureus USA300 Biofilms. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2016;60:2639-2651.doi:
- Luther, M. K., Bilida, S., Leonard, A., Mermel., 23. and Kerry., L. Ethanol and Isopropyl Alcohol Exposure Increases Biofilm Formation in Staphylococcus aureus and Staphylococcus epidermidis. Infect Dis Ther. 2015; 4 (2): 219-226. doi: 10.1007/s40121-015-0065-y
- Redelman, C. V., Maduakolam, C., Gregory, G., and Anderson. Alcohol treatment enhances 24. Staphylococcus aureus biofilm Development. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol. 2012; 66: 411-418. doi:10.1111/1574-695x.12005
- El-Banna, T., Abd El-Aziz, A., Abo-Kamar, A., Ghazal, A., and Abo Zahra, R. *In vitro* activities 25. of three kinds of antibiotics against staphylococcal biofilm and planktonic cultures. against Afr J Microbiol Res. 2010; 4 (21): 2275-2282. http://www.academicjournals.org/ajmr
- Gotz, F. Staphylococcus and biofilms. Mol Microbiol. 2002; 43: 1367 1378. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.2002.02827.x 26.
- 27. Chaieb, K., Mahdouania, K., and Bakhrouf, A. Detection of *icaA* and *icaD* loci by polymerase chain reaction and biofilm formation by Staphylococcus epidermidis isolated from dialysate and needles in a dialysis unit. J Hosp Infect.2005;61:225-230. doi:10.1016/j.jhin.2005.05.014
- Olsen, I. Biofilm-specific antibiotic tolerance and 28. resistance. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2015; 34(5):877-886.doi:10.1007/s10096-015-2323-z
- Abdel Halim, R. M., Kassem, N. N., and Mahmoud, B. S. Detection of Biofilm Producing 29. Staphylococci among Different Clinical Isolates and Its Relation to Methicillin Susceptibility. Macedonian Journal of Medical Sciences. 2018;

20;6(8):1335-1341. doi.org/10.3889/oamjms.2018.246

- Stewart, P. Antimicrobial Tolerance in Biofilms. Microbiol Spectr. 2008; 3 (3): 10.1128. doi:10.1128/microbiolspec.MB-0010-2014
- Thien-Fah C, M., and O'Toole, G. A. Mechanisms of biofilm resistance to antimicrobial agents. Trends Microbiol. 2001; (1): https://doi.org/10.1016/S0966-842X(00)01913-2
- Wojtyczka, R., Orlewska, K., Kępa, M., Idzik, D., Dziedzi, A., Mularz, T, and Wąsik, T. J. Biofilm formation and antimicrobial susceptibility of *Staphylococcus epidermidis* strains from a hospital environment. Int J Environ Res Publ HIth 2014;11(5):4619–4633 doi: 10.3390/ijerph110504619
- 33. Amiyare, R., Esmail, A., Ghanmi, Y., and Ouhssine, M. Evaluation de l'effet d'un désinfect-

ant à base de Glutaraldehydeà 2 %sur le biofilm d'*Acinetobacter baumannii.* J Mater Environ Sci. 2015; 6 (11): 3168 – 3173

- Essayagh, T., Elameri, A., Zohoun, A., Miloudi, M., and Elhamzaoui, S. Activité antibactérienne des antiseptiques utilisés à l'Hôpital militaire d'instruction Mohamed V de Rabat. Ann Biol Clin. 2010;68(4):421-427. doi:10.1684/abc.2010.0447
- Clevenot, D., Robert, S., Debaene, B., and Mimoz, O. Analyse critique de la littérature sur l'utilisation comparée de deux antiseptiques lors du cathétérisme vasculaire ou rachidien. Ann Fr Anesth. 2003; 22: 787-797.
- Vaillant, L. Les antiseptiques, ce n'est pas automatique. Annal Dermatol. 2005; 132: 942-952.

Ajani et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 311 - 317

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2024. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.7

Original Article



Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

Nasal carriage of methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among medical students of a private institution in Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria

*¹Ajani, T. A., ¹Elikwu C. J., ¹Nwadike, V., ¹Babatunde, T., ²Anaedobe, C. G., ¹Shonekan, O., ¹Okangba, C. C., ¹Omeonu, A., ¹Faluyi, B., ¹Thompson, T. E., ¹Ebeigbe, E., ³Eze, B. G., ⁴Ajani, M. A., ¹Perelade, K., ¹Amoran, M., ¹Okisor, P., ¹Worancha, T., ¹Ayoade, J., ¹Agbeniga, E., ¹Emmanuel, C., and ¹Coker, C. A.

¹Department of Medical Microbiology, Ben Carson School of Medicine/Babcock University Teaching Hospital, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria

²Department of Medical Microbiology, University of Abuja, Federal Capital territory, Abuja, Nigeria ³Department of Histopathology, Babcock University Teaching Hospital, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria ⁴Department of Histopathology, College of Medicine/University College Hospital, Ibadan, Oyo State, Nigeria *Correspondence to: <u>solamustoo@yahoo.com</u>; +2348034412609

Abstract:

Background: Nasal carriage of methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) is a major factor for its transmission especially from the health workers and medical students to their patients. There are a number of published data on the prevalence of MRSA among health workers but data on nasal colonization of medical students by MRSA are sparse in Nigeria. The objectives of this study are to determine the prevalence of nasal carriage of MRSA among medical students of the Ben Carson School of Medicine, Babcock University, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria, and identify risk factors associated with this nasal carriage.

Methodology: A case control study involving 100 clinical (study group) and 100 pre- clinical (control group) medical students was undertaken between March 2018 and October 2019. Structured questionnaire was administered to obtain socio-demographic information and potential risk factors. Nasal swab was collected from each student and cultured for isolation of *S. aureus* by standard microbiology techniques. Phenotypic MRSA was detected by the cefoxitin 30µg disk diffusion method according to the guideline of Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute. The *mec*A gene was detected by conventional polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assay.

Results: The prevalence of *S. aureus* nasal carriage among the study group was 14% (14/100) while the prevalence among the control group was 6% (6/100) (p=0.097). The prevalence of phenotypic MRSA among the study group was 4% (4/100) and 1% (1/100) among the control group (p=0.3687) while *mec*A gene was detected in 3 of the 4 (75%) phenotypic MRSA positive study participants and in the only (100%) phenotypic MRSA positive (1%) control group. Antibiotics usage without prescription, antibiotic treatment of common cold, and use of antibiotics in the previous one year, were significantly associated with MRSA carriage among the study group.

Conclusion: Although the prevalence of nasal carriage of *S. aureus* and MRSA among clinical and pre-clinical medical students was not statistically significant, the risk factors identified with carriage of MRSA among the study group indicates the need for antimicrobial stewardship program to reduce carriage and transmission of MRSA by medical students.

Keywords: methicillin resistant, Staphylococcus aureus, mecA gene, nasal carriage, medical students

Received March 25, 2020; Revised April 27, 2020; Accepted April 28, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Transport nasal de *Staphylococcus aureus* résistant à la méthicilline parmi les étudiants en médecine d'un établissement privé, Ilishan-Remo, État d'Ogun, Nigéria

*¹Ajani, T. A., ¹Elikwu C. J., ¹Nwadike, V., ¹Babatunde, T., ²Anaedobe, C. G., ¹Shonekan, O., ¹Okangba, C. C., ¹Omeonu, A., ¹Faluyi, B., ¹Thompson, T. E., ¹Ebeigbe, E., ³Eze, B. G., ⁴Ajani, M. A., ¹Perelade, K., ¹Amoran, M., ¹Okisor, P., ¹Worancha, T., ¹Ayoade, J., ¹Agbeniga, E., ¹Emmanuel, C., et ¹Coker, C. A.

¹Département de microbiologie médicale, École de médecine Ben Carson/Hôpital universitaire de Babcock Université, Ilishan-Remo, État d'Ogun, Nigéria

²Département de microbiologie médicale, Université d'Abuja, territoire de la capitale fédérale, Abuja, Nigéria ³Département d'histopathologie, Hôpital universitaire de Babcock University, Ilishan-Remo, État d'Ogun, Nigeria ⁴Département d'histopathologie, Collège de médecine/Hôpital universitaire, Ibadan, État d'Oyo, Nigéria *Correspondance à: solamustoo@yahoo.com; +2348034412609

Abstrait:

Contexte: Le portage nasal de *Staphylococcus aureus* résistant à la méthicilline (SARM) est un facteur majeur pour sa transmission, en particulier des agents de santé et des étudiants en médecine à leurs patients. Il existe un certain nombre de données publiées sur la prévalence du SARM parmi les agents de santé, mais les données sur la colonisation nasale des étudiants en médecine par le SARM sont rares au Nigéria. Les objectifs de cette étude sont de déterminer la prévalence du portage nasal de SARM chez les étudiants en médecine de la Ben Carson School of Medicine, Babcock University, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria, et d'identifier les facteurs de risque associés à ce portage nasal.

Méthodologie: Une étude cas-témoins portant sur 100 étudiants en médecine cliniques (groupe d'étude) et 100 précliniques (groupe témoin) a été entreprise entre mars 2018 et octobre 2019. Un questionnaire structuré a été administré pour obtenir des informations sociodémographiques et des facteurs de risque potentiels. Un écouvillon nasal a été prélevé sur chaque élève et cultivé pour l'isolement de *S. aureus* par des techniques de microbiologie standard. Le SARM phénotypique a été détecté par la méthode de diffusion sur disque de céfoxitine 30µg conformément aux directives de la Institut des normes cliniques et de laboratoire. Le gène *mec*A a été détecté par un essai classique de réaction en chaîne par polymérase (PCR).

Résultats: La prévalence du portage nasal de *S. aureus* dans le groupe d'étude était de 14% (14/100) tandis que la prévalence dans le groupe témoin était de 6% (6/100) (p=0,097) .La prévalence du SARM phénotypique parmi les groupe d'étude était de 4% (4/100) et 1% (1/100) dans le groupe témoin (p=0,3668) tandis que le gène *mec*A a été détecté chez 3 des 4 (75%) participants phénotypiques MRSA positifs à l'étude et dans le seul (100%) groupe témoin phénotypique SARM positif (1%). L'utilisation d'antibiotiques sans ordonnance, le traitement antibiotique du rhume et l'utilisation d'antibiotiques au cours de l'année précédente étaient significativement associés au portage du SARM dans le groupe d'étude.

Conclusion: Bien que la prévalence du portage nasal de *S. aureus* et du SARM chez les étudiants en médecine clinique et préclinique n'était pas statistiquement significative, les facteurs de risque identifiés avec le portage du SARM dans le groupe d'étude indiquent la nécessité d'un programme d'intendance antimicrobienne pour réduire le portage et transmission du SARM par les étudiants en médecine.

Mots-clés: résistant à la méthicilline, Staphylococcus aureus, gène mecA, portage nasal, étudiants en médecine

Introduction:

Staphylococcus aureus is one of the most common bacterial causes of infection in the community and healthcare settings (1). However, the emergence of the drug resistant strains of *S. aureus* especially, methicillin resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA), has become a global threat (2,3) with reports from many United State hospitals and communities (4). According to a report on antimicrobial resistance by the World Health Organization (WHO), patients with MRSA infections are estimated to be 64% more likely to die than people infected with the non-resistant *S. aureus* strain (5).

In addition, patients with MRSA infections have twice as much hospital bills paid than those who are infected with methicillin sensitive *S. aureus* (MSSA) due to longer duration of illness, additional tests and use of more expensive drugs (3). In Nigeria, MRSA prevalence of 28.6% to 81% has been reported in different parts of the country among hospital in-patients (2,6,7). Methicillin resistance in *S. aureus* is due to acquisition of *mec*A gene that encodes an abnormal penicillin-binding protein 2a (PBP2a), and recently a similar gene called *mec*C gene has been described as a cause of MRSA (8).

The anterior nares are the main reservoirs of MRSA, although other body sites are frequently colonized such as the hands, skin, axillae, and intestinal tract (9,10). Nasal carriage of MRSA is a major factor for transmission of this pathogen (9). Healthcare workers (HCWs) are important in the transmission of MRSA because they are at higher risk of colonization than the general public, apparently due to increased exposure to this organism (2,11,12). Transmission occurs during contact with patients when infection control measures are not adhered to (12).

Aside HCWs, medical students can be

potential nasal carriers of MRSA and can aid in transmission of this pathogen within hospitals because of exposure to patients and other healthcare workers during clinical rotations (13). In Louisiana, exposure of medical students to the hospital environment was reported to have increased the prevalence of MRSA nasal colonization from 0% to 3.2% (14). In Taiwan, the MRSA carriage rate amongst medical students was reported to be 2.2% (15) while in Saudi Arabia, the prevalence rate was 6.7% (13). It has been reported that the prevalence of MRSA in health institutes is directly proportional to the morbidity and mortality caused by the strains (16). Therefore, screening for MRSA in hospitals is an important factor for successful infection control buildina up strategies.

In Nigeria, data on MRSA nasal colonization of medical students are sparse. Therefore, the objectives of this study are to determine the prevalence of MRSA nasal carriage rate among medical students of the Ben Carson School of Medicine, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria, and identify risk factors associated with MRSA nasal carriage among the study participants.

Materials and method:

Study setting, design, subjects and sampling method

This was a case control study in which 100 clinical (study group) and 100 pre-clinical (control group) medical students of the Ben Carson School of Medicine, Babcock University were recruited for the study. The sample size of 100 was calculated for the study based on 6.7% prevalence of MRSA among medical students in Saudi Arabia to give a 95% confidence level and margin of error of 5%.

The controls were matched and recruited in ratio 1:1 with the study group. A simple random sampling using ballot without replacement technique was used to recruit the participants for the study. The study was conducted between March 2018 and October 2019.

Ethical approval

Ethical approval was obtained from Babcock University Ethical review committee before commencement of the study. Informed consent of each participant was also obtained.

Data and sample collection

A semi structured, pre-tested questionnaire was interviewer-administered to each student participant to obtain socio-demographic information and attributes considered risk factors for MRSA nasal colonization. Nasal swab was collected from each participant using moist sterile cotton tip swab and transported to the laboratory for analysis.

Isolation and identification of *Staphylococcus* aureus

The nasal swabs were inoculated onto Blood agar plates and incubated aerobically at 37°C for 24 hours. Colonies on culture plates were identified and confirmed as *S. aureus* by Gram stain reaction, catalase test, tube coagulase test and growth on mannitol-salt agar (a selective medium for *S. aureus*) (17). Antibiotic susceptibility test on each *S. aureus* isolate was done by the modified Kirby Bauer disk diffusion method (18).

Phenotypic methicillin resistance detection

All identified *S. aureus* isolates were screened for methicillin resistance by the cefoxitin disk diffusion test using 30µg disk on Mueller Hinton agar. Inhibition zone diameter of \leq 21 mm was reported as oxacillin (methicillin)resistant and >21 mm as oxacillin (methicillin)sensitive (19). Methicillin sensitive *S. aureus* (MSSA) ATCC 25923 was used as negative control and MRSA ATCC 43300 served as positive control strain (19).

Detection of mecA gene by PCR assay

DNA extraction was done using DNA extraction kit (Zymo Research Quick-DNA Fungal/ Bacteria Miniprep Kit) following the manufacturer's instruction. The *mecA* gene was amplified using previously described primers *mecA*-F-5'-GTGGAATTGGCCAATACAGGAAC-3' and *mecA*-R-5'-GTTAGTTGAATATCTTTGCCATC-3' (Inqaba) which produced a 502 bp amplicon (13). The 25µl PCR volume consist of 12.4µl nuclease free water, 2.5µl of 10xPCR buffer, 2µl of 25mM MgCl₂, 1µl each of forward and reverse primers, 1µl of DMSO, 2µl of 2.5mM dNTPs, 0.1µl of 5µ/µl Taq DNA polymerase and 3µl of extracted template DNA.

The reaction was amplified in a PCR thermal cycler (Applied Biosystems Gene Amp PCR system 9700) of 9 cycles of initial denaturation at 94°C for 5 minutes, denaturation at 94°C for 15 seconds, annealing temperature of 65°C for 20 seconds, extension at 72°C for 30 seconds and holding temperature at 10°C. This was followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 15 seconds, annealing temperature of 55° C for 20 seconds, extension at 72°C for 30 seconds and final extension at 72°C for 7 minutes. The PCR products were run on 2.5% agarose gel with ethidium bromide dye and visualized under ultraviolet transilluminator and photographed. Amplicon size of 502 bp was considered positive for mecA gene (13).

Results:

A total of 200 medical students were studied; 100 in the clinical (study group) and 100 in the pre-clinical (control group) rotation. The socio-demographic characteristics of the participants as depicted in Table 1 showed that the two groups were well matched in gender and other characteristics. Expectedly however, majority of the participants in the study group (67%) were aged 21-25 years while majority of participants in the control group (92%) were aged 15-20 years.

The prevalence rate of *S. aureus* nasal carriage among the study group was 14% (14/100) while the rate was 6% (6/100) among

the control group (p=0.0970). Similarly, the prevalence rate of MRSA nasal carriage among the study group was 4% (4/100) while the rate was 1% (1/100) among the control group (p=0.3687) (Table 2). There was no statistically significant relationship between the prevalence rate of S. aureus and MRSA nasal carriage in the study and that of the control group. The prevalence rate of methicillin resistance in the S. aureus population from the study group was 28.6% (4/14) while the rate in the control group was 16.7% (1/6). Out of the 4 phenotypic MRSA isolates from the study group, 3 (75%) were mecA positive while the only MRSA isolate (100%) from the control group was mecA positive (p=0.312) (Fig 1).

Table 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of the clinical (study group) and pre-clinical (control) medical students of Ben Carson School of Medicine, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria

Socio-demographic variables	Study group	Control group
	No (%)	No (%)
Age group (years)		
15-20	32 (32)	92 (92)
21-25	67 (67)	7 (7)
26-30	1 (1)	1 (1)
Gender		
Male	40 (40)	44 (44)
Female	60 (60)	56 (56)
Marital status		
Single	94 (94)	97 (97)
Married	6 (6)	3 (3)
Family type		
Monogamous	97 (97)	94 (94)
Polygamous	3 (3)	6 (6)
Religion		
Christianity	93 (93)	95 (95)
Islam	7 (7)	5 (5)

 Table 2: Comparisons of the prevalence of nasal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus and MRSA between clinical and pre-clinical medical students of Ben Carson School of Medicine, Ilishan-Remo, Ogun State, Nigeria

Variable	Gr	oups	Fisher Exact Statistics		
	Study (%)	Control (%)	OR	p value	
Staphylococcus aureus	2.550	0.0970			
Positive	14 (14)	6 (6)			
Negative	86 (86)	94 (94)			
MRSA			4.125	0.3687	
Positive	4 (4)	1 (1)			
Negative	96 (96)	99 (99)			

MRSA=methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus; OR = Odds Ratio



(a)

(b)

Fig 1: Gel electrophoresis picture of the amplified *mec*A gene of the 3 *S. aureus* isolates in the study group (a) and one *S. aureus* isolate in the control group (b)

Table 3: Factors associated with MRSA nasal	carriage among clinic	al medical	students o	of Ben Ca	rson School of	Medicine,	Ilishan-
	Remo, Ogun St	ate, Nigeria	а				

Factors	Sub-variables	MRSA	(n=100)	Sta	tistics
		Yes (%)	No (%)	X ²	<i>p</i> -value
Age in years	15-25	3 (2.4)	29 (90.6)	3.546	0.1698
	26-30	1 (1. 5)	66 (98.5)		
	31-35	0	1 (100)		
				OR	p value
Gender	Male	2 (5) .0	38 (95)	1.526	1.0000
	Female	2 (3.3)	58 (96.7)		
Marital status	Single	4 (4.3)	90 (95.7)	0.6464	1.0000
	Married	0	6 (100)		
Family type	Monogamous	4 (4.3)	90 (95.7)	0.6464	1.0000
	Polygamous	0	6 (100)		
Religion	Christianity	3 (3.2)	90 (96.8)	0.2000	0.2554
	Islam	1 (14.3)	6 (85.7)	0.6464 0.2000 7.667 29.00	
Antibiotics in the last	Yes	1 (20)	4 (80.0)	7.667	0.1881
	No	3 (3.2)	92 (96.8)		
Antibiotics without	Yes	3 (25)	9 (75)	29.00	0.0051*
prescription	No	1(1.1)	87 (98.9)		
Recent hospital	Yes	0	2 (100)	4.200	1.0000
admission	No	4 (4.1)	94 (95.9)	~	
Antibiotics for common	Yes	3 (60)	2 (40)	141.00	0.0002*
Colu	Monogamous 4 (4.3) 90 (95.7) 0.6 Polygamous 0 6 (100) 0 6 Christianity 3 (3.2) 90 (96.8) 0.2 Islam 1 (14.3) 6 (85.7) 0.6 Yes 1 (20) 4 (80.0) 7.4 No 3 (3.2) 92 (96.8) 7.4 Yes 3 (25) 9 (75) 29 No 1(1.1) 87 (98.9) 7.4 Yes 0 2 (100) 4.3 Yes 0 2 (100) 4.3 No 4 (4.1) 94 (95.9) 4.3 No 1 (1.05) 94 (98.05) 14.3 No 1 (1.05) 94 (98.05) 14.3 No 4 (4.3) 88 (95.7) 14.3				
Recent surgery	Yes	0	8 (100)	1.157	1.0000
	No	4 (4.3)	88 (95.7)		
Use antibiotics in the	Yes	3 (15)	17 (85)	13.942	0.0245*
last one year	No	1 (1.25)	79 (98.75)	1	

 X^2 =Chi square; OR = Odds Ratio; *p value less than 0.05 is considered significant

Antibiotic usage without prescription, usage of antibiotics to treat common cold and use of antibiotics in the last one year were all significantly associated with MRSA nasal carriage among the study group (Table 3).

Discussion:

MRSA cause infections in both the hospital and community, and healthcare workers and medical students can be the route

of infection especially when infection control practices are not adhered to (13). In this present study, the prevalence of MRSA nasal carriage among clinical medical student was 4%. In Nigeria, data on the prevalence of MRSA nasal carriage among the clinical students are sparse, however in other parts of the world, our finding is similar to that of Baliga et al., (20) in Turkey who reported a prevalence of 4.4% among medical students on clinical rotation and Piechowicz et al., who reported a prevalence of 4.5% (21). Other studies across the world have reported different prevalence rates among clinical students; Bettin et al., (14) in Columbia reported 1.6%, Bellows et al., (15) reported 3.2% in New Orleans, Chen et al., (22) reported 1.9% in Taiwan, and Jujena et al., (23) reported a prevalence of 9% in India. The different rates reported from different parts of the world might be related to the level and degree of adherence to standard infection control practices in hospitals where medical students undergo their clinical rotations.

In this present study, the prevalence of 4% for MRSA nasal carriage among the clinical students was higher than the 1% among the pre-clinical students, and similarly with *S. aureus* nasal carriage (14% versus 6%) but the differences in rates were not statistically significant, probably due to small number of cases. However, frequent exposure to the hospital is known to play a role in nasal colonization by MRSA (13), which could be responsible for the higher colonization, albeit statistically insignificant, of the clinical students who are more exposed to hospital at this stage of their training.

Other studies have reported higher colonization rate in clinical than pre-clinical students, Bellows et al., (14) reported that exposure of students to hospital clinical rotation increased the prevalence of MRSA nasal carriage from 0 to 3.2%, and Slifka et al., (24) in the USA reported the prevalence of MRSA among students with and without significant healthcare associated exposure to be 3.4% versus 2.1%. Also, Peichowicz et al., (21) in their study reported that 21% of clinical students were colonized by MRSA while all preclinical students were negative. In Saudi Arabia, Zakai et al., (13) reported that medical interns carry MRSA more than 6th year clinical students and students who were not exposed to clinical work. Although some other studies reported contrary results in which pre-clinical students had more nasal colonization than clinical students (14,15), other risk factors responsible for nasal colonization such as antibiotic mis-use might be responsible for these contrary reports. All the same, studies conducted among students un-exposed to clinical duties in Thailand and Hungary have reported low prevalence rates of MRSA (25,26). Therefore, considering majority of the data, frequent hospital exposure among medical students might increase the prevalence of MRSA nasal colonization and education on standard infection control practices will help to reduce colonization among these students than the recommended mupirocin for decolonization because of some reported drawbacks of the decolonizer (27).

The mecA gene mediates methicillin resistance in S. aureus but one phenotypic MRSA isolate from the study group did not carry *mecA* gene, which may indicate that other *mec* genes aside mecA may be responsible for resistance in this isolate (8). Antibiotic usage without prescription, usage of antibiotics to treat common cold and use of antibiotics in the last one year were all significantly associated with MRSA nasal colonization among the study group. This finding is similar to previous studies in which recent use of antibiotics and use of antibiotics in the last six months were significantly associated to MRSA (15,23). These data showed that mis-use of antibiotics is a factor to consider in MRSA nasal colonization.

A major limitation in our study is the non-longitudinal nature of the design in which only one nasal swab sample was collected from the participants hence the new nomenclature of MRSA nasal carriage of persistent carriers and others (28), as distinct from the old nomenclature of persistent, intermittent and noncarrier, cannot be fulfilled with only one simple swab test.

Conclusion:

In conclusion, although the difference between the prevalence of nasal carriage of *S. aureus* and MRSA did not reach a statistically significant level, the prevalence rates were higher among the clinical than the pre-clinical students. Antibiotic usage without prescription, usage of antibiotics to treat common cold, and usage of antibiotics in the last one year, were all significantly associated with MRSA nasal colonization among the clinical (study group) students.

With these findings, awareness should

be raised among medical students of the need to adhere to standard infection prevention and control (IPC) practices to limit the spread of MRSA in the hospital. Emphasis on antimicrobial stewardship is pivotal to preventing emergence of antimicrobial resistant organisms such as MRSA.

Acknowledgements:

The authors acknowledge the entire staff of the Department of Biosciences, International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Ibadan where the molecular analysis of isolates was performed.

References:

- 1. Stryjweski, E. M., and Corey, R. Methicillin Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*: An Evolving Pathogen. Clinical Infect Dis. 2010; 4 (17): 510-514.
- Taiwo, S. S., Onile, B. A., and Akanbi II, A. A. Methicillin *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates in Ilorin, Nigeria. Afr J Clin Exper Microbiol. 2004; 5 (2): 189-197.
- Crum, N. F., Lee, R. U., Thornton, S. A., et al. Fifteen-year study of the changing epidemiology of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Am J Med. 2006;119 (11): 943-951.
- Klein, E., Smith, D. L., and Laxminaray, R. Hospitalizations and Deaths Caused by Methicillin-Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*, United States, 1999–2005. Emerg Infect Dis. 2007; 13 (12): 1840–1846.
- Fact sheets. Antimicrobial resistance. World Health Organization. <u>https://www.who.int/newsroom/fact sheets/detail/antimicrobial-resistance</u>
- Nwankwo, E. O. K., Abdulhadi, S., Magagi, A., and Ihesiulor, G. Methicillin resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) and their antibiotic sensitivity pattern in Kano, Nigeria. Afr J Clin Exper Microbiol. 2010; 11 (1): 129-136
- Udobi, C. E., Obajuluwa, A. F., and Onaolapo, J. A. Prevalence and Antibiotic Resistance Pattern of Methicillin Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* from an orthopaedic hospital in Nigeria. BioMed Research Int. 2013; 48 (4): 231-235
- Paterson, G. K., Morgan, F. J. E., Harrison, E. M., et al. Prevalence and characterization of human *mecC* methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates in England. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2014; 69 (4): 907–909
- Adèle, S., Fabienne, B., Jean-Louis, M, and Jean-Marc, R., Olivier, B. Staphylococcus aureus Nasal Colonization: An Update on Mechanisms, Epidemiology, Risk Factors, and Subsequent Infections. Front Microbiol. 2018; 9: 2419
- Hidron, A. I., Kourbatova, E. V., Halvosa, J. S., et al. Risk Factors for Colonization with Methicillin Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) in patients admitted to an Urban Hospital: Emergence of Community Associated MRSA Nasal Carriage. Clin Infect Dis. 2005; 41 (2):159-166.
- Sassmannshausen, R., Deurenberg, R. H., Köck, R., Hendrix, R., Jurke, A., Rossen, J. W. A., and Friedrich, A. W. MRSA Prevalence and Associated Risk Factors among Healthcare Workers in Nonoutbreak Situations in the Dutch-German EUREGIO. Front Microbiol. 2016; 7: 1273
- 12. Claudia, P., Madeloine, D., and Olaf, K. MRSA Prevalence and risk factors among health personnel

and residents in Hamburg, Germany. PLoS One. 2016; 12 (1): 5-13.

- Zakai, S. A. Prevalence of methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus nasal colonization among medical students in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 2015; 36 (7): 807–812
- 14. Bellows, C., Smith, I. A., Wheeler, J., and Morici, L. Nasal carriage of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among students at a Louisiana medical university. Braz J Infect Dis. 2013; 17 (1):
- Chen, C. S., Chen, C. Y., and Huang, Y. C. Nasal carriage rate and molecular epidemiology of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among medical students at a Taiwanese university. Int J Infect Dis. 2012 ;16 (11): e799-e803
- Tong, S. Y. C., Davis, J. S., Eichenberger, E., Holland, T. L., and Fowler, V. G. *Staphylococcus aureus* infections: epidemiology, pathophysiology, clinical manifestations, and management. ASM. 2015; 28 (3): 602-620
- Barrow, G. I., and Feltham, R. K. A. Cowan and Steele's Manual for the Identification of Medical Bacteria -3rd Edition. Cambridge. Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- Bauer, A. W., Kirby, W. M. M., Sherris, J. C., and Turck, M Antibiotic susceptibility testing by a standardized single disc method. Am J Clin Pathol.1966; 44: 493-496
- Patel, J. B., Weinstein, M. P., Eliopoulos, G. M., et al. Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility testing M100 - 27th edition. Wayne, PA. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, 2017.
- Baliga, S., Bansil, R., Suchitra, U., Bharati, B., Vidyalakshmi, K., and Shenoy, S. Nasal carriage of meticillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in medical students. J Hosp Infect. 2008; 68: 91–92.
- Piechowicz, L., Garbacz, K., Wiśniewska, K., and Dąbrowska-Szponar, M. Screening of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal strains isolated from medical students for toxin genes. Folia Microbiol (Praha). 2011; 56 (3): 225-229.
- Bettin, A., Causil, C., and Reyes, N. Molecular identification and antimicrobial susceptibility of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal isolates from medical students in Cartagena, Colombia. Braz J Infect Dis. 2012; 16: 329–334
- Juneja, I., A., Hegde, P., and Rao, R. M. Nasal colonization of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among clinical postgraduates in a Coastal Karnataka Medical college - prevalence and antibiogram pattern". Asian J Pharma Clin Res. 2018; 11 (11): 104-109
- Slifka, K. J., Nettleman, M. D., Dybas, L., and Stein, G. E. Is acquisition of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* an occupational hazard for medical students? Clin Infect Dis. 2009; 49: 482-483
- Kitti, T., Boonyonying, K., and Sitthisak, S. Prevalence of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among university students in Thailand. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Pub Hlth. 2011; 42: 1498–1504.
- Laub, K., Kardos, S., Nagy, K., and Dobay, O. Detection of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal carriage in healthy young adults from a Hungarian university. Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung. 2011; 58: 75–84.
- Baag, S. R., Vishvesh, P. B., Manjushree, B., and Jyotsna, M. *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal carriers and the prevalence of methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among medical students. Int J Res Med Sci. 2017; 5 (7): 3149-3153
 van Belkum, A., Verkaik, N. J., Devogel, C. P., et
- van Belkum, A., Verkaik, N. J., Devogel, C. P., et al. Reclassification of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal carriage types. J Infect Dis. 2009; 199: 1820-1826

Samje et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 318 - 327

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/1988. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.8

Original Article

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

Effects of highly active antiretroviral treatment on liver and renal functions of HIV-infected patients attending the day care clinic of the Bamenda Regional Hospital, Cameroon

*1Samje, M., ²Youego, E. K. J., ²Kefeyin, T. W., and ³Lukong, H.

¹Department of Biomedical Sciences, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Bamenda, P. O. Box 39, Bambili, Republic of Cameroon ²Department Medical Laboratory Sciences, University of Bamenda, Cameroon ³Department of Medical Laboratory Sciences, Kesmonds International University, Cameroon *Correspondence to: msamje@qmail.com; +237677679112

Abstract:

Background: Though the development of antiretroviral therapy has brought some relief to the menace of HIV infections, the side effects and toxicity of these drugs can still present a major challenge to users, thus leading to a switch or discontinuation of treatment. The aim of this study was to determine the effect of antiretroviral treatment on some biochemical markers of liver and renal functions among HIV-infected patients receiving treatment at the Day Care Clinic of the Regional Hospital, Bamenda, Cameroon.

Methodology: A case control study design comprising 100 HIV-infected patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) and 100 HIV-negative controls was conducted from February to May 2019. The serum activity of aspartate amino transferase (AST) and alanine amino transferase (ALT), and serum creatinine levels for each group were measured using BIOSMART 240 autoanalyzer. The estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) was calculated using the Cockcroft-Gault formula while proteinuria was determined with the CYBOW 11M strips. Data were analyzed using IBM SPSS version 21.0. Differences in the serum activity and levels of the biomarkers between the case and control groups were analyzed using the Chi-square test.

Results: The prevalence of transaminitis (AST and ALT >40.0 U/L) among HAART-treated participants was 26.0% for AST and 20% for ALT while that of HIV-negative controls were 15% and 12% respectively but the difference was not statistically significant (p>0.05). Elevated serum creatinine level (>1.4 mg/dL) was seen in 25% of HAART-treated group compared to 7% in HIV-negative control (p=0.0010) while renal impairment (eGFR<60 ml/min/1.73m²) was seen in 24% of HAART-treated and 14% of HIV-negative group (p=0.1048). Elevated activity of transaminases and levels of creatinine, proteinuria and abnormal eGFR in HAART-treated patients were mostly seen in those who were on first line antiretroviral therapy, and those who have been on treatment for over 5 years.

Conclusion: HAART is associated with transaminitis and elevated serum creatinine but no increase in renal impairment compared to the general population. It is important that following initiation of HAART, liver and kidney functions are regularly monitored.

Keywords: HIV; HAART; AST; ALT; eGFR

Received September 16, 2019; Revised April 23, 2020; Accepted April 26, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Effets du traitement antirétroviral fortement actif sur les fonctions hépatiques et rénales chez des patients infectés par le VIH assistant au centre de traitement de l'hôpital régional de Bamenda, Cameroun

*¹Samje, M., ²Youego, E. K. J., ²Kefeyin, T. W., et ³Lukong, H.

¹Département des sciences biomédicales, Faculté des sciences de la santé, Université de Bamenda, P. O. Box 39, Bambili, République du Cameroun ²Département des sciences de laboratoire médical, Université de Bamenda, Cameroun ³Département des sciences de laboratoire médical, Université internationale de Kesmonds, Cameroun *Correspondance à: <u>msamje@qmail.com</u>; +237677679112

Resumé:

Contexte: Bien que le développement de la thérapie antirétrovirale ait apporté uncertain soulagement à la menace par l'infection au VIH, les effets secondaires et les toxicités de ces médicaments peuvent encore représenter un défi majeur pour les utilisateurs conduisant ainsi à un changement ou à l'arrêt du traitement. Le but de cette étude était de déterminer l'effet du traitement antirétroviral sur certains marqueurs biochimiques de la fonction hépatique et rénale chez les patients infectés par le VIH recevant un traitement au Centre de traitement antirétrovirale de l'hôpital régional de Bamenda, au Cameroun.

Méthodologie: Un modèle d'étude cas-témoins comprenant 100 patients infectés par le VIH sous traitement antirétroviral hautement actif (TAHA) et 100 témoins séronégatifs a été mené de février à mai 2019. L'activité sérique de l'aspartate amino transférase (ASAT) et de l'alanine amino transférase (ALAT) et les niveaux de créatinine sérique pour chaque groupe ont été mesurés en utilisant l'autoanalyseur BIOSMART 240. Le débit de filtration glomérulaire estimé (DFGe) a été calculé en utilisant la formule Cockcroft-Gault tandis que la protéinurie a été déterminée avec les bandelettes CYBOW 11M. Les données ont été analysées à l'aide d'IBM SPSS version 21.0. Les différences dans l'activité sérique et les niveaux des biomarqueurs entre le groupe de cas et le groupe témoin ont été analysées à l'aide du test du chi carré.

Résultats: La prévalence de la transaminite (ASAT et ALAT> 40,0 U/L) chez les participants traités par TAHA était de 26,0% pour l'ASAT et 20% pour l'ALAT tandis que celle des témoins séronégatifs était respectivement de 15% et 12% mais la différence n'était pas statistiquement significatif (p>0,05). Un taux de créatinine sérique élevé (>1,4 mg/dL) a été observé chez 25% des patients traités par TAHA, contre 7% chez les témoins séronégatifs (p=0,0010), tandis qu'une insuffisance rénale (DFGe <60 ml/min/1,73m²) était vu dans 24% des patients traités par TAHA et 14% des patients séronégatifs pour le VIH (p=0,1048). Une activité élevée des transaminases et des niveaux de créatinine, de protéinurie et de DFGe anormal chez les patients traités par TAHA ont été principalement observés chez ceux qui étaient sous traitement antirétroviral de première ligne et ceux qui suivaient un traitement depuis plus de 5 ans.

Conclusion: la multithérapie est associée à une transaminite et à une élévation de la créatinine sérique mais pas d'augmentation de l'insuffisance rénale par rapport à la population générale. Il est important qu'après l'initiation de la multithérapie, les fonctions hépatiques et rénales soient régulièrement surveillées.

Mots-clés: VIH; TAHA; ASAT; ALAT; eGFR

Introduction:

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) leads to a depletion in CD₄⁺ cells thus fueling opportunistic infections and consequently reducing life expectancy (1). The HIV/AIDS pandemic is estimated to have killed more than 25 million people worldwide (2). The management of this disease normally includes the use of simple antiretroviral drugs. Several classes of antiretroviral agents acting on different stages of the HIV life cycle have been reported. Highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART), multiple drugs with different viral targets have been shown to decrease total burden of HIV in infected patients and maintain the function of the immune system (3). The arrival of HAART has greatly enhanced long-term viral suppression, decrease opportunistic infections and increased quality of life (QoL) in HIV-infected population worldwide (4).

While the liver is known as the gate way of drugs to the body, the kidney serves as an exit of the metabolized substance from the body. The toxicity of HAART, especially on the liver and kidneys, has emerged as an important complication and eventually a major reason for antiretroviral therapy shift and/or discontinuation of the offending drug (5). The use of antiretrovirals have been associated with liver disease. Although many sites in the body such as the gut, lungs and kidneys are involved in drug metabolism, the liver is the most metabolically active tissue and is known to be responsible for the majority of drug metabolism. It is hypothesized that following exposure to the drug, the toxic moiety induces some type of stress or functional disturbance, with mitochondrial injury being one of the most important targets recognized (6,7). The mechanisms for drug-induced liver injury also include dosedependent toxicity, hypersensitivity reactions, and immune reconstitution (8).

The association between HIV infection and renal disease was first reported as far back as 1984 by researchers in New York and Miami (9,10). Renal disease in HIV can result from the use of HAART with their associated adverse effects (11) that may shorten the lifespan of patients. Several routes for drug elimination from the body exist with most drugs eliminated by pathways that involve kidneys or liver. Renal excretion plays an important role in eliminating unchanged drugs or their metabolites into urine. The diagnosis of HAART induced adverse effects on the kidney involves performing renal function tests, a group of clinical biochemistry laboratory blood tests designed to give information about the state of a patients' kidney.

Considering the important role of the liver and kidney in respectively metabolizing or detoxifying drugs and excreting waste products of metabolism, these vital organs need to be monitored during therapies of different drug combinations and regimens in order to be sure that harm is not done to them. This study was therefore aimed at evaluating the effects of different HAART regimens on the liver and kidney functions of patients undergoing such treatment at the Bamenda Regional Hospital, Cameroon.

Materials and methods:

Study area

The study was carried out at the Day Care Clinic of the Bamenda Regional Hospital, Cameroon. The Bamenda Regional Hospital is in the metropolitan city of Bamenda with a population of over 650,000 inhabitants. It is the major Government hospital in the northwest region of Cameroon and serve as a referral hospital in this region.

Study design

A case-control study design was employed where the case group comprised HIVinfected subjects on HAART while the control group comprised HIV-negative individuals. The markers of liver and kidney functions were assessed and compared between the groups.

Subjects and selection criteria

The subjects were HIV-infected patients on HAART (case) and HIV negative individuals (control). The sample size for the study was determined using the Cochran's formula (12) with an estimated prevalence obtained from a study carried out by Wondifraw and others (13). The sample size of 200 was obtained; 100 subjects for the case group and 100 for the control group. Inclusion criteria for cases were; HIV-infection in patient within the age group 20-65 years on HAART with no underlying hypertension, diabetes, kidney diseases; not pregnant; not on any medication (except HAART); and negative for hepatitis B or C virus infection. The controls were apparently healthy subjects.

The Determine[®] HIV-1/2 Ag/Ab Combo (Alere Medical Co., Ltd, Matsuhidai, Matsudo-Shi, China) was used as first line HIV screening test while reactive samples were confirmed by the OraQuick (OraSure Technologies, Inc, Bethlehem) in line with national algorithm for HIV diagnosis in Cameroon.

Ethical approval

Ethical clearance for the study was obtained from the University of Bamenda Institutional Review Board while administrative authorization was obtained from the Director of the Hospital. Signed informed consent was equally obtained from the study subjects.

Data collection

A structured questionnaire was used to collect socio-demographic information. For patients who could not read or write, information was collected orally and then transcribed. Treatment details including types of drugs, duration of treatment together with other clinical parameters were obtained from the medical records of the subjects.

Specimen collection

From each subject participant, approximately 4 ml of venous blood was collected into a labelled dry specimen tube and 10 ml of urine into sterile urine sample bottle. The blood was allowed to clot and then centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes to obtain serum for the measurement of serum activity of liver enzymes (AST and ALT) and serum creatinine level. Renal function was assessed by serum creatinine level and creatinine clearance by estimating the glomerular filtration rate (eGFR).

Measurement of ALT and AST activity

Serum activity of ALT and AST was measured using the BIOSMART 240 analyzer (BIONLINE-S.R.L). Samples were loaded in the tray of the analyzer and aliquot dispensed into the reaction vessel together with the reagents. After the solution was mixed, it passed through an in-built colorimeter which measured the absorbance and displayed the concentration of the analyte. Calibration was done before running each set of samples using reagents and quality control samples that was provided in the test kit (REF 92027 AST/GOT-ALT/GPT). The analyzer calculated and expressed ALT and AST activity in U/L in the reaction at 37°C within three minutes.

Interpretation of serum activity of the aminotransferases was based on the AIDS Clinical Trial Group grading system with ALT and AST elevations >40.0 U/L, which for adults, is the upper limit of normal (ULN) range in individuals with normal ALT and AST values at baseline. Hepatotoxicity grades were categorized as Grade 1 when ALT and AST values lie between 1.25 and <2.5 × ULN; Grade 2 when values lie between 2.5 and <5.0 × ULN; Grade 3 when values lie between 5.0 and <10 × ULN; and Grade 4 when values are $\geq 10 \times ULN$ (14).

Measurement of creatinine

Serum creatinine level was measured automatically using the BIOSMART 240 analyzer as described for AST and ALT, except for the reagents and control samples. The results were compared with the normal range for creatinine (0.6-1.4 mg/dL).

Detection of urine protein

Protein was detected in urine qualitatively using the CYBOW 11M strips. Briefly, the tip of test strip was dipped into urine for a maximum of 5 seconds and deviation in normal color was evaluated visually with the aid of a color chart labelled on the strip container.

Creatinine clearance (Ccr) estimation

The estimated Glomerular Filtration Rate (eGFR) was calculated using the Cockcroft-Gault formula; $GFR = \frac{(140-age)\times weight}{72Scr}$ (× 0.85 if female), which took into consideration serum creatinine (Scr), age, sex and weight of participant (15). The National Kidney Foundation clinical practice guideline was used to classify renal impairment based on the estimated GFR values. The eGFR values of ≥90 ml/min/1.73m², 60 – 89 ml/min/ 1.73m², 30–59 ml/min/1.73m², 15-29 ml/min/ 1.73m² and <15ml/min/1.73m² was interpreted as normal, mild, moderate, severe and kidney failure respectively. Renal function impairment in this study was defined as eGFR <60 ml/min/ $1.73m^2$ (21).

Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 20 software program. Descriptive statistics, Chisquare test and Pearson's product were used to test the significance of the results at 95% confidence interval.

Results:

Of the 200 participants recruited in the study, 100 were HIV-infected patients on HAART (case) while 100 were HIV negative (control) subjects. There were 18 males and 82 females in the case group (M:F ratio of 1:4.5) while there were 46 males and 54 females in the control group (M: F ratio of 1:1.2).

Majority of the case subjects were in the age group 36-50 years (55%) while for the control, majority (58%) were in the 20-35 years age group. Most of the HIV-infected patients (55%) were on the TDF+3TC+EFV HAART regimen and 36% had been on therapy for duration of 5-10 years (Table 1).

Characteristics		HAART treated group (%) (n=100)	HIV negative control (%) (n=100)
Gender	Male	18 (18)	46 (46)
	Female	82 (82)	54 (54)
Age group (years)	20 - 35	14 (14)	58 (58)
	36 - 50	55 (55)	22 (22)
	51 - 65	31 (31)	20 (20)
1 st line ARV	TDF+3TC+EFV	55 (55)	NA
therapy	$\begin{array}{r} \text{Female} \\ \text{Second (years)} & 20 - 35 \\ 36 - 50 \\ 51 - 65 \\ 1^{\text{st}} \text{ line ARV} & \text{TDF+3TC+EFV} \\ \text{therapy} & \text{AZT/3TC+EFV} \\ \text{AZT/3TC/NVP} \\ 2nd \text{ line ARV} & \text{AZT+3TC+ATZ/r} \\ \text{therapy} & \text{TDF/3TC+ATV/r} \\ \end{array}$	3 (3)	NA
		11 (11)	NA
2nd line ARV	AZT+3TC+ATZ/r	6 (6)	NA
спегару	TDF/3TC+ATV/r	11 (11)	NA
Duration of	≤ 4 years	29 (29)	NA
therapy	5 – 10 years	36 (36)	NA
	> 10 years	35 (35)	NA

Table 1: Demographic and clinica	al characteristics of the study population
----------------------------------	--

TDF+3TC+EFV =Tenofovir+ Lamivudine+ Efavirenz; AZT/3TC+EFV = Zidovudine+ Lamivudine+ Efavirenz; AZT/3TC/NVP= Zidovudine+ Lamivudine+ Nevirapine; AZT+3TC+ATZ/r = atazanavir/ritonavir; TDF/3TC+ATV/r = Tenofovir+ Lamivudine+ atazanavir/ritonavir; NA= Not Applicable

Table 2a: Elevated transaminase activity in HIV-infected HAART treated and HIV-negative subjects

Patient status	Number (%) with elevated AST activity (>40 U/L)	X ²	p value	Number (%) with elevated ALT activity (>40U/L)	X ²	p value
HAART treated (n=100)	26 (26)	3.068	0.0798 ^{ns}	20 (20)	1.823	0.1170 ^{ns}
HIV negative (n=100)	15 (15)			12 (12)		
Total (n=200)	41 (20.5)			32 (16)		

AST = Aspartate Amino Transferase; ALT = Alanine Amino Transferase; X²= Chi square: ns=not significant

Table 2b: Elevated transaminase activity in HIV-infected HAART treated and HIV-negative participants relative to gender

Category/	Elevated A	ST activity	OR	p value	Category/	Elevated AL	T activity	OR	p value
Parameter	Male (%)	Female (%)		·	Parameter	Male (%)	Female (%)		·
HAART treated (n=26)	5 (18.2)	21 (81.8)	0.2083	0.0376*	HAART-treated (n=17)	8 (47.1)	9 (52.9)	0.2222	0.0759 ^{ns}
HIV negative (n=15)	8 (53.3)	7 (46.7)			HIV-negative (n=15)	12 (80)	3 (20)		
Total (n=41)	13 (31.7)	28 (68.3)			Total (n=32)	20 (62.5)	12 (37.5)		

*=significant difference; ns=no significant difference; OR=Odds Ratio

Table 2c: Elevated transaminase activity in HIV-infected HAART treated and HIV-negative participants relative to age group

Category/parameter/	*Elevated AST activity			X ²	p value	++Elev	ated ALT a	activity	X ²	p value
age group (years)	20-35	36-50	51-65	1.040	0.5944 ^{ns}	20-35	36-50	51-65	7.003	0.0301*
	(%)	(%)	(%)			(%)	(%)	(%)		
HAART treated	6	11	9			9	7	4		
	(23.1)	(42.3)	(34.6)			(45)	(35)	(20)		
HIV negative	4	4	7			2	2	8		
5	(26.7)	(26.7)	(46.7)			(16.7)	(16.7)	(66.6)		
Total	10	15	16			11	9	12		
	(24.4)	(36.6)	(39.0)			(34.4)	(28.1)	(37.5)		

AST = Aspartate Amino Transferase; ALT = Alanine Amino Transferase; HAART = Highly Active Anti-retroviral Therapy; HIV = Human Immunodeficiency Virus; + = no of patients with elevated AST activity is 41; ++ = no of patients with elevated ALT activity is 32; $X^2 = Chi$ square; *= significant difference; ns = no significant difference;

As shown in Table 2a, 26% of the 100 HAART-treated HIV-infected patients had elevated serum AST activity (>40 U/L) which was not significantly different from 15% of 100 HIV-negative control (p=0.0798). Similarly, 20% of the 100 HAART-treated HIV-infected patients had elevated serum ALT activity that was also not significantly different from 12% of 100 HIV-negative control (p=0.1770). The elevated AST activity with respect to gender in the HAART treated patients was significantly different from the HIV-negative control, with more females (81.8%) than males (18.2%) having elevated values in the HAART-treated group (p=0.0376) as distinct from 46.7% for females and 53.3% for males in the HIV-

negative control (Table 2b). However, for elevated ALT activity, there was no significant differrence with respect to gender between HAART-treated and HIV-negative patients (p=0.0759).

With respect to age group as shown in Table 2c, there was statistically significant difference (p=0.0301) in the elevated ALT activity between HAART-treated and HIV-negative patients, with those in age group 20-35 years more affected (45%) in the HAART-treated group and those in age group 51-65 years more affected in HIV-negative group (66.6%). However, there was no significant difference in the elevated AST activity with respect to age group in both category of patients (p=0.5944).

Table 3a: Elevated serum creatinine, proteinuria and abnormal eGFR in HAART treated and HIV negative subjects									
Patient status	Number (%) with	X ²	p value	Number (%)	X ²	p value	Number (%) with	X ²	p value
	elevated creatinine			with proteinuria			eGFR<60ml/min/1.73m ²		
HAART treated (n=100)	25 (25)	10.751	0.001*	5 (5)	0.7659	0.0886 ^{ns}	24 (24)	2.632	0.1048 ^{ns}
HIV negative (n=100)	7 (7)			7 (7)			14 (14)		
Total (n=200)	32 (16)			12 (6)			38 (19)		

Table 3a: Elevated serum creatinine, proteinuria and abnormal eGFR in HAART treated and HIV negative subjects

AST = Aspartate Amino Transferase; ALT = Alanine Amino Transferase; HAART = Highly Active Anti-retroviral Therapy; HIV = Human Immunodeficiency Virus; *statistically significant; ns = not significant

Table 3b: Classification of renal status based on eGFR among the HAART -treated patients by gender and age group

Renal status		Gender	p value*			Age group		p value*	
-	Male (%)	Female (%)	Total		20-35 (%)	36-50 (%)	51-65 (%)	Total	
Normal	7 (38.9)	13 15.9)	20	0.5502 ^{ns}	6 (42.9)	10 (18.2)	4 (12.9)	20	0.1783 ^{ns}
Mild impairment	8 (44.4)	48 (58.5)	56		6 (42.9)	34 (61.8)	16 (51.6)	56	
Moderate impairment	3 (16.7)	21 (25.6)	24		2 (14.2)	11 (20)	11 (35.5)	24	
Severe impairment	0	0	0		0	0	0	0	
Kidney failure	0	0	0		0	0	0	0	
Total	18	82	100		14	55	31	100	
*p value was calculated by comparing subjects with eGFR >60ml/min/1.73m ²) with those with eGFR <60ml/min/1.73m ²); ns=not significant									

Table 3c: Classification of renal impairment based on eGFR among the HIV-negative patients by gender and age group

Renal status		Gender		p value* Age group (years)					p value*
	Male (%)	Female (%)	Total		20-35 (%)	36-50 (%)	51-65 (%)	Total	
Normal	18 (39.1)	18 (33.3)	36	0.1591 ^{ns}	25 (43.1)	6 (27.3)	5 (25)	36	0.0103 ^s
Mild impairment	19 (41.3)	31 (57.4)	50		28 (48.3)	14 (63.6)	8 (40)	50	
Moderate impairment	7 (15.2)	5 (9.3)	12		5 (8.6)	2 (9.1)	5 (25)	12	
Severe impairment	1 (2.2)	0	1		0	0	1 (5)	1	
Kidney failure	1 (2.2)	0	1		0	0	1 (5)	1	
Total	46	54	100		58	22	20	100	

*p value was calculated by comparing subjects with eGFR >60ml/min/1.73m²) with those with eGFR <60ml/min/1.73m²); s=significant; ns=not significant

Table 3a shows the number of subjects (case and control) with elevated serum creatinine level, proteinuria and abnormal eGFR (<60ml/min/1.73m²). Serum creatinine was elevated in 25% of patients in the HAART-treated group, which was significantly higher than 7% in the HIV negative group (p=0.0010). The eGFR was abnormal (<60ml/min/1.73m²) in 24% of patients in the HAART-treated group, but this was not significantly higher than 14% in the HIV-negative group (p=0.1048). Similarly, the prevalence of 5% for proteinuria in HAART-treated group was not significantly different from 7% in the HIV-negative control group (p=0.08865).

Tables 3b and 3c show the classification of renal impairment in relation to gender and age group in both HAART-treated and HIVnegative patients. In the HAART-treated group, renal impairment (eGFR <60ml/min/1.73m²) was higher in females (25.6%), but this was not significantly different (p=0.5502) from males (16.7%), and also there was no significant difference with respect to age group (Table 3b). In the HIV-negative group, there was no significant difference (p=0.1591) in the occurrence of renal impairment (eGFR <60ml/min/1.73m²) between males (19.6%) and females (9.3%) but the occurrence was significantly higher (p= 0.0103) in age group 51-65 years (Table 3c).



Fig 1: Effect of different types of HAART treatment on markers of liver and kidney function

AST = Aspartate Transaminase; ALT = Alanine Transaminase; TDF+3TC+EFV = Tenofovir+ Lamivudine+ Efavirenz; AZT/3TC+EFV = Zidovudine+ Lamivudine+ Efavirenz; AZT/3TC/NVP = Zidovudine+ Lamivudine+ Nevirapine; AZT+3TC+ATZ/r = atazanavir/ritonavir; TDF/3TC+ATV/r = Tenofovir+ Lamivudine+ atazanavir/ritonavir; eGFR = estimated Glomerular Filtration Rate;



Fig 2: Levels of markers of liver and kidney function and duration of treatment

AST = Aspartate Transaminase; ALT = Alanine Transaminase; eGFR = estimated Glomerular Filtration Rate

Elevated AST and ALT activity occurred more frequently in HAART-treated patients on AZT+3TC+EFV while abnormal eGFR occurred more frequently in those on AZT+3TC+NVP (Fig 1). The prevalence of hepatotoxicity was higher in patients who have been on HAART for over 10 years (34.3% had elevated AST and 31.4% had elevated ALT) while renal impairment (elevated creatinine and abnormal eGFR) was higher in those who have been on HAART for 5 to 10 years (Fig 2).
Discussion:

The overall prevalence of transaminitis among HIV-infected patients on HAART in our study was 26% for AST and 20% for ALT. Although this prevalence was not significantly higher than 15% and 12% respectively for HIVnegative control subjects, our finding is similar to that of a study conducted in northwest Ethiopia by Melashu et al., (16) who reported a prevalence of 20.1% for liver enzyme abnormality in HAART-treated individuals. Megan et al., (17) reported that many studies have shown that HIV infects a wide range of nonhematopoietic cells, including cells of the liver. Destruction of the hepatocytes will be reflected in an upsurge in serum liver enzyme activities. This could possibly explain the elevated liver enzymes observed in the HIV-infected HAART treated subjects in this study.

Our study showed that females in the HAART-treated group had significantly elevated serum AST activity (81.8%) compared to HIV negative group (46.7%) which is consistent with a study conducted in Ghana (18), although that of ALT activity was not significantly related to gender. But serum ALT activity was significantly elevated in age group 20-35 years (45%) in the HAART-treated group, which contradicts the report of a study conducted in Yaoundé, Cameroon, where transaminase levels were highest in HAART experienced patients above the age of 50 years (19). Meanwhile among the HIV-negative participants, ALT was significantly elevated in the age group 51-65 years, which may be attributed to the process of aging with gradual alteration of hepatic structure and function as well as various changes in liver cells (20).

In this study, the prevalence of elevated serum creatinine among patients in the HAARTtreated group was 25% while the prevalence in HIV-negative control was 7% (p=0.0010). The prevalence of renal impairment in the HAARTtreated group, defined as eGFR <60ml/min/ 1.73m² using the Cockcroft-Gault formula was 24%, while the prevalence was 14% in HIVnegative group (p=0.1048). This rate in HAARTtreated patients in our study is higher than the rate of 18.2% reported in southeast Ethiopia (21), 21% in northwest Ethiopia (22), 5.5% in Lesotho (23), 6% in Uganda (24) and 1.1% in Tanzania (25). This is inspite of the fact that only subjects with eGFR <60ml/min/1.73m² were considered to have renal impairment in our study, similar to the study by Yewulsew et al, (21). The variation in the rate compared to other studies may be related to differences in population studied, study design, sample size, and formula/definition used to classify renal impairment (21).

Notably, the prevalence rate of renal impairment among HIV-negative subjects was also high at 14% though not significantly different from the HAART-treated group (p=0.1048). The statistically similar prevalence rate of renal impairment in HAART-treated and HIV-negative subjects in our study indicate that HAART therapy is effective in preventing HIVrelated renal disease, as this rate was not different from the normal population. The capacity of HAART to reduce viral load, thereby reducing opportunistic infections and improving immunologic response of HIV-infected patients, may account for the non-significant difference in the prevalence of renal impairment in these patients from normal population. In Cameroon, all newly diagnosed HIV patients are immediately placed on HAART as recommended by the World Health Organization, action that we believe has had a great impact in reducing HIV related renal pathologies.

The prevalence of abnormal eGFR (<60ml/min/1.73m²) was higher (though not statistically significant, p=0.5502) in females (25.6%) than males (16.7%) in the HAARTtreated group, which contradicts the report of Yewulsew et al., (21). This may suggest that the female gender is more predisposed to HAARTinduced renal toxicity. However, the number of females recruited into the HAART-treated arm of our study was higher, with a male to female ratio of 1:4.5. Molu et al., (26) reported twice females than males in a study that recruited 712 HIV-infected patients in Cameroon. The disparity in the male to female ratio may be attributed to the increased feminization of the HIV epidemic, with large number of females living with AIDS. Again, most women are screened for HIV during pregnancy as part of the pre-natal examination. Aside this, there is also the possibility of increased compliance to treatment by the female gender.

Characteristically, the prevalence of renal impairment was higher in patients aged 51-65 years in both HAART-treated groups (35.5%) and HIV-negative subjects (35%). The two patients with severe renal impairment (n=1) and kidney failure (n=1) in the study, who were actually among the HIV-negative subjects, were older than 50 years of age thus supporting the phenomenon that renal function decreases with age, with the older age being a risk factor in the general population (27).

Our results showed that most of the patients with elevated transaminase levels were on first-line HAART, which is mostly tenofovirbased. This was also observed in patients who had renal impairment according to eGFR less than 60ml/min/1.73m² (24). This situation may be due to the direct effect of the tenofovir-based HAART on the liver and kidneys (20), and is contrary to reports of some studies that have documented higher incidence of elevated transaminase activity when protease inhibitors were used (27,28). However, the finding of increase serum ALT and AST activities in HAART treated patients is in agreement with previous studies which reported a characteristic increase in liver transaminases as a result of administration of ART on HIV-infected patients (29).

Patients who have been on treatment duration for longer periods of time had higher prevalence of renal impairment and liver abnormalities in our study. These results are in line with those obtained in a retrospective review of more than 10,000 adults living with AIDS in Boston by Spengler et al., (30), who confirmed that long time antiretroviral therapy is associated with high rate of severe hepatotoxicity regardless of drug class or combination.

One limitation in our study is the unequal ratio of gender and age groups of the HAART-treated group and the HIV-negative control. This was influenced by the study population which was largely made of females and who equally consented to participate in the study. However, to minimize this selection bias, we calculated percentages based on number of participants of either the same gender or the same age group between the cases and controls.

Conclusion:

In conclusion, we report statistically significant elevation in serum activity of transaminases and serum level of creatinine in HIVinfected patients treated with HAART but no significant difference in the prevalence of renal impairment in these patients compared to HIVnegative population. We recommend that after initiation of HAART, liver enzymes and markers of kidney functions should be used in monitoring patients for signs of hepatic or renal toxicity so that the treatment can be adjusted accordingly.

Acknowledgements:

The authors are grateful to the management of the Day Care clinic and the Biochemistry Laboratory of the Bamenda Regional Hospital for collaboration during the period of this study. The study participants are acknowledged for accepting to take part in the study.

References:

- 1. World Health Organization. HIV/AIDS: Confronting the killer. World Health Report 2003; 41-46.
- UNAIDS. Report on Global AIDS epidemic. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) Geneva, 2004.
- Cihlar, T., Ho, E. S., Lin, D. C., and Mulato, A. S. Human renal organic anion transporter 1 (hOAT1) and its role in the nephrotoxicity of antiviral nucleotide analogs. Nucleos Nucleot Nucl. 2001; 20 (4–7): 641–648.
- Idigbe, O., Kanki, P., Adewole, T., Onwujekwe, D., Audu, R., and Onyewuche, J. Haematological and biochemical response to treatment of HIV-1 infection with a combination of nevirapine+stavidine+lamivudine in Lagos Nigeria. Turkish Haematol. 2005; 22: 125-131
- Braitstein, P., Justice, A., Bangsberg, D. R., Yip, B., Alfonso, V., Schechter, M., Hogg, R., and Montaner, J. Hepatitis infection is independently associated with decreased adherence to ART in a population-based HIV cohort. AIDS. 2006; 20 (3): 323-331.
- Ong, M. M., Latchoumycandane, C., and Boelsterli, U. A. Troglitazone induced hepatic necrosis in an animal model of silent genetic mitochondrial abnormalities. Toxicol Sci. 2007; 97 (1): 205–213.
- Hanawa, N., Shinohara, M., Saberi, B., Gaarde, W. A., Han, D., and Kaplowitzn, N. Role of JNK translocation to mitochondria leading to inhibition of mitochondria bioenergetics in acetaminophen-induced liver injury. J Biol Chem. 2008; 283 (20): 13565–13577
- Bonacini, M., and Inductivo-Yu, I. Highly Active Antiretroviral Therapy-Induced Liver Injury. Curr Drug Saf. 2008; 3 (1): 4-13.
- Gradenswartz, M. H., Lancer, C. W., and Seligbon, G. R. Renal disease in patients with AIDS: A clinicopathologic study. Clin Nephrol. 1984; 21: 194-204.
- Pardo, V., Aldana, M., and Colton, R. M. Glomerular lesions in the Acquired Immuno-deficiency Syndrome. Ann Intern Med. 1984; 101: 429-434.
- Rosenberg, A. Z., Naicker, S., Winkler, A., and Kopp, J. B. HIV AN, Epidemiology, pathology, mechanisms and treatment. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2015; 11: 150-160
- 12. Cochran, W. G. Sampling techniques (3rd ed.). 1977, New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Wondifraw, B. H., Tegene, B., Gebremichael, M., Birhane, G., Kedir, W., and Biadgo, B. Assessment of the effect of antiretroviral therapy on renal and liver functions among HIV-infected patients: a retrospective study. HIV AIDS (Auckl). 2016; 9: 1–7.
- Division of AIDS (DAIDS), National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases National Institutes of Health US Department of Health and Human Services. Table for Grading the Severity of Adult and Pediatric Adverse Events. November 2017. https://rsc.niaid.nih.gov/sites/default/files/daidsgrading correctedv21.pdf
- Cockcroft, D. W., and Gault, M. H. Prediction of creatinine clearance from serum creatinine. Nephron. 1976; 16: 31– 41.
- Melashu, B. S., Ketema, T., Tulu, A., and Asratie, W. Liver enzymes abnormalities among HAART experienced and HAART naïve HIV-infected patients at Debre Tabor hospital, Northwest Ethiopia. AIDS Research and Treatment. 2016; 7:
- Megan, C., David, I., and Sharon, R. L. Human Immunodeficiency Virus and the liver. World J Hepatol. 2012; 4 (3): 91-98.
- Osakunor, D. N. M., Obirikorang, C., Fianu, V., Asare, I., and Dakorah, M. Hepatic Enzyme Alterations in HIV Patients on Antiretroviral Therapy: A Case-Control Study in a Hospital Setting in Ghana. PLoS One 2015; 10 (8).
- 19. Lucien, K. F. H., Clement, A. N. J., Fon, N. P., Weledji, P., and Ndikvu C. P. The Effects of Antiretroviral

Treatment on Liver Function Enzymes among HIV-Infected Outpatients Attending the Central Hospital of Yaoundé, Cameroon. Afr J Clin Exper Microbiol. 2010; 11(3): 174–178.

- Le Couteur, D. G., Warren, A., Cogger, V. C., Smedsrød, B., Sørensen, K. K., De Cabo, R., Fraser, R., and McCuskey, R. S. Old age and the hepatic sinusoid. Anat Rec (Hoboken) 2008; 291: 672-683.
- Yewulsew, M., Yilma, D., Zeleke, M., Tesfaye, K., and Lealem, G. Renal function impairment and its associated factors among HAART naïve and experienced Adult HIV positive individuals in South East Ethiopia: A Comparative Cross-Sectional Study. PLoS One. 2016; 11 (8):
- Kahsu, G., Birhan, W., Addis, Z., Dagnew, M., and Abera, B. Renal function impairment and associated risk factors among HIV positive Individuals at Felege Hiwot Referral Hospital. Northwest Ethiopia. J Interdiscipl Histopathol. 2013; 1 (5).
- Bygrave, H., Kranzer, K., Hilderbrand, K., Jouquet, G., Goemaere, E., Vlahakis, N., Triviño, L., Makakole, L., and Ford, N. Renal safety of a Tenofovir-Containing First Line Regimen: Experience from an antiretroviral cohort in rural Lesotho. PLoS One. 2011; 6 (3).
- 24. Peters, P. J., Moore, D. M., Mermin, J., Brooks, J. T., Downing, R., Were, W., Kigozi, A., Buchaccz, K., and

Weidle, P. J. Antiretroviral therapy improves renal function among HIV- positive Ugandans. Renal International. 2008; 74: 925–929.

- Mpondo, B. C., Kalluvy, S. E., Peck, R. N., Kabangila, R., Kidenya, B. R., Ephraim, L., Fitzgerald, D. W., and Downs, J. A. Impact of antiretroviral therapy on renal function among HIV- positive Tanzanian adults. PLoS One. 2014; 9 (2).
- Molu, J. P., Essome, M. C. N., Monamele, C. G., Njouom, R. Sero-prevalence of HBsAg in naive HIV-infected patients in a rural locality of Cameroon. BMC Res Notes. 2018; 11 (1): 39.
- Sulkowski, M., Thomas, D. L., Chaisson, R. E., and Moore, R. D. Hepatotoxicity associated with antiretroviral therapy in adults infected with HIV and the role of Hepatitis B or C infection, JAMA, 2000; 284: 74-80.
- Hoffmann, C. J., and Thio, C. L. Clinical implications of HIV and hepatitis B co-infection in Asia and Africa. Lancet Infect Dis. 2007; 7: 402-409
- 29. Helen, K., and Rainer, W. Influence of antiretroviral therapy on liver disease. Curr Opin HIV AIDS. 2011; 6 (4): 272-277.
- Spengler, U., Lichterfeld, M., and Rockstroh, J. K. Antiretroviral drug toxicity-Therapy. Reuters Health 2002

Okanlawon et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 328 - 332

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2001. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.9

Original Article

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

In vitro assessment of the potency of some Newcastle disease vaccine brands in Ibadan, Nigeria

¹Okanlawon, A. A., ^{*2}Ameen, S. A., ²Kadir, R. A., ²Ambali, H. M., ²Baba, Y. A., ³Azeez, O. M. and ⁴Owoade, A. A.

¹Veterinary Diagnostic Laboratory for Poultry and Livestock Diseases, CHI Farms Ltd, Ibadan, Nigeria ²Department of Veterinary Medicine, University of Ilorin, Nigeria ³Department of Physiology and Biochemistry, University of Ilorin, Nigeria ⁴Department of Veterinary Medicine, University of Ibadan, Nigeria *Correspondence to: <u>drsaameen@yahoo.com; ameen.sa@unilorin.edu.ng;</u> +2348125064091; ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7453-1133

Abstract:

Background: Newcastle disease (ND) is a very common and economically important disease of poultry. There is no drug for treatment of the disease during an outbreak in poultry flocks, and prevention by vaccination is one of the recommended control measures. However, post vaccination outbreaks have been observed on many occasions in chicken flocks and one of the causes has been attributed to possible failure of vaccine to confer immunity. This study was designed to evaluate the potency of ND vaccines available in Ibadan, Nigeria.

Methodology: Haemagglutination (HA) technique and elution phenomenon were employed to evaluate the potency of ND vaccines randomly selected in Ibadan. A total of 45 vaccines comprising 9 brands and 5 different strains were selected for potency test. The vaccine brands included 'Vireo 116' (n=10), 'ABIC' (n=5), 'Biovac'(n=9), 'Nobilis'(n=3), 'NVRI'(n=12), 'R²B' (n=2), 'BAL-ND' (n=2), 'Forte dodge'(n=1) and 'Jovac' (n=1), while the vaccine strains in the brands included Lasota, B1, Clone, Komarov, Hitcher, and an unknown strain.

Results: Thirty-five of the 45 (77.8%) ND vaccines tested had more than 4 HA titer (>64) and were therefore regarded as potent. All the 15 (100%) ND Lasota vaccine strain, 7 out of 10 (70%) ND Komarov strain, 4 out of 5 (80%) ND clone and 5 out of 8 (62.5%) ND B1 strains were potent. None of the ND brand 'R2B' vaccine as well as Hitchner strain from 'Nobilis' brand was potent, but all 5, 2, 1 and 1 vaccines tested from brands 'ABIC', 'BAL-ND', 'Fort dodge' and 'Jovac' respectively were potent. Similarly, 9 of 10, 6 of 9, 2 of 3 and 9 of 12 vaccine strains tested from brands 'Vireo 116', 'Biovac', 'Nobilis' and 'NVRI' were respectively potent

Conclusion: The occurrence of ND vaccines that are not potent in this study may be contributing to post vaccination failure. It is advisable to subject vaccines to potency test before use.

Key words: in vitro, assessment, potency, Newcastle disease, vaccine brands, vaccine strains

Received December 6, 2019; Revised May 4, 2020; Accepted May 5, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Évaluation *in vitro* de la puissance de certaines marques de vaccins contre la maladie de Newcastle à Ibadan, Nigéria

¹Okanlawon, A. A., ^{*2}Ameen, S. A., ²Kadir, R. A., ²Ambali, H. M., ²Baba, Y. A., ³Azeez, O. M., et ⁴Owoade, A. A.

¹Laboratoire de diagnostic vétérinaire pour les maladies de la volaille et du bétail, CHI Farms Ltd, Ibadan, Nigéria

 ²Département de médecine vétérinaire, Université d'Ilorin, Nigéria
 ³Département de physiologie et biochimie, Université d'Ilorin, Nigéria
 ⁴Département de médecine vétérinaire, Université d'Ibadan, Nigéria
 *Correspondance à: drsaameen@yahoo.com; ameen.sa@unilorin.edu.ng; +2348125064091; ORCID: https://orcid.org /0000-0002-7453-1133

Abstrait:

Contexte: La maladie de Newcastle (ND) est une maladie très courante et économiquement importante des volailles. Il n'existe aucun médicament pour le traitement de la maladie lors d'une épidémie dans des troupeaux de volailles, et la prévention par vaccination est l'une des mesures de contrôle recommandées. Cependant, des flambées post-vaccination ont été observées à de nombreuses reprises dans des troupeaux de poulets et l'une des causes a été attribuée à un éventuel échec du vaccin à conférer l'immunité. Cette étude a été conçue pour évaluer la puissance des vaccins contre la MN disponibles à Ibadan, au Nigéria.

Méthodologie: La technique d'hémagglutination (HA) et le phénomène d'élution ont été utilisés pour évaluer la puissance des vaccins contre la MN sélectionnés au hasard à Ibadan. Un total de 45 vaccins comprenant 9 marques et 5 souches différentes ont été sélectionnés pour le test d'activité. Les marques de vaccins comprenaient 'Vireo 116' (n=10), 'ABIC' (n=5), 'Biovac' (n=9), 'Nobilis' (n=3), 'NVRI' (n=12), 'R2B' (n=2), 'BAL-ND' (n=2), 'Forte dodge' (n=1) et 'Jovac' (n=1), tandis que les souches vaccinales des marques comprenaient Lasota, B1, Clone, Komarov, Hitcher et une souche inconnue.

Résultats: Trente-cinq des 45 vaccins contre la MN testés (77,8%) avaient plus de 4 titres en HA (>64) et étaient donc considérés comme puissants. Toutes les 15 (100%) souches de vaccin ND Lasota, 7 souches sur 10 (70%) ND Komarov, 4 sur 5 (80%) clones ND et 5 sur 8 (62,5%) souches ND B1 étaient puissantes. Aucun des vaccins 'R2B' de marque ND ni la souche Hitchner de la marque 'Nobilis' n'étaient puissants, mais tous les vaccins 5, 2, 1 et 1 testés des marques 'ABIC', 'BAL-ND', 'Fort dodge' et 'Jovac' respectivement était puissant. De même, 9 des 10, 6 des 9, 2 des 3 et 9 des 12 souches vaccinales testées des marques 'Vireo 116', 'Biovac', 'Nobilis' et 'NVRI' étaient respectivement puissantes

Conclusion: La présence de vaccins contre la MN qui ne sont pas puissants dans cette étude peut contribuer à l'échec post-vaccinal. Il est conseillé de soumettre les vaccins à un test de puissance avant utilisation.

Mots-clés: in vitro, évaluation, puissance, maladie de Newcastle, marques de vaccin, souches vaccinales

Introduction:

Newcastle disease (ND) is a highly contagious viral disease of domestic and wild birds. The disease is caused by the Newcastle disease virus (NDV) of the avian paramyxovirus 1 (APMV-1), a single-stranded, negativesense ribonucleic acid (-ssRNA) virus belonging to the family Paramyxovirdae, sub-family Paramyxovirinae and genus Rubulavirus (1,2,3). The virus exhibits hemagglutinin/neuraminidase (HN) and fusion (F) glycoprotein spikes at its surface (2,4). These proteins are important in determining the virulence and infectivity of the virus (2). Also, the hemagglutination property is an important aid in the laboratory for virus detection by hemagglutination test (5).

Newcastle disease was first recognized in Indonesia and England in 1926 (6), though earlier existence of the disease dating back to the mid 19th century had been postulated (7). Since then it has become worldwide in distribution (2). It was first reported in Nigeria in 1951 with laboratory confirmation in 1953 (8). Since its recognition, the disease has been regarded as endemic in Nigeria. The disease shave been reported as the most important viral disease of poultry in the world (9), and a major constraint to the poultry industry in Nigeria and Africa in general (9,10), in which it can cause devastating losses in both commercial and village chickens (11).

The disease is characterized by digestive, respiratory and/or nervous signs. The disease has a number of strains that differ in the severity of their clinical signs, ranging from in apparent infection to a rapidly fatal condition (2,6,12). There are many ND vaccines suitable for use in commercial poultry, many of which are available in Nigeria. However, these vaccines can be broadly grouped into two; the first are live/attenuated ND vaccines which are vaccines made with strains of virus of low to moderate virulence that are able to infect cell, but have been substantially modified to lose pathogenicity while maintaining immunogenicity. They are given by intraocular, intranasal, oral and intramuscular routes, and they mirror natural infection and induce cell mediated, humoral and local immunity. The second are killed/inactivated ND vaccines, which are inactivated organisms usually combined with an oil emulsion or aluminium hydroxide adjuvant. They are usually administered to individual birds by intramuscular or subcutaneous injection, and mainly elicit humoural immunity (5,13).

It has been reported that procedure for the production of ND vaccine may differ from one producer to the other in terms of cultures and degree of passage. While some use cell culture for propagation, others may use chicken embryo. Some producers may have short passage while others may perform long passage for vaccine seed attenuation, and this may have effect on potency of the resulting vaccine. From literature on ND vaccines, it has been observed that titres of infective dose vary from one brand to the other, which again could have effect on the potency of the vaccine. Fluctuations in storage temperature of vaccines may also have deleterious effect on vaccine potency. In view of unstable electricity power supply in Nigeria, it is most appropriate to investigate how potent are vaccines sold at various outlets in Ibadan. ND outbreaks in vaccinated flocks are common occurrence in poultry flocks and the causes of such vaccine failure are many, one of which is lack or loss of potency of vaccine. This study was designed to determine the potency of selected ND vaccines available to poultry farmers at the point of purchase in Ibadan.

Materials and method:

Study setting

The study was carried out at the Biotechnology Laboratory of the Department of Veterinary Medicine, University of Ibadan.

Sources of vaccines and materials for testing

Newcastle disease vaccines (a total of 45 vaccines with 9 brands and 5 known strains) were randomly obtained from National Veterinary Research Institute branch office at Mokola, Ibadan, Nigeria, and from private veterinary shops and clinics where poultry vaccines are sold. The materials used included samples of nine brands of ND vaccines, phosphate buffered solution (PBS) tablets, Chicken red blood cells (Crbc), 50µl single and 8-channel pipette, distilled water, and Ubottom microtitre plates.

Determination of haemagglutination (HA) titre

First, 0.5% of washed Chicken RBC (Crbc) was prepared in PBS. Then, each vaccine was diluted with PBS to give 250 doses

per ml of PBS. The wells (1-12) in rows of the microtitre plates were filled with 50µl of PBS and 50µl of the diluted vaccine was added to the PBS in the first well (well 1) in the row and diluted serially up to well 11. Well 12 served as negative control. 50µl of 0.5% Crbc was then added to each well 1 to 12. The reaction was allowed to continue until Crbc in the control well 12 completely settles (buttoning). Haema-gglutination titre was taken as the reciprocal of the dilution number of last well to show 100% haemagglutination (complete carpeting of well by red blood cells). Each vaccine was tested in triplicate.

Haemagglutination inhibition test

Vaccines that showed haemagglutination were reacted with standard serum containing ND antibodies obtained from chicken challenged with ND vaccine. Inhibition of the haemagglutination was shown by settling of Crbc

Interpretation of results

Observation of complete haemagglutination indicated presence of potent haemagglutinating substance in the vaccine, and the haemagglutination titer indicated potency of the vaccine. Inhibition of the haemagglutination by standard ND serum confirms ND vaccine virus.

Elution test:

The last well to show haemagglutination for each vaccine brand during the haemagglutination test was observed for the period of time it takes for the Crbc to settle. Any vaccine in which haemagglutination disappears, resulting in Crbc settling, has elution. Any vaccine without elution after 30 minutes was regarded as potent and the shorter the complete elution time, the less potent the vaccine

Results:

A total of 45 ND vaccines were tested from the 9 vaccine brands (Nos 1-9), 35 of which belong to 5 different vaccine strains (Lasota, B1, Clone, Komarov and Hitcher) while 6 were unknown vaccine strain (Table 1). Thirty-five of the 45 (77.8%) ND vaccines tested had more than 4 HA titer (>64) and were therefore regarded as potent. All 15 ND

Brand designation	Vaccine brand	Strains	Haemagglutination titre	Score (%)	Elution before 30mins	Verdict
1	Vireo 116:					
	(n=10)	Lasota B1 Lasota	512, 128 and 1025 64, 512 512, 256, 512, 256 and	100 50 100	None Yes (1/2)	Very potent Fairly potent Very potent
2	ADIC		512			
2	ABIC:	P	2040, 120, and 120	100	V (1 /2)	Determine
	(n=5)	B ₁ Lasota	2048, 128 and 128 128 and 128	100	Yes (1/3)	Potent
3	Biovac:					
	(n=9)	B ₁	0, 2 and 256	33.3		Barely potent
		Clone	512, 256, 2048 and 64	75		Potent
		Lasota	128 and 128	100		Potent
4	Nobilis					
	(n=3)	Hitchner	2	0		Not potent
		Lasota	256	100		Potent
		Clone	256	100		Potent
5	N.V.R.I (Vom):					
	(n=12)	Komarov	256, 256, 640, 128, 256, 16, 64, 16, 512, and 512	70		Fairly potent
		Lasota	256 and 1024	100		Potent
6	R ₂ B: (n=2)	Not known	0 and 8	0	Yes	Not potent
7	BAL-ND: (n=2)	Not known	128 and 512	100		Potent
8	Fort dodge:	Not known	512	100		Potent
9	(n=1) Jovac: (n=1)	Not known	1024	100		Potent

Table: Haemagglutination titre of Newcastle disease vaccines tested for potent
--

n = number of vaccines tested

Lasota (100%), 7 out of 10 ND Komarov (70%), 4 out of 5 ND clone (80%) and 5 out of 8 ND B1 strains (62.5%) were potent. None of the ND brand 'R2B' vaccine as well as Hitchner from 'Nobilis' brand was potent, but all 5, 2, 1 and 1 vaccines tested from brands 'ABIC', 'BAL-ND', 'Fort dodge' and 'Jovac' respectively were potent. Similarly, 9 of 10, 6 of 9, 2 of 3 and 9 of 12 vaccines tested from brands 'Vireo 116', 'Biovac', 'Nobilis' and 'NVRI' were respectively potent (Table).

Discussion:

In Nigeria and elsewhere, live and inactivated vaccines are routinely used in the prevention of Newcastle disease (14). Newcastle disease vaccines are produced by differrent manufacturers which are sold to veterinarians under different brand names. The number of vaccines tested in this study is a reflection of the availability of each brand of vaccine and may also be a reflection of their popularity, the locally produced vaccine 'NVRI' (26.7%) being the most readily available, followed by 'Vireo 116' (22.2%) and 'Biovac' (20%) brands. The use of HA technique for evaluation of ND vaccine potency is well established (15,16). Ten of the 45 vaccines

(22.2%) tested were not potent, having 4 HA titer or less. The use of such vaccine flocks will result in vaccine failure with consequent risk of ND outbreak.

All ND vaccine Lasota and clone strains tested (100%), 8 of 10 (80%) ND vaccine Komarov strain and 5 of 8 (62.5%) ND vaccine B1 strains were potent but none of two of the 'R2B' brand of Komarov strain equivalent was potent. Therefore, in terms of potency reliability, ND vaccine Lasota and clone strains are most reliable. In view of the fact that some of the other strains are not potent, it will be advisable to subject these to potency test before use.

With regard to performance of brands, all strains of ND vaccines of brands 'Vireo 116' and 'ABIC' were potent and therefore are the best brands of choice followed by brand of 'NVRI', which is a local vaccine. The occurrence of ND vaccines that are not potent in this study is worrisome as this may be contributing to post vaccination failure as reported by earlier workers (6,14,17). Ramakrishnan et al., (1) and Okwor et al., (18) reported a gradual but sharp decline in the potency of ND Lasota vaccine when stored under conditions of irregular power supply. The vaccines that were not potent in this study could have been partly caused by storage under irregular power supply.

Haemagglutination is a measure of the ability of a virus to attach to host cells. This is used to evaluate potency. Elution is an additional observatory phenomenon used to measure the weakness of the virus. Newcastle disease virus that elute earlier than 30mins is usually regarded as weak and therefore not capable of initiating immunological reaction. In this study, three of the vaccines tested were observed to elute before thirty minutes of haemagglutination.

Conclusion:

It is concluded from this study that some commercially available ND vaccines in Ibadan may not be potent as a result of very low HA titer and elution of the vaccine virus. It is therefore recommended that potency test should be carried out on representative ND vaccines before use to prevent vaccination failure.

References:

- 1. Grimes, S. E. A basic laboratory manual for the small-scale production and testing of 1-2 Newcastle disease vaccine. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO)-Animal Production and Health Commission for Asia and the Pacific (APHCA). 2002.
- 2. Alexander, D. J. Newcastle disease, other avian Paramyxoviruses, and Pneumovirus infection. In: Saif, Y. M., Barnes, H. J., Glisson, H. J. R., Fadly, A. M., McDougald, L. R., and Swayne, D. E. (eds). Diseases of Poultry. 11th ed. Iowa State Press, Iowa, USA. 2003: 63-99.
- 3. Okwor, E. C., Okoye, J. O. A., and Eze, D. C. Studies on the time of detection of Newcastle disease virus in the brain in relation to other organs. J Anim Vet Adv. 2010; 9 (5): 946-948.
- Couceiro, E. S. S., Couceiro, J. N. S. S., and 4. Cabral, M. V. Hemagglutination and fusogenic activities of Newcastle disease virus: studies on receptor binding specificity and pH-induced conformational changes. Men Inst Oswaldo Cruz, Rio de aneior. 1995; 90 (4):515-520.
- 5. Chauhan, H. V. S., and Roy, S. Newcastle disease (ND) or Ranikhet disease (RD). In: Poultry Disease Diagnosis and Treatment. 3rd ed. New Delhi: New Age Int., 2007; 556-562.
- Abbas, T., Muneer, M. A., Ahmed, M. D., Khan, M. A., Younus, M. and Khan, I. Comparative 6.

efficacy of five different brands of commercial Newcastle disease Lasosta virus vaccines in broilers. Pakistan Vet J. 2006; 26 (2): 55-58.

- 7. Spadbrow, P. B. Thermostable vaccines in the control of Newcastle disease in village chickens: a history. N: Village chickens, poverty alleviation and the sustainable control of Newcastle disease. Proceeding of International Conference held in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, 5-7 October 2005. Alders R. G., Spadbrow P. B., and Young, M. P. (eds.) Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR) Proceeding. 131 (235): 27-34.
- Òkoh, A. E. J. Newcastle disease in falcons. J 8. Wildlife Dis. 1979; 15 (3): 479-480.
 - https://doi.org/10.7589/0090-3558-15.3.479 Nwanta, J. A., Umoh, J. U., Ajogi, I., and Adeiza,
- 9. A. A. Field trial of Malaysian thermostable vaccine in village chickens in Kaduna State, Nigeria. Livestock Res. Rural Dev. 18.5. 2006. http://www/1rrd185/5nwan18060.htm.
- 10. FAO. Assistance for the control of Newcastle disease (Phase II of TCP/ZIM/4553). Consultant report, Food and Agricultural Organization.1998. http://www/fao.org/docrep/field/382973.htm
 - FAO- Animal Production and Health Commission
- 11. for Asia and the Pacific (APHCA), 2002
- 12. Nssien, M. A. S., and Adene, D. F. Thermostability of reconstituted Newcastle disease virus strains at 360C temperature. Afr J Biomed Res. 2002; 5: 87-89.
- 13. Anon. Health management disease control and vaccination. In: ROSS 308 Parent Stock Management Manual. 2006. www.aviagen.com
- Ezema, W. W., Okoye, J. O., and Nwanta, J. A. 14. Lasota vaccination may not protect against the lesions of velogenic Newcastle Disease in chickens. Trop Anim Hlth Prod. 2008. (Online) www.thepoultry.net/engartcles/Lasota%20vaccinat ion%20.
- 15. Amin, M. A., Amin, M. M., Khan, M. S. R., Choudry, K. A., Siddiky, M. M. A., and Sarker, A. J. Characterization of Newcastle disease virus isolates from caged birds in Bangladesh. Bangladesh J Vet Med. 2004; 2 (2): 113-116.
- 16. Panda, A. Role of hemagglutinin-neuraminidase protein in Newcastle disease virus pathogenesis. PhD. Thesis. Faculty of the Graduate School. University of Maryland. 2003 http://en.scientificcommonsorg/aruna panda.
- 17. Adu, F. D., Oyejide, O., and Ikede, B. O. Characterization of Nigerian strains of Newcastle disease virus. Avian Dis. 1985; 29 (3): 829-931. http://www.jstor.org/stable/159064
- Ramakrishnan, M. A., Velayudhan, B. T., Anantharaman, S., Noll, S. L., Halvorson, A. K. V., 18. and Goyal, S. M. Effects of Temperature and Stabilizer on the viability of a Live Attenuated Avian Metapneumovirus Vaccine. Avian Dis. 2007; 51 (4): 979 - 981.

www.bioone.org/doi/pdf/10.1637/7962-030107.1

Adeyemi et al. *Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol.* 2020; 21 (4): 333 – 339 African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2022. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u>

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.10

Original Article



C.R.

Open Access

In vivo anti-malarial activity of propranolol against experimental *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA infection in mice

*¹Adeyemi, O. I., ¹Ige, O. O., ¹Akanmu, M. A., and ²Ukponmwan, O. E.

¹Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife, Nigeria ²Department of Medical Pharmacology and Therapeutics, College of Health Sciences, Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife, Nigeria *Correspondence to: <u>wadeyemi01@yahoo.com</u> & <u>isaacon@oauife.edu.ng</u>

Abstract:

Background: Malaria is a mosquito-borne infectious disease caused by *Plasmodium* spp, which is widespread in tropical and subtropical regions of the world. The objective of this study is to evaluate *in vivo* antimalarial activity of propranolol against experimental *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA (PbA) infection in a mouse model.

Methods: A total of 36 mice weighing between 15 to 18g were randomly divided into six groups of six mice each. Mice in the first group (SAL) were non-infected with *P. berghei* but received normal saline (control), second group (PbA) were mice infected without treatment (control), third group (PRL) were non-infected mice treated with propranolol at the dose of 7.5 mg/kg/bid, fourth group (PbA+PRL) were mice infected and treated with same dose of propranolol, fifth group (QUN) were non-infected mice treated with quinine at a dose of 20 mg/kg stat, then 10 mg/kg bid, and sixth group (PbA+QUN) were infected mice treated with quinine. Parasitaemia, physiological conditions (cognitive function, temperature) and lethality of infected mice were monitored over 7-day period to assess the antimalarial activity of propranolol and quinine. The Y-maze paradigm was used to assess cognitive impairment induced by PbA infection. The effects of propranolol on malaria indices and cognitive impairment were compared with that of quinine and the control using T-test statistical method.

Results: Mortality of mice at day 7 in the infected group without treatment (PbA) was 100% (6/6) while mortality was 50% (3/6) in infected group treated with propranolol (PbA+PRL) and 33.3% (2/6) in infected group treated with quinine (PbA+QUN) (OR=2.000, p=1.000). No mortality was recorded in any of the three groups of uninfected mice. Propranolol reduced parasitaemia to a trough level of 1.40±0.07 three days after treatment, comparable to trough level of 1.39±0.0633 by quinine but did not reverse PbA-induced hypothermia, which quinine did.

Conclusion: Propranolol demonstrated *in vivo* antimalarial activity against experimental PbA infection in mice comparable to that of quinine.

Keywords: malaria, propranolol, quinine, Plasmodium, cerebral malaria

Received February 1, 2020; Revised April 28, 2020; Accepted May 1, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Activité antipaludique *in vivo* du propranolol contre l'infection expérimentale par *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA chez la souris

*¹Adeyemi, O. I., ¹Ige, O. O., ¹Akanmu, M. A., et ²Ukponmwan, O. E.

¹Département de pharmacologie, Faculté de pharmacie, Université Obafemi Awolowo, Ile-Ife, Nigéria ²Département de pharmacologie médicale et thérapeutique, Collège des sciences de la santé, Université Obafemi Awolowo, Ile-Ife, Nigéria *Correspondance à: wadeyemi01@yahoo.com & isaacon@oauife.edu.ng

Abstrait:

Contexte: Le paludisme est une maladie infectieuse transmise par les moustiques causée par *Plasmodium* spp, qui est répandue dans les régions tropicales et subtropicales du monde. L'objectif de cette étude est d'évaluer l'activité

antipaludique *in vivo* du propranolol contre une infection expérimentale à *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA (PbA) dans un modèle murin.

Méthodes: Un total de 36 souris pesant entre 15 et 18 g ont été réparties au hasard en six groupes de six souris chacun. Les souris du premier groupe (SAL) n'étaient pas infectées par *P. berghei* mais ont reçu une solution saline normale (contrôle), le deuxième groupe (PbA) était des souris infectées sans traitement (contrôle), le troisième groupe (PRL) était des souris non infectées traitées par propranolol à la dose de 7,5mg/kg/bid, le quatrième groupe (PbA+PRL) étaient des souris infectées et traitées avec la même dose de propranolol, le cinquième groupe (QUN) étaient des souris non infectées traitées avec de la quinine à une dose de 20mg/kg stat, puis 10mg/kg bid et le sixième groupe (PbA+QUN) étaient des souris infectées traitées traitées avec de la quinine. La parasitémie, les conditions physiologiques (fonction cognitive, température) et la létalité des souris infectées ont été surveillées sur une période de 7 jours pour évaluer l'activité antipaludique du propranolol et de la quinine. Le paradigme du labyrinthe en Y a été utilisé pour évaluer les troubles cognitifs induits par l'infection au PbA. Les effets du propranolol sur les indices du paludisme et les troubles cognitifs ont été comparés à ceux de la quinine et du témoin à l'aide de la méthode statistique du test T.

Résultats: La mortalité des souris au jour 7 dans le groupe infecté sans traitement (PbA) était de 100% (6/6) tandis que la mortalité était de 50% (3/6) dans le groupe infecté traité avec du propranolol (PbA+PRL) et 33,3% (2/6) dans le groupe infecté traité par la quinine (PbA+QUN) (OR=2.000, p=1.000). Aucune mortalité n'a été enregistrée dans aucun des trois groupes de souris non infectées. Le propranolol a réduit la parasitémie à un niveau minimum de 1,40±0,07 trois jours après le traitement, comparable au niveau minimum de 1,39±0,0633 de la quinine, mais n'a pas inversé l'hypothermie induite par le PbA, ce que la quinine a fait.

Conclusion: le propranolol a démontré une activité antipaludique *in vivo* contre l'infection expérimentale au PbA chez la souris comparable à celle de la quinine.

Mots-clés: paludisme, propranolol, quinine, Plasmodium, paludisme cérébral

Introduction:

Malaria is a parasitic disease caused by protozoan parasites of the genus *Plasmodium*, which is transmitted by female anopheles' mosquitoes. Only five plasmodia species deve lop in humans, these are *Plasmodium falciparum*, *Plasmodium ovale*, *Plasmodium vivax*, *Plasmodium knowlesi* and *Plasmodium wivax*, *Plasmodium knowlesi* and *Plasmodium malariae*. Of these, only *Plasmodium vivax* and *Plasmodium ovale* have persistent liver forms that may lead to relapses after the initial blood infection. However, *P. falciparum* malaria is the main species of public health importance as a result of its lethality and virulence (1).

Cerebral malaria is the most severe neurologic complication of infection caused by P. falciparum (2) and collectively involves the clinical manifestations of malaria that induce changes in mental status and coma. It presents as acute widespread infection of the brain accom- panied by fever (3). Even though this type of malaria is most common in children living in sub-Saharan Africa, it should be considered in any patient with impaired consciousness that has recently travelled to a malaria endemic area. Cerebral malaria is a major cause of acute non-traumatic encephalopathy in tropical countries with high mortality, and over the past two decades, the extent of persistent neuro- cognitive deficits after recovery has become very apparent (4).

Cerebral malaria is fatal within days if left untreated, immediate treatment is therefore crucial (5). Because natural immunity to malaria is not fully understood and thus cannot yet be artificially imitated by drugs, control and prevention strategies are significant, two of which include anti-malarial chemotherapy and adjunctive measures. Chemotherapy for cerebral malaria now primarily involves the use of artesunate (6), and if not available, artemether or quinine can be given as alternatives (7). However, in most health facilities, quinine still finds great use especially because it is still safe in the first trimester of pregnancy. Adjunctive measures for cerebral malaria include the use of anti-pyretics such as paracetamol and anticonvulsants such as the benzodiazepines.

The mature human erythrocyte is a terminally differentiated cell that lacks subcellular organelles such as nucleus or secretory structures, de-novo protein or lipid biosynthesis, and does not endocytose its plasma membrane (8). Parasite entry into erythrocytes is a complex, dynamic process, but it has been shown that Gs peptide signaling is involved and β-adrenergic blockers inhibit the signaling process in vitro (9). It has been documented that propranolol, an antagonist of G proteincoupled *β*-adrenergic receptors, dampens Gs activity in erythrocytes (10). This prevents the invasion and growth of the parasite in the erythrocyte and hence easy clearance by the immune system.

Meanwhile, cerebral malaria has been attributed to be a major cause of cognitive impairment in sub-Saharan Africa (11). This impairment has been postulated to be due to engorgement of brain microvasculature as a result of parasites movement into the brain (12). *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA (PbA) infection mimics human cerebral malaria and this strain of plasmodium is widely used in the study of diffuse encephalopathy arising from cerebral malaria (13,14).

The objectives of this study are to assess *in vivo* anti-malarial activity of propranolol by monitoring end stage symptoms (hypothermia, high parasitaemia and lethality) and to evaluate the effects of propranolol on cognitive impairment, in a mouse model experimental PbA infection.

Materials and method:

Experimental animal study

Locally bred apparently healthy albino mice of both sexes, 6 to 8 weeks old, with weights ranging between 15 g to 18 g were used. The animals were obtained from and initially housed in a room in the animal house of the Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Pharmacy of the Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife. The animals were housed in plastic and metal cages that were regularly cleaned and beddings changed. The animals were maintained on regular commercial animal feed diet and drinking water provided *ad libitum*.

Experimental drugs

The experimental drugs used were Quinine hydrochloride (Laborate Pharmaceuticals, India) and Propranolol (BDH chemicals), which were administered intraperitoneally.

Preparation of PbA parasite inoculum

The rodent malaria parasite used was a quinine sensitive strain, *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA (PbA). The parasite was obtained from the Institute of Medical Research and Training, University College Hospital (UCH), Ibadan, and is used as a model to mimic *Plasmodium falciparum* that causes cerebral malaria in human (13,14). A standard inoculum of 10⁶ parasitized erythrocytes was prepared by dilution of blood harvested from a donor mouse with normal saline by serial persaging.

Experimental study protocol

The animals (total of 36 mice) were allowed to acclimatize to their new environment before randomly dividing them into six groups of six mice each. In each group, the mice were weighed and marked for identification. The first group (SAL) comprised non-infected (control) mice which received normal saline, the second group (PbA) comprised infected (control) mice without treatment, the third group (PRL) comprised non-infected mice treated with propranolol at the dose of 7.5 mg/kg/bid (10), the fourth group (PbA+PRL) comprised infected mice treated with propranolol, the fifth group (QUN) comprised non-infected mice treated with quinine at a dose of 20 mg/kg stat, then 10 mg/kg bid (15), and the sixth group (PbA+QUN) comprised infected mice treated with the same dose of quinine.

The experimental study was conducted over a period of 7 days while cognitive functions of the mice were assessed on day 8. Mice were infected on day 0 of the study by intraperitoneal administration of the standard inoculum of the parasitized erythrocytes. Propranolol and quinine were administered starting from day 5 to day 7, as cerebral malaria is known to develop on day 5 of PbA infection in mice (14,16). The non-infected mice were also treated with propanol and quinine to assess their effects on cognitive functions of the mice in the absence of parasitaemia.

Assessment of PbA induced lethality in mice and effects of propranolol and quinine

The lethality of PbA infection was determined by the number of infected mice that died in the untreated (PbA) and those treated with propranolol (PbA+PRL) and quinine (PbA+QUN).

Assessment of PbA induced hypothermia and effects of propranolol and quinine

Hypothermia, which is infection induced observation in mice seen as an end stage symptom (16), was determined by measuring rectal temperature of mice with an electronic thermometer daily for each group during the period of the study

Assessment of PbA induced cognitive impairment and effects of propranolol & quinine

The Y-maze, a measure of short-term memory (17), was used to assess cognitive function in the mice. Each animal was dropped in one of the arms of the maze. The movement of the mouse into other arms was then observed and recorded. The assessment was done for six (6) minutes each. The Y-maze experiment was done for each group before infection and after experimental treatment.

Assessment of PbA parasitaemia and effects of propranolol and quinine

Parasitaemia was obtained by preparing slides from thin blood smears made from the tail of the mice, fixing with methanol and staining with Giemsa. Slides for the parasites were prepared for the three groups of mice infected with PbA. The stained slide of the blood smear was mounted on a binocular microscope and a drop of immersion oil applied to the slide (15). The 100x objective lens (with total magnification of 1000 x) of the micro-

scope was used to examine a slide field for parasitized and non-parasitized red blood cells. In each field, the number of parasitized red blood cells was counted, and the total number of red blood cells was determined. The slides were prepared daily for each group during the period of the study.

Statistical analysis

The percentage parasitaemia in each field was calculated as; % Parasitaemia = number of parasitized cells/total number of cells (x100). For each slide, 7 fields were counted and the average of the 7 fields was calculated as the average % Parasitaemia (total % parasitaemia/7). The T-test was used to compare percentage parasitaemia between the infected groups while Fisher Exact was used to compare differences in mortality rate between groups of treated mice. A p value less than 0.05 was considered significant.

Results:

Effects of propranolol and quinine on lethality of infected mice

Table 1 shows the lethality of PbA infection on the mice in treated and untreated groups. Mortality of mice at day 7 in the infected group without treatment (PbA) was 100% (6/6) while mortality was 50% (3/6) in the infected group treated with propranolol (PbA+PRL) and 33.3% (2/6) in the infected group treated with guinine (PbA+QUN). There was no mortality of mice in uninfected group that received saline (SAL), propranolol (PRL) and quinine (QUN) throughout study period.

Table 1: Number of surviving animals in the uninfected and infected (with and without treatment) groups of mice

Day	No of surviving mice in groups of mice					
	PbA	SAL	PbA+PRL	PRL	PbA+QUN	QUN
Day 3	6	6	6	6	6	6
Day 4	6	6	6	6	6	6
Day 5	3	6	5	6	5	6
Day 6	1	6	4	6	4	6
Day 7	0	6	3	6	4	6

PBA = Plasmodium berghei ANKA; SAL = Normal Saline; PRL = Propranolol; OUN = Ouinine; PBA+PRL = Plasmodium berghei ANKA and Propranolol; PBA+QUN = Plasmodium berghei ANKA and Quinine.

DAY	% Parasitaemia PbA	% Parasitaemia PbA+PRL	% Parasitaemia PbA+QUN
Day 3	6.53±0.3971	6.67±0.1512	6.80±0.1219
Day 4	7.91±0.0734	8.23±0.0618	7.90±0.1247
Day 5	9.37±0.1770	4.53±0.2072**	4.12±0.0872**
Day 6	11.78±0.0000	2.78±0.2148**	3.06±0.1777**
Day 7	+0	1.40±0.0651**	1.39±0.0633**

*Significantly different from control at p < 0.05; **Significantly different from control at p < 0.01PBA – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA, PBA+PRL – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA + Propranolol, PBA+QUN - *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA + Quinine The average parasitaemia was calculated for the surviving mice on day 5 upward, the parasitaemia for mouse in PbA group on day 6 was the parasite count of the only one surviving mouse in the group (Table 1). + = no surviving mouse on day 7

Parasitaemia in infected mice

Table 2 shows the average percentage parasitaemia in the three experimentally infected groups of mice with and without treatment. Infected mice without treatment (PbA) showed increasing parasitaemia, with mortality (50%) occurring on day 5 (average parasitaemia of 9.37 ± 0.1770) and 100% mortality on day 7. Infected mice treated with propranolol (PbA+PRL) on day 5 showed a statistically significant decrease in average parasitaemia of mice on day 5 (4.53\pm0.2072) from that of day 4 (8.23 ± 0.0618) (p<0.05), with mortality of 16.7% (1/6) and the lowest parasitaemia was recorded on day 7 (1.40 \pm 0.0651), with mortality of 50% (3/6).

Infected mice treated with quinine (PbA+QUN) also showed statistically significant decrease in average parasitaemia on day 5 (4.12 \pm 0.0872) from average parasitaemia on day 4 (7.90 \pm 0.1247), with mortality of 16.7% (1/6), and the lowest parasitaemia was recorded on day 7 (1.39 \pm 0.0633), with mortality of

33.3% (2/6).

Rectal temperature in infected and non-infected mice

Mice infected with PbA showed reduction in rectal temperature as the infection progressed compared to the uninfected groups (SAL, PRL and QUN) in which the temperature did not show any significant variation throughout the study period (p>0.05) (Table 3). Infected mice treated with propranolol showed an increase in rectal temperature from the day of treatment as the reduction in rectal temperature caused by PbA infection from day 3 was reversed by day 5 propranolol treatment on days 6 and 7 of the study.

Similarly, infected mice treated with quinine showed an increase in rectal temperature from the day of treatment as the reduction in rectal temperature caused by PbA infection from day 3 was reversed by quinine treatment on days 5, 6 and 7 of the study.

Day	Mean temperature in groups of mice					
	SAL (°C)	PBA (°C)	PRL (°C)	PBA+PRL(°C)	QUN (°C)	PBA+QUN (°C)
Day 0	36.51±0.1428	36.73±0.0799	36.80±0.2039	37.17±0.2348	36.73±0.0732	36.50±0.3678
Day 1	36.69±0.1378	36.75±0.1675	36.99±0.2651	36.79±0.4344	36.90±0.1188	36.29±0.3475
Day 2	36.90±0.1152	36.94±0.0221	36.55±0.1886	35.26±0.2263**	36.58±0.1755	35.42±0.0641**
Day 3	36.70±0.2563	35.23±0.1030**	36.98±0.1575	35.05±0.1258**	36.59±0.1868	34.93±0.0771**
Day 4	36.73±0.1145	34.43±0.0844**	36.56±0.1121	33.95±0.1367**	36.59±0.1670	33.40±0.0949**
Day 5	36.54±0.1485	32.40±0.2000**	36.72±0.0760	34.48±0.1190**	36.40±0.0949	34.49±0.0886
Day 6	36.70±0.1057	32.00±0.0000**	36.57±0.1301	35.12±0.2252	36.69±0.9610	35.32±0.2278
Day 7	36.57±0.1605	+0	36.62±1.0955	36.00±0.1528	36.69±0.1177	36.08±0.1652

Table 3: Mean of rectal temperature of uninfected and infected (with and without treatment) groups of mice

**Significantly different from control at p < 0.01; *Significantly different from control at p < 0.05; (n=6, mean ± SEM); SAL – Normal Saline, PBA – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA, PRL – Propranolol, PBA+PRL – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA and Propranolol, QUN – Quinine, PBA+QUN - *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA and Quinine. Average rectal temperature was calculated for the surviving mice on day 5 upward, the rectal temperature for mouse in PbA group on day 6 was the rectal temperature of the only one surviving mouse in the group (Table 1). + = no surviving mouse on day 7

Day	SAL	PbA	PRL	PbA+ PRL	QUN	PbA +QUN
Day 0	61.67±8.6923	74.39±4.6644	56.38±4.4795	73.68±8.3500	64.43±1.8524	74.39±5.8723
Day 8	74.90±5.242	+0	82.97±7.5013	47.62±9.9143*	67.03±5.2421	57.43±9.7463

Table 4: Cognitive functions of uninfected and infected (treated and non-treated) groups of mice

*Significantly different from control at p < 0.05; (n = 6, mean ± SEM); SAL – Normal Saline, PBA – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA; PRL – Propranolol, PBA+PRL – *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA and Propranolol, QUN – Quinine, PBA+QUN - *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA and Quinine. + = no surviving mouse on day 7

Effects of propranolol and quinine on cognitive functions of infected and uninfected mice

The cognitive functions of PbA infected untreated mice could not be assessed as 100% mortality had occurred on day 7 (Table 4). Expectedly, there was no significant change in the cognitive functions of the un-infected mice that received normal saline. Propranolol (PRL) and quinine (QUN) had no effect on the cognitive function of un-infected mice as there was no significant difference between the cognitive functions before and after treatment.

However, there was significant decrease (p<0.05) in the cognitive functions in infected mice treated with propranolol (PbA+ PRL), indicating that propranolol did not reverse the impaired cognitive function caused by PbA infection. In contrast, there was no significant difference (p>0.05) in the cognitive function of infected mice treated with quinine, indicating that quinine protected the mice from impaired cognitive function caused by PbA infection.

Discussion:

In this study, the lethality of P. berghei ANKA (PbA) infections in infected untreated mice from 50% on day 5, 83.3% on day 6 and 100% on day 7 confirms this parasite to be virulent. This parasite is a laboratory model that is often used to mimic P. falciparum infection which causes cerebral malaria in human (13,14). Lethality can be used as a measure of anti-malarial activity of a drug. In this study, propranolol reduced mortality in infected mice by 50% on day 7 implying that although propranolol is effective, its use for treatment of cerebral malaria should be initiated as soon as possible (5). In comparison, quinine reduced mortality of infected mice by 66.7% on day 7 which confirms the established antimalarial property of quinine, especially against cerebral malaria (7,15). Propranolol reduced the increasing parasitaemia in infected mice when

treated was initiated on day 5 of the study, which further confirms its anti-malarial property, and this was comparable to the antimalarial property of quinine (15).

The use of rectal temperature as a parameter is borne out of the fact that one of the end stage manifestations of cerebral malaria is hypothermia (18). In the group infected with the parasite, there was a marked significant decrease in the rectal temperature which confirms the establishment of PbA infection and induced hypothermia from cerebral affectation. Our study demonstrated that propranolol reversed the hypothermia induced by PbA infection with recovery of some of the mice, and this action was comparable to that of quinine on the infected mice as previously established (15).

The Y-maze is generally acceptable as a model to assess cognitive function (17). Although cognitive function of the mice in the PbA infected group could not be assessed because there was 100% mortality of the mice on day 7, impaired cognitive function, which we believed was caused by the PbA infection in the mice as previously reported (11,12), was not reversed by propranolol treatment. This was demonstrated by significant reduction in the cognitive function of the infected mice inspite of the propranolol treatment. Propanol and quinine also did not show any effect on cognitive functions of uninfected animals which may imply their safety. However, quinine appears to protect the infected mice from impaired cognitive function as the cognitive function of the PbA infected mice was not significantly reduced upon treatment with quinine. This protective quinine phenomena has similarly been described for *P. falciparum* cerebral malaria in humans (11).

Conclusion:

This study demonstrated anti-malarial property of propranolol in an *in vivo* mice

experiment with comparable antimalarial property to that of quinine, a widely used antimalarial drug.

References:

- Snow, R. W., Guerra, C. A., Noor, A. M., Myint, H. Y., and Hay, S. I. The global distribution of clinical episodes of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. Nature. 2005; 434 (7030): 214–217.
- Newton, C. Severe Falciparum Malaria in Children Current Understanding of Pathophysiology and Supportive Treatment. Pharmacol Ther. 1998; 79 (1): 1–53.
- MacPherson, G. G., Warrell, M. J., White, N. J., and Looareesuwan, S. Human cerebral malaria. A quantitative ultrastructural analysis of parasitized erythrocyte sequestration. Am J Pathol. 1985; 119 (3): 385.
- Idro, R., Jenkins, N. E., and Newton, C. R. J. Pathogenesis, clinical features, and neurological outcome of cerebral malaria. Lancet Neurol. 2005; 4 (12): 827-840.
- Reyburn, H., Mbatia, R., Drakeley, C., et al. Association of transmission intensity and age with clinical manifestations and case fatality of severe *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. 2005; 293 (12): 1461-1470.
- World Health Organization. A practical handbook. Management of severe malaria. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012.
- Stauffer, W., and Fischer, P. R. Diagnosis and Treatment of Malaria in Children. Clin Infect Dis 2003; 37 (10): 1340–1348.
- Chasis, J. A., and Schrier, S. L. Membrane Deformability and the Capacity for Shape Change in the Erythrocyte. Blood. 1989; 74: 2562-2568.
- Miller, L. H., McAuliffe, F. M., and Johnson, J. G. Invasion of erythrocytes by malaria merozoites. Prog Clin Biol Res. 1979; 30: 497–502.

- Harrison, T., Samuel, B. U., Akompong, T., Hamm, H., Mohandas, N., Lomasney, J. W., and Haldar, K. Erythrocyte G protein-coupled receptor signaling in malarial infection. Science. 2003; 301 (5640): 1734-1736
- Boivin, M. J., Bangirana, P., Byarugaba, J., Opoka, R. O., Idro, R., Jurek, A. M. and John, C. C. Cognitive impairment after cerebral malaria in children: A prospective study. Pediatrics 2007; 119 (2): e360-e366.
- Holding, P. A., Stevenson, J., Peshu, N., and Marsh, K. Cognitive sequelae of severe malaria with impaired consciousness. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1999; 93 (5): 529–534.
- Peters, W., and Robinson, B. L. The chemotherapy of rodent malaria XXXV. Further studies on the retardation of drug resistance by the use of a triple combination of mefloquine, pyrimethamine and sulfadoxine in mice infected with *P. berghei* and "*P. berghei* NS." Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 1984; 78 (5): 459–466.
- Clark, I. A., Ilschner, S., MacMicking, J. D., and Cowden, W. B. TNF and *Plasmodium berghei* ANKA-induced cerebral malaria. Immunol Lett. 1990; 25 (1–3): 195–198.
- Pasvol, G., Newton, C. R., Winstanley, P. A., et al. Quinine treatment of severe falciparum malaria in African children: A randomized comparison of three regimens. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1991; 45 (6): 702–713.
- Adepiti, A. O., Elujoba, A. A., and Bolaji, O. O. In vivo antimalarial evaluation of MAMA decoction on Plasmodium berghei in mice. Parasitol Res. 2014; 113 (2):505–511.
- Prieur, E., and Jadavji, N. Assessing Spatial Working Memory Using the Spontaneous Alternation Y-maze Test in Aged Male Mice. Bio-Protocol. 2019; 9 (3): 1-10.
- McGugan, E. A. Hyperpyrexia in the emergency department. Emerg Med Australas. 2001; 13 (1): 116-120

Abdulaziz et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 340 - 348

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2009. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: <u>https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.11</u>

Original Article



Oct.2020;Vol.21:No.4



Open Access

Prevalence and factors associated with dengue fever among febrile patients attending secondary health facilities in Kano metropolis, Nigeria

*1,2Abdulaziz, M. M., ²Ibrahim, A., ³Ado, M., ⁴Ameh, C., ⁴Umeokonkwo, C., ⁵Sufyan, M. B., ⁴Balogun, M. S., and ⁶Ahmed, S, A.

¹Nigeria Field Epidemiology and Laboratory Training Programme (NFELTP)

²Department of Medical Microbiology, College of Medical Sciences, Ahmadu Bello University and Teaching

Hospital, Zaria, Kaduna State, Nigeria ³Molecular Laboratory, Aminu Kano Teaching Hospital, Kano, Nigeria

⁴Africa Field Epidemiology Network (AFENET)

⁵Department of Community Medicine, College of Medical Sciences, Ahmadu Bello University and Teaching Hospital, Zaria, Kaduna State, Nigeria

⁶Department of Morbid Anatomy, College of Medical Sciences, Ahmadu Bello University and Teaching Hospital,

Zaria, Kaduna State, Nigeria

Correspondence to: mukaziz@yahoo.com

Abstract:

Background: The Nigeria Centre for Disease Control (NCDC) has categorized dengue fever as a priority epidemic-prone disease. Kano metropolis is a hub for international trade and has seen rapid population growth with unplanned urbanisation. This provides the right environment for dengue virus transmission and spread. Most fevers in Nigeria and Kano in particular are treated as malaria or typhoid. This study aimed to determine the prevalence and factors associated with dengue fever and dengue-malaria co-infection among febrile patients in Kano metropolis.

Methodology: We conducted a hospital-based cross-sectional study among febrile patients attending secondary health facilities in Kano metropolis. We used multistage sampling technique to recruit 440 participants into the study. An interviewer administered structured questionnaire was used to collect participants' information, while blood was screened for malaria using rapid diagnostic test (RDT) kit and tested for dengue fever using an ELISA kit for dengue IgM. Data was cleaned and analysed using Microsoft Excel 2016 and Epi Info version 7.2 to calculate frequencies, proportions and odds ratios.

Results: The median age of participants was 24 years (IQR= 13-36 years) while the age-group most represented was the 10-19 years' age group with 97 (22.9%) participants. Males constituted 257 (60.6%) while most were single 238 (56.1%). Dengue IgM was positive for 332 (78.3%), while malaria RDT was positive for 81 (19.1%) and 67 (15.8%) were positive for both. Those aged above 25 years were less likely to present with dengue fever (OR=0.6; 95% CI=0.33-0.97). Dengue fever contributes a high percentage to febrile illnesses seen in Kano metropolis. Significant proportions of febrile patients have both dengue and malaria co-infection. None of the participants had dengue as a presumptive diagnosis.

Conclusion: These findings imply dengue fever should feature as a prominent differential for febrile illnesses and dengue screening tests should be made available for all cases seen in Kano.

Keywords: seroprevalence; dengue fever; RDT; secondary health facilities; Nigeria

Received January 17, 2020; Revised May 20, 2020; Accepted May 21, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Prévalence et facteurs associés à la dengue chez les patients fébriles fréquentant les établissements de santé secondaires de la métropole de Kano, au Nigéria

*^{1,2}Abdulaziz, M. M., ²Ibrahim, A., ³Ado, M., ⁴Ameh, C., ⁴Umeokonkwo, C.,
 ⁵Sufyan, M. B., ⁴Balogun, M. S., et ⁶Ahmed, S, A.

¹Programme d'épidémiologie de terrain et de formation en laboratoire au Nigéria (NFELTP) ²Département de microbiologie médicale, Collège des sciences médicales, Université Ahmadu Bello et hôpital universitaire, Zaria, État de Kaduna, Nigéria ³M Laboratoire moléculaire, Hôpital universitaire d'Aminu Kano, Kano, Nigéria ⁴Réseau d'épidémiologie de terrain en Afrique (AFENET) ⁵Département de médecine communautaire, Collège des sciences médicales, Université Ahmadu Bello et hôpital universitaire, Zaria, État de Kaduna, Nigéria ⁶Département d'anatomie morbide, Collège des sciences médicales, Université Ahmadu Bello et hôpital universitaire, Zaria, État de Kaduna, Nigéria

Correspondance avec: mukaziz@yahoo.com

Abstrait:

Contexte: Le Nigeria Center for Disease Control (NCDC) a classé la dengue parmi les maladies à tendance épidémique prioritaires. La métropole de Kano est une plaque tournante du commerce international et a connu une croissance démographique rapide avec une urbanisation imprévue. Cela fournit le bon environnement pour la transmission et la propagation du virus de la dengue. La plupart des fièvres au Nigeria et à Kano en particulier sont traitées comme le paludisme ou la typhoïde. Cette étude visait à déterminer la prévalence et les facteurs associés à la dengue et à la co-infection dengue-paludisme chez les patients fébriles de la métropole de Kano. Méthodologie: Nous avons mené une étude transversale en milieu hospitalier auprès de patients fébriles fréquentant des établissements de santé secondaires de la métropole de Kano. Nous avons utilisé une technique d'échantillonnage en plusieurs étapes pour recruter 440 participants dans l'étude. Un questionnaire structuré administré par un intervieweur a été utilisé pour collecter les informations des participants, tandis que le sang a été testé pour le paludisme à l'aide d'un kit de test de diagnostic rapide (TDR) et testé pour la dengue à l'aide d'un kit ELISA pour les IgM de la dengue. Les données ont été nettoyées et analysées à l'aide de Microsoft Excel 2016 et d'Epi Info version 7.2 pour calculer les fréquences, les proportions et les rapports de cotes. Résultats: L'âge médian des participants était de 24 ans (IQR=13-36 ans) tandis que le groupe d'âge le plus représenté était le groupe d'âge 10-19 ans avec 97 (22,9%) participants. Les hommes en constituaient 257 (60,6%) tandis que la plupart étaient célibataires 238 (56,1%). Les IgM de la dengue étaient positives pour 332 (78,3%), tandis que les TDR du paludisme étaient positifs pour 81 (19,1%) et 67 (15,8%) étaient positifs pour les deux. Les personnes âgées de plus de 25 ans étaient moins susceptibles de présenter une fièvre dengue (OR=0,6; IC à 95%=0,33-0,97). La dengue contribue à un pourcentage élevé des maladies fébriles observées dans la métropole de Kano. Des proportions significatives de patients fébriles présentent une co-infection à la fois par la dengue et le paludisme. Aucun des participants n'avait de dengue comme diagnostic présumé. Conclusion: Ces résultats impliquent que la dengue devrait apparaître comme un différentiel important pour les maladies fébriles et des tests de dépistage de la dengue devraient être disponibles pour tous les cas observés à Kano

Mots-clés: séroprévalence; la fièvre de la dengue; RDT; établissements de santé secondaires; Nigeria

Introduction:

Dengue fever (DF), one of the Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs), accounts for about 96 million (95% CI 67-136 million) clinically apparent infections annually (1). It affects large populations especially in the tropics and subtropics (2). The World Health Organization (WHO) designated it "a disease that may constitute public health emergency of international concern with implication for health security" (3). Unfortunately, it is underrecognized and often misdiagnosed because of similarities in the presenting features with malaria and typhoid fever which are more easily diagnosed (4). Infected humans and monkeys are the reservoirs of the virus to uninfected Aedes mosquitoes. Treatment is by early supportive management since no antiviral agent is available. The first dengue vaccine, Dengvaxia, was registered in Mexico in December, 2015 (5).

The Aedes vector has wide distribution in Africa enabling extensive transmission of the virus (4), but records of dengue occurrence in Africa is poor (1). However, denguelike illnesses do occur but unfortunately are misdiagnosed (2). Documentation of dengue has come mostly from individual sero-surveys or from diagnosis in travellers returning from Africa and from outbreak investigations. Available data shows that dengue is endemic in 34 countries from all regions of Africa (4), and in the 50 years from 1960 to 2010, twenty laboratory-confirmed dengue outbreaks were reported in 15 countries, mostly from East Africa (4). Bhatt et al., in 2013 (1), using a formal modelling framework to map the global distribution of dengue risk, estimated there to be about 64.1 million dengue infections in Africa annually, of which 15.7 million manifests clinically.

Due to poor surveillance and lack of reporting in Nigeria (6), limited local prevalence studies have been the source of information on dengue magnitude (7-10). The Nigeria Centre for Disease Control (NCDC) has categorized dengue fever as a priority epidemicprone disease (11). Anecdotal data show increasing number of patients being managed in Kano for malaria with standard treatments ending with poor outcomes like death and loss of consciousness in adults. These cases could be DF or its severe form. Kano metropolis is a hub for international trade and has seen rapid population growth with unplanned urbanization. It has a lot of slums with open drainages, sewages, open empty containers (12), poor waste management (13)and plenty of ponds providing the right environment for *Aedes*. With no policy for routine detection, it is important to know whether some of the febrile cases with severe presentation are DF but missed because they are not looked for. We aimed to determine the proportion of patients presenting with fever who have DF and dengue-malaria co-infection at secondary health facilities in Kano metropolis and the proportion of missed diagnosis among febrile patients.

Materials and method:

Study setting, design and population

We conducted a hospital-based crosssectional study in November 2017 among febrile patients attending General Outpatient Departments (GOPD) of secondary health facilities in Kano metropolis. Kano metropolis is made of eight local government areas (LGA) with 12 secondary health facilities.

Sample size and sampling technique

We used a dengue-malaria co-infection prevalence of 43% (14) and assumed a non-response rate of 15% (considering the fact that blood samples will be taken and the possibility of decline or of lysed samples) and obtained a minimum sample size of 440. We used multistage sampling technique to recruit patients into the study. In the first stage, two LGAs were selected out of the eight that make up Kano metropolis by balloting. In the second stage, we selected one hospital by balloting from the list of secondary health facilities located in each of the LGAs selected above; Waziri Shehu Gidado General Hospital (WS GH) in Ungogo (with monthly average number of febrile patients of 1980) and Murtala Muhammad Specialist Hospital (MMSH) in Kano municipal (this hospital serves like a referral centre for the less privileged because a lot of services are free and has a particularly high monthly average turnover of febrile patients of 4200).

The sample size was allocated to the hospitals proportionate to the average monthly turnover of febrile patients, thus WSGH had 141 participants while MMSH had 299. In the third stage, we used a sampling interval of 14 to systematically recruit patients into the study in each of the participating hospitals until the proportion of the sample size allocated to the hospital was achieved. A total of 440 patients were recruited for the study.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

We included patients with fever \geq 38°C

in the last two weeks prior enrolment, who were being tested for malaria or typhoid fever. Patients with jaundice, children under 6 months of age or patients with fever from other known causes such as upper or lower respiratory tract infections, urinary tract infections and bacterial sepsis were excluded.

Data collection

An interviewer administered, pre-tested, structured questionnaire was used to collect information on sociodemographic characteristics, signs and symptoms of the current illness, household and environmental factors.

Sample collection

Whole blood was collected from each subject, a portion of which was used to screen for malaria using rapid diagnostic test (RDT) kit (SD Bioline), and the other portion was then separated and serum stored at -20°C until tested for DF IgM using an Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) test kit (DeMeditec). This test is a qualitative immunoenzymatic determination of specific antibodies based on the ELISA technique. After the preparatory step involving dilution of the serum samples, the diluted samples were added to microplates which have been coated with specific antigens to bind corresponding antibodies in the sample.

After washing the wells to remove all unbound sample materials, a horseradish peroxidase (HRP) labelled conjugate was added, which binds to the captured antibodies. Following a second washing step, the unbound conjugate was removed. The immune complex formed by the bound conjugate was subsequently visualized by adding Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate which gives a blue reaction product. The intensity of this product was proportional to the amounts of specific antibodies in the sample. The reaction was stopped by adding sulphuric acid producing a yellow colour at endpoint. Absorbance was read at 450 nm using an ELISA microwell plate reader within 30min of stopping the reaction. All absorbance readings were subjected to the test validation criteria as provided by the kit manufacturer, then converted to international units (U) before interpretation as positive, negative or indeterminate. All indeterminate results were categorized as negative as repeat sample collection was not possible.

Statistical analysis

Data collected were cleaned and analysed using Microsoft Excel 2016 and Epi Info 7.2. Univariate analyses were presented as frequencies and proportions in tables. Relationship between DF and sociodemographic (low educational status included those with no formal education, primary or secondary education), household, and environmental factors were examined and presented as odds ratios, with their 95% confidence intervals and p value. We used binary logistic regression model to determine independent predictors of DF.

Ethical approval

Ethical approval was obtained from the operational research committee of the Kano State Ministry of Health (KSMOH) with reference number MOH/Off/797/T.1/499. Written informed consent was sought from the participants, and where participants were less than 10 years old, consent was sought from their caregivers. For participants 10-14 years of age, parental consent and individual assent were obtained. Failure to give consent or opting out of the study did not negatively affect client's management. Participants were notified of their malaria status to take back to their physicians for further management, while results of dengue status which became available much later were shared with the hospitals in which the study was conducted, and KSMOH to guide change in policy.

Results:

Of the 440 febrile patients recruited,

424 participated fully in all components of the study. Two hundred and fifty-seven (60.6%) were male. The median age was 24 years (IQR =13-36) while the age-group most represented was the 10-19 years with 97 (22.9%) subjects. More than half were single (55.4%). Majority of the patients had attained secondary education 215 (50.7%), while most were either unemployed 223 (52.6%) or students 85 (20.0%) (Table 1).

Dengue IgM was positive in 332 (78.3%), malaria RDT was positive in 81 (19.1%) while both were positive in 67 (15.8%). Almost half of the cases, 197 (46.5%), had malaria as the health providers' preliminary diagnosis (Table 2). The agegroup 20-29 years had the highest agespecific dengue IgM prevalence (Table 3). On bivariate analysis, those who were less than 25 years were twice more likely to have dengue infection (OR=2.1; 95%CI=1.29-3.33). Having a house near bush (OR=0.6; 0.36-0.96), and having open water containers around the house (OR=0.5; 0.29-0.74) were also statistically significant but appeared protective (Table 4). Following unconditional logistic regression, none of these factors was an independent predictor of DF (Table 5).

Variable	Frequency (n)	(%)		
Test results (n=424)				
Positive for Dengue IgM only	332	78.3		
Positive for Malaria RDT only	81	19.1		
Positive for both Dengue and Malaria	67	15.8		
Health providers preliminary diagnosis				
Malaria	197	46.5		
Malaria and Typhoid	1	0.2		
Typhoid	88	20.8		
Not provided	138	32.6		
Proportion of missed diagnosis		100.0		

Table 2: Status of dengue IgM among febrile patients and physicians' preliminary diagnosis in Kano metropolis, November, 2017

Characteristics	Frequency	0/2	
Age group (years)		70	
<10	81	19.1	
10-19	97	22.9	
20-29	83	19.6	
30-39	80	18.9	
40-49	62	14.6	
≥50	21	5.0	
Gender			
Female	167	39.4	
Male	257	60.6	
Marital status			
Married	185	43.6	
Single	238	56.1	
Widow	1	0.2	
Ethnic group			
Fulani	66	15.6	
Hausa	355	83.7	
Others	3	0.7	
Level of education			
No formal education	76	17.9	
Primary	115	27.1	
Secondary	214	50.5	
Tertiary	19	4.5	
Occupation			
Student	85	20.0	
Civil servant	14	3.3	
Business entrepreneur	75	17.7	
Retired	8	1.9	
Unemployed	223	52.6	
Artisans	3	0.7	
Others	16	3.8	

Table 1: Sociodemographic characteristics of febrile patients in Kano metropolis, November 2017

Table 3: Age-specific prevalence of positive dengue IgM among febrile patients in secondary health facilities in Kano Metropolis in 2017

Age group (years)	Respondents (n=424)	Positive IgM (n=332)	Age specific prevalence IgM (%)
<10	81	67	82.7
10-19	97	80	82.5
20-29	83	69	83.1
30-39	80	59	73.8
40-49	62	43	69.4
50+	21	14	66.7
	424	332	78.3

Variables	Dengue	Status	Odds Ratio (95% CI)	P-value	
	Positive n (%)	Negative n (%)		i value	
Age group (years)					
<15	106 (82.2)	23 (17.8)	1		
15-24	76 (87.4)	11(12.6)	1.5 (0.69-3.26)	0.30	
25+	150 (72.1)	58 (27.9)	0.6 (0.33-0.97)	0.04	
Gender					
Male	202 (78.6)	55 (21.4)	1.1 (0.65-1.67)	0.85	
Female	130 (77.8)	37 (22.2)			
Education					
Low	146 (76.8)	44 (23.2)	0.9 (0y54-1.37)	0.53	
High	185 (79.4)	48 (20.6)			
Occupational Status					
Unemployed	260 (77.3)	75 (22.4)	0.8 (0.45-1.47)	0.50	
Employed	72 (80.9)	17 (19.1)			
Travelled out of Kano					
Yes	77 (77.8)	22 (22.2)	1.0 (0.56-1.80)	0.99	
No	150 (77.3)	43 (22.3)			
House window nets					
Yes	286 (78.8)	// (21.2)	1.2 (0.60-2.21)	0.66	
No	45 (76.3)	14 (23.7)			
Sleep under nets	24.2 (70.2)			0.00	
Yes	213 (78.3)	59 (21.7)	1.0 (0.61-1.61)	0.96	
NO	117 (78.5)	32 (21.5)			
Open gutters/ponds	100 (72 0)	27 (27 0)		0.00	
res	100 (73.0)	37 (27.0)	0.7 (0.40-1.05)	0.08	
NU House peer buch	225 (80.7)	54 (19.4)			
	96 (71 7)	24 (29.2)	0 6 (0 36 0 06)	0.02	
Tes No	245(91.1)	54 (20.3)	0.0 (0.30-0.90)	0.03	
Open water containers	243 (81.1)	57 (10.9)			
Voc	103 (60 6)	45 (30 4)	0 5 (0 20-0 74)	< 0.01	
No	228 (83.2)	46 (16 8)	0.5 (0.25 0.74)	<0.01	
Spray environment daily	220 (05.2)	40 (10:0)			
Yes	298 (79 5)	77 (20 5)	1 6 (0 79-3 14)	0.20	
No	32 (71 1)	14 (28 9)	1.0 (0.75 5.14)	0.20	
House near a construction site	52 (71.1)	14 (20.5)			
Yes	195 (77,7)	56 (22.3)	0.9(0.53-1.4)	0.54	
No	130 (80.3)	32 (19.8)		0101	
Waste around the house	100 (0010)	02 (1910)			
Yes	135 (75.0)	45 (25.0)	0.7 (0.43-1.12)	0.13	
No	185 (81.1)	43 (18.7)			
Clean Your surroundings					
Not regularly	1 (33.3)	2 (66.7)	0.1 (0.01-1.44)	0.11	
Regularly	310 (79.5)	80 (20.5)	. ,		
Dispose your waste	. ,	. ,			
Not regularly	24 (77.4)	7 (22.6)	0.9 (0.39-2.24)	0.87	
Regularly	302 (78.7)	82 (21.4)	- *		
Clean gutters around the house		. ,			
Not regularly	43 (72.9)	16 (27.1)	0.7 (0.37-1.31)	0.26	
Regularly	280 (79.4)	74 (20.6)			

Discussion:

This study found an overall DF IgM positive prevalence of 78.3% among febrile patients. Having IgM in the blood is an indication of recent infection by the dengue virus or less likely cross-reaction from another flavivirus. The prevalence in this study is high. Possible explanations include the fact that this study was done among febrile patients with suggestive symptoms. Hitherto, such patients were treated presumptively as malaria or typhoid, with or without laboratory confirmation. It is possible that dengue has been the cause of fevers that are treated as malaria but go undetected. In this study, the health providers' preliminary diagnosis was malaria (46.5%), typhoid (20.8%) or not provided at all. None of the participants had dengue as a presumptive diagnosis, which means though DF does not have any specific treatment, patients may not receive any supportive management in line with DF, with increased risk of possible severe disease and complications.

The GOPD of most public secondary health facilities in Kano are patronized predominantly by people in the lower socioeconomic class. Most middle-and-high income earners prefer private and tertiary care health facilities where they can pay to get better services. Zellweger et al., (15) had suggested that dengue is commoner among people of the lower socioeconomic class. This in part could explain the high DF prevalence in this study.

Risk factors		Adjusted odds ratio	95% Confi	dence interval
Age group (years)				
	<15	1		
	15-24	1.9	0.75	4.94
	≥25	1.0	0.50	2.15
House near bush				
	Yes	0.6	0.15	2.61
	No	1		
Open gutters/pond	S			
	Yes	1.1	0.34	3.81
	No	1		
Open water contair	iers			
	Yes	0.6	0.21	1.56
	No	1		
Waste around hous	e			
	Yes	0.9	0.50	1.75
	No	1		
Spray surrounding	daily			
	Yes	1		
	No	2.1	0.86	5.23
Clean surroundings	regularly			
	Yes	1		
	No	0.2	0.02	3.31

Table 5: Independent risk factors for dengue fever among febrile patients in Kano Metropolis, November, 2017

Another possible explanation is the fact that this study was carried out in an urban setting. Kano metropolis has seen unplanned urbanization which has been severally identified as one of the risk factors for the increased incidence of DF. When this is associated with low literacy, unemployment and living in densely populated areas where open sewers/gutters, random waste disposal (12,13) are the norm, which are all present in the study areas, it is not surprising that we obtained such high prevalence of DF. The implication of this finding is that DF is highly prevalent in Kano metropolis, and should be considered as a prominent cause of febrile illness.

The prevalence from this study is higher than some other studies done in other parts of Nigeria. Bello et al., (16) working in Kaduna, located in the same region as our study reported an IgM prevalence of 51.9%, although this was lower, one of the three LGAs (Kafanchan) in which the work was carried out had a prevalence of 80.0% (indicating disparity even within the same state), which is similar to the results of the current study. On the other hand, Baba et al., (17) working in the arid north-eastern city of Maiduguri reported IgM seropositivity of 0.5% which may be due to the extreme hot temperature and low rainfall, denying the mosquitoes the necessary breeding grounds. But another study conducted in the same city among internally displaced people (IDP) camps by Oyinloye et al., (10) reported 74% among antenatal attendees and non-pregnant women and men with febrile complaints. Still in Maiduguri, Idris et al., (18) confirmed that dengue type-3 virus was circulating in the community after obtaining a seropositivity of 10.1%, however this was limited to only one serotype, and the detection method used was culture-based micro-neutralization assay and not IgM ELISA. Adedayo et al., (8) working in Ilorin, northcentral Nigeria, reported a prevalence of 30.8%, however, the study was limited to children under five of age.

Other studies from outside northern Nigeria have reported similar seroprevalence rates. In south-western Nigeria, Oyero et al., (14) working in Ibadan reported a prevalence of 35% using ELISA that detects the NS1 antigen. However, this antigen is mainly positive during the first 3-5 days of fever and wanes subsequently, thus this could underestimate the prevalence especially where late presentation is the norm. Olufisayo et al., (7) on the other hand, in their study in Ife, reported 25.7% among febrile patients. Still another study in Ogbomosho by Oladipo et al., (19) reported IgM prevalence of 17.2%, but this was conducted among apparently healthy individuals, thus may not be comparable to the current study.

The rates reported in the studies show the disparity that exists between different studies in the prevalence of dengue fever. Some of these could be as a result of differences in detection methods, population sampled, or regional variation. Bhatt et al., (1) in their work surmised that there could be variation as a result of disparity between actual and reported infection numbers because low proportion of patients with apparent infections seek care from formal health facilities. Elsewhere, beyond Nigeria, Mazaba-Liwewe et al., (20) working in Zambia, reported 4.1% IgG seroprevalence rate, while in Sudan, Himatt and colleagues (21) reported a seroprevalence rate of 9.4% but this was also among apparently healthy individuals in a community-based survey.

The prevalence of dengue-malaria coinfection obtained from this study was 15.8%. This finding indicates that co-infection is common, which is not surprising as both infections are endemic in the environment. This study was conducted in the month of November just after the rainfalls season, when there were still pockets of ground water collections, and when temperature is high, giving conducive environment for mosquito breeding. Thus, this allows for the possibility of the two infections coexisting. That this has not been previously reported in Kano may be due to the fact that there may be no desire to look out for the existence of other febrile illnesses, when one disease can be diagnosed in an acute febrile illness. The implication of this is that health workers should no longer be satisfied with having made a diagnosis but should look further in case there are other coexisting conditions, especially where the mode of transmission is the same or similar. It also stresses the need for early diagnosis and management in all cases of acute febrile illnesses.

Oyero et al., (14) reported a denguemalaria co-infection of 10% in Ibadan, southwestern Nigeria, which is not too different from what was obtained from the current study. They also concluded that all malaria patients had positive IgG for dengue, indicating previous infection. Similarly, Olufisayo et al., (7) in Ife reported that out of 25.7% of dengue IgM-positive febrile patients, only 9 (19.6%) had no detectable malaria. Also, Barua et al., (22) in Mumbai, India reported a coinfection of 10.25% and 6.7% in 2014 and 2015 respectively. However, the co-infection in our study is higher than 3% reported by Rao et al., (23) in Odisha, India.

The only significant factor in this study associated with the risk of developing DF was age group 25 years and above, who were less likely to develop with DF compared to age group less than 14 years. However, this was not an independent predictor of DF. This finding is not too different from that of Toan et al., (24) in a case-control study during an outbreak who reported that morbidity was highest between the ages 15 and 30 years, and drops as age increased. Other factors that appeared significant include having a house near the bush or harbouring open water containers around the house. But these appeared as protective factors rather than risk factors and eventually were not independently related to dengue infection. The absence of any independent risk factor in this study could be due to the fact that most of the participants had similar background of low socioeconomic setting. This is evidenced by majority having low educational status or being unemployed.

The major limitation of this study is the fact that the population is skewed towards the lower socioeconomic class, being the population that mostly patronize the GOPDs of secondary health facilities. Furthermore, the study was conducted in an urban setting.

Conclusion:

We found that high proportion of febrile illnesses seen in Kano metropolis were due to DF. Significant proportion of these coexist with malaria. None of these cases were suspected by the health providers and were presumed to be malaria, typhoid, or both or simply as fever of unknown cause. These findings have already been shared with the state ministry of health for action. We recommend that dengue RDT Kits should be made available as a screening test for febrile illnesses. There is need to train health providers to suspect and recognize DF in order to institute the right management of febrile illnesses.

Acknowledgments:

The authors acknowledge the valuable help provided by staff of the Tuberculosis Reference and Molecular Laboratory, Aminu Kano Teaching Hospital, Kano, especially Muhammad Bashir Kyarama and Abubakar Tukur Dawakin Kudu. The supports of the Kano State Ministry of Health, through the provision of Malaria RDT kits for the study and the staff of the Paediatric side laboratory of the Murtala Muhammad Specialist Hospital, Kano are gratefully acknowledged.

References:

- Bhatt, S., Gething, P. W., Brady, O. J., et al. The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013; 496 (7446): 504–507.
- World Health Organization (WHO) Regional Office for South-East Asia. Dengue: guidelines for diagnosis, treatment, prevention, and control. France: World Health Organization (WHO) and the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR); 2009: 147
- World Health Organization. International Health Regulations. Second. WHO Report. Geneva: WHO Press; 2005: 43
- Amarasinghe, A., Kuritsky, J. N., William Letson, G., and Margolis, H. S. Dengue virus infection in Africa. Emerg Infect Dis. 2011; 17 (8):1349– 1354.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue vaccine: WHO position paper – July 2016. Wkly Epidemiol Rec Relev épidémiologique Hebd. 2016; 91: 349–364.
- Ayukekbong, J. A., Mini-Review Dengue Virus in Nigeria: Current Status and Future Perspective. Br J Virol. 2014; 1 (3): 17–27.
- Olufisayo, A., and Johnson, A. Incidence of Dengue Virus infections in febrile episodes in Ile-Ife, Nigeria. J Infect Dis. 2016; 10 (1): 21–24.
- Adedayo, F., Nioma, I., Olanrewaju, M. B., Adeyinka, A., and Ebele, A. Serological Evidence of Recent Dengue Virus Infection Among Febrile Children in a Semi Arid Zone. Am J Infect Dis. 2013; 910 (171): 7–10.
- Idoko, M., Ado, S., and Umoh, V. Prevalence of Dengue Virus and Malaria in Patients with Febrile Complaints in Kaduna Metropolis, Nigeria. Br Microbiol Res J. 2015; 8 (1): 343–347.
- Oyinloye, S. O., Wajiroko, M., Lawan, A. M., et al. Dengue virus infection in northeast Nigeria: Case study of squatters. Int J Perceptions Public Hlth. 2016; 1 (1): 59–65.
- 11. NCDC. First Annual Report of the Nigeria Centre for Disease Control. 2017.
- Mukhtar, M. D., Indabawa, I. I. and Imam, T. S. Public health implications of sewage ponds in Kano metropolis, Nigeria. J Food Agric Environ. 2005; 88 (22): 25–31.
- Butu, A. W., and Mshelia, S. S. Municipal Solid Waste Disposal and Environmental Issues in Kano Metropolis, Nigeria. Br J Environ Sci. 2014; 2 (2): 10–26.
- Oyero, O. G., and Ayukekbong, J. A. High dengue NS1 antigenemia in febrile patients in Ibadan, Nigeria. Virus Res. 2014; 191 (1): 59–61.
 Zellweger, R. M., Cano, J., Mangeas, M., et al.
- Zellweger, R. M., Cano, J., Mangeas, M., et al. Socioeconomic and environmental determinants of dengue transmission in an urban setting: An ecological study in Nouméa, New Caledonia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11 (4): e0005471.
- Bello, O. A., Aminu, M., and Jatau, E. D. Seroprevalence of IgM Antibodies to Dengue Fever Virus among Patients Presenting with Symptoms of Fever in Some Hospitals in Kaduna State, Nigeria. Int J Sci Res. 2013; 14611 (3): 2319–7064.
- Baba, M. M., and Talle, M. The Effect of Climate on Dengue Virus Infections in Nigeria. New York Sci J. 2011; 44 (11): 28–33.
- Idris, A. N., Baba, M. M., Thairu, Y., and Bamidele
 O. Sero-prevalence of dengue type-3 Virus among patients with febrile illnesses attending a tertiary hospital in Maiduguri, Nigeria. Int J Med.

2013; 5: 560-563.

- Oladipo, E. K., Amanetu, C., Gbadero, T. A., and Oloke, J. K. Detectable anti-dengue virus IgM antibodies among healthy individuals in Ogbomoso, Oyo state, Nigeria. Am J Infect Dis. 2014; 10 (2): 64–67.
- Mazaba-Liwewe, M. L., Siziya, S., Monze, M., et al. First sero-prevalence of dengue fever specific immunoglobulin G antibodies in Western and North-Western provinces of Zambia: a population based cross sectional study. Virol J. 2014; 11 (1): 135.
- Himatt, S., Osman, K. E., Okoued, S. I., et al. Sero-prevalence of dengue infections in the Kassala state in the eastern part of the Sudan in 2011. J Infect Public Health. 2015;
- Barua, A., and Yeolekar, M. E. Concurrent dengue and malaria coinfection: Observations from a central Mumbai hospital. Int J Infect Dis. 2016; 45: 165.
- Rao, M. R. K., Padhy, R. N., and Das, M. K. Prevalence of dengue viral and malaria parasitic co-infections in an epidemic district, Angul of Odisha, India: An eco-epidemiological and crosssectional study for the prospective aspects of public health. J Infect Public Health. 2016; 9 (4): 421–428.
- Toan, D. T. T., Hoat, L. N., Hu, W., Wright, P., and Martens P. Risk factors associated with an outbreak of Dengue fever/Dengue haemorrhagic fever in Hanoi, Vietnam. Epidemiol Infect. 2015; 143 (8): 1594–1598.

Omoruyi and Agbinone. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 349 - 353

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2008. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.12

Short Communication



Oct 2020; Vol.21.No.4



Open Access

Gastrointestinal parasites among swine bred in Edo State, Nigeria

*Omoruyi, Z., and Agbinone, I

Department of Medical Laboratory Science, School of Basic Medical Sciences, University of Benin, Benin City, Nigeria *Correspondence to: <u>zainab.omoruyi@uniben.edu</u>

Abstract:

Background: Swine production in Nigeria is encountering several constraints among which are diseases. This study was designed to determine the prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites of swine with respect to sex, age, location and hygiene practices in the breeding sites in three piggery farms; University of Benin Animal Farm; Osasio Farm Uselu in Egor Local Government Area (LGA), and Ojemai Farm Ekehuanwa Road, Oredo LGA, Benin City, Edo State, Nigeria.

Methods: A total of 150 pigs were sampled from the 3 piggery farms. Faecal sample (10g each) was aseptically collected from the rectum of each selected pig and processed by concentration method to microscopically identify parasites in both saline and iodine preparations. A designed pre-tested structured questionnaire was interviewer-administered to each piggery owner to collect information on husbandry practices, animal health care issues and potential risk factors associated with parasitosis. Data was analysed using SPPSS version 20 software, while odd ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) were calculated on each potential risk factors.

Results: Of the 150 pigs examined, 130 (86.6%) were infected with five gastrointestinal parasitic agents. *Strongyloides ransomi* 81 (54%) was the most frequently identified parasite, followed by *Ascaris suum* 68 (45.3%), *Giardia lamblia* 31 (20.6%), *Entamoeba polecki* 10 (6.6%) and *Trichuris suis* 10 (6.6%). Single and mixed infections were not significantly associated with the observed prevalence (p>0.05). Similarly, the sex of pig was not significantly associated with the prevalence of parasites (p=0.8824). The prevalence of parasitosis among the grower (87.8%) was not significantly different from the adult swine (87.5%) (p>0.05). Osasio had the highest infection rate (90.0%) but this rate was not significantly different from the two other farms (p>0.05).

Conclusion: This study confirms high prevalence of gastrointestinal parasitic infections in pigs bred in Edo State, Nigeria. It is therefore recommended that farmers improve on their biosecurity and adhere to routine de-worming regimen of pigs.

Keywords: age, gender, prevalence, gastrointestinal, parasite, swine

Received January 9, 2020; Revised April 29, 2020; Accepted April 30, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Parasites gastro-intestinaux chez les porcs élevés dans l'État d'Edo, au Nigéria

*Omoruyi, Z., et Agbinone, I

Département des sciences de laboratoire médical, École des sciences médicales de base, Université du Bénin, Benin City, Nigéria *Correspondance à: <u>zainab.omoruyi@uniben.edu</u>

Abstrait:

Contexte: La production porcine au Nigéria rencontre plusieurs contraintes parmi lesquelles les maladies. Cette étude a été conçue pour déterminer la prévalence des parasites gastro-intestinaux des porcs en fonction du sexe, de l'âge, de l'emplacement et des pratiques d'hygiène dans les sites de reproduction de trois porcheries; Ferme

animale de l'Université du Bénin; Osasio Farm Uselu dans la région du gouvernement local d'Egor (LGA) et Ojemai Farm Ekehuanwa Road, Oredo LGA, Benin City, État d'Edo, Nigéria.

Méthodes: Au total, 150 porcs ont été échantillonnés dans les 3 fermes porcines. Un échantillon fécal (10 g chacun) a été prélevé de manière aseptique dans le rectum de chaque porc sélectionné et traité par une méthode de concentration pour identifier au microscope les parasites dans les préparations salines et d'iode. Un questionnaire structuré pré-testé conçu a été administré par un intervieweur à chaque propriétaire de porcherie pour recueillir des informations sur les pratiques d'élevage, les problèmes de santé animale et les facteurs de risque potentiels associés à la parasitose. Les données ont été analysées à l'aide du logiciel SPPSS version 20, tandis que les rapports impairs (OR) avec des intervalles de confiance (IC) à 95% ont été calculés sur chacun des facteurs de risque potentiels.

Résultats: Sur les 150 porcs examinés, 130 (86,6%) ont été infectés par cinq agents parasitaires gastrointestinaux. *Strongyloides ransomi* 81 (54%) était le parasite le plus fréquemment identifié, suivi par *Ascaris suum* 68 (45,3%), *Giardia lamblia* 31 (20,6%), *Entamoeba polecki* 10 (6,6%) et *Trichuris suis* 10 (6,6%). Les infections simples et mixtes n'étaient pas associées de manière significative à la prévalence observée (p>0,05). De même, le sexe du porc n'était pas significativement associé à la prévalence des parasites (p=0,8824). La prévalence de la parasitose chez le producteur (87,8%) n'était pas significativement différente de celle des porcs adultes (87,5%) (p>0,05). Osasio avait le taux d'infection le plus élevé (90,0%) mais ce taux n'était pas significativement différent des deux autres fermes (p>0,05).

Conclusion: Cette étude confirme la forte prévalence des infections parasitaires gastro-intestinales chez les porcs élevés dans l'État d'Edo, au Nigeria. Il est donc recommandé que les éleveurs améliorent leur biosécurité et adhèrent au régime vermifuge de routine des porcs.

Mots-clés: âge, sexe, prévalence, gastro-intestinal, parasite, porcin

Introduction:

Swine production is one of the fastest growing livestock sectors worldwide and forms an integral part of the rural economy in many parts of the world by providing additional animal protein sources for human consumption, generating employment and reducing poverty (1). Swine production has a number of advantages over other livestock sectors, which includes higher and quicker returns on investment, early maturity, short generation interval and smaller space requirements for production (2). Parasitic diseases from infection by protozoans, helminths, and some arthropods have an immense influence on the lives of humans and animals, causing variety of illnesses that could be rapidly fatal in some cases or chronic, incidental or even asymptomatic (3). The major diseases of pigs include Africa swine fever, swine influenza, parasitic and non-infectious diseases. Parasitic diseases are a major obstacle to the growth of the pig industry.

Helminthiasis in pigs is often associated with subclinical infections resulting in poor feed conversion and delayed achievement of market weight (4). The common pig parasites identified in previous studies include *Strongyloides* species, *Ascaris* species, *Trichuris* species, *Entamoeba histolytica* and *Entamoeba coli* (5,6,7). In Nigeria, intestinal parasitism is a debilitating condition in piggery. In spite of this, helminthiasis is often neglected because of its in apparent clinical signs. This branch of livestock industry in developing countries like Nigeria is however, saddled with religious, cultural, social and environmental challenges as well as infectious diseases (5). Stunted growth and prolonged fertility are often associated with helminthiasis. This is a major setback to efficient, effective and result oriented livestock production (8). The aim of this study is to determine the prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites of swine in selected piggery in Benin City, Edo State, Nigeria.

Materials and method:

Study area

This study was carried out in three different pig farms; University of Benin Animal farm; Osasio farm, Uselu, Egor LGA, and Ojemai farm, Ekehuanwa Road, Oredo LGA, in Benin City, Edo State, Nigeria. Benin City is the capital of Edo State, located in South-south Nigeria. It has an estimated population of 1,147,188 (9). The State relies on trading, private transport system, farming (pig, cattle and goat) from the northern part of Nigeria as one of its sources of protein.

Egor LGA has an area of 93 km² and lies between longitude 5^o 34E and latitude 6⁻⁰ 23N, with a population of 339,899 (9) and a population density of 70 people/km² with headquarters in Uselu town. It shares borders with Ovia Northeast in Oredo, Ovia Southwest, and Ikpoba-Okha LGAs. Oredo has an area of 249 km² and a population of 295,818 inhabitants by the 2006 census and lies between longitude 5^o 37E and 15^o26E and latitude 6^o 19N and 58^o 83N.

Study population and ethical approval

A total of 150 pigs were randomly

selected, 50 from each farm. Prior to the conduct of the study, ethical approval was obtained from Ethics and Research Committee, Ministry of Health, Benin City, Edo State, and informed consent was obtained from the swine breeders.

Sample collection and processing

Faecal specimens were aseptically collected in the morning into universal containners from the rectum of piglets, growers and adult swine bred (n=150) in the selected study area. The samples were properly labelled and transported to the laboratory of University of Benin Teaching Hospital, Benin City, Edo State for processing.

The faecal samples were processed using sedimentation technique (10). About 1 g of faecal sample was mixed in 4 ml 10% formal saline, properly mixed and sieved. To the filtrate, 3 ml of diethyl ether was added, mixed and spun at 3000rpm for 3 minutes. The supernatant was discarded and the sediment was resuspended, and examined in both saline and iodine preparations under the light microscope (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) using 10x and 40x objectives. Eggs were identified on the basis of their morphological features as described by Soulsby (11).

Statistical analysis

The data obtained were analysed using SPSS version 20 software, and odd ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (Cl) were calculated for each potential risk factor.

Results:

The overall prevalence rate of gastrointestinal parasites in the study sites was 86.6% (130/150) with prevalence rate of 90% in Osasio, 85% in Ojemai and 84% in University of Benin farm (p=0972) (Table 1). Five gastrointestinal parasites of medical importance were identified; *Strongyloides ransomi* was the predominant intestinal parasite in the study with 54% (81/150) (Table 2).

The overall mixed infection rate was 21.3% with University of Benin farm having the highest mixed infection rate (Table 3). Sow were

Table 1: Frequency distribution of gastrointestinal parasites in relation to location

Location	Number examined	Number infected (%)	p value
Uniben Farm	50	42 (84)	0.972
Ojeimai Farm	50	43 (85)	
Osasio Farm	50	45 (90)	
Total	150	130 (86.6)	

Table 2: Frequency distribution of parasites among swine in Benin City, Edo State, Nigeria

Spacias	Number positive	% Provalance
Species		
Strongyloides ramsoni	81	54
Ascaris suum	68	45.3
Giardia lamblia	31	20.6
Entamoeba polecki	10	6.6
Trichuris suis	10	6.6

Site	Number examined	Single infection (%)	Mixed infection (%)	p value
Uniben Farm	50	30 (60)	12 (24)	0.789
Oieimai Farm	50	32 (64)	11 (22)	
		0 = (0.1)	()	
Osasio Farm	50	36 (72)	9 (18)	
Total	150	98 (65.3)	32 (21.3)	

Table 3: Prevalence of single and mixed infections of gastrointestinal parasites in the three different study sites

Table 4: Distribution of gastrointestinal parasites in relation to sex of swine

				<i>p</i>
Female (sow) 61	54 (88.5)	0.9646	0.6001 - 1.554	0.8824
Male (boar) 89	76 (85.4)			
Total 150	130 (86.6)			

Table 5: Distribution of gastrointestinal parasites in relation to age of swine

Age (weeks)	Number examined	Number infected (%)	p value
1 - 10 (piglet)	45	38 (84.4)	0.875
11 - 20 (grower)	41	36 (87.8)	
> 20 (adult)	64	56 (87.5)	
Total	150	130 (86.6)	

more infected (88.5%) compared to Boar (85.4%) but the difference was not statistically significant associated (OR=0.9646, 95% CI = 0.6001, 1.554; p=0.8824) (Table 4). For age distribution, the growers had a higher prevalence of 87.8% compared to adult 87.5% and piglets 84.4%, though the difference was not statistically significant (p>0.05) (Table 5).

Discussion:

This study confirms the reports of previous study on the prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites in swine (12), which indicates that gastrointestinal parasitic infection is one of the major challenges facing breeding pigs in Edo State. The prevalence of 86.6% reported in this study is higher than the rate of 74.8% reported in Makurdi, Benue State (13) and 79.0% in a commercial farm in Abia State, Nigeria (14). This may be attributed to poor sanitary condition, nutritional challenges and poor routine treatment in the present study. The result of this study is consistent with the reports of Okorafor et al., (12) and Tidi and Ella (5) who also reported high prevalence of similar gastrointestinal parasites in pigs in Nigeria. A higher prevalence (91.0%) than the present findings was reported in Burkina Faso, a West African country like Nigeria (16).

The faecal examination during the study revealed the presence of five common gastrointestinal parasites of swine similar to reports that *Trichuris suis*, *Ascaris suum*, *Strongyloides ransomi* and *Entamoeba polecki* were the most prevalent parasites of swine in a research farm (12). This could be attributed to the extensive system of farm management widely practiced within the study area, lack of veterinary services, irregular deworming observed in the farms, and low income to maintain the farms. Single infection was more prevalent (65.3%) compared to mixed infection (21.3%), though this was not significantly different (p=0.789). This is consistent with the study by

Atawalna et al., (15) which reported that single infections were more prevalent in parts of Ghana. The possible explanation to the mixed infection might be the fact that pigs are reared extensively and also their feeding troughs are not cleaned regularly which might aid acquisition of more infective eggs of parasites from contaminated environment.

The results of this study also showed that sex and age of the swine were not significantly associated with infection (p>0.05)however sow had a slightly higher prevalence (88.52%) compared to boar (85.4%). This finding agrees with other studies that reported higher prevalence of intestinal parasites in sow than boar in Nigeria (5) and Burkina Faso (16) but disagrees with previous studies that reported higher prevalence in boar than sow (17,18). This could be due to the fact that female pigs are kept much longer for breeding purposes as compared to the male pigs, which are usually fattened and sold off (12). With regards to age, adult pigs recorded the higher prevalence though the prevalence in relation to the infection was not significant. It has been suggested that the confinement of the piglets and growers in the pens tend to reduce their chances of contact with the disease agents.

With respect to location, the prevalence of infection among the pigs in the three farms were high and although the prevalence was slightly higher in Osasio farm, this was not significantly different from the other farms. The high prevalence of infection in all the farms could be the result of common poor management system and types of husbandry practiced in the farms.

In conclusion, this study confirmed the presence of five gastrointestinal parasites that are significant threat to pigs in the study areas. Based on the possibility of transfer of some of these helminths from pigs to man, there is urgent need to develop strategies to control the parasites in pigs.

Acknowledgments:

The authors acknowledge the support of the Head of Department, Medical Laboratory Science, University of Benin and staff of Medical Microbiology Department, University of Benin Teaching Hospital in conduct of the study.

References:

 Seid, A., and Abebaw, G. Production systems dynamism and parasitic interaction of swine in and around Holetta. Ethiopia. Ethiop Vet J. 2008; 14 (1):71 – 81.

- Lekule, F. P., and Kyusgaard, N.C. Improving Pig husbandry in tropical resource poor communities and its potential to reduce risk of porcine Cysticercosis. Acta Trop. 2003; 87: 111 - 117.
- Smyth, J. D. Habitats and environments of parasites in introduction to Animal parasitology. English Universities Press Limited. 1972; 20: 72 -75.
- Borthakur, S. K., Rahmani, S., and Sama, K. Prevalence of Gastrointestinal helminthes in Pigs in Aizawl. J Vet Parasitol. 2007; 21(2): 173 - 174.
- Tidi, S. K., and Ella, F.A. Prevalence of Gastrointestinal parasites of pigs in Jos, Plateau State, Nigeria. Nig J Parasitol. 2011; 32(1): 37 -40.
- Olaniyi, A. J. Public health implications of gastrointestinal parasites of pigs in Kwara State Nigeria. J Animal Vet Adv. 2014; 13: 783 - 785.
- Jufare, A., Awole, N., Tadesse, F., et al. Parasites of pigs in two farms with poor husbandry practices in Bishoftu, Ethiopia. Onderstepoort J Vet Res. 2015; 821- 5.
- Geresu, M. A., Hailemariam, Z., Mamo, G., et al. Prevalence and associated risk factors of major gastrointestinal parasites of pig slaughtered at Addis Ababa Abattoirs Enterprise, Ethiopia. J Vet Sci Technol. 2015; 6:4.
- 9. Ministry of Land and Survey. Edo State Ministry of Land, Survey and Town Planning. 2008; 122
- Cheesbrough, M. District Laboratory Practice in Tropical countries part1. 2nd eds, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. 2009; 195 - 216.
- Soulsby, E. J. L. Helminths, Arthropods and Protozoa of Domesticated Animals, 7th Edition, Balliere, Tindall and Cassel, London.1982; 809.
 Okorafor, U. P., Unigwe, C. R., Okorafor, J. C., et
- Okorafor, U. P., Unigwe, C. R., Okorafor, J. C., et al. A survey of gastrointestinal parasites of pigs that arrived for slaughter at Bodija Abattoir, Ibadan, Oyo State, Nigeria. Int J Pure Appl Sci Technol. 2014; 20(2):53-57.
- Amuta, E.U., Houmsou, R.S., Amuta, P.O., et al. Gastrointestinal parasites of swine under small scale management in Makurdi, Benue State, Nigeria. Nig J Parasitol. 2015; 36(1): 67-71
- Ohaeri, C. C., and Okoro, C. T. Gastrointestinal parasites of pigs in a commercial farm in Isiala-Ngwa North, Abia State, Nigeria. Nig J Parasitol. 2012; 33(1): 63-66.
- Atawalna, J., Attoh-kotok, V., Folitse, R. D., et al. Prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites among pigs in the Ejisu Municipality of Ghana. Schol J Agri Vet Sci. 2016; 3: 33 - 36.
- Tamboura, H. H., Banga-Mboko, H., and Maes, D., Youssao, L., Traore, A., and Bayala, B. Prevalence of common gastrointestinal nematode parasites in scavenging pigs of different ages and sexes in Eastern Centre Province, Burkina Faso. Onderstepoort J Vet Res. 2006; 73 (1): 53-60.
- 17. Omudu, E. A., Amura, E. U., and Tse, D. A. Intestinal Helminthes of urban pigs with notes on public health implications. J Pest Dis Vec Managt. 2006; 7: 424-429.
- Sowemimo, O. A., Asaolu, S. O., Adegoke, F. O., et al. Epidemiological survey of gastrointestinal parasites of pigs in Ibadan, Southwest Nigeria. J Publ Hlth Epidemiol. 2012; 4(10):294-298.

Udeogu et al., Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21: 354 - 359

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2016. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.13

Short Communication

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct. 2020; Vol.21, No.4

Open Access



Comparative distribution of bacterial contaminants of packaged and unpackaged polyherbal products sold in Nnewi, Nigeria

*Udeogu, C. V., Agbakoba, N. R., and Chukwuma, G. O.

Medical Microbiology Unit, Department of Medical Laboratory Science Nnamdi Azikiwe University, Nnewi, Anambra State, Nigeria Correspondence to: <u>chidozie.udeogu@yahoo.com</u>

Abstract:

Background: The use of herbal medicine continues to remain popular despite advances in orthodox medicine largely as a result of affordability and availability. However, contaminated and potentially toxic polyherbal preparations remain a public health challenge despite regulations instituted by concerned agencies in Nigeria. The objective of this study was to determine and compare the bacterial contaminants of different polyherbal products sold in Nnewi, Nigeria

Methodology: This study evaluated the bacteriological profile of 22 packaged and 22 unpackaged polyherbal preparations sold in Nnewi, Nigeria. The samples were collected from different herbal medicine shops in Nnewi by simple random sampling and were assayed for comparative bacterial loads with chromogenic media and their total viable counts evaluated following standard method for microbial load analysis.

Results: Bacterial contaminants were isolated from 9 of 22 (40.9%) packaged polyherbal samples while 13 of 22 (59.1%) samples were bacteriologically sterile. For the unpackaged polyherbal, bacterial contaminants were isolated from 18 of 22 (81.8%) samples while 4 of 22 (18.2%) were bacteriologically sterile (OR 0.1538, p=0.0122). The most frequently isolated bacterial contaminant in the packaged polyherbal samples was *Enterococcus faecalis* with 33.3% (6/18) while *Salmonella* sp was the least frequently isolated with 5.6% (1/18). For the unpackaged polyherbals, the most frequently isolated bacterial contaminant was *Staphylococcus aureus* with 25% (7/28) while *Salmonella* sp and *E. faecalis* were the least frequently isolated with 10.7% (3/28) each. The median total viable count of the packaged group of the polyherbal products was 1.48x10⁶ CFU/ml, while the median total viable count for unpackaged group of polyherbals was 1.95x10⁶ CFU/ml.

Conclusion: This study shows that many polyherbal products sold in Nnewi are potentially contaminated with bacterial agents. It is therefore imperative that herbal medicine practitioners be enlightened on hygienic ways of preventing microbial contamination during polyherbal production.

Keywords: Bacterial contaminants, herbal products, Nnewi, Nigeria

Received January 21, 2020; Revised May 14, 2020; Accepted May 17, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Distribution comparative des contaminants bactériens des produits polyherbal emballés et non emballés vendu à Nnewi, Nigeria

*Udeogu, C. V., Agbakoba, N. R., et Chukwuma, G. O.

Unité de microbiologie médicale, Département des sciences de laboratoire médical Université Nnamdi Azikiwe, Nnewi, État d'Anambra, Nigéria Correspondance à: <u>chidozie.udeogu@yahoo.com</u>

Abstrait:

Contexte: L'utilisation de la phytothérapie continue de rester populaire malgré les progrès de la médecine orthodoxe en grande partie en raison de l'abordabilité et de la disponibilité. Cependant, les préparations à base de plantes contaminées et potentiellement toxiques restent un problème de santé publique malgré les réglementations mises en place par les agences concernées au Nigeria. L'objectif de cette étude était de déterminer et de comparer les

contaminants bactériens de différents produits polyherbal vendus à Nnewi, Nigeria

Méthodologie: Cette étude a évalué le profil bactériologique de 22 préparations polyherbal emballées et 22 non emballées vendues à Nnewi, Nigeria. Les échantillons ont été collectés dans différents magasins de plantes médicinales de Nnewi par simple échantillonnage aléatoire et ont été analysés pour les charges bactériennes comparatives avec les milieux chromogènes et leurs dénombrements viables totaux évalués selon la méthode standard pour l'analyse de la charge microbienne.

Résultats: Des contaminants bactériens ont été isolés dans 9 des 22 échantillons polyherbal emballés (40,9%) tandis que 13 des 22 échantillons (59,1%) étaient bactériologiquement stériles. Pour le polyherbal non emballé, des contaminants bactériens ont été isolés de 18 des 22 échantillons (81,8%) tandis que 4 des 22 (18,2%) étaient bactériologiquement stériles (OR 0,1538, p=0,0122). Le contaminant bactérien le plus fréquemment isolé dans les échantillons polyherbal emballés était *Enterococcus faecalis* avec 33,3% (6/18) tandis que *Salmonella* sp était le moins fréquemment isolé avec 5,6% (1/18). Pour les polyherbals non emballés, le contaminant bactérien le plus fréquemment isolé était *Staphylococcus aureus* avec 25% (7/28) tandis que *Salmonella* sp et *E. faecalis* étaient les moins fréquemment isolés avec 10,7% (3/28) chacun. Le nombre total viable médian du groupe emballé des produits polyherbal était 1,95x10⁶ UFC/mI.

Conclusion: Cette étude montre que de nombreux produits polyherbal vendus à Nnewi sont potentiellement contaminés par des agents bactériens. Il est donc impératif que les praticiens en phytothérapie soient éclairés sur les moyens hygiéniques de prévenir la contamination microbienne pendant la production de polyherbes.

Mots-clés: Contaminants bactériens, produits à base de plantes, Nnewi, Nigéria

Introduction:

Herbal medicine is a medication made from herbs and has long been used as a source of alternative medicines in developed, developping and underdeveloped countries. Throughout the ages, humans have turned to herbal medicine for healing. All societies have folk medicine traditions that include the use of plants and plant products. Many licensed drugs used today in conventional medicine originated from herbal products.

The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that about 4 billion or at least 80% of the world's population use herbal preparations for some aspects of primary health care (10). In Nigeria, herbal therapy remains a popular alternative in many traditional communities where orthodox medicine is not affordable (2). Herbal medicine practitioners in Nigeria use various herbal preparations to treat various types of ailments including diarrhoea, urinary tract infections, typhoid fever and skin diseases (8). Unfortunately, many of these herbal medicine practitioners do not follow hygienic procedures in preventing microbial contaminants during production of their polyherbal products. The study is designed to comparatively evaluate bacteriological contaminants of packaged and unpackaged polyherbals sold in Nnewi, Nigeria.

Materials and method:

Collection of polyherbal samples

A total of 44 samples of liquid formulations of the polyherbals produced in Nigeria were purchased from 16 different herbal shops and trado-medical hawkers, who were selected by simple random sampling within Nnewi town. The samples of the packaged polyherbal preparations (n=22) were purchased while samples of the unpackaged extemporaneous polyherbal preparations (n=22) were collected in polythene bags that are used to dispense products to customers by the herbal medicine practitioners. All samples were labeled and immediately transported to the Faculty of Health Science Laboratory of the Nnamdi Azikiwe University, Okofia, Nnewi.

Estimation of total viable count of bacteria

A tenfold dilution of each sample of polyherbal was achieved by adding 1ml of each sample to 9ml of sterile normal saline in the first test tube of a row of 10 sterile tubes. One (1) ml from the first tubes on each row was then transferred to the 2nd test tube after proper mixing continuing up to the 10th tube where one (1) ml of the mixture was discarded to achieve a $1/10^1$ to $1/10^{10}$ dilutions. One (1) ml of the dilution from each test tube was then transferred into a sterile Petri dish and molten nutrient agar was added, the constituents were well mixed and incubated aerobically at 37°C for 24 hours. The number of colonies on each plate was counted and the mean for each sample was established and recorded as the mean colony forming units (CFU) per ml.

Isolation and identification of bacterial contaminants in the polyherbal preparations.

The isolation and identification of the bacterial agents was done by culture on two commercial chromogenic media; CHROMagarTM Orientation and HARDYCHROMTM SS NOPRO agar, which have been validated to have positive and negative predictive values of 99.3% and 100% respectively for the isolation and identification of the bacterial organisms such as *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, *Enterococcus faecalis*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Staphylococcus epidermidis*, *Escherichia coli*, *Proteus* sp, *Salmonella* sp, *Citrobacter* sp, *Serratia marcescens*, *Providencia* sp, *Acinetobacter* sp, and

Pseudomonas aeruginosa which are common contaminants in polyherbal preparations (1,5). The media were prepared according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Briefly, labeled individual samples of both the packaged and unpackaged herbals were well mixed to ensure complete homogenization before culture. A loopful of each of the samples was streaked on the prepared agar plates using sterile wire loop. Incubation was done aerobically at 37°C for 24 hours. A sterile non-inoculated plate was also placed in the incubator for quality control during incubation (3). Plates were read after 24 hours and bacteria were identified by their peculiar and different colony colours and chromogenic attributes using the colour charts as a guide (7), in determining the bacterial isolates (1). The identification parameters of bacterial colonies on the media based on colour are; Klebsiella sp colonies appeared metallic blue, Enterococcus faecalis colonies as red, Proteus mirabilis colonies as clear and brown halo, and Salmo*nella* spp as pink.

Analysis of data

The data were presented in frequency tables and statistical analysis performed with IBM SPSS 20.0 version. Chi square test was used to measure association of bacterial contamination with packed and unpackaged polyherbals, and p value less than 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results:

The frequency of distribution of bacterial contaminants in the packaged and unpackaged polyherbal samples is shown in Table 1. Bacterial contaminants were isolated from 9 of 22 (40.9%) packaged polyherbal samples while 13 of 22 (59.1%) samples were bacteriologically sterile. For the unpackaged polyherbals, bacterial contaminants were isolated in 18/22 (81.8%) samples while 4/22 (18.2%) were bacteriologically sterile (OR 0.1538, p =0.0122). Of the 9 positive samples in the packaged polyherbals, a total of 18 bacterial isolates were recovered, E. faecalis was the most frequent with 33.3% (6/18), followed by S. aureus 16.7%, E. coli 16.7%, Proteus sp 16.7%, K. pneumoniae 11.1% and Salmonella sp 5.6%. Of the 18 positive samples in the unpackaged polyherbals, a total of 28 bacterial isolates were recovered, S. aureus was the most frequent with 25% (7/28), followed by K. pneumoniae 17.9%, E. coli 17.9%, Proteus sp 17.9%, E. faecalis 10.7% and Salmonella sp 10.7% (Table 1).

Table 2 shows the distribution of the polyherbal products from the 16 herbal shops and trado-medical hawkers, and the bacteria isolates recovered from those positive. Table 3 shows the total viability count (TVC) for each of the packaged herbal product that cultured positive for bacteria with a mean TVC of 1.48 x 10^6 CFU/ml, while Table 4 shows the TVC for each of the unpackaged herbal product that cultured positive for bacteria, with a mean TVC of 1.85 x 10^6 CFU/ml.

Discussion:

Data obtained from this study showed that bacterial agents such as *K. pneumoniae*, *E. faecalis*, *S. aureus*, *E. coli*, *P. mirabilis* and *Salmonella* sp were isolated at varying frequencies in both groups of polyherbals. These

No of polyberbals/	Packaged (%)	Uppackaged (%)	¥2	D
hactorial isolatos	(n-22)	(n-22)	~	F
Dacterial isolates	(11=22)	(11=22)		
No bacteria isolate	13 (59.1)	4 (18.8)	7.8	0.01*
No positive for bacterial	9 (40,9)	18 (81.2)		
isolate	- ()			
Klebsiella pneumoniae	2 (11.1)	5 (17.9)		
Enterococcus faecalis	6 (33 3)	3(10.7)		
	0 (55.5)	5 (10.7)		
Staphylococcus aureus	3 (16.7)	7 (25)		
Escherichia coli	3 (16.7)	5 (17.9)		
Proteus sp	3 (16.7)	5 (17.9)		
Salmonella sp	1 (5.6)	3 (10.7)		
Total isolates	18 (100)	28 (100)		

Table 1: Frequency distribution of bacterial isolates in packaged and unpackaged polyherbal samples

X²= Chi square; *statistically significant

Herhal shons	Polyherbals	Bacterial isolates
Dan-Iyke	Katoka, Ruzu bitters, Yoyo bitters	No growth
Blessed Mother	Blood purifier, Super bitters	No growth
Dr Chiagozie	Nando mixture, Super bitters, Mako cleanser, Super 7, Ruzu bitters	Enterococcus faecalis
Panx	Goko cleanser, dukun care, Dr Igah cleanser	E. coli, Klebsiella sp, E. faecalis, S. aureus
Fesco	Deep root, Bitterkinga	No growth
Dr Agnes	J.M.I herbal, Museya, Jalin herbal	<i>E. faecalis, Klebsiella</i> sp, <i>E. coli, Proteus</i> sp
Eze	Eze herbal mixture, new beta cleanser	<i>E. coli, Proteus</i> sp
Dr Benbella	Weifa body defense	No growth
Baba Oyo	Olori herbal mixture	E. faecalis, S. aureus, Proteus sp
Yemi	Anti-pile, Anti-diabetic, fibroid	<i>E. coli, Klebsiella</i> sp, <i>E. faecalis</i> <i>Salmonella</i> sp
Dan Obitube	Convulsion formula, general well-being, blood booster, energy booster	E. coli, E. faecalis
Titi	Fertility preparation, Laxative preparation	S. aureus, Proteus sp
Barakat	Anti-ulcer, STI preparation, Abdominal preparation	S. aureus, Proteus sp
Laide	Skin infection, menstruation prep	<i>Proteus</i> sp
Baba Osun	Male fertility, sexual health, anti-pile, back pain	E. coli, S. aureus, Klebsiella sp, Salmonella sp
Sunny	Anti-gonorrhoea, STD preparation, anti-malaria	<i>E. coli, Klebsiella</i> sp

Table 2: Distribution of bacterial contaminants in polyherbals purchased at the herbal shops

Table 3: Total Viable Counts in packaged polyherbal samples and their bacteriological safety

Packaged polyherbals	Total Viable Count (CFU/ml)	Bacteriological Safety Level (10 ⁵)	
Deep Root	No Isolate	Safe	
Blood purifier	No Isolate	Safe	
Jalin herbal mixture	1.5×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
J.M.I herbal mixture	3.6×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Mako Cleanser	No Isolate	Safe	
Super 7	1.4×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Museya bitters	No Isolate	Safe	
Dr Igah Bitter cleanser	0.7×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Goko Cleanser	No Isolate	Safe	
New Beta cleanser	No Isolate	Safe	
Infection destroyer	1.3×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
er sunny Gonorrhea herbal	1.8×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Dukun Care	1.7×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Katoka Mixture	No Isolate	Safe	
Eze herbal	3.2×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Dr Nando	No Isolate	Safe	
Super bitters	No Isolate	Safe	
Ruzu bitters	No Isolate	Safe	
Weifa body defense	No Isolate	Safe	
Bitterkinga	No Isolate	Safe	
Yoyo bitters	No Isolate	Safe	

Unpackaged Polyherbals	Total Viable Counts (CFU/ml)	Bacteriological safety Level 10 ⁵	
Anti-malaria preparation	2.4× 10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Convulsion formula	3.3×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
General Well-being formula	No Isolate	Safe	
Anti-Pile preparation	2.3×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Anti-Diabetic preparation	No Isolate	Safe	
Fertility preparation	2.1×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Blood booster	1.9×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Back pain preparation	3.1×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Laxative preparation	8.9×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
General well-being	1.8×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Anti-Gonorrhoea preparation	2.9×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Anti-ulcer preparation	1.6× 10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Anti-malaria preparation	2.0× 10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Male fertility preparation	1.8×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Sexual health preparation	3.7×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
General wellness	3.0×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
STI preparation	3.2×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Abdominal disturbance preparation	No Isolate	Safe	
Skin infection preparation	No Isolate	Safe	
Fibroid preparation	1.2×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Menstruation preparation	1.9×10 ⁶	Unsafe	
Energy booster	1.7×10 ⁶	Unsafe	

Table 4: Total viable counts in unpackaged polyherbal samples and their bacteriological safety

results are similar with the findings of Esimone et al., (4) and Tatfeng et al., (9), both of whom detected bacterial agents at varying frequencies in herbals and polyherbals samples in Nigeria. The predominance of *E. faecalis* and *S. aureus* in the packaged and unpackaged herbals respectively is in consonance with the study by Esimone et al., (4) who investigated the microbiological quality of liquid herbal preparations in south-eastern Nigeria and isolated arrays of microbial contaminants including *S. aureus* and *E. faecalis* as the most predominant bacterial contaminants of herbal medicines.

The higher frequency of contamination observed in the unpackaged group of polyherbals (81.8%) and higher median total viable count (TVC) compared to those of the packaged group may be attributable to contamination due to lack of standardization and quality control, poor personnel hygiene and handling, and use of contaminated water and raw materials (4). These findings could also be due to the fact that the packaged polyherbal products are comparatively better regulated by government agencies such as the National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control (NAFDAC) and the State Ministries of Health who usually mandate the manufacturers of packaged polyherbals to adopt some level of good manufacturing procedure, safe handling measures during production and quality control (6).

This study shows that many polyherbal products sold in Nnewi are potentially contaminated by bacterial agents, some of which are potential pathogens of man. It is imperative that herbal medicine practitioners be enlightened on hygienic ways of preventing microbial contamination during polyherbal production.

References:

- Berger, D., Clasen, R., Cuna, A., Knox, J., and Hardy, J. Evaluation of Novel Chromogenic medium for the isolation and differentiation of *Salmonella* and *Shigella* spp. Presented at the 111th General Meeting of American society for Microbiology, New Orleans, LA. 2011: 3601
- Burkill H. M. The Useful Plants of West Africa 3rd ed. London. Royal Botanical Gardens; Kew, Richmond, United Kingdom. 1997: 377.
- Cowan, S. T., and Steel, K. J. Manual for identification of medical bacteria. Vol 2, 2nd edn; Cambridge University Press; London. 1974: 15-47.
- Esimone, C. O., Shah, K. F., and Ikejide, F. C. Microbial quality of herbal preparations marketed in South Eastern Nigeria. Journal of Natural Remedies. 2001: 2 (1): 42-48.
- Filius, P., Van Netten, D., Roovers, J., Vulto, G., Gyssens, C., Verbrugh, A., and Endtz, P. Comparative evaluation of three chromogenic agars for detection and rapid identification of aerobic gram-negative bacteria in the normal intestinal microflora. Clinical Microbiology and Infection. 2003: 9 (9): 912-918.
- National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control. Standard Operating Procedures (NAFDAC SOP). Determination of moisture contents. Yaba, Lagos: Central Drugs and Vaccine Control Laboratory (CDVCL); 2000: 1–2.

Bacterial contaminations of polyherbal products

- Singh, A. K., and Bhunia, A. Optical scatter patterns facilitate rapid differentiation of Enterobacteriaceae on CHROMagar[™] Orientation media. Microb Biotechnol. 2016; 9 (1): 127 135. Sofowora, A. Medicinal plants and traditional medicine in Africa. Ibadan: Spectrum books Ltd (who): 1002; 50, 105 7.
- 8. (pub); 1993: 50-195.
- Tatfeng, M., Ollama, H., and Ojo, O. Microbial burden of some herbal antimalarial marketed at 9. Elele, Rivers State. J Afr Trad Compl Altern Med. 2010: 7(2): 149-152.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Regulatory situation of herbal medicines: A worldwide review. 10. Geneva: World Health Organization, 1998.

Efunshile et al. Afr. J. Clin. Exper. Microbiol. 2020; 21 (4): 360 - 362

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology. ISSN 1595-689X AJCEM/2027. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem

Copyright AJCEM 2020: https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcem.v21i4.14

Case Report

https://www.afrjcem.org

Oct 2020; Vol.21 No.4



Open Access

Hookworm presenting as acute febrile illness and surgical abdomen

*^{1,2}Efunshile, A. M., ^{1,2}Ojide, C. K., ¹Nwangwu, C. C., ²Emelobe, G., and ³Akpa, C.

¹Department of Medical Microbiology, Ebonyi State University, Abakaliki, Nigeria ²Federal Teaching Hospital, Abakaliki, Nigeria ³Department of Haematology, Federal Teaching Hospital, Abakaliki, Nigeria *Correspondence to: drefunshile@yahoo.com

Abstract:

Hookworm is estimated to infect about 500 million people worldwide. It is usually associated with diarrhoea, abdominal pain and iron deficiency anaemia, but diagnosis can be missed because it sometimes presents unusually or mimics other diseases. We present in this report the case of an 18-year-old asthmatic medical student who was referred to a general surgeon on account of abdominal pain of 8 days duration. His problem started initially with fever, chills and rigor which was managed as malaria but no improvement. The diagnosis shifted from enteric fever to peptic ulcer disease, and his worsening condition was later reviewed as acute abdomen. Abdominal X-ray and ultrasound were normal. Stool microscopy showed numerous ova of hookworm. He was then treated with albendazole leading to full recovery on subsequent follow up. Hookworm disease can mimic a lot of other clinical conditions. A careful review of literature is a reminder that the clinical presentation of hookworm can be diverse and misleading. The current report emphasizes the fact that hookworm should always be considered a possible differential in endemic regions when clinicians are confronted with acute non-malaria febrile illnesses or cases of acute surgical abdomen.

Keywords: acute abdomen, fever, hookworm.

Received March 25, 2020; Revised April 27, 2020; Accepted April 28, 2020

Copyright 2020 AJCEM Open Access. This article is licensed and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/", which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided credit is given to the original author(s) and the source.

Ankylostomes se présentant comme une maladie fébrile aiguë et un abdomen chirurgical

*^{1,2}Efunshile, A. M., ^{1,2}Ojide, C. K., ¹Nwangwu, C. C., ²Emelobe, G., et ³Akpa, C.

¹Département de microbiologie médicale, Université d'État Ebonyi, Abakaliki, Nigéria ²Hôpital universitaire fédéral, Abakaliki, Nigéria ³Département d'hématologie, Hôpital fédéral d'enseignement, Abakaliki, Nigéria *Correspondance à: <u>drefunshile@yahoo.com</u>

Abstrait:

On estime que l'ankylostome infecte environ 500 millions de personnes dans le monde. Il est généralement associé à la diarrhée, à des douleurs abdominales et à une anémie ferriprive, mais le diagnostic peut être manqué car il présente parfois des anomalies ou imite d'autres maladies. Nous présentons dans ce rapport le cas d'un étudiant en médecine asthmatique de 18 ans qui a été référé à un chirurgien général en raison de douleurs abdominales d'une durée de 8 jours. Son problème a commencé initialement par de la fièvre, des frissons et une rigueur qui ont été gérés comme le paludisme mais sans amélioration. Le diagnostic est passé de la fièvre entérique à l'ulcère gastroduodénal et son aggravation de la condition a ensuite été examinée en tant qu'abdomen aigu. La radiographie abdominale et l'échographie étaient normales. La microscopie des selles a montré de nombreux ovules d'ankylostome. Il a ensuite été traité avec de l'albendazole, ce qui a permis un rétablissement complet lors du suivi ultérieur. L'ankylostomiase peut imiter de nombreuses autres conditions cliniques. Un examen attentif de la littérature rappelle que la présentation clinique de l'ankylostome peut être diverse et trompeuse. Le présent rapport souligne le fait que
l'ankylostome doit toujours être considéré comme un différentiel possible dans les régions endémiques lorsque les cliniciens sont confrontés à des maladies fébriles aiguës non paludiques ou à des cas d'abdomen chirurgical aigu.

Mots-clés: abdomen aigu, fièvre, ankylostome

Introduction:

Hookworm is one of the soil transmitted helminths (STHs) which collectively constitutes a major neglected tropical disease (NTD). About 5.1 billion people are at risk of hookworm infection while an estimate of 500 million is infected worldwide (1). Necator americanus and Ancylostoma duodenale are the usual human species with global distribution and are mostly associated with low socio-economic status. Unlike the epidemiology of other STHs in which prevalence and intensity reduce with age, adults suffer higher intensity of hookworm infection when compared with young children (2,3). Therefore, mass drug administration (MDA) programs in school aged children seems to have less impact on the prevalence of hookworm, partly because adults are usually exempted (1,4).

Risk factors for hookworm infection include walking bare footed, absence of household latrine and low socio-economic status. Initial skin penetration by the larva results in "ground itch" (2) while subsequent pulmonary migration results in pneumonitis accompanied by cough, sore throat and fever. Epigastric pain may result from the arrival of the larva in the intestine and subsequent development into adult (5). Light infection may be asymptomatic, but clinical features of heavy infection include abdominal pain, diarrhea, reduced appetite, weight loss, fatigue and anaemia. Hookworm rarely causes acute illness or death but rather associated with chronic diseases such as poor growth and impaired cognitive development. Heavy infection may result in hypoproteinemia as a result of plasma protein ingestion by adult worms, whereby patients may present with edema or anasarca (6).

Unusual clinical presentations have been reported to cause missed diagnosis and misdiagnosis of hookworm infections. This helminth was once found to be responsible for chronic fever of 3 months duration in a 17-year-old Indian male (7). There was also a report of clandestine presentation as total hyphema with secondary glaucoma after an adult hookworm infected the anterior eye chamber of a 70-yearold man in India (8). *Ancylostoma caninum* was also found to be associated with unexplained abdominal pain in Australia, while dog ownership was found to be a risk factor (9). Case reports from the United Kingdom previously showed that occultic hookworm infection was associated with acute watery diarrhoea in returned traveler without demonstrable ova and parasites in stool (10).

The diagnosis is traditionally by microscopy for ova in stool. Albendazole and mebendazole are the first line drugs of choice. Hookworm is controlled by mass drug administration (MDA) supported by health education, improved sanitation and hygiene.

Case presentation:

This was a case of an 18-year-old medical student who was referred to a general surgeon for evaluation on account of abdominal pain of 8 days duration. His problem started initially with fever associated with rigor, chills and passage of loose stool for which malaria was suspected. He was treated with artemisininbased combination therapy but to no avail. Enteric fever was later suspected, and he was commenced on empirical antibiotics pending laboratory investigations. The abdominal pain became more severe and aggravated by eating. Clinical diagnosis of acute abdomen, with suspicion of acute appendicitis was then concluded. Analgesics, metronidazole, and amoxicillin-clavulanate were administered.

Full blood count and peripheral blood film results were normal. Abdominal X-Ray and ultrasound findings were also unremarkable. His stool was semi-solid, not dark in color and no trace of blood. The abdominal pain eventually shifted to the epigastric region which again shifted the clinical impression to peptic ulcer disease. Review of his past medical history only showed that he was asthmatic and on salbutamol inhaler for the past 10 years. On presentation, he was emotionally disturbed, otherwise healthy-looking young man, well nourished, not dehydrated and not pale. The abdomen was flat moves with respiration; tenderness was noted at the epigastric, left and right iliac regions but there was no organomegaly.

Stool immunochromatographic antigen test for *Helicobacter pylori* was negative while stool occult blood was positive. The latter finding prompted the decision for stool microscopy which showed heavy concentration of ova of hookworm. The patient was then treated with albendazole 400mg daily for 3 days. The fever and abdominal pain resolved on the second day of albendazole administration and leading to full recovery on subsequent follow up.

Discussion:

The presence of fever in this case may be due to migration of L3 larval stage through the patient's lungs. This migration might also have been associated with pneumonitis, but the presence of cough was likely masked by the fact that the patient was asthmatic, which further enhance the misdiagnosis. The severity of the abdominal pain coupled with the absence of malnutrition, anaemia and eosinophilia that is characteristically seen in helminthic infection, probably biased the opinion of the surgeon away from hookworm as a possible diagnosis. This was similar to another report of hookworm case in the USA which presented as acute surgical abdomen, only to be confirmed as hookworm infection after emergency exploratory laparotomy was carried out (11).

Conclusion:

In conclusion, a careful review of literature is a reminder of the fact that the clinical presentation of hookworm could be very diverse and misleading. Diagnosis can be further complicated because it can mimic a lot of other disease conditions, hence clinicians need to stay updated about these possibilities. The current report emphasizes the fact that hookworm should always be considered a possible differential in endemic regions when clinicians are confronted with acute non-malaria febrile illnesses or cases of acute surgical abdomen.

Conflict of interest:

No conflict of interest is declared.

Ethical consideration:

Informed consent was duly obtained from the patient

References:

- Global Burden of Disease Study 2013 Collaborators (GBD). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 301 acute and chronic diseases and injuries in 188 countries, 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet. 2015; 386 (9995):743–800.
- Hotez, P. J., Brooker, S., Bethony, J. M., Bottazzi, M. E., Loukas, A., and Xiao, S. Hookworm Infection. New Engl J Med. 2004; 351:799–807.
- Shiferaw, M.B., and Mengistu, A. D. Helminthiasis: Hookworm Infection Remains a Public Health Problem in Dera District, South Gondar, Ethiopia. PLoS One. 2015; 10 (12): e0144588.
- Smith, J. L., and Brooker, S. Impact of hookworm infection and deworming on anaemia in nonpregnant populations: A systematic review. Trop Med Int Hlth. 2010; 15 (7):776–795.
- Anyaeze, C. M. Reducing burden of hookworm disease in the management of upper abdominal pain in the tropics. Trop Doct. 2003; 33: 174-175.
- 6. Crompton, D. W., and Nesheim, M. C. Nutritional impact of intestinal helminthiasis during the human life cycle. Annu Rev Nutr. 2002; 22: 35-59.
- Sharma, B., Mohapatra, S., Kumar, A. M., and Deb, M. Diagnostic dilemma in hookworm infection: An unusual case report. Indian J Med Microbiol. 2015; 33: 179-180
- Moorkoth, A. P., Balakrishnan, S. M., Thayyilekandi, J. P., and George, K. Hookworm infection: An unusual presentation. J Acad Clin Microbiol. 2015; 17 (2): 121.
- Croese, J., Loukas, A., Opdebeeck, J., and Prociv, P. Occult enteric infection by *Ancylostoma caninum*: a previously unrecognized zoonosis. Gastroenterol. 1994; 106 (1): 3-12.
- Lawn, S. D., Grant, A. D., and Wright, S. G. Acute hookworm infection: an unusual cause of profuse watery diarrhoea in returned travelers. Trans Roy Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2003; 97 (4): 414-415.
- Baltz, J. G., Mishra, R., and Yeaton, P. Unusual case of hookworm presenting as acute surgical abdomen. Am J Med. 2009; 122 (2): e3 - e4 doi:10.1016/ j.amjmed.2008.09.032



AFRICAN JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND EXPERIMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY (AJCEM) ISSN 1595-689X

https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem and https://www.afrjcem.org

GENERAL INFORMATION

Aims and scope

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology is the official Journal of the African Society for Clinical Microbiology. It publishes original research, review papers, case reports/series, short communications and letters to the editors, in all aspects of Medical Microbiology including Bacteriology, Virology, Rickettsiology and Chlamydiology, Mycology, Mycobacteriology and Actinomycetes, Parasitology, Molecular Genetics in relation to microorganisms and humans, Clinical Microbiology, Clinical Veterinary Microbiology, and Public Health Microbiology.

Subscription information

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology is an OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL published under Creative Commons Attrition 4.0 International License <a rel="license" href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/" and from 2016, has been publishing four times a year: January, April, July and October.

Free downloads can be made from the website of the world's largest online library of peer reviewed, Africa-published scholarly journals, African Journals OnLine (AJOL): <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem</u> OR from the Journal website <u>https://www.africem.org</u>. Subscription is however still open to individuals, libraries, University Departments, Research Institutes and other Multi-reader institutions who may want to have hard copies of the Journal. For each volume (4 issues), subscription rate is £400 (United Kingdom), US \$800 (USA/Canada), US \$600 (African Countries), US \$800 (Other Countries), $\frac{1}{28},000$ (Nigeria). Additional charges will be made for postage and packaging. A copyright for these is with African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology.

Subscription enquiries and all other matters relating to the Journal including manuscripts, adverts booking and sponsorship should be addressed to:

Prof Samuel S. Taiwo (FMCPath) Editor-in-Chief, African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology, Department of Medical Microbiology, LAUTECH Teaching Hospital, PMB 4007, Ogbomoso, Nigeria Mobile Phone: +234 (0) 8033436344 Email: <u>africem@gmail.com</u> OR <u>ajcem2019@gmail.com</u>

Indexing

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology is indexed at the African Journals Online (AJOL) <u>https://www.ajol.info/</u> and currently has ONE STAR (out of a possible three) in the Journal Publishing Practices and Standards (JPPS) Framework assessment <u>https://www.journalquality.info</u> (March 2019). AJCEM is also indexed at the Index Copernicus Journal Master List <u>www.indexcopernicus.com</u> (ID 35531) and has SCImago Journal Rank 2017 value of 0.19 (SJR 2017, 0.19) and H index of 2. <u>https://www.scimagojr.com/journalsearch.php?q</u>=21100333807 <u>&tip=sid&clean=0.</u> AJCEM has also recently been indexed in the Society of African Journal Editors (SAJE) Library <u>https://africaneditors.org</u>

Guidelines to authors/contributors

It is a condition of publication that manuscripts submitted to this Journal have not been published and will not be simultaneously submitted to be published elsewhere except as conference abstracts, for which authors must disclose at the point of manuscript submission. Authors should be aware that electronic journals issues/articles can be accessed free (Open Access) online at the AJOL website: https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajcem OR at the Journal ot ot ot ot ot ot t

Responsibility for accuracy of manuscripts lies entirely with the authors. All submissions must conform to the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) uniform recommendations for manuscripts submitted to biomedical journals (http://www.icmje.org/recommendations/) and follow the guidelines of Committee on Publication Ethics https://publicationethics.org/guidance/Guidelines

Manuscripts should be typewritten with double line spacing and wide margins, following the conventional form: Title, Author's name and full correspondence address, Abstract, Introduction, Materials and Methods, Results, Discussion, Acknowledgment(s), References, Tables, Figures and Legends to Figures. Short Communications and Letters to The Editor are also entertained, and need not follow the above format.

French abstracts:

The Journal has, since May 2014, been including French translations of abstracts. Authors should therefore include French translations of their titles, their addresses and abstracts of their manuscripts. If they are not included, it will be done by the Journal at a nominal fee to be paid as part of handling charges.

If the research involves the use of human subjects, including collection of human blood or other human specimens, an institutional ethical clearance document should be submitted with the manuscripts. Alternatively, a statement should be made in the "Materials and Method" section that informed consent of the experimental subjects and the approval of the appropriate ethical committee had been obtained.

All necessary illustrations should accompany the manuscripts, but should not be in the text. The illustrations should be numbered consecutively in the order in which they are referred to in the text. The top of illustration should also be indicated if this is not clear. All x-ray films must be clear and should be in photographic prints. Legends to figures should give sufficient information to make the illustration comprehensive without reference to the text.

References should be listed in their order of appearance in the text; and be indicated in the text by Arabic numbers in brackets e.g. (1), (2, 3, 4), etc (Modified Vancouver style). Accuracy of the references is the responsibility of the authors. The authors' names and initials should be followed by the title of the paper, abbreviated name of the journal, which should conform to those used in Index Medicus, year of publication, volume, and the first and last page numbers. Note the following examples.

For Journals:

1. Nsanze, H. Recommendation for management of gonorrhoea and genital ulcers in Africa. Afr J Sex Transm Dis. 1984; 1:5-7

2. Odugbemi, T. O., and Arko, R. J. Differentiation of *Kingella denitrificans* and *Neisseria gonorrhoeae* by growth on a semi solid medium and sensitivity to amylase J Clin Microbiol. 1983; 17: 389-391

3. Bakare, R. A., Oni, A. A., Okesola, A. A., et al. Efficacy of pefloxacin on acute uncomplicated gonococcal urethritis. Nig Qt J Hosp Med. 1996; 6: 335

For books:

1. Arya, O. P., Osoba, A. O., and Bennett, P. Tropical Venereology, Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, 1980 OR when referring to a chapter in a book and where the names of authors are also given, the reference should be as follows:

2. Easmon, C. S. F. Host-Parasite relationship in experimental staphylococcal infections. In: Macdonald, A., and Smith, G. (eds). The Staphylococci. University Press, Aberdeen 1981: 63-72

Copyright Notice

Authors who publish with AJCEM must agree to the following terms;

1. Authors transfers the copyright to AJCEM who publishes under CC BY license that allows authors and others to share the works, with an acknowledgement of the works' authorship and initial publication in AJCEM

2. Authors are able to enter into separate, additional contractual arrangements for the non-exclusive and noncommercial distribution of AJCEM published version of the work (e.g. posting it on institutional repository or publishing it in a book), with acknowledgement of its initial publication in AJCEM

3. Authors are permitted and encouraged to post their work online (e.g. institutional repositories or on their websites) prior to or during the submission process as it can lead to productive exchanges as well as earlier and greater citation of published work

4. Authors must agree to the terms of this Copyright Notice, which will apply to the submitted manuscript if and when it is accepted and published by AJCEM. This agreement should be stated within the text of the manuscript at the time of submission.

Peer Review Process

All manuscripts submitted to the Journal are first scrutinized by the Editorial Board for suitability of publication within the scope of the Journal and for manuscript preparation in line with the Journal guideline. Successful manuscripts are then sent to a minimum of two independent assessors for peer review in a 'double blind' manner. Two assessors' reports must agree for the Board to make a decision concerning acceptance or rejection of a manuscript. The review process takes between 4 to 6 weeks for completion.

Article Processing Charge

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology is open access; therefore, authors are charged based on number of print pages (double column) of their published articles (not number of pages of their submitted manuscripts). The charge per print page is £10 (UK), €12 (Europe), \$15 (US/Canada) and \aleph 5000 (Nigeria). An estimation of page charges will be mailed to the author(s) after acceptance of article for publication.

Waiver on Article Processing Charge

Authors based in some countries may enjoy some percentage waiver on article processing charge for their accepted manuscripts. Waivers are not automatic but given at the discretion of the Editorial Board and according to the World Bank Atlas classification of countries based on Gross National Income (GNI) per capita (<u>https://data.worldbank.org/country</u>). The following percentage waiver may be given; High Income Countries – 0% waiver; Upper Middle Income Countries – 0% waiver; Lower Middle Income Countries – up to 25% waiver; Low Income Countries – up to 40% waiver. Authors from countries entitled to waiver should request for this at the time of manuscript submission.

REVIEWERS FOR AJCEM IN 2020

INTERNAL REVIEWERS

Prof Gadzama Galadima

EXTERNAL REVIWERS

Prof Sambo Zailani

Dr Abayomi Fadeyi

Dr Olusoga Ogbolu

Dr (Mrs) Yemisi Adesiji

Prof Michael Odimayo

Dr Mohammed Manga

Dr (Mrs) Chioma Osuagwu

Dr (Mrs) Adeola Fowotade

Dr (Mrs) Funmi Makanjuola



AFRICAN JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND EXPERIMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY

Aims and scope

African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology publishes original research, review papers, case reports/series, short communications and letters to the editors, in all aspects of Medical Microbiology Including Bacteriology, Virology, Rickettsiology and Chlamydiology, Mycology, Mycobacteriology and Actinomycetes, Parasitology, Molecular Genetics in relation to microorganisms and humans, Clinical Microbiology, Clinical Veterinary Microbiology, and Public Health Microbiology